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ECONOMIC DISTRESS IN OUR CITIES: 
LOS ANGELES, CALIFORNIA 

MONDAY, FEBRUARY 10, 1992 

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, 
COMMITTEE ON BANKING, FINANCE AND URBAN AFFAIRS, 

Washington, DC. 
The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:31 a.m., at the Patri­

otic Hall, 1816 South Figueroa Street, Lincoln Room, Los Angeles, 
CA, H9n. Henry B. Gonzalez [chairman of the committee] presid­
ing. 

Present: Chairman Gonzalez, Representatives. Torres and Waters. 
The CHAIRMAN. The committee will please come to order. The 

committee is here actually in the name of the U.S. House of Repre­
sentatives full Committee on Banking, Finance and Urban Affairs, 
as well as the Subcommittee on Housing and .Community Develop­
ment. 

Today, the committee and subcommittee launch their fifth in a 
series of hearings around the Nation on economic distress and on 
the legislation of which both of my colleagues here this morning 
are cosponsors, that we feel reflects the jurisdictional responsibility 
of this committee in confronting the basic problems that we fa~e 
throughout the°'country. , 

In Bridgeport, CT, which was the site bf the first hearing on Jan­
uary 7, 1992, the city's fiscal problems had become so acute that 
last June it became the largest city to ever try to file for bankrupt­
cy. While Bridgeport has since chosen a route other than bankrupt­
cy, it still continues to wrestle with a $17 million budget shortfall, 
made worse by cuts in Federal and State funding. This has impact­
ed the city's ability to serve its growing number of homeless and 
other much needed social services. 

Economic distress in the Spartanburg-Greenville area of South 
Carolina, the site of the second hearing, meant the phenomenon of 
underemployment. People worked at the same job for less pay, as 
their traditional textile and apparel industries downsized and 
many well-paying jobs have been lost, apparently permanently. 
Baltimore, MD, the city of the third hearing, like many major 
cities, faces problems of homelessness, lack of affordable housing, 
overburdened social services, job losses, and small businessmen and 
women unable to get needed bank loans to keep their businesses 
running. 

Because of its heavy reliance on the auto and heavy manufactur­
ing industries, Cleveland, OH, the site of our fourth hearing last 
Friday, is especially hard hit during the recession. As a matter of 
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fact, it has lost one-third of its manufacturing jobs in a matter of 
just a few years. While the city is working to diversify its indus­
tries, there still remains a mismatch between the workers' skills 
and its industry needs. 

It is clear from these hearings that the recession is severe. 
People are out of work or are afraid of losing their jobs. Promises 
of job retraining and job relocation do not always come through. 
Underemployment for some can be as detrimental as unemploy­
ment. People who formerly had homes are living in shelters. 
People are using up all their savings to hold on to their homes. 
People are turning for help and finding there is none. And, sadly, 
hunger remains a problem even in our affluent United States. 

The Nation's cities are especially hard hit and their plight is 
made worse by years of cuts in Federal and now State funding. 
Cities can no longer afford to repair their crumbling infrastruc­
tures, to provide affordable housing for all who rieed it, and to offer 
enough social services to go !=J.round. 

We will also be looking at the effect of the Bank of America-Se­
curity Pacific merger on the local community and on the California 
economy in general. The proposed merger will change the banking 
landscape drastically throughout California and we want to know 
exactly what this means for credit flows and services for neighbor­
hoods and families. 

I want to thank my colleagues, Ms. Maxine Waters and, of 
course, our very stalwart Esteban Torres, both of LA, for their tre­
mendous help in organizing the hearing. We are very much indebt­
ed to their staffs, who have been absolutely indispensable in orga­
nizing the hearing. 

I plan to carry what I hear today back to DC as the Congress 
seeks to craft legislation to jump start the economy. At least for 
our contribution from the Banking Committee. We need a real pro­
gram for economic growth, not empty promises that everything 
will be all right if we just wait long enough. 

,And, with that, I would like to r~cognize, this may sound star­
tling, but I think we had better follow the congressional cpstom of 
seniority, and defy my southern gentlemanly training and not rec­
ognize the gentlelady first, but recognize Chairman Torres. Let me 
say this, Chairman Torres is a member of this committee and also 
the subcommittee. He is also chairman of one of the most impor­
tant of the eight subcommittees in the Banking Committee, Con­
sumer Affairs and Coinage. 

He has done an outstanding job in literally the few months he 
has been chairman. I have been on the Banking Committee 30 
years and I have been a member of that subcommittee since I came 
to the Congress. And I can tell you, the difference is immediately 
noticeable. For the first time, when we had the markup on the 
Banking bill last November, he was there and got the much needed 
amendments to the Fair Credit Act. That was considered impossi­
ble. Nobody would have laid a bet, but he did it. He stayed there 
till 5 in the morning and we got it. His leadership has been abso­
lutely invaluable. And on a personal basis, I am extremely grateful 
for his help and extreme loyalty. 

So, Chairman Torres, we will recognize you. 

, 



3 

[The prepared statement of Mr. Gonzalez can be found in the ap­
pendix.] 

Mr. TORRES. Well, thank you, sir. I appreciate your very kind 
comments. Since my ar:dval to the U.S. Congress, the first commit­
tee that I sought to be a member of was the House Banking Com­
mittee because of the tremendous importance that that committee 
has on the lives of Amer~cans, our communities, and our country. 
And for me it is a great h9nor, and I know that Congresswoman 
Waters joins me in thanking you and welcoming you to Los Ange­
les. 

I know that you have been .az:~mnd the country holding these 
types of hearings, and for us it is important for you to come to, Los 
Angeles. It is somewhat with mixed feelings that Maxine Waters 
and I are hosting this hearing here in our districts. And I say that 
because the issue that brings us together today, that of economic 

la distress in our Nation's cities, is a very serious crisis in both of our 
districts, in this county, and, unfortunately, throughout the Nation. 
Due to· our sheer·size, the economic troubles that are being· experi­
enced: in ,cities across the country, are most exponentially felt right 
here in Los Angeles. 

As we listen today to the testimony of the various panels of wit0 

nesses, who are going to tell us about their own J)ersonal stories of 
hardship and economic distress, I think we are ·going· to really 
touch on just how fundamental this problem is. It impacts on so 
many facets of our daily existence, all of us, on having a "place to 
live, on finding and keeping a 1ob, on being able to safely walk the 
streets in our own communities. 

These recessionary times ·have put a major load on this city, on 
this county, on the State, and, of course, the Federal services that 
are needed to help individuals just to get through until things get a 
little better. ., 

While so.me of these problems are more universal in' nature, it is 
important to note that this committee, the Banking Committee, 
has focused on gathering information about' some of the economic 
realities that are unique. to the Los Angeles community. We are 
unique, as a part of the United States. 'So the panel on unemnloy­
ment in the aerospace industr_y' and manufacturing' will be impor­
tant to hear from. 

The issue of the gang phenomenon, which is in large part cavsed 
by the la_ck of opportunities for youth, will provide us with a pic­
ture very particular to this area. We are at a, crucial time now, re­• sulting from mass'ive defense cutbacks. There has to be a program 
of assistance in pl?ce for defense dependent workers, f9r businl;)SS­
es, for comm1p1,ities, to help them adapt fo the changing times, and 
to take advantage of the new opportunities to diversify. 

Mr. Chairman, I just came back from Russia. The Russians are 
in terrible chaqs_ The nation is falling apart, they have serious 
problems. And it galls me, really it does, to see that our govern­
ment is talking about billions of dollars of assistance to provide the 
former Sov:iet Union with a mechanism to take them. into the 
world of peaceful conversion. . 1 

The whole Soviet military force is dismantling and our govern­
ment is in there assisting with-a µiagnitude of dollars to help diver-
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sify the Russian industry so soldiers can go back and take jobs in 
their independent nation. 

What about us? What about our country? We need to begin to 
talk about diversification and conversion, here in this country, in 
the State that has produced for this Nation the greatest defense in­
dustry. 

In addition, we need to provide alternatives for our youth to get 
them off the streets and keep them out of gangs, to stem the in­
creasing violence that has been brought to our neighborhoods. 

And I would like to thank, of course, the city, Mayor Bradley's 
office, Supervisor Gloria Molina's office, for providing today their 
participation in terms of assisting us in carrying out these hear­
ings. I want to impress upon all of you the importance of the con­
tribution that the city and the county are making to us today and 
to the witnesses, you are giving us the human element, the real life 
picture of what is happening, something that often gets lost in 
Washington. 

The time you are taking to share the state of your life with us is 
most appreciated. It is going to be a long day, but we want and 
need to hear from of each you. It is important. It will be up to us, 
as elected Representatives of the people, to act on the information 
that you give us. So we ask the witnesses, be frank, be candid, be 
tough, because we want to hear and we want to help. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
The CHAIRMAN.• Thank you, Chairman Torres. 
Ms. Waters, before I recognize you, let me talk a little bit about 

what you have done since you came to Washington. Ms. Waters is 
one of those personalities that seem to come running when they 
get to the Congress. Remember, you have 435 Members of the U.S. 
House of Representatives and when any one personality in their 
freshman year can break through, and all of a sudden they have a 
profile nationwide, you know they have to be more than unusual. 
They have to be indomitable. They know why they are there. They 
know the people back home that sent them there. 

And all I can tell you is that, from a personal standpoint, she has 
been absolutely indispensable in my serious effort to discharge the 
position of chairman of the committee. It is a large committee, it 
has 52 members. And, as you know, you can see that you have a lot 
of voices, that a chairman needs a lot of help. And there are pre­
carious moments in every one of those committee meetings, and 
Ms. Waters helps us through those moments. I bless. the day she 
chose to sit on the Banking Committee when she came up. 

Let me thank you right here, as near as I can get to your dis­
trict, Ms. W ate,rs. I will say this no matter where we are. I have 
said it in Washington and I want to say it now and proclaim it 
loudly. So, thank you very much and you are recognized. 

Ms. WATERS. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I am ex­
tremely happy to be with all df you this morning. We are privi­
leged to be hosting the House Committee on Banking, Finance and 
Urban Affairs here in Los Angeles. I would like to begin with a 
brief introduction to the man who has made this very important 
and timely hearing possible, Chairman Henry Gonzalez of Texas. 

Chairman Gonzalez is a tireless worker and a conscientious 
leader. Among members of the Banking Committee, he is known as 

• 
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an interested, honest, and excruciatingly fair chairman. In politics 
it is rare to find someone whose integrity is as universally recog­
nized as Henry Gonzalez. 

Chairman Gonzalez has demonstrated an uncommon commit­
ment to the poor. Despite the enormity and scale of his responsibil­
ities, overseeing the comme\.cial banking system, overhauling the 
savings and loans, authorizing every Federal Housing and Commu­
nity Development Block Grant Program, Chairman Gonzalez never 
forgets the poor a,nd the needy and the underprivileged. In all his 
30 years in Congress, Henry Gonzalez has been a fighter for poor 
and working class Americans. ~ _,_ 

Now, as chairman of the House Banking Committee, he uses his 
seniority and expertise to develop legislation and devote resources 
to help needy citizens in communities like ours. Chairman Gonza­
lez' latest commitment is to tour cities all across the United States 
to witness firsthand the economic deterioration that is gripping 
this country which brings us here today. 

Mr. Chairman, we in Los Angeles, have a particular set of' eco­
nomic problems. Again, Congressman Esteban Torres and I are de­
lighted that you are here. We welcome your presence and. we feel 
extremely privileged that you are taking time to listen to our con­
stituents and get to know what we are confronted with here in Los 
Angeles, so that you can take this information and provide the 
leadership that is necessary in Congress to help us deal with this 
gripping poverty and worker displa.cement. 

Let us talk about unemployment. There has been a lot of publici­
ty about the national .recession. In Los Angeles, in districts such as 
mine, so-called south central Los Angeles, Watts, Southgate, pa~ 
of Downy, in Congressman .Esteban Torres' district, part of that dis­
trict, we have been enduring depression levels of unemployment. 
for years. Inner cities across the Nation have watched as large 
companies have left town in search of cheap labor in rhird ·world 
countries. 

Many years ago, I introduced plant closure legislation, in the 
California State Assembly. Democrats and Republicans alike .ran 
for cover. They were afraid of the business community. The same 
business community that sat in chambers of commerce all over this 
city and this State, under the red, white, and blue flag; were ex­
porting our jobs to Third World countries for cheap labor and the 
chickens have finally come home to roost. 

However; unlike many other cities, this region's economic de­" pendence on the military will lead to ev:en more worker displace­
ment for several years as the cold war military budget declines. 
There are those who would like to keep the defense establishment 

,. going in order to have jobs. With a little vision, Mr. Chairman, I 
suppose we all should have recognized that the cold war would end 
one0 day. That is wbat we said we wanted. And we should have 
been involved in conversion for a peacetime economy. We are a day 
late and a dollar short. 

And, yes, as we wind down this cold war, there will be a loss of 
jobs, but I suppose it is time for leadership. It is time for us to help 
this Nation understand what is possible in a peacetime economy 
and do the kind of conversion that is necessary. 
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Let me just say to you, Mr. Chairman, that while the U.S. unem­
ployment rate is about 7.1 percent, in Los Angeles County it is 
about 8.3. In many minority communities the rate is twice as high. 
Among minority youth the unemployment rate approaches some 50 
percent. In some sections of my district which I represent, the rate 
is even higher. 

We have young men and women in many of our housing develop­
ments that have been dropped off of America's agenda. They do not 
show up in anybody's statistics. They are not in school. They are 
not in the unemployment statistics because, if you have not worked 
in the past year, you are dropped from those statistics; young men 
and women who desperately want a chance, who want a bridge to 
cross over, young men and women who, it has been predicted, per­
haps will never work a day in their lives. 

I think America is better than that. I think we can do better 
than that. But the fact of the matter is it is not only Watts in 
south central Los Angeles. This story is being rewritten daily in 
Cabrini Greens, in Chicago, up in Harlem and Watts, in Detroit, all 
over "America increasing numbers of jobless young people, most of 
whom are minorities, do not find their way into schools or jobs, be­
cause there are not support systems, but rather our prisons and 
our jails are overflowing because these same young people, desper­
ate, oftentimes decide they will not be hungry, they will not see 
their mothers, sometimes their fathers, their babies starve and 
they choose to take a chance and the crime rates are increasing. 

Mr. Chairman, the housing and the homeleesness, we suffer from 
a chronic housing shortage in this region of the country. High 
property values combined with huge pockets of poverty creates 
startling conditions in the Los Angeles housing market. A recent 
study conducted by the Shelter Partnership here in Los Angeles 
documented what we see every day. There are 12,800 homeless 
family members and over 45,000 homeless individuals nightly in 
Los Angeles County. Of these over 30,000 live in the city. There are 
less than 8,000 beds available in the county. Every night these are 
filled to capacity and, under the best circumstances, satisfy only 
about one-third of the total demand for shelter. 

We desperately need new housing construction. We need to make 
more rental housing affordable. We need to think creatively as a 
community and as lawmakers to solve the housing crisis which con­
fronts us. We are here at Patriotic Hall, and let me just add, about 
one-third of those who are homeless on our streets are veterans, 
people who have served in America's wars. Even today as we sit 
here, having been recently in the Persian Gulf, some of those who 
served there are today homeless. 

You hear a Jot about gangs and youth problems. Well, that is an-
other well publicized pr.oblem in Los Angeles, but we are lucky to " 1 

have prsograms such as Amer"i" can that are run by my friend, Jim 
Brown. This is a program that has stopped to put a focus on young 
people, many of whom I described a minute ago as having been 
dropped off America's agenda. 

Jim Brown has gone into our housing developments and parts of 
cities across this country where no one dared to go. He is engaging 
young people in new ways. He is finding out that they, too, are just 
like us, all they need is a little love and attention and a chance. 1 
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am delighted to spend a part of my time working with these young 
people and trying desperately to find ways to have them partici­
pate in our society in meaningful and constructive ways. 

Finally, Mr. Chairman, let me talk about a looming threat that 
we are confronted. with here in this area, and I know that part of 
this hearing will be devoted to, and that is the proposed merger of 
Bank of America-Security Pacific, the largest proposed bank 
merger in the country's history. We have heard that th~s merger 
would cost up to 50,000 jobs. We have real questions about the com­
munity lending implications of the merger. 

What will be the impact on,,.b_anking services for communities• like south central Los Angeles, communities which are severely un­
derserved by banks already? It is estimated by the Green Line Coa,­
lition here in California that in 1990, 4 percent of the dollar 
amount of Bank America's loans were to low-income individuals 
and only 2 percent of that 4 percent of Bank America's loans were 
made to African-Americans. 

More specifically, only 156 or 0.2 percent of Bank America's 
loans went to low-income African-Americans. Moreover, the Feder­
al Reserve Bank report on mortgage discrimination reported that it 
was 64 percent harder for African-Americans or Latinos to receive 
a home loan than whites. This background gives many of us great 
concern about the possible implications of allowing this proposed 
megamerger to move forward. 

In conclusion, we in Los Angeles, have decided we are going to 
provide some leadership. Esteban Torres and I invited you and wel­
come you to be in this area because we have ·decided that we must 
provide leadership to deal with these problems: We are going to 
propose a new declaration of purpose and priorities. We are going 
to demand because we do deserve. We will demand a slice of the 
peace dividend. 

Mr. Chairman, Mr. Torres, today's hearing will give us a clear 
picture of the challenge before. us. I hope we will be able to returri 
to Washington and translate our commitment into concrete action. 

Again, Mr. Chairman, I thank you for allowing us this opportuni~ 
ty to share with you and this committee the troubles we face. I 
look forward to working with you to solve the problems we will 
identify today. 

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Congresswoman. We 
really appreciate it and I, for one, appreciate your very kip.d and 
generous,remarks. You certainly have spoken for us . • 

I am grateful and I want to express again may gratittJ.de. '.rhe 
staff tells me that your staff was absolutely indispensable. And Mr. 
Torres' staff.. And I might, at this point, point out that from a tech­
nical, jurisdictional standpoint, we are meeting in a building that 
is in Congressman Roybal' s district. 

As soon as we found out that this is where we would be, we had 
the Banking staff came out here. They came more than a week 
ahead ,of the hearing and they have been working hard to set it up. 
These hearings are J:J.ot easy to set up no matter where we,gp, even 
in DC. But when it was determined we would be at Patriotic Hall, 
we immediately notified Congressman Roybal. He may come in. I 
have been informed that he would try, but I did want to acknowl-

https://gratittJ.de
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edge the fact that his record has been clearly supportive on the 
issues we will address today from the beginning. 

Congressman Roybal followed me to the Congress just by about a 
year. Congressman Ed Roybal, of course, is an institution, :i;iot only 
here LA, but throughout the country. I do hope that he can ar­
range his schedule so he may be here. Whenever you go into a Con­
gressman or a Congresswoman's district, we realize they have 
forces at work there that they have to tend to first and foremost. 
That is why we are grateful for your presence here this morning. 
Usually, they are going to be committed long before they know 
about a particular hearing of any committee. •We will start, if Professor Goodman will allow me, by recognizing 
Mr. Michael Bodaken, who is the Housing and Community Rein­
vestment Coordinator of the office of the mayor of the city of Los 
Angeles for the purpose, I believe, of giving us a welcome. So we 
deeply appreciate that, Mr. Bodaken, and you are recognized. 

STATEMENT OF MICHAEL BODAKEN, HOUSING AND COMMUNITY 
REINVESTMENT COORDINATOR, OFFICE OF THE MAYOR, CITY 
OF LOS ANGELES 

Mr. BonAKEN. Thank you, Chairman Gonzalez, and I am, indeed, 
here to welcome you all today. Unfortunately, Mayor Bradley was 
not able to attend this morning, and I am happy to welcome you 
all on his behalf. 

It occurred to me that it was not really appropriate for me to tes­
tify today because you are going to be hearing from some people 
today who are actually much more affected than any of us on this 
panel about the r.ecession that is going on and they will be able to 
tell you the actual impact of the recession on their daily lives. 

I really appreciate the fact that this field hearing is being held 
today in Los Angeles. Congresswoman Waters and Congressman 
Torres, I really appreciate that sincerely. I think it is important 
that you hear from the people about what is. going on in Los Ange­
les today. I wanted to say a couple of remarks and then I will leave 
it to the panel. I know you have a long day. 

The first is, it is probably the most appropriate time for you to 
consider these remarks in light of what is happening in Los Ange­
les. Dr. John Goodman will explain in detail what is going on in 
Los Angeles statistically and economically and demographically, 
but there is no question that the whole city and county is under a •
tremendous burden right now; 

The loss of 250,000 jobs in January was just announced yester­
day, in the month of January alone in this county. It is mind bog­
gling when one considers the impact of the recession around this 
city. I live in Congressman Torres' district and I can tell him first­
hand that we feel that every day. 

Next, I want to take to heart your remarks concerning banking 
legislation in the overview of the banking industry. Mayor Bradley, 
together with the city council, Congresswoman Waters, and others 
have testified regarding that pending bank merger and have pro­
posed specific legislation to tty to make sure banks do not disinvest 
in south central Los Angeles and east Los Angeles. 

'· 
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Separately, the m~yor has expedited public works projects in Los 
Angeles to make sure that those jobs which were bonded will go 
forward quickly, that the voters have given us authority to go 
ahead. with public works projects. Now is the time to do infrastruc­
ture improvements, but we cannot do it alone. There is no way that 
local policymakers can change the eco.nomic policy of this country. 
That is up to the Chair and to the Congresspeople in the Banking 
Committee, who I am addressing tod~y. This has to come at the na­
tional level. And that is the reason it is so appropriate that you do 
something about it today. 

I know from personal experience that Congresswoman Waters is 
• very interested in th~ -issue. e will just give a brief anecdote. I 

came to talk to her about housing legislation about 1 ½ years ago 
in Washington, DC, or about 1 year ago in Washington, DC. And I 
came to talk about housing legislation, and quickly I found out that 
she quickly understood that meant jobs and she turned me around 
on the subject very quickly. 

And I am meeting with Congressman Torres about low0 cost 
checking legislation, in his capacity as Chair of the subcommittee, 
in about 2 weeks here in Los Angeles. So you have brought togeth­
er people who really care about the issue and I appreciate that. 

Finally, I want you to know, Chairman Gonzalez, that we are 
aware of H.R. 4073. We are aware of the economic stimulus bills 
t~at are being thrown out by different Democratic Members of 
Congress. We are aware of those things and we follow them closely. 
And we only hope that there can come about some consolidated bill 
that people can get. behind to really do something about housing 
and economic development in this country. 

It is. important from the people's standpoint here on the west 
coast that you understand that we do follow those activities and 
they are terribly important for our public today. 

Finally, I am going to, in advance, thank you for what you have 
done here today. It is enough that you have come here today. It is 
more than enough that you will listen to the people who will testi­
fy before you today, I only hope that you will take back to Wash­
ington and take in heart what they have to say to,you today .. 

Again, welcome from Mayor Bradley. We appreciate you coming 
today. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, thank you very much. And I can assure 
you this is not the last of the committee's presence in LA. We 
intend to follow through. These are actually incipient hearings to 

• lay the base for legislation we have; already introduced. Both of my 
colleagues here are an integral part of that legislation. And we feel 
it will -be indispensable as far as the jurisdiction the Banking Com­
mittee has. 

Our committee had broad jurisdiction on some of these economic 
questions. We have all the way from housing and community devel­
opment, to economic stabilization. In fact, we have a subcommittee 
that is known as the Subcommittee on Economic Stabilization. So 
we are trying to muster those resources to conceptualize t"4e legis­
lation that will address these needs. Some of ,it is actually a compi­
lation of what we have been tr.ying to do for 10 yeai:s, but have not 
been able to succeed in .accomplishing. So we are ready as far as 
legislative enterprise is concerned. 
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But it will require a great deal of support and, we anticipate re­
turning to LA. We are not coming here for any other purpose than 
what we said. We-· are here to learn. We are not here to tell any­
body anything, but we want to learn and we are going to learn. We 
deeply appreciate the message you have brought. 

Mr. B0DAKEN. You are welcome any time, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, sir. Dr. Goodman, thank you very 

much. Without any further ado, we will recognize you. 

STATEMENT OF JON GOODMAN, DIRECTOR, THE ENTREPRENEUR 
PROGRAM AND PROFESSOR, SCHOOL OF BUSINESS ADMINIS­
TRATION, UNIVERSIT~ OF SOUTHERN CALIFORNIA Ii 

Mr. GOODMAN. ·Thank' you, Mr. Chairman. I really appr,eciate 
this opportunity, I think. , ~ 

When I was first contacted by th~ committee's staff, I thought I 
would do the usual number with all of the statistics and I probably 
would have been able to give you a superb nap for at least 10 min­
utes and you could have rested. But, in fact, I view this as an op­
portunity to really expound what I thought was a theory and now 
is becoming a belief. 

I came to California, I came to Los Angeles in July 1989 and I 
came from Texas. And when I came here, everybody said to me, 
"Buy now, it w:ill never be cheaper." And I walked around and I 
said,. "This is really strange, it smells like Texas here to me." Ev­
erybody said, "No, no, California will ne-ver be Texas, it has a di­
versified economy, aerospace, real .estate and construction, banking 
and financial services, agriculture, entertainment, and, no- compo­
nent of the economy accounts for more than 11 percent of employ­
ment," where in Texas when I founded the first economic develop­
ment program there in 1984, the economy was about 81 percent 
based on the energy industry. 

So I said, "Oh, absolutely right. I have to go back to school. I 
have to learn all over again." In the last 2½ years, I have discov­
ered some very, very troubling facts and some of them have to do 
with plain bad luck. 

Bad luck number one; half of the industries that make up the job 
creation drive of southern California are in the tank at the same 
time, aerospace, agriculture with the white fly problems, light 
manufacturing with the many, many problems they face, both in 
competitiveness and costs, the entertainment industry and, of 
course, all of the things we know about banking and financial serv­ • 
ices. 

The New York Times, the Sunday Times, had a very interesting 
article last week. And that article basically said that the econo­
mists were not worried because they thought the loss of jobs could 
be absorbed by a growing economy. If you believe this is a recession 
then you believe these jobs are coming back. If, in fact, you believe, 
as I do, that this is a fundamental restructuring of the economy, 
the problem with the loss of these jobs is they are not coming back. 
' 'The jobs in agriculture are not coming back, the jobs in aero­
space, the jobs in banking and financial services. We are facing a 
loss probably in southern California this year of approximately a 
half a million jobs. The biggest problem is that these are primarily 
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manufacturing or manufacturing related jobs. When you look at 
what is called primary employment, you add into that primary em­
ployment manufacturing and manufacturing related and construc­
tion, also banking a!:ld financial services, you then have to look at 
the multiplier- effect. 

In 1970, at the beginning of California's boom, there were two 
service jobs for every one manufacturing job. That number is now 
approaching five. That is a staggering growth and multtplier froin 
1970 to 1992. As you know well, service jobs· are much less secure. 
They pay on an average 25 percent less than 'manufacturing jobs. 
They frequently do not carry with them employee benefits, h~alth, 
pension, and the like and they are what we used to call in Texas 
soft jobs. 

They come and they go. And there is absolutely nothing that 
drives ,their being there. We have an eriorm~us labor force that is 
unempl'oyed. Everyone knows that. We also have a staggering size 
labor force that is underemployed, where their wages have gone 
from $50,000 household income to $35,000, or $100,000 to $70,000 
or, and no one I know weeps at these figures, $200,000 to $100,000. 
Not only does that mean much less money in the economy, but, 
and this is where I started my story, it came to me after 2½ years 
that there is one distinct similarity between southern California 
and Texas, and that is the primary industry that drove this part of 
the country was inflation, inflation in real estate. 

There have been billions of dollars taken out 'in home refinanc­
ing, in home equity and put into the market as if they were pro­
ductive dollars: Now, what has happened is the economy has hit 
the wall. Fifty-six percent of the assets, the loans at the banks of 
southern California, are real estate secured. You can refinance, but 
you cannot get a: dime out of your house anymore. What one has 
now, in addition to earning less money because of underemploy­
ment, in a~dition to the contraction, the numbers of primary em­
ployment jobs, we now have no ability to get this artificial fuel into 
the system. The economy has absolutely come to a screeching halt, 
not in time to not hit a brick wall and it is quite literally hitting a 
brick wall. 

I think that within the next year, there will be very little cheer. 
The real estate industry will continue to deteriorate rapidly. And 
with that goes the last hope in southern California of the ability to 
get a little extra money on the side to· make up for what would be 
a temporary loss of jobs or a temporary lowering of income. 

This is a rapidly deteriorating downward spiral. Southern Cali­
fornia, like virtually every other booming. section of the country, 
has virtually no infrastructure in terms of job training and retrain­
ing, educationally infrastructure development, housing, the kinds 
of things that convert soft jobs into hard jobs. 

And it is bridges, it is houses. It is also training and retraining, 
because we cannot forget that all of the people that are unem­
ployed and underemployed will go out into a marke~. where there 
are no jobs anymore. It is no longer possible in the United States to 
earn a middle ,class wage standing in an assembly line. So what we 
have to do is very much tied to the ability to ta:ke a long-range 
view. And we need, we desperately need, national Federal help to 
work with local communities, to train young people, to work with 
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the community college system in job retraining, in dislocated 
worker programs, and in anything that develops jobs. 

The Entrepreneur Program at the University of Southern Cali­
fornia has a very clear philosophy. We are in the business of 
wealth creation, and the definition to us of wealth creation is job 
creation. By providing new businesses, expanded businesses, we are 
going to be able to reemploy people, but we are looking at a 5- to 
10-year horizon, and it is a very, very grim fact. 

I appreciate the opportunity to be before you. I do not want to go 
on and on for 14 h<;mrs quoting these really disastrous statistics, 
but I will say our program has begun some work now in south cen­
tral Los Angeles. We now have a counseling center for businesses 
in that area and we are running a limited summer program to 
teach high school students about the values of small business and 
how to get into small business an.d how to basically employ your­
self over the next however long, until our business formation 
catches up. 

In the late 1980's, we could absorb all these laid off workers be­
cause we were creating 1 million new businesses a year and 1 mil­
lion new jobs a year. We are not doing that anymore. And it is not 
happening here in southern California. To the extent that we can 
work with the Federal Government and with local governmental 
entities to develop economic development programs that teach 
people how to fish, that is the key issue. We will be able to come 
out of this, but it is going to have to be a proactive strategy, clearly 
leadership, but it has to be job creation because we are going to 
drown in the unemployment and the underemployment. 

Thank you very much. 
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Dr. Goodman, for a most perceptive, 

very comprehensive, and succinct statement. What you have said is 
borne out from what we have heard in these various States, all the 
way from South Carolina to Connecticut to Maryland. We had wit­
nesses, for instance, that reported their inability to find a job any­
where. We had one witness in South Carolina that had worked in 
Texas, in California, and Ohio, and here he was stranded, living 
out of an automobile in South Carolina and unable to find a job 
anywhere else today. 

In other words, what you just said is aptly confirmed by what 
has happened. It used to be a worker could quit, and we had a wit­
ness in Washington last week or the week before, who was from 
Oregon that said essentially the same thing. And she said, "My 
father, for instance, I rem~mber vividly, he quit one job and he had 
another one the next day, but not any more." 

And the need for leadership is .acute. The Congress is a numer­
ous body. It never has, in our history, arisen as a unitary force at 
any particular critical junction. If it had, you would not have had a 
Civil War. If it had, you would not have had the civil rights dis­
turbances after the war, the Second World War. It just is a disag­
gregate body, it has to have the unity. That is why so much power 
had been delegated to the Presidency since the inception of our 
governme;nt, because it is a unitary part of a government. It can 
act with the dispatch in time of war that is needed. 

Nevertheless, what we have had is an abdication, not only from 
the executive branch, but from the Congress as well. I think that 
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what Congresswoman Waters mentioned aw:hile ago in her attempt 
to promote action. I believe you said it was in the California Legis­
lature, the assembly, that you found you coµld get neither Demo­
crats nor Republicans. Well, that is our same challenge today. 

We have to cut across the level of consciousness first. And we are 
doing that. We are even get~ng amazing words of support from the 
minority on our committee because they are in touch with the 
folks back home. That is our hope and we hope to translate what 
you have given us. 

I will have questions, 'but I will submit them in writing, because 
I will be asking for a little further refinement of the statistical 
presentation you made, but we· are extremely grateful because I 
think in just a few words you have summarized what we have been 
hearing in the various sections of the country. 

It is pathetic. It is sad. As I was saying awhile ago to Ms. Waters, 
it is not an act of God. It was foreseeable. There were .some, like 
Ms. Waters, myself, Mr. Torres, that had anticipatory legislation, 
but you just had no interest and you could not break through the 
level of consciousness. There was smugness and a c.omplacency 
which, even now, exists. 

We still do not have the perception on the part of our ,national 
leaders on all levels, private and governmental, as to the extent, 
the depth, the profundity, the. complexity, the scope, the scale of 
the tremendous crisis we confront. It used to be the economists, 
and you are better than I would ever hope to even try to be. I used 
to ask some of these famous economists, Galbraith and the like, 
when they appeared before the committee, I said, "What deter­
mines a recession from a depression?" I always remember the one 
definition. They said, "Well, the recession that lasts more than a 
year is a depression." 

Well, we have had this condition since August 1990.. So what you 
say, as sad and disappointing as it is, I think you are far more cor­
rect and, as sad as it may be, we have to face reality in the fact 
that we are looking at the permanency of the loss of economic ac­
tivity which means jobs, but ,that this country is still a dynamic 
one. The people are there, but where is the leadership? 

So when the leaders do not lead, the people must push. But it is 
how that push will come about that worries me. In any eyent, I 
want to thank you and I will have some questions I will be submit­
ting in time. You will get a transcript of the hearing from the Re­
porter and I hope to have the questions by the time you have the 
transcript to review it, but thank you very much. 

Mr. GOODMAN. Thank you, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Torres. 
Mr. TORRES. Mr. Chairman, I will also submit questions in writ­

ing in the interest of time. I very much appreciate the two of you 
being here .today. I took great note of your comments. I think they 
are critical for us to really understand. I think the message is 
tliere. Thank you very much. I yield back the balance of my time 
to Ms. Waters. , 

Ms. WA'I'.E~S- Thank you very much. I, too, will have some ques­
tions that I will submit in writing: I want you to· know, however, 
that some of the young people in this room today, because of the 
difficulty that they have had getting employment, we did start an 
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entrepreneurship training program .called Project Build Plus, 
where we were able to. wrestle a few. dollars through Wagner Piser 
monies from the° Federal Government to have some grants to try 
and get some people started. 

The questions that I am going to raise with you in writing will 
have to do with where do you think the capital will come from for 
small businesses. What does a community that is basically red 
lined, even when there is no credit crunch, do about discrimination 
in lending? And how can young people, who have good ideas but 
confront racism and discrimination from lending institutions, real­
ize their ideas even when these institutions were lending to young 
people with 4H programs? They do not lend to kids in inner cities. 

You can help us with that. Perhaps we could factor something in 
as we look toward possible entrepreneurship as a way to deal with 
this joblessness. I would like to see your ideas about that. 

Mr. GOODMAN. Thank you. I would. be delighted. 
The CHAIRMAN. Doctor, thank you very much. 
Our next panel, and we are most fortunate to have the very 

famous, nationally known Jim Brown, the director of the Project 
Amer"i"can accompanied by local members of the group he has 
been working with. We will have Claudia Moore, the Commission­
er, City Housing Authority and the Senior Case Coordinator for 
Project Build. 

We have Brother Modesto, Solidad Enrichment Program; Gus 
Frias, the Criminal Justice Education Specialist from Los Angeles 
County, Office of Education, who is also doing and has done a tre­
mendous job here and has given us his latest production and for 
which I wish to express my gratitude at this point. 

Do you have enough chairs behind you there, Mr. Brown? 
Mr. BROWN. Oh, they are going to stand up. 
The CHAIRMAN. Oh, OK. 
MT. Brown, we will recognize you first and let me thank you very 

much on behalf of this committee for being here today. I know that 
it was not easy to take time. I know what you have been doing, the 
work that you have volunteered to do for a long time. I really want 
to express the gratitude of a lot of people that probably you would 
not hear from but are aware of your efforts. Without any further 
ado, I would like to recognize you .to proceed as you deem best. 

STATEMENT OF JIM BROWN, DIRECTOR, PROJECT AMER"l"CAN 
ACCOMPANIED BY LOCAL REFORMED GANG MEMBERS 

Mr. BROWN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would like to say good 
morning to everyone that is in :the room. And I would like to point 
out that sitting next to m.e is our head of the Department of Educa­
tion, Mr. Akila Shirrell, who is a very dear friend of Congressper­
son, Congresswoman, Maxine Waters, who is also a dear friend of 
mine. We would ]ike to thank her for really inviting us. Maybe it 
was not her original idea but we did get the invitation through her 
office. 

So with that out of the way, I would like to say that in ,most 
cases, in representing any kind of movement, any kin,d of ideas 
that we represent, we try to _show results and action. And what you 
see this morning behind me is a beautiful representation of an area 
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that is disenfranchised. These young peopl.e are not faking. These 
babies do not belong to anyone else. 

Their discipline is not because they have been harassed or in­
timidated. It is because all of these young·people you see believe in 
positive change. The approach that was made to them, I think, was 
key in having them take control of their own lives. They have been 
given respect. They have been given love. They have been given a 
blueprint on how to operate within this system. 

The name of our program is the Amer"i"can program, "I can" 
being the last four letters in American. A lot. of people said we 
could not use the word American. I defied that because I said to 
them that this is the greatest~ country in the world and what we 
have to do is find a way to be able to buy into the system so that 
we can enjoy the things that a lot of other people have been enjoy­
ing in this great system. 

So I would like to thank them because they were actually invited 
last night and we defy any other group in this city to be able to 
make a phone call in one night and have these young people re­
spond. They have all been empowered to believe in themselves. We 
have a program which teaches life management skills. It might 
seem corny to most people, but love and bonding is .a foundation of 
it. The skills that are applicable every day to all people have not 
been given to a lot of young people. Not only a lot of young people, 
a lot of you out there do not possess all of t:qese skills,. when you 
talk about decisionmaking, problem solving, emotional control. 

Let us just take emotional control. One of the main things that 
young people have to learn is how to contrpl their emotions, be­
cause it is the lack of emotional control that causes a lot of things 
that are very negative in our system. You must understand family 
relationships. You must understand how to handle money. You 
must understand job seeking skills. Your attitude, your positive at­
titude change, becomes absolutely necessary. 

The ability to understand that the first step in problem solving is 
to have full knowledge of the problem. We speak a language. It is 
the language that allows us to get along, to impact our community. 
Our goal is to be able to achieve now that we have proven, not only 
in Los Angeles, but in Las Vegas, Ohio, now going into Oregon, 
Oakland, Chicago, and New York, that if we are properly support­
ed this can spread. 

We believe that every organization out ther~ that is doing some­
thing positive is relevant. We do not want to replace anything that 
is there. We only want to support Project Build. We only want to 
support all of those great efforts that have been out there. But we 

.,are th~ missing link, the missing link meaning that there has been 
a common consensus that a generation of young people should be 
written off. 

The polic;e force says that this generation is lost. We must go 
past them and concentrate on the youth. There is no way that you 
can write this generation off and ·say that you understand human 
behavior, because positive change, attitude change, motivation, is 
the thing that we stress most. And every one of these young people 
will tell you that they believe that they have changed. 

I will ,say something else. When you talk about writing off a gen­
eration, you must understand that these young people are the 6Iies 
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that control those communities. The heads of these other organiza­
tions do not control those communities. These are young warriors 
that have tremendous impact upon their .community, not only on 
each other but their mothers, their family and, most of all, their 
kids. And you have an army of young kids that are growing up out 
there that you think that as an external force y~m can change. You 
cannot do that. You can help with that change. 

These young men and young women that we deal with are, the 
ones that will turn these young 8- and 9-year-old kids away from 
the Uzis to going to school and buying into the system. 

So we have had limited help within the city. I do not blame the 
►city. They have been naive. They think I am a football player. 

They do not realize I graduated from college, that I have been a 
part of OPEC, going to Grenada to bring about joint ventures. They 
have no idea about my background. 

So they sort of write us off. "Jim Brown is just out there walking 
around with no curriculum, no intellect and he is just spreading 
goober dust and these kids are following him." They are a little 
brighter than that. 

So in conclusion, we are saying that, if we can have your sup­
port, I think we can enhance the various institutions that are out 
there. We can help young people get their GED. We can help with 
extension schools, normal high schools. And we are not guessing, 
because we are already doing this in certain places across the coun­
try. 

So that is my presentation to this body this. morning. I would 
like to thank all of you for listening to me. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, we are the ones that want to thank you, 
Mr. Brown. I just cannot conceive of anybody, here or anywhere 
else, not being aware of your background. It is a tremendous back­
ground, scholastic as well as athletic. But above all, anybody who 
does not have an idea of the dire need for a volunteer like yourself, 
I just cannot conceive of it. I only have one question. 

You say a police report referred to this generation as a lost gen­
eration? 

Mr. BROWN. Well, it is not only a report, there has been common 
consensus in newscasts. There have been high officials in the police 
department that have made that almost a policy. I felt that even in 
here it would be felt that these young people are written off. I 
mean, I call them young people, but these kids are in their early 
twenties. 

The CHAIRMAN. They are. • 
Mr. BROWN. They are the leaders, but, yes, that has effected 

them tremendously. And if I might, if Akila might address that for 
1 second. He can speak for himself. 

STATEMENT OF AKILA SHIRRELL, HEAD OF THE DEPARTMENT 
OF EDUCATION, LOS ANGELES, CA 

Mr. SHIRRELL. First of all, I thank you for inviting us, Mr. Chair­
man, Congressman Waters. 

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. 
Mr. SHIRRELL. And I want to say that society categorizes us gang 

member, ex-gang members. They put us in the same category as 
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animals or something that is not human. They might speak of us 
as, they say that we are heartless, that we have no feeling, that we 
are merciless killers. But what the.Yi do not understand is that they 
do not understand the reason behfo.a these things that are happen­
ing and they do not really care about it, because they know it is 
going to take a process in order to change a lot of the negative 
things that are going on in: the community. 

Yesterday, I think ·it was the day before yesterday, I was reading 
an article in the paper and they were talking about approaching 
and changing the community and having the community change 
the individuals. And I just felt that that was kind of backward, be­• cause it is not the community that is changing the individuals; it is 
the individuals in the community that change the community. 

And if we expect to change the community and get it back run­
ning in its proper direction, we are going to have to empower the 
individuals who control those communities .. For instance, in Jordan 
Downs projects on Grape Street there is a gang there. And al­
though, you know, we have Southeast Police Department, we have 
Joan Mickey Flores was our councilwoman, they do not control 
anything down there. 

If you come in the projects and you want something done, I mean 
as far as the streets are concerned, then you have to go to the shot 
callers in the neighborhood. You have to go to a Chopper, you have 
to go to a Doc, in order to talk about bringing about some kind of 
change or even letting something in the community. 

And if they do not want it there, they will tear it up, as we have 
all seen for the past 10, 20 years. And I think that it is time that 
society starts recognizing these ex-gang members for the power 
that they have, whether that power is negative or positive, but em­
power them so that they can guide the .children in the community 
in the right direction. 

They come down in the community, they tell us, "Yeah, we want 
to help the kids and we want to do something for the kids," and 
then they come down maybe 2, 3 days out of the week, you know, 
talking to the kids, maybe take them on a few trips. And the kids, 
you know, the kids in the neighborhood are real intelligent and 
they know what is going on, so they are going to play off that and 
they are going to get everything out of you they want because it is 
all about manipulation, and then they are going to send you on 
your way, and there is not going to be any kind of real change.

In our program we deal with three forms of change, I mean three
• kinds of motivation. One is fear motivation, and fear motivation is 

the worst form of motivation that has constantly been used in this 
system to try to get us to do things. "I will send•you to jail if you 
do not do this. I will put you on probation. I will kill you." 

Then you have incentive motivation, which is a term for fear mo­
tivation because they will give you something for the services that 
you do. They will pay you to stop gang banging or they will get you 
a job_ to get you away from banging. 

But the most important form of motivation is attitude change 
motivation, when you' know for yourself that it is time to change, 
that you know for yourself that this is the right think that you 
should be doing; And the Ainer"i"can program is where we learn 
attitude· change, along with a little incentive, of course, because we 
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cannot deny that the majority of the situations that are happening 
in the inner city is because a lot of the people down there do not 
have their primary needs met. 

The same thing that everyomfin this room needs in order to sur­
vive day by day, is that same thing that these brothers here need 
to survive day by day; food, clothing, and shelter. A lot of brothers 
go from house to house, you know, apartment to apartment, car to 
car, just to try to get a place .to stay. And then when government 
agencies come down there and they ask us, what do we need, and 
we tell them we need economics, they will say, "What do you 
need?" We say, "Economics." They will say, "What do you need?" 
We say, "Economics," you know, because a lot of these individuals 
do not have their primary needs met. 

Once you get your primary needs met, then you can deal with 
your secondary needs; your self-esteem, your motivation, how you 
feel about yourself when you lay down at night. And then from 
there, you can go on and qeal with your social needs, which is your 
reputation and how you are accepted by social institutions and soci­
ety. 

Many individuals in the community get their primary needs 
somewhat met. They probably stay over at a friend's house, have a 
little clothes and then, instead of dealing with their secondary 
needs, their ·self-esteem, they go directly to their social needs, their 
reputation, which becomes their self-esteem. So now it is, "If you 
believe in me and you look at me, then I will believe in myself, but 
if you do not recognize me for what I do, whether it is good or bad, 
then I do not believe in myself. And then I will do anything to get 
you to focus on me and to recognize me as somebody." 

And I think that, you know, through the program, the program 
has given us that opportunity, that platform, to display a lot of our 
talents. And I would like to thank you. [Applause.] 

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Shirrell. 
Are you a native of LA? 
Mr. SHIRRELL. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. Well, the best way that I know of that we, the 

collective group known as the committee, can be helpful will be to 
follow through and encourage you to work with your Representa­
tives who are already on your side. As Mr. Brown indicated, in 
going through these other entities, other cities, you can be there to 
aid and add to these efforts. 

It is the same way with us. We do not intend to just come here 
and have .a hearing and then forget about it.. But the best way we 
know to be helpful is to follow through and work through. 

On a pepf?onal basis, I will just say this; ~~rhaps I comprehend 
much more than the average person in this room because after the 
war, I ended up working for the Bear County J~venile Court and it 
was a challenge. 

At that time, as today, my city, San Antonio, was a war impact 
area and the headlines told of a 450-percent increase in juvenile 
crime. And you are right, Mr. Shirrell, the attitudes that I saw 
when I entered the workplace and saw that what passed for proba­
tion work was terrible. The workers had guns. I was the first one 
to refuse to wear a gun. I did not thin~ I was going to do police 

• 



---------- - -------------------------------~ 

19 

work. I did not want to work if that was it. I was not trained to do 
police work. 

But the attitude was, "Well, these punks, you know, they are not 
worth anything," and so forth. You are right in your belief. I saw 
and I witnessed much of the beauty and the results of the work 
that Jim Brown and all of you are doing. All I can say is that I, as 
one individual who can fully appreciate the dimensions of what 
you are doing here, am profoundly impressed and very grateful. 

This is really adding to the wealth, the common wealth, of our 
country, because you are working· toward the real and the most im­
portant and valuable natural resources which are our people, our 

... fellow Americans. I also compliment you on the choice of your 
slogan word. I think that is great. I do not know if you care to in­
troduce any of the other members that you have here today. If you 
want to, you can introduce each and every one of them. We will be 
glad to see them and congratulate them. 

Mr. BROWN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. We have taken a lot of 
time. I would like to have Akila introduce everybody and we have 
different groups, because we have different areas of the .city that 
we operate in. So, if he does not ·know everyone then Juan Longino 
can do the rest. Akila, would you do that and then we will, of 
course, turn it over, Mr. Chairman. 

The CHAIRMAN. All right, sir. 
Mr. SHIRRELL. The first group of individuals that I am going to 

introduce are mostly from the Jordan Downs projects, ex-Grape 
Street, starting with Scottie. 

The CHAIRMAN. Oh, yes. We met him when we came in with the 
Congresslady.' 

Mr. SHIRRELL. Big Doc, we got Wig Out. We got Billy. We got 
Beau in back, Ray-Ray. That is my brother Daoud, High T, Play­
mate, Be Nice. We got Usama, Reg, and from the west side we have 
Kemo and we got Charles. Charles is also from Jordan Downs and 
Juan Longino is our facilitating captain in Compton. 

The CHAIRMAN. What about the two little beauties you have 
there? 
·Mr.BROWN. Daoud? 

Mr. SHIRRELL. These are my kids. This is Daoud .Junior, this is 
Melissa. . ' 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, they are beautiful. Thank you for bringing 
them. 

... Mr...BROWN. Mr. Chairman, if I might mention one thing. There 
are so many things, in closing, that are .a part of this. I would like 
to mention one thing; We have a youth department and Play Mate 
is in charge of that. And the action that Play Mate takes is there 
are 300 kids in Jordan Downs that he is responsible for. And he 
works with those kids every day. And they are very disciplined, 
they are very talented. 

And this young man is not employed to do that. So it gives you a 
good example on what attitude change means. And we are very, 
very proud of him. We have many, many other young people that 
are not here that, on their own initiative, are really doing a fantas­
tic,jqb. ,I certainly would like to. thank you. 

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Torres. • 



20 

Mr. ToRiiEs. I have no questions, Mr. Chairman, other than to 
echo your comments. I think you succinctly talked about what you 
see here. I am tremendously proud of them, looking at them and 
understanding what Mr. Brown has done is a commendable job. If 
this could just be multiplied a thousandfold, I am sure we could 
begin to resolve a lot of the problems in our inner cities, in our 
country. So I commend all of you. 

The CHAIRMAN. Ms. Waters. \ 
Ms. WATERS. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I, too, would 

like to thank my friend, Jim Brown, for the work that he is doing. 
And I would like to say to all of my young people who are here 
today, I am so delighted to see you. I love you dearly and your 
being here today helps me to focus the Congress of the United 
States of America on what you are doing and the possibilities that 
the future holds for you. 

The chairman mentioned earlier that, in the time that I have 
been in Congress, that I have proceeded in somewhat of a fire 
storm fashion, but I do not.have a lot of time to waste, and I. think, 
Mr. Chairman, you can. see· why. These are young people who are 
really trying. These are young people who are changed. And I want 
you to, know that prior to Amer"i"can, these were young people, 
many of whom tried very hard, but now I think we have the mix, 
we have the support system and we have the kind of program that 
will engage them in ways that they can sustain their efforts to be 
employed and to be leaders. 

You have some young people here that got up at 5 o'clock in the 
morning to be on a job training program that we forced them to 
take and to be there at 6 o'clock in the morning, who worked hard. 
The system was not prepared for them and the system did not sup­
port them. And they struggled hard,. I can remember them getting 
together in one unit the night before and studying for the test that 
.they were to take and they passed their test. 

And they went into the job training program, freeway construc­
tion program and they tried very hard. 'r}iey made their tool boxes. 
Many of them went without lunch money, without transportation,
did not know how they were going to get there. They piled up in 
cars and they got there, but the system did not support them. • 

With Jim Brown and what he is doing, they will develop the 
inner strength and begin to understand not <;mly who they are, but 
how important they are as individuals and I think this combination 
will mean success. I am thoroughly optimistic and convinced .that 
this program will do for them what many of us, perhaps, did not 
understand that they needed in the way of support systems. 

So I am just so tremendously proud. And when we go back, Mr. 
Chairman, you can share with the other members of our committee 
that you met them here today and that they will be a part of our 
agenda. 

The CHAIRMAN. I intend to. 
Ms. WATERS. Thank you very much. 
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. Well, Mr. Brown, I think the big 

factor is that you have given the biggest gift of all, which is your­
self. And no greater gift can any man give. We want to thank you 
very much. If you have any additional statement you wish to make, 
feel free to do so. 
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at this table that are standing behind me, for months often we 
have no jobs to send them to. I can also tell you that idle hands 
work in the deyil's workshop. If we cannot find jobs for these 
young people, they will find outlets for their frustrations. Every 
day we work through Project Build with drug dealers. We work 
with gang members. We work with other people involved in differ­
ent aspects. 

We work with mothers on AFDC. The vast majority of them 
simply want a job. They want a chance to live in this society as 
independent individuals, to be able to take care of their own fami-

• lies. They want to be loved. In short, Mr. Chairman, they want the 
same thing anyone else in America wants. But they are always at 
the end of the line. Our schools are understaffed. Our social service 
delivery system are overwhelmed. And' people feel, in many in­
stances, that the police department -represent an occupying force. 

We must do better for those Americans at the bottom. Someone 
said, "The measures of the success of a society is not how well the 
people on the top live, but instead how we take care of the people 
on the bottom." Today, under these criteria, America is not doing 
very well. 

Mr. Chairman and members of your distinguished committee, I 
mentioned to you earlier in my statement my son, Darrell. As I sit 
here and I listen at the· young men talk and I listen at Mr. Brown,. 
my thoughts went to my son, because he was not immune to the 
pressures of urban life. I. learned one morning, looking at a news 
television broadcast on channel 4, that everything that I have been 
taught against, everything that I fought hard against, gang bang, 
drug dealing, that my son was arrested and accused of a drive-by 
shooting where someone innocently was killed. 

l want you to know that I love my child. I write and I visit Dar­
rell. He was convicted, found guilty and is now serving in one, of 
the State prisons, 27 years to life, and· he. is 23. I make it my life 
work to try and ensure that. there are no more Darrells that I come 
in contact with, hopefully, through Project Build in, the prisons. 

I do not want any other mother to. have to see their children on 
television described as g~ngsters or read it in the newspaper. And I 
do not want any other families to have to bury loved ones out of 
some senseless violence call gang banging. Because of this, my 
daughter, Jackie, the one that I told you earlier about that had 
graduated from UC Irvine, has enrolled back into school, taking a 
paralegal class., to learn criminal law. 

I have been appointed by Mayor Bradley to the commission 
which oversees the housing authority. 1 have become a senior case 
manager with Project Build. I have, as I said, committed. myself to 
serving my community, in some cases, I hope for myself. Mr. Chair­
man, members of this, very distinguished committee, we need jobs 
in this community.. We .need stronger educational programs to 
work with troubled young people. We need programs to help give 
them and help make them feel that self-esteem that we know is 
there. 

We need more people like Congresswoman Maxine Waters and 
Jim Brown, who are prepared to come into the public housing 
projects and work with the people that need it. And I would like to 
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thank you for your time in listening to me this morning. Thank 
you. [Applause.] 

The CHAIRMAN. We want to thank you, Ms. Moore, for answering 
our summons and being here. It is not easy to come up and testify 
like you h,_ave. And you can rest assured that it is most helpful to 
this committee. 

I believe what we will do, unless my colleagues have differences, 
why do we not keep going and recognize the remainder of the 
panel and then at the end, maybe we will have some questions? 
Brother Modesto. 

• ..
STATEMENT OF BROTHER MODESTO LEON, SOLIDAD 

ENRICHMENT ACTION PROGRAM 

Brother MODESTO. Good morning, members of the committee. My 
name is. Brother Modesto Leon and I work with the Solidad Enrich­
ment Action Program. In 1972, working out of the east LA Mara­
villa community, I found myself working in a parish church as a 
young brother and a young lady named Rita Figueroa came to my 
door of the rectory to bury her second son and that was my initi­
ation into the gang work here in the city of Los Angeles in 1972. 

As we went through the process of burying this young man and 
Rita had gone through this before, that night in the church we had 
700 young people that went to the wake and they were very angry:. 
And I had no words to tell them. I had no hopes for them except 
maybe for Ronnie a different life in a different world. 

Two weeks later, Rita came back to the rectory and asked me to 
bring the mother of the boy that killed her son together with her. 
She wanted to meet the mother because she realized what that 
mother was going through because if her son had done the killing, 
she would also be in that ,agony. So in 1972, Rita, along with us; 
formed a concerned parent program which is to bring parents to­
gether who had lost sons and daughters in violence. That group 
now has 22 groups in the city and the county of•Los Angeles of par­
ents who have lost sons· and daughters, parents who want to make 
a difference in the lives of their sons and daughters. 

We know that in 1991 we had 771 ga.Iig liomicides in LA County~ 
771 young people died. I, myself, ;had 126 funerals that I buried of 
those 771 youth, youth that I have known, youth that I have 
worked with their parents for the last 20 years. 

Last year's violence was 18 percent higher than the year before. 
Just four or five blocks from here Pico-Union/MacArthur Park 
area, last year we had 26 young people who died within a mile 
radius of corporate America downtown. And the parents and the 
young people, on a daily basis, ask me, "How can we get our young 
people out of gangs unless we give them an alternative?" 

And we look around and we say; "There are no resources." I find 
myself, 10 percent of my time, burying young people and 80 per­
cent of my time justifying that we need jobs and programs for 
young people in front of funding sources that are dwindling as we 
all know. Basically, young people are looking for a way out but we 
have no options, we have no opportunities to give them and that is 
sad. 
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Mr. BROWN. No, I think I like what I hear from the committee. I 
think the young men also like that because, as Congresslady 
Maxine said, you know, we need the support of the system. It is the 
greatest in the world. I have always said that and we need exactly 
what you are saying, not only in actuality, but just motivation, be­
cause this meeting this mo.ning, I know, will help our work tre­
mendously because they can see you and hear you and they do not 
have to hear me tell them about you. 

So it is very important for us to be here. Thank you. 
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much. Our next witness is Ms. 

Claudia Moore, Commissioner~ of the City Housing Authority and 
Senior Case Coordinator for Project Build. [Applause.] 

STATEMENT OF CLAUDIA MOORE, COMMISSIONER, CITY HOUS­
ING AUTHORITY AND SENIOR CASE COORDINATOR, PROJECT 
BUILD 

Ms. MOORE. Thank you. Chairman Gonzalez, Congresswoman 
Waters, Congressman Torres, my name is Claudia Moore and I am 
a resident of one of the largest housing developments in the city of 
Los Angeles. That housing development is called Nickerson Gar­
dens, population 5,000 people. 

There are 21 housing developments for the city of Los Angeles. 
We do not call our developments projects any more. We call them 
housing developments. I am the mother of five children. My chil­
dren are; Reginald, 26, Angela, 25, Jackie, 24, Darrell, 23 and 
Randy, 9. 

Like any mother, I love all my children and I recognize that each 
one is an individual with different needs and different personal­
ities. All of my children graduated from high school except one. 
And I will talk about him, if you will allow me, a little later on. 

My son, Reginald, is an assistant manager for Boys Market. He 
got his job through Project Build. My daughter, Angela, is a word 
processor. She, too, got into the job training program, Project 
Build. My daughter, Jackie, is a graduate of UC Irvine, with a BA 
degree. And she is an administrative assistant at one of the local 
high schools in Irvine. 

My son, Darrell, is very special to me because he is incarcerated. 
And I will talk about Darrell a little later on. This morning as I 
got ready to come here, Randy said to me as I said my speech to 
him, my little 9 year old, "What are you going to say about me?" 
And I said, "I do not know; what do you want me to say about 
you?" And he said, "Tell them that I am in the fourth grade and 
my dream is one day to be a wide receiver for the NFL." And he 
wants to go to the University of Michigan, he says. Now, by 9 years 
old, that probably will change, too. 

I was born in Los Angeles. My family moved to Shreveport, LA 
in 1948. I moved to Los Angeles in 1963, right after I graduated 
from high school. Like everybody, I had plans of doing many things 
with my life. I enrolled in a junior college here in Los Angeles, 
Compton Junior College, and took a job in a medical center. 

Like the residents of Nickerson Gardens, so many of them, I 
started my family early, with two children moving into Nickerson 
Gardens. Nickerson Gardens was the first apartment that I ever 
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had and I was on AFDC, raising my soon increased family of four 
children. ' 

My involvement with the community began early in my residen­
cy in Nickerson GardemtThe housing authority had just installed 
peep holes in the front door. And one morning I got up to look out 
of that peep hole and the peep hole was missing. So I went to the 
housing authority and put in a request for the peep hole and I 
thought they would replace it without me having to pay any money 
for it because I did not steal it. • 

I was told that I would be billed for it. I became angry. So the 
manager of Nickerson -Gardens, because there was no resident ad­
visory council at that time. where residents came together to meet, 
decided that he wanted to put together a meeting and hear the 
community concerns of the residents and I attended that meeting. 
And at that meeting I talked about my peep hole missing and I 
talked about the poor installing of that peep hole. 

The manager became interested in what I had said and later on, 
he asked me would I represent Nickerson Gardens and he would 
appoint me to be· ·the citywide representative to go downtown to 
talk about problems in the community. So, I did that. 

I later ran for president of the Nickerson Gardens Resident Advi­
sory Council and it was through that organization, the Resident 
Advisory Council, that then Assemblywoman Maxine Waters came 
to our community with a dream about a program that she wanted 
to help the people in public housing by her being a product of 
public housing herself. And that program is called .Project Build. 

I became the resident coordinator of that program because one 
thing then Assemblywoman Maxine Waters realized was that the 
people living in the community were the people that knew what 
was going on in the community and that would be best to work in 
the commu;nity: I remember that my son, Reginald, upon graduat­
ing from high ,school, he told me that he needed to find himself. ,So 
he had laid around sleeping, whatever, for 6, months. And when 
Project Build first came to Nickerson Gardens, we recruited 116 
people.

In that 116 people Reginald was one of the people because I 
flatly told him, "You have found yourself long enough; it is time to 
get up and. go on and let us se~ what we can do for you." I learned 
from then Assemblywoman Waters that cgarity begins at home. So 
naturally, as I help my community, I am going to look around and 
see what I can do to pull mine by the bootstrap and make them do 
what they are supposed to do. 

Through Project Build we were able to secure a job for Reginald, 
as I told you earlier. And he got .that job in 1986 through Project 
Build. He is still there. He went up the ranks. He is assistant man­
ager. Project Build instills what Mr. Brown talked about. It instills 
self-~steem .into young people and it challenges them to .go out to 
work in places and find employment. 

It also gives them enough courage to go up to people coming into 
the communities working, to ask them, "Hey, are you going to give 
us any jobs? You are in our community." And we got that through 
then Assemblywoman Maxine Waters through our workshops. 

I can tell you that I am discouraged by what I see in the job 
market. After vyorking with some of these young people right here 
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We have agencies that are making a difference but yet, the. re­
sources are ~hrinking. Yet, if a young man gets sent to court and 
the Youth Authority in the State, the State has $32,000 to detain 
him in the California Youth Authority jail system, but yet, when 
we ask for an option to give job skills·, to give a counseling pro­
gram, we are told that, '"fhere are no funds." 

Somewhere along the line there is a contradiction here and 1 do 
not know what we can do. So my plea today to this committee is 
that maybe we work together with those agencies that are making 
a difference and are actually working miracles. 1 had my fifth 
wake this year already last night and at 12 noon, 1 will have the 
funeral service for that young""man, just this year. So ,it look~ like 
the statistics are going to go up and we are going to be locking 
more young people up. 

This program has 14 continuation schools in the county in which 
we take young people that the public schools have thrown out, ex­
pelled, and we work with them to get them back to their home 
schools to graduate. We are negotiatiQ.g with IBM to open a job 
skills for these young people and to g~t a computer lab. It has 
taken us 3 years to get to that point. It looks like that dream will 
come true in two parts of the city, south central and east LA. 

People say that you cannot work with young people, as we heard 
earlier. We are afraid of our young people. We loc~ our doors. We 
bar our windows. We put alarms in anything that moves. We never 
come out really to talk to them. We never go out to where they are 
hanging out. We never really see what some of the problems are 
that they have. Yet, when they get in trouble, we say that we have 
to throw away the key and lock them up and we know that 80 per­
cent of them go back and repeat crime. 

So we know that does not work, but yet, we continue to throw 
money at the system that does not work. One of my pleas today is 
that we give young people a chance and we give young people a 
chance before it is too late. I think next year, if we go the way we 
are going now, we will have over 1,000 people killed in gang vio­
lence in LA County. When is it enough? When do we say it is a 
crisis? When do we put our resources to this particular problem? 

We have four special schools that we opened with the help of LA 
County Education and these young people, about 80 of them, are on 
probation. And along with the Probation Department and the LA 
County Schools, we put some rules that these young people had to 
come to school with white shirts and ties, because it is a job skills. 

And you can go to any of those particular sites and you will see 
these young people with their shirts and their ties every morning 
and some of them now have said~ "I cannot hang around with the 
gang; I do' not have the time because I have a job I have to do or I 
have a skill that I am trying to get." So there is hope, but we need 
a lot of help and time is running out. 

So my plea this morning is that we do not .go home today with­
out a plan. If we go home without a plan today, then that particu­
lar blood will be on all our hands. Young people will continue to 
die. So I would plead with this committee, with Congre~s, and the 
President, that we do not just put out beautiful names and beauti­
ful programs, put that we really look at what works and put our 
resources to it. 
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so· thank you for listening. I am basically hoping that we can 
save our children by working together. Thank you. {Applause.] 

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you·very much. Mr. Frias, let me ask you 
a question. Are we spelling your name correctly? 

Mr. FRIAS. No. ' 
The CHAIRMAN. It is I instead of ap E; is it not? 
Mr. FRIAS. It is I. •• 1 

' " 

The CHAIRMAN. OK. I just wanted to make sure, because this 
would have been a rare time I that it is spelled with an E. Mr. 
Friai:i, thank you very much. • • '· 

• STATEMENT OF GUS FRIAS, CRIMINAL JUSTICE/EDUCATION 
SPECIALIST, LOS ANGELES COUNTY OFFICE OF EDUCATION 

Mr; FRIAS. Mr. Chairman, Congresswoman, Congressman, thank 
you very much for offering me the opportunity to address you this 
morning. 

I am not going to repeat what has already been said. Instead I 
am going to try to focus in a little bit more in terms of not only the 
threat; but the solution. I deal a lot with hard core gang adults. 
These are not young kids any more. These are hard core adults 
who basically have learned the hard way of surviving'in-the neigh­
borhoods. These are individuals who are very sophisticated in their 
thinking. 

They have read the books written by Nicolo Machiavelli, such as 
The Prince. 'They have read the books written by Sun Tzu, such as 
The Art of War. They have read books written by former PCis Di­
rectors of Central Intelligence. ';I'hese guys are solid individuals out 
there who are a heck of a threat to our society. 

How can we bring the problem more closely to your attention 
than to let you know that a lot of these individuals in the future 
are going ,to be targeting people like you and they will kill you. 
And they will go out· Qf their way to make a point, and that point is 
that nothing can stop them. Accordingly, they're not afraid of 
going to prison. Going. to prison is a big game. It is like a second 
home to many of them, as many of them state very, very clearly. 

Where else can you go and get fed and taken care of,24 hours a 
day? These individuals do not fear individuals like you and they do 
not fear law enforcement. Today we are getting cops shot at, patrol 
cars burned. We are getting teacherf:! in our schools shot. Today, 
many different types of individuals are ,q~coming victims of this 
madness. , , , 

And the banking 'industry is d~stined JQ suffer, beca,use these in­
dividuals believe that Bonnie and Clyde are great heroes. Their 
heroes, by the way, go beyond Bonnie and Clyde and I am pretty 
sure you have heard of Michael Carleone of The Godfather. I am 
pretty sure you have heard of Terminator and- that mentality of 
being indestructible. Today, these individuals go out of their way to 
•convey this message. 

"Now, ,the FBI is coming into town with 22 additional agents and 
we are trying lo find out how to use these 22 FBI special agents. I 
am here to tell you that by putting away these individuals behind 
bars is not going to solve the problem. 
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In our barrios, we are not talking about a gang or juvenile delin­
quency problem that can be eradicated or curtailed by putting 
them away. We are talking about a culture of third and fourth gen­
eration individuals who are out there making a difference in the 
minds of many kids. You can look at these kids here and I will tell 
you this, they can have the powers to persuade. All they have to do 
is persuade one kid to pull the trigger on you. They usually target 
a 10-years-old kid, because they know that the 10-year-old will be 
out by the age of 21 at the most. 

These -are realities, ladies and gentlemen. This is the real meaty 
stuff that is out there. I deal ,YVith it every day. I have city council 
people calling me, telling me,· "Mr. Frias, I understand one of the 
local gangs has targeted me for termination. Please assist me. I do 
not want to die." These are elected officials who aw being targeted. 
Yet, for X reason, we are still refusing to learn from our mistakes. 
We are still refusing to put emphasis on prevention. 

The programs that you have in front of you today are outstand­
ing programs. I have worked with Brother Modesto since 1972 be­
cause Ronnie was one of my home boys. And I will tell you, he has 
buried a majority of my home boys. I am a product of the streets 
and I am a person that can tell you that the best cop is the one 
who learns to think like the best criminal. 

As an educator today, I can tell you that the best educator is the 
one who learns to think like the best cop and the best criminal as 
well as the best student and the best parent. As an educator, I do a 
lot of training in front of multiagency groups because that is one of 
the lessons of the past that we have to emphasize and that is, we 
cannot address this problem alone. We have to work together.. 

As much as I as, a young kid, used to throw the finger at the 
cops. I, as a young kid, hated cops. I, as a young adult, went to 
work for LAPD. I, as a young man today, can tell you that Jaw en­
forcement has to be sensitized to the needs of our community and I 
would be a fool if I would tell the kids to get a gun and shoot at the 
cops. And I hear a lot of that out there in the streets, but I will tell 
you this, those fools that are telling that to kids are part of the 
problem, not part of the solution. 

And vice versa. In law enforcement, you have a lot of law en­
forcement officers that should not be carrying those badges. But we 
need to work together to make sure that we bridge the gap and 
talk about solutions. When I talk about team training, I am talking 
not just about training cops or educators or parents or community 
people alone. Rather, bring them together and teach them how to 
work with each other. 

It is common sense; yet, today in the State of California that is 
rarely, rarely happening. Four years ago, we created a class called 
Gang School, where we bring together law ·enforcement officers, 
community officials, and educators to- address the different•dynam­
ics of not only prevention but also 'intervention and suppression. 
And I will tell you this, if it is going to take us going out there and 
knocking on doors antl trying to put this into perspective in front 
of other individuals· like yourself, we are going to do it. 

We are going to do it, because we have a patriotic duty, a patriot­
ic duty to keep you alive~ "A patriotic duty to keep to keep these 
kids alive. If they identify themselves as ex-Grape Street gangsters, 
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think about those enemies out there that hate Grape Street. Do 
you think that they are going to say,""Oh, 1 am not going to kill you 
because you are an ex." B.S. In the· streets the cry is, "Once in, 
always in." Whether you are a Chicano gang member, an Asian 
gang member, a black gang member, or a white Crip. This mentali­
ty applies to all of them. 

We have a lot of kids who. are toying with the idea of joining 
gangs. We have a responsibility to. prevent this from happening. 
We have a responsibility to work together, and not reinvent the 
wheel. i spend a lot of time talking to people at the Federal level 
and I will tell you what I see. I see shotgun efforts, the right hand 
npt knowing what the left hand is doing. 

The U.S. Department of Health and Human Services has all this 
money to target the problem and yet, guess what, they are doing it 
alone. Because the U.S. Department of Justice does not know what 
they are doing. The U.S. Department of Justice is doing their own 
thing. They have a lot of money but, guess what, the drug czar's 
office does not know what they are doing. 

And all this money is there and there is no coordination of re­
sources. Now, this is at the Federal level. At the State level, we 
have the Governor's Office of Criminal Justice Planning, who has 
millions to address these type of problems and, guess what, they do 
not know what the Attorney General's Office is doing or the State 
Department of Education i_s doing. And you have m9nies for par­
enting programs, for high risk youth, for dropouts, for gays, for 
drugs and everybody is doing their own little t}_ling. 

The drug people do not talk to the gang people. The dropout 
people do not talk to the gang people. The people who deal with 
LEP Programs, which are the Limited English Proficiency pro­
grams, they do not talk to each other and, guess what, we are talk­
ing about the same child. 

So we have created bureaucracy after bureaucracy after. bureauc­
racy and we are not learning from the past. So consequ~ntly, what 
do I want to leave you with today? I want to leave you with some 
food for thought. We either pay now or we pay later. Many of us 
will not be around, many of us will. As an individual, I want to 
emphasize commitment. 

Ypu know, when my house was shot at, when my car was shot at, 
when all these thugs came after me, when they tried to label me as 
this as that, when the Mexican Mafia saw me ~ a threat, when 
law enforcemen_t labeled me as Mexican Mafia: member, all these 
different sides came at me all at once and ~here I was, as a young 
kid, trying to deal with the madness that existed prior to my birth 
date. 

Who did I i;;eek refuge in? I sought refuge at that tim'e in persons 
like Brother Modesto and those parents, those dynamic parents 
who are_ out there struggling day in and day out. I can go on and 
on telling you war stories but again, suffice it to say that commit­
ment means what Martin Luther King at one time stated that, 
"When you are out, there sometimes it requires we sacrifice our 
prestige, our status and if need be, out life for the welfare of our 
people." 

You talk about America. Guess what, in our barrios many kids 
do not consider the.mselves American. Many of us, if we saw all 

., 
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these kids, would not see them as American. In my classes, as I 
travel throughout the United States, I ask a very simple question 
from a multicultural audience, "Will all the Americans please 
raise your hand," and guess what, the only kids that raise their 
hands are the white kids. 

The Chicano kids, I asksii them, "How come you did not raise 
your hand if you were born here?" They respond: "Because I do 'not 
have baby blue eyes or blond hair or light skin." These .are the 
type of comments we get from these kids. We have a lot of adverse 
forces out there who.are telling their kids that the system does not 
work for them and that they should throw the finger at the system. 

For over 10 years of my life, I dedicated it as a volunteer to coop­
erating with different communities and creating a statewide net­
work of youth organizers. And we all believed that no one was ab­
solutely to receive monetary compensation from the government. 
Beca,use the number one question that the youth asked us was, 
"Who is paying you to help us?" And the number one response we 
gave, "We do not have to get paid• to help each other, to stay alive 
and become productive citizens." 

We went all out to show what true volunteerism meant. But, 
again, overall I can tell you that as we look at this problem, please, 
put it into perspective. It is something that is there in our prisons, 
believe me. Talk to any warden in the State of California, they will 
tell you, "Gus, hey, we do not run the prisons, man. Those inmates 
allow us to run the prisons." The Mexican Mafia, The Black Goril­
la Family, the Consolidated Grip Organization, and you name it, 
the Wah Chings, and you name it, these groups are there in our 
prisons and I will tell you, they are growing and growing and grow­
ing. 

Today, a young kid that enters the system automatically is con­
fronted with gang affiliation. "You are either with us or against us. 
What are you, man, a Grip or a Blood, a Grip or a Blood? Are you 
with us or are you ~gainst us?" 

In the Chicano arena, "Are you an Norteno or a Sureno." People 
do not realize it, but there are a lot of different dynamics that, 
again, go beyond basic awareness. 

This presentation here can just give you a little tip of the ice­
berg. I recommend highly that you organize a congressional confer­
ence where you address the issue of street terrorism, where you ad­
dress different types of problems via these type of programs. This is 
just the beginning. 

One of the efforts that we have undertaken right now is to try to 
persuade the U.S. Department of Justice to coordinate a more com­
prehensive initiative at the Federal level and bring it down to the 
local areas, because I will tell you, today we are talking about in­
tercounty, intercity problems. Someone from south central LA goes 
into another city and does a killing. Did you know there are a lot 
of cops who would say, "Well, if the problem goes beyond my juris­
diction, there is nothing I can do." 

And the educators, oftentimes, instead of preventing, we end up 
reacting. To prevent my students from getting killed, I have to look 
at the three aspects of prevention, intervention, and suppression. 
Because I do not want :them dead, nor do I want anybody else to 
die. 

52-194 0 - 92 - 2 
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As a concluding statement, I want to emphasize to you that these 
kids are an example of what can be done. We can change them 
around. What they need is programs like this to go out and really 
make a difference. But we need committed people, people who will 
go all out and not be threatened by any of those thugs, because if 
someone points a gun at Brother Modesto and tells him, "Do not do 
it 'anymore,'~ let me tell you this, Brother Modesto is going to con­
tinue to do it. 

And we have our faith and we have our intelligence. That is why 
I stated the best individual is the one who understands the dynam­
ics of the environment and the dynamics of those people. So, again, 
in a nutshell, 1 hope that this stimulates you a little bit in terms of 
what needs to be done. Thank you very much. [Applause.] 

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Mr. Frias, very much. I do not have 
specific questions. I think each witness has laid out a solid sugges­
tiop. base that we can work from. I think yours, Mr. Frias, as you 
had indicated before we started the hearing, is very valuable. I 
want to echo what you say regarding the fragmentation, and the 
lack of coordination on the Federal level, even where you have a 
program, the Justice Department, Human Service, and Education 
are just a few examples. . 

You are quite correct in what you are saying. We can report 
back. In fact, as we gather and document the information we are 
gathering, in those areas in which other committees have substan­
tial jurisdiction, we are coordinating with them. We are informing 
them, offering suggestions and working those committees. So, per­
haps, we can follow through on your very strong suggestion which I 
think is most proper. 

Mr. Torres. 
Mr. TORRES. Mr. Chairman, I do not have any specific questions 

of any of the witnesses. I think that their messages here today 
have been succinct. I think they are dramatic messages. I think we 
have to listen, as you have said. This is all documented. There is a 
record here. I think we have to go back and convey to our other 
433 colleagues, who are not here today, that time is running out, 
that we need to do something and that the messages that we are 
hearing are indeed opportune and appropriate and, therefore, I just 
simply would yield back my time and tha:nk our witnesses for 
being here with us today. 

The message, believe ·me~•is compelling and dramatic. Thank y.ou. 
The CHAIRMAN. Ms. Waters. 
Ms. WATERS. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. Let me just 

say to all of our witnesses today after years of work, looking for 
solutions, I am convinced of a couple of things. One. is that the 
United States has dropped the ball in job training and support for 
training. I have real problems with the JTPA, Job Training Part­
nership Act, that does not provide resources to maintain people in 
training while they are learning. 

In this recession, where we have all of this exodus of jobs and 
lack of jobs, it seems to me it would be good for young people to 
invest their time in job training and education in preparation for a 
turnaround in this economy sometime in the hopefully near future. 
But if I say to a young person, "Here is a job training program that 
you can go into for the next year or year and a half or two years." 
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maybe he is a very smart person who should be in college, should 
be in college, what do I say to them about how they are going pay 
the rent, have some transportation, have some food or even feed 
the ba,by while they are in training? 

I do not hear enough coming from the community programs 
about support for young people in job training. It is one thing for 
people to come and say, "I am a role model, be just like me," but 
those persons who are role models have jobs and they are eating 
and they are taking care of their family. So I want to hear a loud 
outcry that says there is something wrong with job training in 
America. We cannot support people while they are in training. 

I think it is extremely important to the success of what you are 
trying to do. And the other thing that I would like to try and focus 
Congress on is part of our peace dividends going to peer training 
and peer cou.nseling. It is the centerpiece of most of the programs 
that I hear about, including Amer"i"can. With Amer"i"can, it ap­
pears to me that if, in fact, we can provide dollars for peer counsel­
ing where young people who learn, who learn how to take control 
of life and themselves and can give that knowledge and transfer 
that knowledge to other young people, they, too, have to be sus­
tained. 

They have to earn money. They have to have a job. Tb.is work is 
important work. One of the things, I think, we have to do with the 
peace dividend is to talk about jobs that invest in human potential. 
I would like to see some support coming from our grassroots orga­
nizations that say to politicians, say to everybody over and over 
again, that this is valuable work that must be compensated. That 
if, in fact, our young people can become group leaders if, in fact, 
out young people can organize groups by which they train other 
young people, then we have to pay them. We have to find the dol­
lars for it. 

And I am going to be pushing Congress on that and I would like 
to hear you give some support to that. 

Mr. BROWN. Mr. Chairman, is-i.t:possible to make­
The CHAIRMAN. Certainly, yes, Certainly, Mr. Brown. 
Mr. BROWN. Before we conclude. Two things, first of all this com­

mittee has accomplished something great this morning. We are 
going to make ewry effort to coordinate with these people here to 
bring about a coalition. I have been tremendously moved by their 
testimony and I feel that if we get together and coordinate among 
ourselves, that will create a much more powerful block. 

So I got that from being here this morning and we will follow 
through on that definitely. So we thank you for that. 

The other thing is, we are not only an organization that is deal­
ing with the young people in the community. We are ,also dealing 
with the Department of Juvenile Justice. Mr. Robert Sweet has al­
ready been in Las Vegas to look at our efforts to coordinate all of 
the services there to work in tandem. 

We are now going into a rising _school. That will start this week. 
We have cut down oh the drive-by killings. We have young people 
that are employed that were gang members here that are now run­
ning that in Las Vegas. I would say to you, if you might be able to 
drop a little word in the Justice's ear, he will know that we were 
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here this morning, Justice Robert Sweet, the Juvenile Justice De­
partment. 

He is cognizant of us. He is moving to look at the possibility of a 
pilot program in Las Vegas that can spread around the country 
that utilizes all of the agencies and programs working together. We 
are able to deal with all of them in Las Vegas except maybe law 
enforcement who are a little hesitant and we find that law enforce­
ment is a little hesitant all over the country except in Oregon. 

But if you will just have a conversation with him, talk about this 
meeting, I think it will then give us a broad view, give him a broad 
view, and he can take action, I think, with the confidence that he 
has people like you that are very cognizant of what he is trying to 
do. Thank you. 

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Mr. Brown. Mr. Torres. 
Mr. TORRES. Yes, Mr. Brown, I have a question. 
Mr. BROWN. Yes, sir. 
Mr. TORRES. What particular relevance does Las Vegas have to 

the particular program? I mean, why Las Vegas? 
Mr. BROWN. Well, the relevance is that we have been working 

here for 2 years and we established young men, who, in their 
change have the ability to spread this program to other cities. So 
Las Vegas had a drive-by killing every day. They had a major 
headline in the papers. 

The mayor, Jan Laverne Jones, read about us, contacted us 
through cities and schools. We work directly with cities and schools 
and because she was a new mayor and was not afraid, she contract­
ed with us. In the last 5 ½ months they have had basically no 
drive-by killings. The crime rate has gone down and we have em­
powered the main gang leaders there, who are now working with 
us. 

Los Angeles is one city. Las Vegas is another. Oakland is an­
other. There is no movement, no program, that is going to be able 
to effect change without the coalition of all agencies working to­
gether, law enforcement included, and without understanding that 
it is not just an LA problem. Because Crips and Bloods that are 
dealing in drugs go across the country. They are smart because 
other areas of the country are very naive. 

So we have a problem that is across the country. So we have to 
deal with the solution as across the country. So, Las Vegas was the 
place I took him because it was small and all of the agencies had 
been working together there, unlike here in Los Angeles. I would 
have 'loved to have brought him here, but we had not gotten to the 
point where we had come together and were coordinating our ef­
forts. 

I hope out of this meeting that we can really put together a lot of 
the organizations, a lot of the agencies and be able to have Los An­
geles take its rightful position. So that is why Las Vegas. 

Mr. TORRES. Thank you, now I understand. 
Mr. BROWN. Thank you. 
Mr. FRIAS. Mr. Chairman, may I make a comment? 
The CHAIRMAN. Certainly, Mr. Frias. 
Mr. FRIAS. That is, again, today, I will tell you, you talk about 

linkage with law enforcement. I have that linkage. It is very hard 
sometimes to sensitize individuals who come with a certain type of 
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culture, a certain type of set of beliefs, agreements, but I will tell 
you, it is possible. And I think that by working together we can 
link, whether it is LAPD, whether it is the sheriff, whether it is 
the local law enforcement agencies in Compton or elsewhere. 

The bottom line is, they need to see these kids as potential col­
lege graduates, not as potential criminals. And I think that that is 
a mind set that we are able to instill in a lot of these individuals 
and bridge the gap. And, again, the name of the game is solution 
orientations. Problems, we have plenty of problems out there and I 
think that there are individuals within each law enforcement 
agency that are susceptible to working with Jim Brown and .the 
kids and Brother Modesto and any of the other groups that al'.e 
here present. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, I thank you, Mr. Brown, because I think 
that is a tremendous thing and your future work toward coordina­
tion is indispensable. We are all in the same boat in America. I do 
not know how long it is going to take for the leaders to realize it. 
The tragic thing here is that we cannot have the President of the 
United States, the leaders of the Congress, right here listening to 
the most eloquent panel I have ever listened to, but that is our job 
is to convey that message. 

And in the meanwhile, I cannot tell you how inspiring it has 
been to hear you, Mr. Brown, say that out of this meeting you hope 
to see to a very strong coordination, which I think is indispensable. 

Ms. WATERS. Mr. Chairman, let me just say that you mentioned 
that it is too bad that the President of the United States and other 
Members of Congress could not be here in Los Angeles. For all who 
wish to be President of the United States of America, particularly 
in that party that we serve in, when they come into the Los Ange­
les area, we will be setting up community forums and debates. 
They will not be able to talk to politicians they want to endorse 
them until they talk to the people in our community that they 
need to know about before they become President of the United 
States. 

So we will move to see that these young people have the opportu­
nity to meet people before they become President of the United 
States so that they can understand what their challenge and what 
their job is going to be. 

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much. [Applause.] 
Before I introduce the next panel, we have received a request, in 

fact, the staff told me of one other, but we have had a request from 
Mr. Jesse J. Morales to be heard with respect to the effects of the 
recession on veterans in LA. As is the practice when I have presid­
ed over these hearings, if we complete the listed witnesses, in this 
case it is a numerous witness list, if we complete it within a good 
space of time, and I think we will, I will be glad to recognize Mr. 
Morales and perhaps, one or two others, for at least 5 minutes at 
the end of the testimony given to us by our listed witnesses. 

But given the fact that it is a lengthy list, we will do so at the 
end of the testimony. 

Mr. MORALES. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. And we do have a pre­
pared statement to provide you, a written statement. 

The CHAIRMAN. All right, sir, we will place that into the record 
regardless of what happens. 
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[The prepared statement of Mr. Morales can be found in the ap­
pendix.] 

The CHAIRMAN. Our next panel is Mr. Andy Raubeson, the exec­
utive director, Single-Room Occupancy Housing Corp., and he may 
be running a little late, accompanled by Silviano Jimenez, an un­
employed homeless father; Alvin Jones, homeless Vietnam veteran; 
and Terry Shirley, formerly homeless on Skid Row; and also David 
Etezadi, attorney at law, Legal Aid Foundation of Los Angeles, ac­
companied by Theodore Rolette, resident of multifamily housing 
and Carol Berman, resident of assisted housing; Brenda Y. Shock­
ley, housing consultant; Marvin Greer, principal, the William 
Greer Group, a,ccompanied by Reuben and Dale Hill, first-time 
home buyers; and Donna Spenser, first-time home buyer. 

So we will have the first group. I mentioned all the others but of 
necessity, we will have Mr. Jimenez and Mr. Jones, Ms. Shirley 
and could you get closer? 

Ms. PAZ. My name is Lucy Paz. I am the interpreter for Mr. Ji­
menez. 

The CHAIRMAN. Could you speak a little louder? Lucy did you 
say? 

Ms. PAz. Lucy Paz, P-A-Z. 
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much. Very well, Ms. Paz will 

act as an interpreter for Mr. Jimenez and we appreciate that very 
deeply, Ms. Paz. 

We will recognize Mr. Jimenez first. Is there any reason why we 
should not proceed in the order that I introduced you? If not, we 
will recognize Mr. Jimenez. Senor Jimenez. 

STATEMENT OF SILVIANO JIMENEZ, UNEMPLOYED HOMELESS 
FATHER 

Mr. JIMENEZ. First of all, I would like to thank Congressman 
Henry Gonzalez and all the other government representatives· who 
are present here today for the invitation to this hearing. 

I would like to talk about the problems that my family and I 
have faced regarding housing and employment. I am looking for 
the help from you in order for us to live adequately according to 
our possibilities. 

Because prosperity for us would be to live in public housing 
which would provide a five bedroom apartment for us as opposed to 
a one bedroom apartment where we live now. We thank God for 
what we have accomplished so far. 

I was a boxer in Mexico since 1968. I came to the United States 
in 1987 to work in the fields. My family came in 1989 and it was 
like a nightmare. We were living for 7 months in a van. There was 
no privacy and it was very uncomfortable because it was parked at ,. 
the house of the gentleman who sold it to us. 

He would let us use the kitchen and the rest room facilities, 
charging us a fee for them. Because of that, we could not afford to 
make enough money to get an apartment. Because of that, I went 
back to boxing 2 years ago to make some money to help us get an 
apartment. That money helped us to get an apartment. 

And that money that I won in Arizona was what helped me pay 
for an apartment. I fought against Michael Carbajal in Arizona, 
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the actual fly weight champion. I was also the silver medalist 
winner in the Olympics of 1984. I lost the fight but it was an oppor­
tunity for me. It was an opportunity for me to make some money 
for an apartment that I needed. 

The apartment cost $475 a month. But unfortunately, the money 
I make is not enough to make a decent living. That is why I am 
asking for your help to live in a comfortable apartment and a good 
environment for my children's well-being, because I do not have a 
permanent job to make enough money to pay rent. I also collect 
bottles and cans for recycling.. And eyen with that, I do not have 
enough money for rent. 

My wife and I sell fruit on the "streets to pay the bills. I would 
also like to say that I had to. go to different apartment managers 
until I found one who allowed me to rent with such a big family. 
Some of the others had mentioned that it would have been easier 
to hav.e animals or pets as opposed to so many children. Now I am 
being evicted from my apartment because I have not paid rent in 2 
months. 

I have spoken to the owner and she has allowed lne to work at 
one of the buildings for half the pay. This is very sad for those of 
us who thought we would have a better life in California, but reali­
ty is quite different. Thank you very much for your attention to 
our problem. 

The CHAIRMAN. Muchas gracias. Mr. Jones. 

STATEMENT OF ALVIN JONES, HOMELESS VIETNAM VETERAN 
Mr. JONES. I would like to thank the committee, first of all, for 

finally addressing the problem of the homeless veteran. 
Approximately one-third of all the homeless males on the streets 

of Los Angeles are Vietnam veterans. And speaking for homeless 
veterans like myself everywhere, I would like to say it is way past 
the time for the government and corporate America to try to do 
something to alleviate this problem. 

First of all, I would like to say that I know, being a homeless 
Vietnam veteran, that my problem started with being drafted into 
the armed services. I did not want to go in service, but I had no 
choice. It was either go to the Army or go to the prison for 5 years. 
I went into the Army and after going to the Army, my life changed 
drastically. 

Before I got drafted, I was a productive member of society. I had 
a good job working at the U.S. Post Office. I was a straight A stu­
dent in school and I feel that being taken away from this and put 
in an environment that I was put in by the U.S. Armed Forces just 
changed my lifestyle. 

• Part of my problem was my own doing. I got caught up in drugs 
and alcohol and tnat reason being it was the only way an 18-year­
old Alvin Jones could cope with death and destruction. That is not 
an excuse. That is a realistic thing. I had to. I felt I had to do that 
to be able to cope with what Uncle Sam wanted me to do for him. 

. I felt like being in Vietnam, I served my country, even though I 
did• not want to be there, but I served faithfully. I had a clean 
record while in th~ Army, but upon my return to the United 
States, I was an animal. I did not know how to live. I was never 
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reintegrated into this society. I was just, "Hey, you did your two 
years. You served your country well, see you around, pal." 

And part of the way that I tried to, I guess, look after myself was 
by steadily drinking and steadily using drugs. I have been homeless 
since 1975, which is 17 years. I have been out of service 20 years. I 
have had failed marriages. I have lost numerous jobs. I feel that if 
I was properly treated by the U.S. Government, once I got out of 
the Army and all the promises they had made to me and others 
like me, that if we serve our country when we get back, you will 
get schooling, you will get housing, you will get medical care, then 
I do not think that I would have wasted 20 years of my life. 

Since being homeless, you know, I have tried to do a lot of things 
for my problem. One of them was back in 1981, I admitted myself 
into a drug and alcohol rehabilitation program. That program has 
been terminated by the government due to lack of funding and cut­
backs and things. Going into this program really changed my life­
style. I have been drug and alcohol free since 1981. I have a job. I 
have maintained that job since 1981. 

I have also been involved in trying to help other vets. I am a 
member of Vietnam Veterans of America, Chapter 526. I am a vol­
unteer for the Vietnam Veterans Aid Foundation and other groups. 
I am here today basically to just try to make America know that 
the Vietnam veteran is a part of this country. We served this coun­
try well and all we would like is a chance. 

For some reason, the government has just swept us under the 
carpet like we were never around. I know, being an employee at 
the Veterans' Administration Hospital, what a veteran goes 
through trying to get some service that was promised to him. It is 
very hard, very nerve wracking, and it is very demoralizing to have 
to beg for a service that was earned by serving your country. 

One of the things that myself and some other friends of mine 
that went through this program with me, since we graduated from 
that program, we have been trying to open up-we have started a 
nonprofit organization known as New Directions. And through that 
program, we have been trying to generate funds to open up a sober 
living house for homeless veterans. 

We have gained some money, enough money to whereas this Sat­
urday we will open up our first house. We have a four-bedroom 
house that we are leasing in Santa Monica and we will try to have 
at least 10 or 12 homeless veterans off the streets and we will try 
to help them get their job, get their lives together by helping them 
to restructure their lives, initiate some type of job training and 
show them that there are other ways to go than to just be on the 
streets, homeless and living from day to day, and just wasting your 
life. 

It has been very difficult for us to get this program off the 
ground. We have been 'trying since 1982. And since that time-I am 
sorry, since 1989, and since that time, through all of our efforts we 
have only been able to raise like $17,000. We do not really want to 
ask the government for money because they have so many restric­
tions and requirements that you have to meet. And we do not want 
to have to turn a guy away because he does not meet the require­
ments. If you are a veteran and you are homeless and you want to 
try to change your life around, that is our goal. 
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We know that not everyb'ody on the streets wants to be helped. 
You cannot help everyone, but maybe there are other persons on 
the streets, like myself, that just wants to change, and that is basi­
cally what we are trying to"-do. And hopefully, this being an elec­
tion year, some politician somewhere will address the needs of vet­
erans and the homeless people all over America. Thank you. 

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Mr. Jones. Ms. Shirley, thank you. 

STATEMENT OF TERRY SHIRLEY, FORMERLY HOMELESS ON 
SKID ROW 

Ms. SH!RLEY. Ms. Waters, Mr... Gonzalez, and Mr. Torres, I have 
been asked to speak here today, and I thank you all, on the topic of 
homelessness. 

I became homeless in the summer of 1988. The way I became 
homeless is from 1985 until 1988 I sold drugs in the Skid Row area 
of Los Angeles. In the summer of 1987 I was arrested. I was tried. I 
was sent to CIW. Upon release, I had nowhere to go, no family to 
speak of, friends. The only area I knew to come back to was the 
area in which I sold my drugs and that was S~d Row. 

The things that we are faced with down there is filth, human 
waste on the sidewalks where you sleep. There are not enough fa­
cilities or enough people to sit back and listen to our problems or 
take the time. The number has outgrown through the years. I went 
into a homeless facility in the downtown area. I was given 2 weeks 
to either find employment, make progress or again, I would be 
homeless. 

Along with their criteria you had to attend meetings every night, 
chores in the morning and had approximately 3 to 4 hours to 
enable you to get around on your own with no assistance for trans­
portation. You were provided with shelter and food and clothing, 
but clothing, however, is very outdated. 

It is a struggle to go from homelessness back into the .main­
stream. There are facilities that ·do help with employment training, 
but what Congress and everyone-needs to realize is you have people 
who are homeless who have not picked up a newspaper in 2 
months, a year. They might have had a special trade at one time. 
Myself, I had no trades. I was a housewife until I went to prison. 
When I came home I had no trade. We need to train our homeless 
people. 

If we can set aside a program to teach them, this is the age of 
computers. There is a lot of people that have trades, but those jobs 
are no longer here. Their companies have either shut down or the 
jobs just do not exist any more. So there is no way to support your­
self. A lot of things that you are subject to, a lot of people who are 
homeless some never do drugs or alcohol but the more and the 
longer you are homeless, you will either resort to one, the other or 
both and that makes it even harder, because now you have to get 
your drug problem under control or your alcohol problem under 
control. 

It is not just enough to have someone come in and teach you how 
to write a resume or how to fill out an application or how to dress 
for an interview because your priorities are not straight at this 
time. The only thing you are thinking about is a clean, safe envi-
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r,onment, not one that is just going to last maybe 2 weeks or a 
month. 

I was lucky. I was able to obtain a job in the facility and it was 
cleaning up the streets of Los Angeles and that was emptying the 
garbage and sweeping the streets and that was good. What I had to 
learn all over again was discipline and get my self-esteem back. I 
had lost everything, my confidence. When this job had ended, they 
counseled me to go and get further training, teaching, going back 
to school, which I did. 

I took up medical assisting at one of the local technical schools. I 
graduated in the top four of my class, went through externship 
only to find out that they could not place me on a job because of 
my felonies, which I sat down at the time of admission with the 
director of the school and told him of my background. At that time 
there was no problem .as,Jong as r signed 'the government papers 
for my financial loan. • 

Today, 1 am now $10,000 in debt because I am paying back a stu­
dent loan that I cannot use at all. No hospital will hire me because 
of my drug felonies at all. I was lucky. After coming out of the 
medical school, the facility that once housed me had a position 
qpen and I applied and was offered the job. I held that job until 
May of last year. With government cutbacks we lost our JTPA Pro­
gram, which I was the person who enrolled people on JTPA. 

I got out in the field and found employment. I was faced with 
almost losing another job and maybe homeless again until SRO 
had an opening as a receptionist. And, again, I applied and I was 
hired and I am still working there today. 

It is no ones fault but our own. It is not even our fault, some of 
us that become homeless. It is not all blacks, poor. You have young 
people out here. You have families now. It is your older people. A 
lot of people are one paycheck away from being homeless. I feel 
that we should have more programs available to the homeless. I 
think welfare reform should be done. 

I think there should be more drug and alcohol programs avail­
able for the homeless as well, also affordable housing. When I first 
got my first job and moved out, I moved into a regular hotel a few 
blocks away from Skid Row. It was not much safer than the 
streets. The room was clean, yes, but getting from the main lobby 
to your room was an adventure in itself; through the lobby, to the 
elevator and then the hallways. 

I then applied for SRO housing and again, I was accepted and 
that enabled me to save my money and move out of the area and I 
am grateful for this. We, need more affordable housing as well. And 
I thank you for listening to me. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, thank you very much, Ms. Shirley. It is not 
easy to come forth and render 'testi:rp.oiiy but it is most helpful and 
we are very grateful. 

Ms. SHIRLEY. Thank you. 
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Raubeson has reported in and we will recog­

nize you at this point, sir. 

;.. 
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STATEMENT OF ANDY RAUBESON, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR/ 
SINGLE-ROOM OCCUPANCY HOUSING CORP. 

Mr. RAUBESON. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, and it is 
certainly a pleasure to appear before you again and it is a pleasure 
to see your colleague, Maxine Waters, sitting there, who has been 
very, very much in the forefront in fighting for a number of social 
causes including housing for the homeless, before she went to Con­
gress even, when she was a member of the Assembly and has con­
tinued that. 

Briefly, I am the executive director of a nonprofit corporation 
called the Single-Room Occupancy Housing Corp. We operate on 
Skid Row,. Los Angeles, currently own 14 hotels with a total of 
1,174 units of housing which may sound impressive until you start 
trying to balance that against the need and the demand. When the 
U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development did its study 
of homelessness in 1984, for which they were criticized for under­
counts, they estimated that there were 33,800 homeless people in 
Los Angeles, over 7,000 of them living on the streets in missions 
and shelters in Skid Row, the area we represent. 

So, again, the numbers like I,17 4 sound impressive until you 
start trying to figure what the need for the type of housing we pro­
vide is. We also have decided very early on that the people whom 
we have chosen to serve cannot lead a decent quality of life if we 
only concentrate on" the provision of decent, safe, and sanitary 
housing at affordable rates. So we have taken a broader view of our 
mission. So we operate three parks for the city of Los Angeles in 
Skid Row so people will have decent open space for recreation. 

We operate a full range of social services from congregate home­
delivered meals for the elderly. By the way, in most places you 
have heard of programs called Meals on Wheels, where shut-ins get 
their meals. In our area it is called Meals on Heels because none of 
our tenants have cars and our volunteers walk the meals around 
from hotel to hotel. • 

We have services for the chronic and severely mentally ill. We 
have services for homeless indigent men. We patch together these 
services from any source we can find. There is no grand plan. It is 
a matter of seeking targets of opportunity, put we never forget that 
our main mission is the provision of the decent, safe, and sanitary 
housing at affordable rates. It is where it begins.

By the way, Mr. Chairman, your staff contacted us early on and 
asked if we could name some people who are homeless, formerly 
homeless, people that we house and the list is as long as your arm. 
We ended up with Terry Shirley here. I could have had dozens of 
other people here today, all good tenants of ours, all good people. 

~ And one of .my concerns is the direction we tend to be taking now, 
at least the way I see it, the pathologization of homelessness and 
low-income people, there h~s to be an underlying sickness. 

And so our Secretary of the Department of Housing and Urban 
Development pushes strongly for programs such as Shelter Plus 
Care so that. everybody who gets this service has to have a case 
manager managing their lives. Now, Mr. Chairman, I would not sit 
here and tell you that there are not many people who are homeless 
who have problems that need services. We are proof of that. We 
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recognize that. Over half our buildings, well over half our units, 
are designated a special needs housing. So we have one hotel, the 
Golden West, for the severely and chronically mentally ill, the Ellis 
Hotel for the at risk elderly, the Angeles Inn and the Leo Hotel for 
recovering substance abusers, who need an environment where ev­
erybody around them is not drinking in order to meet their com­
mitment to sobriety, to stay clean and sober. 

We have the Russet Panama Hotel, where we house homeless in­
digent men as the first step on their road to becoming independent, 
living independently. But many of our tenants, what they really 
need is some money in their pocket. They need resources. And, yes, 
they may have-we all have some problems at one point or an­
other, but they are not people who are sick. And one of the points I 
would like to get across is that the Congress of the United States 
has to act as a check and balance on the Secretary, who in many 
ways has good ideas and is well intentioned, but I am afraid of that 
road that everybody who does not have enough money to pay for 
their housing is sick and that is not what we need to hear. 

I was asked, you know, to give some thought about what we need 
and I must tell you, Mr. Chairman, it is a i:ather simplistic answer. 
And I am sure you know these answers much better than I. In 
fiscal year 1980, the Federal Government had outlays for assisted 
housing in the neighborhood of $32 billion. The most recent num­
bers I have seen for fiscal year 1990, that had dropped to somewhat 
below $8 billion. In other words, without even adjusting for infla­
tion, the priorities of our Federal Government have decided to cut 
80 percent of an existing budget line for a very needy population. 

I understand that we have deficits. I understand that ;maybe we 
cannot do everything that we want to do until that problem is 
solved. But, my God, a cut like that is catastrophic. And I am not 
here to tell you that that is the reason that we have increasing ho­
melessness, but it is certainly one of the reasons. And until that is 
solved, I do not see where we are going to get a decent handle on 
this problem. I think the Congress has to find ways in its priority 
setting to find resources that we can use in the field to provide
this, and, Mr. Chairman, I have been very pleased to see your new 
legislation that takes a great step in that direction to correct that. 

On a much more specific note, I would like to call to your atten­
tion President Bush's budget recently submitted to the Congress 
has zeroed out a small budget line, but one that people like me are 
very interested in and that was the SRO section 8 mod rehab. And, 
Mr. Chairman, as you know, I was one of the people who fought 
hard and met with you and your Senate counterparts to get that 
into law and it is a very sad thing for me to see our President and I 
assume with the advice of his Secretary of Housing, to see us lose 
that. I certainly would like to see that item restored through proc­
ess. 

I am also very glad that Washington has come to LA. You know, 
with all the wonders of modern communication and transportation, 
Washington is a long, long way for people like me and other people 
here at this table. It is wonderful for us to have an opportunity to 
get a word in to policymakers who set the policy and, again, I 
would like to thank you very much for inviting me here today and 
giving me an opportunity to address you. 

.. 
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The CHAIRMAN. Well, thank you, Mr. Raubeson. Let the record 
show that you did go all the way to Washington. You did testify. 
You did heroic work in making it possible for us to have for the 
first time the SRO proviso. If you will recall, at that time we had 
the Congressman from the State of Washington and Dr. McDer­
mott, who took a very special interest, but also Barney Frank of 
Massachusetts. 

Mr. Torres has also been at the cutting edge all along. Ever since 
he came he has been a fighting force. First, to Washington, for 8 
years we warded off the threatened elimination of the substantive 
affordable housing programs that were targeted by the Reagan ad­
ministration. The President's budget, given to us less than 2 weeks 
ago, reduces by $3.1 billion the affordable housing authorizations. 

So what we have in this new budget is not the son, but the 
grandson of Reagan. There for awhile, in February 1990, I chal­
lenged President Bush and Secretary Kemp to do something posi­
tive and they did. In fact, they even had me, for the first time, go 
to the White House and meet with the Secretary, President Bush, 
and the ranking minority Member of the committee, whose influ­
ence was invaluable to our success. The need to have a Housing bill 
that would reflect something for the Bush administration that was 
more than negative was imperative. 

And that really is the reason we were able to get what we did in 
the 1990 Affordable Housing Act, which did not go even halfway to 
meet the minimal needs which have been burgeoning and accumu­
lating for 11 years. You are correct, the 1980 budget outlay was 
what, about 500 percent more, and, of course, there was a clear in­
crease in the production of housing. And the cause and effect, the 
kind of homelessness we started to see in 1982. It was this subcom­
mittee that first brought national attention to the new homeless in 
December 1982. If there had not been a withdrawal on a national 
basis of a commitment to provide housing for every American, not 
only just the affluent, but the very poor, the .problem would never 
have arisen. 

And, of course, that means public housing. We have lost about a 
third of the public housing stock with no replacement, unless you 
want to call vouchers a replacement, which, of course, no one 
would truly could. 

Mr. RAUBESON. A voucher does not deal with single unit. 
The CHAIRMAN. It does not build anything. In some of our areas, 

it has been a boon to the slumowner and that is tragic. But I just 
think the record ought to show what your contribution has been. It 
was very helpful to have you before the committee and you trav­
eled on that occasion. 

As I said earlier, this is not going to be the last of this commit­
tee's trips to the west coast, specifically California. I wish we could 
have made this a 3-day event, but we could not under the. current 
circumstances., So we had to content ourselves with 1 day and are 
grateful for the assistance of my two colleagues that are here. 

I just had one question for Mr. Jimenez and what I can do is ask 
him in Spanish, if you do not mind. 

The INTERPRETER. Chairman Gonzalez is asking if that is his 
family seated behind the panel. Would you please present your 

-I 
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family. My wife, Guadalupe, my son Juan Pedro, the others have 
stepped outside. 

Your new born is only 25 days old? Yes, sir. 
I would like to ask you, how were you able to afford the medical 

costs at the birth of the child? 
We applied for Medi-Cal for the child. 
The CHAIRMAN. Medi-Cal. Well, I want to say California is one of 

the more-it has been in almost every other line I can think of the 
most forward, liberal States. I will tell you the truth he would have 
had a hard time in some of the States we visited and so I am glad 
to hear that. 

The INTERPRETER. Right now you are working at one of the build­
ings of the apartment owners? 

Temporarily in order to help pay the rent that I owe her, 
In union with the Representatives here present, I would like to 

ask you where do you live right now? 
849 South Normandy. 
We would like to thank Mr. Jimenez because we recognize it is 

difficult to come and testify but we are grateful for your testimony. 
I would also like to thank you for the help that you are giving 

us. 
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Jones, the home you say you are presently 

using, did you say you purchased a home or are you leasing it? 
Mr. JONES. Right now, we are leasing it. We have not opened. We 

are opening Saturday, this Saturday. 
The CHAIRMAN. And that is located where? Here in LA? 
Mr. JONES. It is on Barrington Avenue, just west of Denny's, 

Santa Monica. 
The CHAIRMAN. Santa Monica. Well, I will tell you, you all are so 

young. Like Ms. Shirley, my goodness you are so young, 32 years. 
Ms. SHIRLEY. Thirty-four. 
The CHAIRMAN. When Mr. Frias was talking about how he had 

been shot at and he thinks he is going to live, I said, well, I am 7 5 
years of age, that ought to prove you can survive some of these 
shootings. But the thing that is indelibly impressed in my mind 
and soul is that no country can be great, truly great, as long as it 
allows what' I have witnessed in my own context. 

Way back there, when I first got elected to the-Congress, I never 
really could afford to have two homes, so I never really moved to 
DC. I have been commuting as best as I can. So I have been going 
back every weekend that I can. I have about 17½ plus million air 
miles in these 30 years. But we did decide, my wife and I, to keep 
our base in San Antonio and, of course, if it were not for my wife I 
would not be here today. She is the one that took it on the chin 
because we have eight kids, all of them are married. We have 20 
grandchildren and number 21 around the corner. 

But during that first year, I would get back on those old prop 
jobs and I would get the family, throw them in the station wagon 
and at that time things were easy going. We could leave on Thurs­
day afternoon late and not come back till Monday a:nd you would 
not miss them. On Friday morning, I would wait till the kids came 
home from school, throw them in the station wagon and, of course, 
a couple of the kids would have to bring their neighborhood pals. 
One of them was a little girl, a lovely little girl. 

;.. 
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She and another sister and a brother, who she would also bring 
along, lived around the corner with their mother and their grand­
father. The mother worked downtown. The grandfather died about 
some 3 years after we had been there, but the little girl, let us call 
her Kim, a lovely little girl. We would take her. She grew up with 
one of my daughters. And then, they left the neighborhood. 

In the meanwhile, years go by and one day I get a special deliv­
ery letter from LA. It is from a jail and, from this little girl. And 
she had been arrested for drugs and prostitution. We tried to do 
what we could from San Antonio, and we did, but then we lost con-

,, tact and the last time one of my sons ran into her was in the Port 
of San Antonio where you had open prostitution, solicitation and 
there she was. • 

You know, that is wrong. Why should that girl, who could have 
been any one of my daughters, have had to face the constricting 
debility that exists in every one of our communities. Right now, the 
headlines in San Antonio are that gays are rampant and that you 
have a juvenile age kid killed every other day. That is San Anto­
nio, it is not even LA. 

I remember when I came out after the war and went to work for 
the juvenile court, those were the headlines. And how do you think 
I feel? I feel it takes everything I have got to keep from being de­
moralized. But as long as we have a country that allows a system 
to destroy what God has not, we cannot be ·great. 

It reminds me of this brilliant, the most eloquent man I have 
heard, an architect, unemployed for a year in Baltimore. And what 
he .said, his words still ring in my ears; he said, "I am proud to be 
an American, but I am not proud of America." And tbat is exactly 
the way I feel. And I want to congratulate you, though, for surviv­
ing an obstacle course that I think would take any one of us-I do 
not know that I would have had the strength- to have survived it. 

Yes, we had a Depression that I was hoping my kids and grand­
children would never face. It looks like it is in the works again. We 
had wars which I had hoped my kids and grandchildren would not 
see. So we have to keep at it. I want to congratulate you and see 
what we can do to shore up, from our level, the resources that will 
make it possible to turn around and lend a helping hand to those 
coming up the ladder behind you as well as people like Mr. Jones. 

I think it is quite tragic to see a man like Mr. Jimenez. So many 
young tell me, "No, I do not want to have any children, not in this 
world." Here is a man who has enough faith even living the way 
he does, to say, "By golly, we are going to have children. We are 
going to fulfill our God given destiny who has given us life." And I 
say that the least we can do is assist in increasing the potential for 
that human being to use to the fullest flower his God endowed tal­
ents and our system is not doing that. 

.A:nd that is why I want to thank you because I think every one 
of these people here shares this feeling. They would not be Here if 
they did not. And they would not be doing what they have been 
doing on the congressional level. So, with that, Mr. Torres, I want 
to thank you for your patience. 

Mr. TORRES. No, thank you, Mr. Chairman, for conveying to us 
the concern that you have. I know you have put in 31 years in the 
House of Representatives working on behalf of poor people and 
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working on behalf of our communities. It is a record,, indeed, to be 
proud of. I just cannot understand how you can get 17 million 
miles and still look as well and strong as you do. It is commendable 
to be sure. 

I wanted to ask Mr. Raubeson a question, just because he made a 
very stirring presentation based on the work that you do. And, ob­
viously, I was impressed by the rest of the witnesses. Mr. Raube­
son, you indicated Ms. Shirley was a graduate, if you will, of the 
kind of program that you run; am I correct? 

Mr. RAUBESON. Correct. 
Mr. TORRES. And I am not sure whether Mr. Jones has gone 

through your particular· program, but obviously, he is the kind of 
individual that is often assisted by you, single men. My heart goes 
out to Mr. Jimenez, who is not single in this case, but has a large 
family. I take note of the brochure you have just given us, this de­
lightful montage here of 18 properties that are owned by your orga­
nization. Joaquin Roback did a nice job here. 

Mr. RAUBESON. Also one of our tenants. 
Mr. TORRES. And also one of your tenants. My question is how do 

you help a person like Mr. Jimenez? Is he ~ot eligible tq be helped 
by you? 

Mr. RAUBESON. We are a very small cog in the_ machine of the 
helping community and we have a fairly specific role. Vje do single 
room occupancy housing. It is not housing that is designed well- to 
meet the needs of families. I insist when I talk to people at HUD 
that single room does not mean single person. We have couples in 
our units but we do not have families. 

What we .do, Mr. Torres, when we buy a hotel, and often the 
hotels we buy do have families in them, unlike some other develop­
ers, we .do not evade our responsibilities under the Uniform Reloca~ 
tion Act. And we do maintain a relocation caseload when we do 
that. We relocate people into decent, safe, and sanitary housing. 
We :µiake sure they get the benefits that they are entitled to and 
we follow up and meet their needs. 

And, as I am sure you are aware, it is not just a monetary obliga­
tion that you have to a family in such a consideration. We have a 
responsibility to. make sure that they are comfortable in their com­
munity, they lea_rn where to shop, they learn the transportation 
routes. And, as a matter of fact, we far exceed .the requirements 
that Congress has placed on developers- in the Uniform Relocation 
Act. • -

We allow people to move twice .and we will assist them to do that 
without cost. They just did. not get along with the manager. So we 
do not just put them. into decent, safe, and sanitary housing and 
forget them. We move them and again, we will do two subsequent 
moves if necessary. 

We do followups. I am going to tell you that systems, even com­
puterized systems, are far from perfect. We have hundreds and 
hundreds and hundreds of tenants who are on Social Security or 
SSL And that is a pretty broad base over the years. And I can tell 
you that in any given month, about 12 percent of the checks .do not 
show up. I am not talking about people who have moved, people 
who have had a change in their file. It is about a 12 percent rate 
that th~ check does not show up. 
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Now, we need to collect the rent to survive, so we do not take a 
person's word that the check did not show up. We have a release of 
confidentiality with Social Se~urity and we make sure that that 
happens. It is even higher with the County Welfare Department. It 
is over 20 percent of the checks do not show up. And, again, so 
when someone moves and you relocate them, it is very common for 
the check not to show up. 

We loan people money until we get it straightened out in their 
check. And we have been doing that for 6 years. And I am extreme­
ly proud to be able to say not one family has ever stiffed us on one 

!<' loan. We have a 100-percent eollection rate and we have no en­
forcement. I mean, it is all voluntary. And, again, it gets back to 
my earlier comment about people without money always being 
troubled people and so forth. 

There are very, very good people in our society who do not have 
much money. And, again, I am very proud to say we have a 100-
percent collection rate on loans we have made for nonchecks arriv­
ing. But what we do is, we relocate people out of Skid Row who 
have children, into decent, safe, and sanitary housing. And for in­
stance, a family with two children, we would have to find them, by 
law, a two-bedroom home. We could not put them into a one-bed­
room home. 

We would have to find a five-bedroom home. But, again, we 
would have to do that. Unfortunately, there is very little enforce­
ment mechanism. Quite often, people get lost between the cracks 
who get relocated, never really get-never mind the money they 
are entitled to, they do not get that, but very few ever get the serv­
ices they are entitled to by that law. 

And if I may suggest, that is an area that you might want to give 
some attention is how the Uniform Relocation Act is monitored by 
the Department of Housing and Urban Development to see that 
people who are displaced actually get their fair benefits that you 
have provided in law. 

But that is what we would do., If he were living in a hotel that 
we bought, he and his family, we would relocate them. 

Mr. TORRES. I see. Thank you for answering my question. It ap­
pears that, by your answer, he is really at this point at the mercy 
of public housing or the marketplace out there to be able to house 
his family, because your program, had he been in it, you would 
have, obviously, taken the steps to relocate him. He is not under 
your jurisdiction. Therefore, he really is not able to be assisted by 
you. 

Mr. RAuBESON. No, but, again, you mentioned the local Public 
Housing Authority has the major responsibility. You know, I point 
to us with pride, 1,174 units, our housing authority here actually 
controls 75,000 housing units of which they own 38,000. It is a very 
_large enterprise. And I am not here to tell you that it has enough. 
And I am not here to tell you that it is a perfect organization, 
but-

Ms. WATERS. We know that. 
Mr. RAUBESON. But, again it does have that responsibility. It has 

that public trust. And, you know, I think they should be put to the 
test. There should be a referral made of this family and they are 
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the ones who have that responsibility to see that that family is 
housed. 

The CHAIRMAN. Excuse me, Mr. Jimenez's dream is that his 
family could get into public housing. 

Mr. TORRES. Well, in asking these questions and asking what has 
been the response of the public housing authority, I understand, 
Mr. Chairman, that we have a representative from the housing au­
thority who has been tracking this particular issue. And if the 
chairman would allow, I would like to hear from Mr. Walker to 
give us an overview of exactly what has transpired to try to assist 
this one particular family which, I am sure, represents many other 
families who are in the same throws. Mr. Walker. 

Mr. WALKER. Mr. Chairman, Mr. Torres-
Mr. TORRES. Again, I am asking unanimous consent that the 

chairman will accede to this request. 
The CHAIRMAN. Certainly without any objection. 
Mr. TORRES. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. WALKER. In Mr. Jimenez's case we are actively and currently 

processing his application for housing for him and his family. One 
of your staff aides, who came out here a few weeks ago, contacted 
my office regarding interviewing prospective witnesses before this 
committee. And he was moved by Mr. Jimenez's situation and that 
is why Mr. Jimenez showed up today and at the invitation of your 
staff, I accompanied him. 

The tragedy of most families here in Los Angeles who need hous­
ing, we have inordinately long waiting lists and a short supply of 
available affordable housing left in the public housing market. Mr. 
Jimenez is eligible for housing with the public housing authority. I 
could not even venture to give you an approximation, however, of 
how long it would take for a unit to be available for him. 

The CHAIRMAN. He is on a list. 
Mr. WALKER. He is actively being interviewed as we speak. He 

has accepted an offer of housing at one of our developments. How­
ever, there are no five-bedroom units currently available for him. 
So his application would be transmitted to that development and 
put on the list of people waiting for available five-bedroom units. 

Mr. TORRES. Now, I understand, I guess, why he was the gentle­
man who requested to split up his family, if he had to, in order to 
qualify so that he would not have to qualify for a five-be.droom 
hoine, but rather anything short of that. Am I correct? He is the 
gentleman that---

Mr. WALKER. That is correct. Unfortunately, I do not have the 
lack of moral conviction to ask any man to split up his family, es~ 
pecially children of such young age to be able to get housing for. I 
do not know how we would work out the configuration of what ... 
remnant would be housed of his family. 

So I do not take on that sort of moral ·burden to say, "Listen, in 
order for you to get housed quickly, you have to shatter your~ 
family." 

Mr. TORRES. I understand and I, obviously, feel for the kind of 
decisicms you have to make in these kinds of situations. So, I just 
am happy to note, thO'qgh, that there is some process that is being 
pursued to try to accommodate this particular family. Thank you, 
Mr. Walker. 



47 

Mr. WALKER. Thank you. 
The CHAIRMAN. I wonder, Mr. Walker, if you could, for the Re­

porter's sake, identify yourself, full name and your title. 
Mr. WALKER. My name is Dwayne Walker. I am employed by the 

housing authority, city of Los Angeles as the manager of its public 
housing application center. 

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much. Before you leave, may I 
ask a question here? 

Mr. TORRES. Surely. 
The CHAIRMAN. What is your waiting list size in LA? That will 

,. throw a light. .... " 
Mr. WALKER. For Section 8 or for conventional housing? 
The CHAIRMAN. Both, if you have-
Mr. WALKER. For conventional housing right now it is, I will give 

you an approximation. It is about 20,500 applications. For section 8 
it is somewhere in the vicinity of 50,000 to 60,000 applications. 

The CHAIRMAN. Wow. 
Mr. TORRES. Before Mr. Walker leaves, I have a little note here. I 

meant to ask you this question. You have been quoted as saying 
that this is a gut wrenching kind of job, that you have to be deal­
ing with this kind of issue every day to try to make ends meet for 
people. I understand that Mr. Jimenez was summoned to your 
office to pursue an interview for t4e possibility of getting into a 
home and something went wrong. What transpired there? 

Mr. WALKER. When Mr. Jimenez initially came in to be inter­
viewed, I was in the midst qf being interviewed for the Los Angeles 
Times. The individual who was conducting the interview with me 
wanted to talk to some of the applicants who were in the office. 

As he went around and observed the different applicants that 
were in the process of being interviewed, he stopped and chatted 
with Mr. Jimenez. The problem which was brought to my attention 
was that his situation, as he perceived it, was of such a sense of 
urgency that when he had suggested to the employee who was 
interviewing him that he would entertain the idea of splitting up 
his family and what were the possibilities of that occurring, the 
interviewer brought that to my attention and therefore, I got in­
volved with responding to his inquiry about splitting up his family. 

Mr. TORRES. Thank you, Mr. Walker. 
The CHAIRMAN. Let me say, Mr. Raubeson, that the reason Mr. 

Torres' sensitive eye caught the beauty of this is because he is an 
artist himself. He has a lot of talent. 

Mr. TORRES. Thank you. 
The CHAIRMAN. I have seen it. Ms. Waters. 
Ms. WATERS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. If I could just thank all 

;,. the members of the panel for being here today and let me say to 
Ms. Shirley that I am really proud that, despite the difficulties of 
your life, you have been able to hang in there and keep trying over 
and over again, where you find yourself today able to be here to 
share with us what is going on out there with people who find 
themselves homeless and are incarcerated and need some way to 
get back into the mainstream. Just keep going and I have faith 
that you will be all right. 

Mr. Jones, prior to leaving Washington, Congressman Lane 
Evans and Congressman Kennedy and I met with the chairman of 
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the Veterans' Affairs Committee, Chairman Sonny Montgomery, to 
impress upon him the importance of going in, I suppose it is, to the 
Appropriations Committee with a budget that would greatly en­
hance the President's budget on the problem of homelessness in 
veterans. 

And we are looking at pushing for something in the neighbor­
hood of $70 to $80 million to serve homeless veterans. We want tar­
geted programs to do that. I do not know how far we will get, but 
we intend to first, fight very hard to break down the walls of the 
budget to allow this peace dividend to flow into homeless programs, 
to support the chairman's bill and his leadership in this area. 

We think that certainly veterans should share in the priorities of 
the peace dividend. And so your words do not fall on deaf ears. And 
we will be working very hard. . 

To Mr. Jimenez, even with my poor Spanish, gracias para tu par­
ticipation. Thank you very much, Mr. Raubeson. 

The CHAIRMAN. Would you yield to me? 
Even though you have not said much, you have touched on very 

important things. First, ~our fight is going to have to begin with our 
own leadership. 

Ms. WATERS. Yes. 
The CHAIRMAN. I went to a chairman's meeting called by the 

Speaker. We were told definitely that they were not going to give 
priority to such things as this but tax. In other words, it is going to 
be me, too, but not as much. This is what lost the Democrats their 
elections. Ever since they echoed the Republicans, exactly what the 
Republicans lost with for 40 years. So I wanted to tell you that we 
are going to need .a lot of help here to overcome the inertia that we 
are receiving from the leadership of our own party. 

Now, fortunately the minority, Mr. Wylie and Mrs. Roukema, 
they are going to be for the bill, believe it or not. So, you know, I 
think we have our fight. 

The other thing, I got so emotional I did not finish my story-I 
said that I get my family and the neighborhood kids and throw 
them in the station wagon. I never told you what I would do with 
them and the station wagon. Well, I would drive them out to a 
place we had been going since I was a kid and we would just camp 
out there for 3 days; camp out Friday night, Saturday, Saturday 
night, Sunday and I would come back and go back to Washington. 

When my son ran into this little girl, because I still see her as a 
little girl, it is the first thing she remembered. She said, "How is 
your father and do you still go to Modlos place?" Sp.e never forgot 
that. In total, it just grates my soul to hear testimony from young 
people like Mr. Jones and you, Ms. Shirley. But anyway, thank you 
very much. 

Ms. WATERS. You are welcome, Mr. Chairman. Just one more 
thing if I may. Mr. Raubeson, all of you, in various ways you have 
alluded to what went wrong with U.S. Government, Department of 
HUD, the tremendous cutback that this country experienced and 
even as we sit here today, some of the misdirected policies of gov­
ernment by way of HUD. 

Some of you may know of my running fight with the Secretary, 
who insists on having money in this homeownership program, 
where he talks about homeownership of public housing units, and 

•. 
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so forth and some of us who keep asking the question, "What about 
rehab money for those units that you may have boarded up that 
you cannot put anybody in? What about more dollars to expand 
Section 8? What about jobs for those people who live in public 
housing, who maybe could graduate from public. housing if they 
had some earnings and allow it to be available to other people?" 

So, when Jack Kemp comes out here, receiving all this press 
about the great home ownership program and public housing, let 
us not be subtle. or kind. Let us deal with the problem and tell him 
to put some money into public housing to expand the housing 
stock, to fix up what we have, .~o make sure that it is all on the 
market and let us be very tough about it. Let us meet him at these 
press conferences and at these conventions where he is going and 
let us demand. And that way, we can back up the chairman and 
put some fire under the leadership and what we know needs to be 
done to provide additional units for people who need it very much. 

Mr. RAUBESON. Well, I have berated Secretary Kemp on a 
number of joint appearances. 

Ms. WATERS. Keep on doing it. 
Mr. RAUBESON. And, you know, we are not ungenerous in hous­

ing in this Nation. And, you know, I happen to rent. I do not con­
sider myself a bad person. Most of my tenants, virtually all of my 
tenants, will never aspire to homeownership. And yet, we have de­
cided this last year to forgive $54 billion of earned taxes for people 
who own their homes, a home up to $1 million in value. 

It seems to me that the priorities are somewhat askew when the 
poorest of our citizens we decide to spend less than $9 billion on to 
provide them a basic roof over their head and at the same time 
forego collecting $54 billion from affluent Americans. And I know 
your committee does not write the tax laws, but there is something 
out of balance there. 

The CHAIRMAN. It is. 
Ms. wATERS. It is. 
The CHA.mMAN. One thing in addition, you know, you are so 

young that. you are preparing your program with a budget of what, 
$60 to $70 million did you say? 

Ms. WATERS. For the homeless veterans, over on the veterans' 
side. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, I want to point out that even today this 
country and the Congress is taxing the American people $70 billion 
a year for continuing production of atomic weapons still targeted in 
Russia. This budget right now has $70 billion, that is more than $1 
billion a week. Talk about perversion of priorities. 

I just thought I would give you a buzz because I remember the 
peace dividend that they talked about during Vietnam. When Viet­
nam was over with, I never heard about a peace dividend. We have 
an uphill fight here and I think we ought to face it and realize it. 

Well, thank you very much. We deeply appreciate it. And we will 
be in contact. We will not break off. We are going to follow 
through. We want to make sure that our visit here is not a fruit­
less empty gesture. Thank you. 

Ms. WATERS. Thank you. 
The CHAIRMAN. Our ·next witnesses will be Mr. Etezadi, who is 

an attorney at law, and introduced before, but because of the size 
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of the first panel, we deferred. He is with Legal Aid Foundation of 
LA and is accompanied by Theodora Rolette, resident of multifam­
ily housing and Carol Berman, resident of assisted housing. And we 
have Ms. Brenda Y. ShoJ:kley, who is a housing consultant and 
Marvin Greer, principal, the Williams, Greer Group, accompanied 
by Reuben and Dale Hill, first-time home buyers and Donna Spen­
ser, a first-time home buyer. 

Thank you very much for being with us. I know the hour is a 
little late. I think I noticed some of you here in the audience so I 
want to thank you for your patience. Is there any reason why we 
should not proceed in the manner that I introduced you? Do any 
one of you have a pressing time problem? If not, we will then rec­
ognize you, Mr. Etezadi. 

STATEMENT OF DAVID ETEZADI, ATTORNEY AT LAW~ LEGAL AID 
FOUNDATION OF LOS ANGELES 

Mr. ETEZADI. Thank you Chairman Gonzalez, and I would like to 
thank the committee, Ms. Waters, and Mr. Torres for having us. I 
would like to say that I am here today in a representative capacity. 
I work for Ms. Rolette and the Mission Plaza Tenants Union. I also 
work for and with Ms. Berman and the County-wide Alliance of 
HUD Tenants. 

I am an attorney at the Legal Aid Foundation and my area of 
practice includes public and subsidized ];1ousing. I hav~ had the 
honor of working with resident leaders throughout public housing 
in Los Angeles and particularly with the leadership in the develop­
ments in south central Los Angeles and many, many graduates of 
Project Build. I am actually currently working with graduates .of 
your Build Plus Program and an entrepreneur program and I am 
very honored to work with them. I see some of them in the audi-
ence today. r· 

My comments today, however, are really focusing on subsidized 
housing and some of the very important issues that confront ten­
ants that are living in subsidized housing. Most of the tenants that 
I work with in this capacity live in buildings that were built under 
the 221(D)(3) and 236 programs and they face the threat of prepay­
ment or expiring use of their mortgages. 

This committee was instrumental and provided a great leader­
ship last year or the year before last in the Cranston-Gonzalez Af­
fordable Housing Act and in particular in Title VI of that act, the 
Low Income Housing Preservation and Resident Homeownership 
Act, which is certainly a mouthful. 

But we face .some very specific and special problems in Los Ange-
les that the act does not address and that are further complicated .. 
by certain regul~tions that are proposed by HUD. Let me first, at 
least, give you a sense of the extent and magnitude of the problem 
in Los Angeles. We have the largest stock of subsidized housing in 
the United States. There are approximately 40,000 units in the 
county of Los Angeles, 23,000 of those are in the city of Los Ange-
les and approximately 10,000 of those are facing the threat of pre-
payment. In other words, their owners have the ability to prepay 
their Federal mortgages and raise rents to market levels. 
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The buildings are clustered throughout the city of Los Angeles 
from the east side to the west side, the south side to the San Fer­
nando Valley. Most of them are clustered in high rent and high 
real estate markets which further exacerbates the problem as I 
will explain to you. Again, the law that you passed was a formida­
ble one but there are certain problems that must be addressed. 

One is that the law, Title VI, provides substantial incentives to 
both owners of tbe properties to stay in the affordable housing 
business, to continue to provide affordable housing for low-income 
people. It also provides those same incentives to what are called 
preservation purchasers or nonprofits or tenant associations that 
have aspirations to control their buildings and their housing. 

The amount of the incentives, however, will be based on two fac­
tors. One is the appraisal of the property and a preservation value 
will be arrived at, but the other and perhaps the issue of great im­
portance for this committee's attention, is that the amount that 
will be paid in incentives will be controlled by what is called a Fed­
eral cost limit. And that is based on a formula, 120 percent of the 
fair market rents. 

The problem that we have in Los Angeles is that we have ex­
tremely high land values and extremely high potential to convert 
these properties to market rents. And as Professor Goodman indi­
cated earlier, it has been the real estate market that has fueled 
economic growth in southern California. And although there has 
been somewhat of a lull these years, we anticipate that that might 
return and act as an incentive for owners to displace tenants. 

HUD clearly has the discretion of providing grants where the 
value of the land exceeds thqse Federal cost limits but certainly 
without significant appropriations and without the funding to do it, 
there will be no discretionary grapts given to save this housing 
stock. 

The problem is even further exacerbated by a proposal that is in 
the President's budget at this time, which would reduce the Feder­
al cost limits to 100 percent of the fair market rents and that is 
with the goal, I believe, in the President's mind of saving some 
money, but we would argue that 'the consequences in Los Angeles 
and in California would l:!e disastrous in thJt we would probably 
lose at least half of the housing stock that we would hope to save 
under this program. 

By HUD's own estimate, some 23,000 people would be displaced
by this proposal in the President's budget and although they would 

r be given vouchers, we have already acknowledged today that the 
voucher program is less than adequate and in many cases only dis­
perses people, destroys communities, and funds slumlords and 
others to take advantage of the Federal Government. 

There is another problem in the law and it is in regulations that 
have been proposed by the Department of Housing and Urban De­
velopment. One of the incentives that is provided to either an 
owner who wants to stay in a program or to nonprofits or tenant 
organizations that want to buy the building in which they live is 
the availability of a 241 equity loan or basically, a federally in­
sured loan. Unfortunately, HUD's proposed regulations would only 
provide a 20-year amortization period in cases where tenants or 
non- profits want to purchase that building while providing a pri-
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vate owner 40 years. We see that as incredibly unjust and would 
hope that this committee could convey that to the Department and 
urge it to change the regulations or, in the alternative, if they are 
promulgated in that form, to initiate legislation that would provide 
tenants and nonprofits the opportunity to preserve this housing 
stock for the long term. That is what is important. 

As Ms. Rolette will explain to you in a few minutes, she is part 
of a tenant association that has an opportunity to buy the building 
in which she lives and l am happy to say and proud that the 
tenant organization has begun efforts to purchase that building. 
They will need an incredible amount of assistance in order to do 
that. 

And the assistance that is needed is really in several forms. One 
is the type of assistance and funds for which this group could pur­
chase its own technical assistance for which the group could edu­
cate themselves and the tenants who live· in the building about 
what it means to be an owner of the building, what it means to be 
a manager of the building. More importantly, there are going to be 
huge gaps, again, between the appraised value of the land and 
what is available under the Federal cost limits and we do not see 
any funding at this point to fill that gap. And that is very, very 
necessary. 

What I am basically saying, and I am sure you have heard it 
from most of the people this morning, is that we need a huge infu­
sion of funding to be able to save this housing. Although the intent 
of the legislation was to preserve housing, we are fighting an uphill 
battle to preserve that housing. Whereas, we should be producing 
:r:p.ore housing for people who have the need and I think the need 
has been demonstrated here this morning, we are fighting just to 
save what we have. 

It is an incredibly expensive ventur_e, but it is one that. requires 
your attention. It is one that requires the Nation's attention and I 
wimld suggest to ypu that, although the cost is high, the amount of 
money that we would spend in dealing with the social consequences 
of displacement and the lack of housing in this country are deep 
and we will pay a much higher amount in the long term. 

I would like to thank you for the opportunity to provide these 
comments and introduce to you Theodora Rolette, who is one of the 
cochairs of the Mission Plaza Tenants Union and her cochair with 
her today is C~cilia Martinez behind her. And without any further 
ado, I would like to present Ms. Rolette. 

Ms. RoLETrE. I would like Carol Berman to go before me, if it is 
possible. 

The CHAIRMAN. Yes, we will recognize Ms. Berman first, certain­
ly. 

STATEMENT OF CAROL BERMAN, RESIDENT OF ASSISTED 
HOUSING 

Ms. BERMAN. I am Carol Berman and I am a member of the 
County Alliance of HUD Tenants, Los Angeles County Alliance of 
HUD Tenants. We like to call ourselves LA CAHT. And we repre­
sent 26 buildings, 5,000 people. 
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In Los Angeles, we have 135 buildings of HUD tenants and 
40,000 people. That includes kids, old people, it includes the people 
who flip your hamburgers. It includes the people who wash ypur 
windows. It includes the people who watch your kids. It includes 
the people who are single p~rents, who have kids, who also have to 
have part-time jobs and go to school and, you know, to further 
their education. And all of these kinds of people are represented in 
our Los Angeles County of HUD Tenants. 

You know, interestingly enough I live in a building in Venice 
that is probably about 70 years old, maybe 80 years old and it was 
a hotel and it has been converted to a place that is for low income, 
elderly, and handicapped people. Interestingly enough, I have lived 
in my community for 30 years. I have always been interested in my 
community. I never thought that I would end up in a HUD build­
ing and I am very grateful that 20 years ago I had the foresight to 
fight to get that building which was going to be sold, for a very 
lovely sum at that point, and get it turned into a HUD building. 

The neighborhood, the community turned out and said, "You 
cannot throw out these people. You cannot destroy our communi­
ty." And I have always been interested in housing. And so here I 
am, in this building that, by the way, buy-out time is 1994. What is 
going to happen then, I have no idea. All I know is that, as I say, I 
have been interested in my community and I have gone to housing. 
I h?ve gone to the county, I mean the city, the Los Angeles Com­
prehensive Housing Authority, Housing-Low Income Housing 
Strategy, CHAS. You know, I am sorry, all these alphabets just 
kind of confuse me every once in awhile. 

But I was there for a seminar. I went to the County Housing, 
what is it, Assistance, something or other, CHAS, Affordability 
Strategy, County Housing Affordability Strategy, ditto for the city. 
And what struck me was there were people there who knew about 
the housing crunch, who knew, especially in the area of Los Ange­
les, who knew in the area of the counties, especially in Los Angeles 
County, how horrible, how dreadful this housing crunch was, 
people, for instance, who had two or three homes, you know, and 
people who had a cardboard box. 

' And we were all kind of represented at these particular meet­
ings. And what struck me at these meetings were people were war~ 
ried about low-income people in their neighborhoods. They were 
worried very, very deeply about well, what happens if, indeed, we 
get these low-income people here. And they did not seem to realize 
that low-income people of all kinds were just as concerned about 
having a nice neighborhood, safe str~ets, good housing, and aspira­
tions for something better. And I do not mean just more Nintendo 
games or Air Nikes or something like that. I mean, something from 
the heart, something that, you know, you could feel proud of.being 
part of. We all want that. 

I know I never thought of myself as being poor, just kind of 
broke, you know. You know, and I never wanted to be kind of 
broke. I mean, you know, I did want to own my own house, but 
things happen. Things happen in society. Things happen to you. 
And I found myself homeless for a couple of months. And because I 
did have friends in my neighborhood, because I did have friends, as 
I said I lived there for 30 years, they shared their couches with me. 
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But I know a lot of people who are permanently homeless, who are 
still sharing couches, who are overcrowded. 

They are one step away from being evicted because the landlord 
is saying, "Hey, you have about four or five people in this room 
and we only rent to two people," you know, all kinds of conditions, 
people who are living in garages. Because they are not up to code, 
these garages are going to be torn down and maybe rightly so be­
cause they are horrible, but instead of saying, "Hey, listen, let us 
upgrade the garages, give the owners some kind of in lieu fees, you 
know, for the parking, let them park on the street or something 
like that and have these units registered with the Los Angeles 
Rent Stabilization," no, they are tearing them down because they 
are not up to code and they are unsafe. 

What I was struck by at the city thing was that the city people, 
of the people that I met, Mr. Bodaken, Ms. Loeb, who is here, and 
countless others whose names I forget, really wanted to solve that 
housing problem. But it became more and more apparent to me 
that what really needed to be done was we need the Feds. We need 
the Feds to help us. And, frankly, in the past, since Reagan, if I 
can, you know, use names, since Reagan, you know-you know, I 
used to dream about becoming before a congressional committee 
an!i yelling at Senator Joseph McCarthy, so here I am. This is kind 
of strange how one's dreams come true. 

But here I am. But I am talking about Reagan and his absolutely 
metrophobic attitude toward the big cities. And it has gone on. Ac­
tually, Nixon started it. Nixon started it with his refusal to back 
up the bonds of New York City and Reagan took it on and now 
Bush as taken it on. And we are just sleeping through this little 
recession. And I can look out my window at one of the high rent 
districts that we still manage to have this little old HUD building, 
you know, that is going to expire in 1994, and will the owner, you 
know, respond to the carrot of HUD or the stick saying, "Whoa, 
you know, I can make millions, you know," or will he respond to 
the carrot of HUD and say, "Well, I can make millions but not as 
fast but what the heck," you know. 

I can look out my window and I can see homeless people. I can 
see homeless people sitting in the dumpsters. I can see homeless 
people around the corner. I can see people defecating, urinating, all 
of the things that you can hear from all of these homeowner 
groups that are concerned about the homeless, that are concerned 
about the crazy, that are concerned about aH these people on the 
streets. I can see them and I can see what they are doing, and it is 
annoying and it is frightening and it is terrible, and it is going to 
get worse. It is going to get worse. 

They talk about vouchers, as David mentioned, these vouchers 
for 22,000. You know, 22,000 HUD people are going to be out on the 
streets with their vouchers. The vouchers do not mean anything 
unless the landlord says, "Well, OK," and then it is going to cost 
the Federal Government even more. And it is going to cost the Fed­
eral Government even more if they do not get on the housing 
thing, because I heard about the gangs when I was here. I sat here 
and I listened to it. 

I heard about how hard it is to get work. I heard about all of this 
but I will tell you one thing, it is real hard to study, it is real hard 
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to learn how to read, it is real hard to wash your clothes unless 
you have a place to live. It is just that simple. Vnless you have a 
place to live and unless you are counted as a valued me!llber of so­
ciety and the human race, housing is the foundation of i.t all. Hous­
ing is the foundation of it all. 

You know, Kemp talks about first-time homeowners and first­
time this and pulling yourself up by your bootstraps. Well, some of 
us do not have any bootstraps and so~e of us are a little too poor, 
you know, or a little bit too old to really-well, you know the 
picket fence and the whole thing. Mr. Kemp has got to realize that 
we need housing. People who get housing, you know, in the private 
sector, they get all kinds of true breaks. We do not get any tax 
breaks. I was scandalized to learn this, but people who have two 
homes get tax breaks for their second home which is just as much 
tax breaks for their first home. And there are people wandering 
around here witliout any home. 

And all I can say is that housing-I mean, you know, I was kind 
of surprised that we were not a little bit ahead of tlie thing, be­
cause I think, as I said, housing is the building block of it all. If 
you. do not have an address where you can say, "I live here; this is 
my neighborhood; this is my community," you are going to have a 
bunch of people, you know, who are just suffering from free-float­
ing out of me. They are not going to care. They are going to say, 
"Me first," and that is going to be it. 

You know, they are not even going to have the herd instincts of 
foxes or anything else. They are not going to protect their own, 
they are not going to protect their young. They are going to abuse 
their young because they are young, they cannot take care of their 
young and this frustrates them. 

You are going to have all kinds of problems if you do not get the 
hell out and do something about housing which is the basic of this 
whole thing. People feel responsible. People need to feel this. You 
know, the homeowners who are worried about large housing 
projects being built in this area, I do not blame them if those large 
housing projects are built with the same lack of care; "Well, we 
will shove as many people in as we can," you know, without any 
thought to is the neighborhood friendly, is there light and air for 
the neighbors, is there light and air for the people in there? Are 
there common spaces? 

And I have the feeling that really all of these fabulous architects 
that we have, we can get together with those fabulous architects, 
and we can create things with compassion and creativity and 
common sense, you know, that we could actually, you know, not 
waste money but really do it and do it up smart, so that every. 
neighborhood you would not be able to tell who is poor, who is this, 
who is that. 

I wish that there were homeowners here in this group, you know, 
rich homeowners where we could say, "Hey, look, you know, I am 
just as concerned as anybody else. I want a decent place to live in 
and I want to be assured that I am not going to get this notice 
from my landlord saying, Well, Carol, you know, it has been nice 
knowing you but we just, you know, got this great offer and you 
know, the HUD thing is over with and here is your voucher and do 
not let the door slam you on the way out." 
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You know, I would like to turn over my remarks again to Theo­
dora who, you know, is going through the experience of buying her 
building which I think is a great idea. Thank you. 

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. 

STATEMENT OF THEODORA ROLETTE, RESIDENT OF MULTI­
FAMILY HOUSING 

Ms. ROLETTE. Thank you, Carol. My name is Theodora Rolette. I 
am executive director of the Mission Plaza Tenants Union. We 
have been offered the opportunity to buy Mission Plaza, but only 
verbally. We do not have a written intent and the monies will not 
come to us unless we have something in writing. 

The Housing Department of the city of Los Angeles has been 
very generous in their help, but, again, we do not have that letter 
of intent from the owners. We need a very clear statement of the 
letter and there should be some regulation that we get it in a cer­
tain amount of time. The ownership of Mission Plaza is quite un­
clear. 

In 1988, I wrote to Washington and they sent me a list of owners, 
two general partners, whom I am going to call A and B. And when 
the building was offered to us for sale, the owners were to come 
and sit down with my board and. ask us if we wanted to buy this 
place. What they did, there was. another partner whom I am going 
to call Mr. X, who has been barred from some other States in the 
United States from ever having this type of property. Well, guess 
who came to my board? It was Mr. X. Now, in October, we asked, 
along with the attorneys, to clarify who the owners are of this 
property and they agreed to it, but we have not received it yet. 

Another thing that is holding us up in acquiring this property 
are the appraisals. The government regs are so complicated that 
the owners cannot get their appraisals nor can HUD. HUD wrote 
the regulations for the appraisals but, obviously, they do not under­
stand them either because we have not received theirs. 

What we feel is that if HUD and the owners do not get their ap­
praisals to us in a certain time, that the tenants should be able to 
get ours, get our own appraisal and those would be the appraisals 
that we would purchase the property by. 

Now, Los Angeles, I know that everybody thinks that LA, we 
have so many people here, we have a lot of money. That is not 
true. Los Angeles is bursting at the seams and with the influx of 
all the homeless that are sent here from the other States and with 
the new immigrants that are arriving every day, we do not have 
anything. So we have to get the money from the Federal level and 
that requires millions of dollars for Los Angeles alone, not thou­
sands or not just for Mission Plaza, but for millions to take care of 
the buyouts. 

The technical, we have to have development teams. We have to 
train people and for all of that, we need money. And as most of us 
see, most of the money that goes to foreign aid, why cannot we 
have some of that in this country to take care of the homeless and 
the housing and the gangs, the drugs and whatever. Everything we 
have goes to foreign aid and countries constantly-now, Russia is 
coming up like you said. 
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We are sending food and monies and promises and everything 
goes out of the country. Now, Mr. Winfield gave me 10 minutes and 
I talked 5. I would like to turn my other 5 minutes over to my co­
chair, if I may. I would like to have my cochair take my other 5 
minutes, please. 

The CHAIRMAN. Yes. 
Ms. ROLETTE. That is Cecilia Guerra. 
The CHAIRMAN. Oh, all right, fine. And your name is Cecilia-­
Ms. GUERRA. Guerra and in English that is war. 
The CHAIRMAN. Yes, and your title, you're a social manager? 
Ms. GUERRA. I am cochair. -c;., 

The CHAIRMAN. Cochair, OK, for the Reporter. 
[Exchange in Spanish.] 
Ms. GUERRA [making a statement in Spanish]. 
Mr. TORRES. Essentially, she is saying that all she hears, of 

course, are promises, promises, promises. She is saying, "You have 
the money, the government has the money and all we get is talk, 
talk, talk; it is time for action." 

Ms. GUERRA [making a statement in Spanish]. 
Mr. TORRES. We have been given an opportunity to purchase 

available apartments. On the other hand, in so doing, the govern­
ment imposes upon us very strict rules, strict rules that are diffi­
cult to meet in a two- or three- bedroom apartment. We are grow­
ing families. We need four- and five-bedroom apartments. We need 
some flexibility. 

Ms. GUERRA [making a statement in Spanish]. 
Mr. TORRES. She will not use her complete 5 minutes. She does 

want to take the opportunity to thank the committee for being 
here and for listening, but she does not want us to go· back to 
Washington and just do some more talking. They need help. "We 
need help," she says. "If we do not get help as we are giving other 
countries, there is too much reliance on foreign aid, if we continue 
this, we are going to become another Central America." She is 
from Panama and she said that we are reaching the state where 
we are going to be like Panama. 

Please listen to our children. Please listen to our voices, their 
voices. We want them out of gangs. Please help people that are 
poor. Quit helping the rich, she says. Thanks a lot, goodbye. 

Ms. BERMAN. I would like to say one more thing. The Los Ange­
les County Alliance of HUD Tenants--

Mr. TORRES. Ms. Berman, if I just may. I was just translating 
what she said and I turn it back to the chairman. 

The CHAIRMAN. Yes, Ms. Berman, go on. 
Ms. BERMAN. Just, one thing, I have heard that so much this 

morning. What I would like to say is. that we have been very in­
strumental going to Washington and lobbying .about the regula­
tions of HUD. So we feel sort of a little bit betrayed when we sud­
denly find out that HUD wants to cap, wants to change the cap, 
that we had worked so hard at. And that we were told that it was 
OK and now we find HUD, that is supposed to be our friend work­
ing behind our backs. 

The CHAIRMAN. Yes, I was going to tell Mr. Etezadi that we. are 
going to have hearings on the prepayment matter, it is of such an 
urgent nature, when we come back. This week we were supposed to 
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have them but the minority raised cane, so we have what we call 
proforma sessions this week, but next week. We have sent notifica­
tion around. We are going to have a hearing in DC on these regula­
tions, on this prepayment business. 

You all are right. We believe that the interpretation of what we 
provided for in the 1990 act is very serious and Mr. Etezadi has al­
ready mentioned the number of possible people that would be out 
of low income, low rental housing if the owners are permitted to go 
ahead and repurchase. 

Ms. BERMAN. Twenty-two thousand. 
The CHAIRMAN. That is right. How many? 
Ms. BERMAN. Twenty-two thousand and then some. 
The CHAIRMAN. Well, we are very concerned and we are going to 

have this hearing. We have some other Congressmen that have 
been on top of this and have been really hitting HUD very hard. 
Congressman Barney Frank from Massachusetts, for example, has 
had a big hand in forging the compromise on the prepayment busi­
ness which some people thought we would not be able to do, but it 
is serious. 

Ms. BERMAN. Well, also if I might say, Congressman Torres, we 
lobbied your office and, you know, your aids were just swell with 
us. 

The CHAIRMAN. And may I say the reason I asked him to do this 
chore here is that he really has been an ambassador and he is a 
very talented individual. When I said awhile ago he is artistic, he 
is. You ought to see some of his drawings and paintings. He is very 
artistic but on top of that, he was Ambassador to UNESCO ap­
pointed by President Carter in the 1970's, the late 1970's. So he is a 
man--

Mr. TORRES. With the concurrence of Congressman Gonzalez. 
The CHAIRMAN. Wen, actually it was really President Carter. 
Mr. TORRES. Thank you very much. 
The CHAIRMAN. And the record should show that background. He 

is skilled in interpreting Spanish and was stationed in France be­
cause that is where UNESCO meets. So I just thought the record 
ought to show that. 

I believe the gentleman who has come up now is George Odell. 
Mr. ODELL. Yes, sir, I am sort of an infiltrator to this panel with 

the help of your very competent aides and staff. 

STATEMENT OF GEORGE ODELL, DISABLED VETERAN 

Mr. ODELL. My name is George Odell. I am a disabled vet and I 
was homeless temporarily for 8½ years. By that I mean, I lived out 
of a vehicle for 8½ years and I still would be doing that if I did not 
get into a HUD assisted rental project because I was determined 
that I was not going to spend one-third to one-half of my disability 
income for rent, which I would have had to do. 

You see when I was working, I worked for 10 years as a flight 
mechanic for a regional carrier out of Los Angeles International 
Airport. At that time, I used to live down in one of the beach 
towns, in Redondo Beach precisely. I had an apartment there, be­
lieve it or not, a bachelor single for $55 a month. It is .probably 
about $400 or $500 or $600 a month now. So I was not going to 
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spend that kind of money because it would have taken up most of 
my income. 

So anyway, I did not come up here to tell about myself, but I just 
want to hit on one very important point. You came very close to it, 
but I want to make sure you understand something very clearly. 
You know, Kemp is talking about vouchers. He is going to replace 
the HUD subsidies with vouchers. Well, that sounds all very good 
to talk about. They try to sell that by saying things like, "Well, the 
single mother can take this voucher and move to a better neighbor­
hood, you know, and pay the difference between the voucher and 
the rent." .. 

Well, that sounds great. There is one big defect in that and it is 
built right into it, and that is there is no rent control attached to 
those vouchers. So I do not have to tell you what is going to 
happen. The rents are going to take off like one of Werner Van 
Braun's rockets to Mars and pretty soon that voucher is not going 
to be worth you know what. 

So that is the main thing I came up here to try to impress that 
on you, watch out for that voucher gimmick. It is not good. It is a 
real fake and it is a real disaster if they succeed in substituting 
that for subsidized rent. 

And while I am here, I want to say- that I was very impressed 
with Jim Brown and his group. You know, looking back when I 
was the ripe old age of 19 I was a platoon sergeant of the 3rd In­
fantry Division in the Korean war. Things were a lot different 
then. When I came out we got the G.I. bill and I went through 
trade school which was paid for largely by the government. Why 
could we not have a G .I. bill for the war on poverty or something 
like that, among other things? 

You know, like I was standing here frantically scribbling down 
some notes. One of the thoughts that occurred to me is, you know, 
Charles Keating has better housing than. a lot of people who testi­
fied here today. I mean, I am a native born U.S. citizen and a 
combat veteran and I have never cheated on my taxes or anything 
like that. And those people like that are getting better housing 
than any of these people that showed up here today. And I do not 
think that is right. 

And I think it is up to you to do something about that. Also, I 
will be through in a minute, I just wanted to say that you know, 
you hear a lot about the homeless and the mentally ill. Well, I will 
tell you one thing, the mentally ill need housing instead of the 
treatment that they are getting these days which makes them 
worse and I have plenty of documentation to back that up. By the 
way, I am a rights advocate for the mentally disabled in this town. 

I vividly remember when Qongresswoman Waters-I am on dis­
ability myself, they launched an assault against the disabled com­
munity, arbitrarily knocking people off disability and Congress­
woman Waters held a hearing down there at the State Building, 
107 South Broadway in their auditorium down there. It was very 
encouraging. I never got a chance to thank you for that and I 
would like to thank you for it now. It really was encouraging to 
hear somebody like that go up there and give us some leadership at 
a time when we really needed it. Our ranks were being decimated 
by that thing we had for President then. 



60 

And so I do not want to take up any more time. There are other 
people here that have something to say. So, I will let it go at that. 
And just, you know, like Mr. Frias said, you know, housing is 
really important. And Carol pointed it out, too, you know. Depriv­
ing people of housing, where in Europe housing is considered to be 
a right not a privilege. You know, that is the stuff that revolutions 
are made out of. And I am not going to go into that. Mr. Frias hit 
on that better than I could. And so I just want to turn it over to 
the next speaker, whoever that is. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, thank you very much, Mr. Odell. No ques­
tion, it is a right everywhere. There are three basic needs of man­
kind. Shelter is one of those three indispensable needs. Ms. Shock­
ley, thank you for your patience. 

STATEMENT OF BRENDA Y. SHOCKLEY, HOUSING CONSULTANT 

Ms. SHOCKLEY. My name is Brenda Shockley. I am now a practic­
ing lawyer and housing consultant, but for 9 years I was the Presi­
dent of a community-based community development corporation 
that had, as one of its projects, a housing development, an afford­
able housing development, that included in its design both a child 
care component as well as an employment training component. 

My brief comments today will be directed at two things; one, the 
importance and the validity of the nonprofit, community-based 
housing corporation and its need for public support. The organi:l;a­
tion that I headed was created in 1981, right after the 80-percent 
cut that was described earlier. And for 9 years, and I believe my 
successor would say as well as today, we have never had $1 of 
public operating support. 

When I listened to ,Andy Raubeson, someone I really admire and 
enjoy working with, I listened with both pride and with pain be­
cause I_ thought about how much more we would have done in 
south central Los Angeles, in the Watts/Willowbrook community, 
had we had the public support, the monies that SRO housing and a 
handful of other nonprofits receive from the city's Community Re­
development Agency, monie_s that allow them to have core support 
that allows them to then have multiyear planning, to allow them 
to then go after projects, rather than trying to just pay the rent 
and keep the telephones on. 

The Community Development Corp. and the community develop­
ment movement is something that came out of the late 1960's, ini­
tially spearheaded through then Senator Robert Kennedy. That 
movement is something that has survived. And I know, Mr. Torres, 
with your relationship and your history with TELECU that you 
know that at the time the community development organizations, 
the corporations, what were called then the first generation ones, 
they had something called the Community Service Agency, that 
provided them funds and allowed them to be an advocate for their 
community. And it was geographically located. 

Many of the programs that now receive some level of funding are 
located downtown and I cannot help but believe that that has 
something to do with the fact that it is also part of a downtown 
containment need, given the fact that you have your major corpo­
rations. But in south central Los Angeles and other parts of this 
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community where there is a level of diversity and the kind of need 
we have in public housing, where we ·not only are producers of 
housing, but we are also th()ije who the organizations will come to 
to write proposals. We are those who act as .advocates with mem­
bers and residents of public housing along with the Legal Aid 
Foundation. 

We are those who work to make sure that construction projects 
in our communities have the level of affirmative action, not only in 
terms of employment but also in terms of subcontractor participa­
tion, in the equity, in the programs. These corporations are vital to 
neighborhood development. They are vital to the self-determination 
that we talk about. They are vital to the infrastructure and the 
strengthening of the corporations and they should have multilevel, 
multiyear, and significant core support so that they do not have to 
choose between raising $20,000 to pay a secretary or $2 million to 
build a housing development. 

I urge you in any legislation that you consider to make sure that 
funds go to these very important community based organizations, 
and that those funds go directly, that they are not sequestered 
where then again, the organizations that have worked, worked 
with validity, have to then re-prove themselves. 

The other point that I would like to raise is the whole issue of 
affordable housing and what that means. When we talk about af­
fordable housing for multifamily rental housing that becomes the 
lowest priority in terms of developers. I was in a meeting recently 
where we had developers saying that if you gave them the land, 
they would not do the project now because it did not pencil out. 

What they meant is there was not enough profit. There was too 
little profit and too much frustration that the community has to 
have an input, the city has to have an input, the regulations and 
the permit process is such that as long as they can find construc­
tion and development, particularly some that is subsidized, that is 
easier to do, and that deals with a more comfortable segment of the 
population, that they would so do that. 

I direct your attention to the late thirties when you created the 
Federal thrift and loans for the same reason, because, in fact, you 
had a segment of the population that had a right to hou~ing but 
that it was not profitable to the private sector to provide that hous­
ing. You created those thrift and loans. Those thrift and loans were 

_,. able to then provide the level of resources that would be necessary 
to be able to then have the housing boom that we had post-depres-
~a • 

I suggest that you are going to need that or some vehicle like a 
housing trust fund and that the natural recipient of that kind of 
resource and that kind of attention would be the community devel­
opment corporations that have managed to struggle all these years 
with very meager resources, but managed nevertheless, to repre­
sent their communities. Thank you. 

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Greer. 

52-194 0 - 92 - 3 
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STATEMENT OF MARVIN GREER, PRINCIPAL, THE WILLIAMS, 
GREER GROUP 

Mr. GREER. Thank you. Ffrst of all, I want to say it is an honor 
to be here and also I wanted to thank the staff for inviting me. I 
have also had the privilege of working very closely with Ms. Shock­
ley's office. I was quite impressed with her speech. As a matter of 
fact, I am always quite impressed with her anyway. 

I want to give you a little bit of background on my company. My 
name is Marvin Greer and I am private real estate developer. My 
partner and I, Van Williams, have a company called The Williams, 
Greer Group. We are the developers of low-income and affordable 
housing primarily in south central Los Angeles. Approximately 2 
years ago we built 130 units of low market income housing in 
Watts called Westminster Park Plaza. 

It is a 7-acre site that has approximately 50 townhouses, a 3,500 
square foot child care center, seven parking lots, seven laundry 
rooms. We put everything in the world that we could in this com­
plex. Every tenant of our complex has a patio or a private balcony. 
Each one of the units, particularly the townhouse units have two­
car garages with automatic garage door openers. Every unit is air­
conditioned. 

And, again, we think that this particular project is the pearJ of 
Watts and we like to treat it that way. So we have developed a 
format where we take no profit out of the complex at all. We pour 
the profit back into it and we look at getting our money somewhere 
6, 7 years down the road. Again, to us the quality of the product 
and what you put into the community is very important. 

Additionally, we decided that that one project should not be the 
beginning and the end of The Williams, Greer Group, so we bought 
some additional land in the Watts community and we constructed 
three single family homes called Calmea Oaks that we sold for 
$131,000. These are three-bedroom units. 

We moved forward and we embarked upon now what is consid­
ered the largest single family home development to be built in 
Watts since World War II. We are right now in the process of 
building 114 single family detached homes in the Watts area. These 
homes are three- and four-bedroom units. The three-bedroom units 
will sell for $145,600. The four-bedroom units will sell for $150,000. 
Each one of the units are equipped with microwaves, with dish­
washers, garbage disposals, fireplaces, tile roofs, breakfast nooks, 
automatic garage door openers. Every home is hot wired for a pri­
vate security system. And we also have pop-in stoves in them as_ 
well. 

Now, I mention these amenities because I think it is very impor­
tant that when you are involved in building single family homes, 
that there has to be some attraction, and ·particularly when you 
are involved with building single family homes in the Watts com­
munity. Most people have a stigma about not coming into south 
central LA or coming into Watts. Well, you know, we would like to 
dispel that stigma for several reasons. 

Number one is, it is not so much the product that we produce, 
which we think is great, but I think that there is a sense of com­
munity in Watts that no one even knows about. I should not say no 



63 

one. Only the people who live in the community understand what 
that community is all about. So there is a very good sense of pride 
in the community. 

What our goal is in south central LA is to build a balanced com­
munity. And that balanced community comes in with bringing in 
some middle-income people and also working with the community 
redevelopment agency and the Community Development Depart­
ment of Los Angeles to hopefully rehab some of the existing homes 
in the community, because we think it is important that we protect 
what is there, but also to bring in some new income activity in the 
community because that, in itself, attracts in new economic devel-
opment activity. ,. 

Now, that is our company. Now, I want to talk about two issues 
of why I am here and then also I would like to introduce the indi­
viduals who are sitting to my left. Number one is that we think for 
single family homes to work well in the Los Angeles area that 
there are several problems. Problem number one is that Los Ange­
les is a high cost area, I mean, not just in housing but in transpor­
tation and other kinds of issues. 

Second, if you attempted to buy a single family home traditional­
ly in Los Angeles or anywhere in the country, normally you would 
have to put down 20 percent. So, if the average house in Los Ange­
les is $225,000, let us just take $200,000 just for example purposes, 
one would have to save up $40,000 to put down on a single family 
home, almost impossible. 

Third, that we think that the FHA guaranteed limit of I think it 
is $124,800, or we always use the number $124,500, is too low. It is 
too low for California. Now, it might work well in Pittsburgh or it 
might work well in Cleveland, but it does not work well out here in 
California. 

Fourth, we think that the fees are too high. That if anybody is 
going through an FHA Program, that by the time that you get fin­
ished paying impound fees, mortgage insurance premium, closing 
costs, that you have tacked on an additional $4,000 onto what that 
person has to put down. So if you look at a downpayment of 
$40,000 plus an additional $4,000, you have now definitely knocked 
the_ middle-income person out of the box. 

Now, several solutions to these problems I just mentioned. 
Number one is that we think that LA should be established as a 
high cost area and given the same kind of treatment that Alaska 
and the Virgin Islands are treated. Those areas are considered high 
cost areas and so they have a higher FHA limit. 

Number two, we think that the Federal Government should 
assist the local cities, and particularly the counties and cities like 
LA, in increasing their ability to float more 10 percent mortgage 
revenue bond financing. Again, it will create a pool of money so 
that the city can generate those funds to first-time home buyers. 

Thirdr we think that at the Federal level a pool of money. ought 
to be developed for a soft second program. Now, the reason why 
our housing project, I am sorry, I should not say housing project 
but development, our single family home development, is going so 
well right now is because we have a soft second program funded by 
the city's Community Development Department. What that means 
is that an individual can get up to $20,000 in a soft second that 
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they can use as a downpayment. They can put down as little as 5 
percent. 

So on a house that is $150,000, you can put down $7,500. Of 
course, you are going to have to have some closing costs so that is 
going to be another $4,000 maybe. So if you technically have 
$10,000 in the bank, and if you can get the full $20,000 soft second, 
then we have brought your housing price down from $150,000 down 
to $122,000 which makes it FHA insurable, which now means that 
we can get your mortgage payment down to approximately $1,000 a 
month, including taxes, insurance, and principal. So in our minds, 
it behooves the Federal Government to come up with a soft second 
program. 

Fourth, we think, again, that the FHA limit ought to be raised 
and it ought to be raised as soon as possible. And last, that the 
FHA requirements, impound fees and mortgage insurance premi­
um ought to be examined so that again we can reduce some of the 
costs to get a first-time home buyer or any home buyer into the 
housing market. 

Now, after saying all of that, it is my duty and charge to intro­
duce the two people_ to my left who are attempting to be first-time 
home buyers. I have to my left Mr. Reuben Hill, who is a first-time 
home buyer, trying to be a buyer. Mr. Hill has a wife and a 3-year­
old daughter. The Hills are both college graduates and have lived 
in the city for approximately 10 years. 

Although they have been married for 5 years and have saved 
throughout that time for their first home, the Hills are experienc­
ing difficulties in purchasing a home. They are looking for homes 
in the price range of $150,000 to $250,000 and they have a substan­
tial income to support a house. The problem is that they cannot 
find one at their price or they cannot find one where they do not 
have to put down that $.40,000. 

Also to Mr. Hill's left is Ms. Donna Spenser, who wouldJike to be 
a first-time home buyer. She is a 29-year-old youµg lady and her 
husband is 28 years old. Ms. Spenser has a college degree in electri­
cal engineering and her husband is a construction worker and has 
2 years of community college education. Ms. Spenser is_ .currently 
employed as an engineer. Since their marriage 2½ years ago, the 
Spensers are saving for a first-time home and they, again, are look­
ing for a house in approximately the same price range. 

So with that, and without any more competition from me, I 
would like to introduce Mr. Hill first and then Ms. Spenser. 

STATEMENT OF REUBEN HILL, FIRST-TIME HOME BUYER 
Mr. HILL. My name is Reuben Hill. My wife, she could not be 

here this afternoon. We would like to thank the committee for 
giving us this opportunity. 

As first-time home buyers, we have been married for 5 years and 
for the "last 4 years we have been saving toward buying a home. We 
have a 3-year-old daughter and we have a small apartment right 
now. With a 3-year-old it has gotten even smaller. We have 
shopped around a little bit. 

Mostly we have been discouraged by the downpayment of a 
home. The 20 percent downpayment is like $40,000, $45,000 depend-
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ing on the price of the home and we do not have that at this time 
and it would take a very long time to acquire that in order to pur­
chase the home. We would like to be homeowners. As Americans, 
we would like to have that part of the American dream and be 
homeowners. 

As I said, the downpayment has been one of the things that has 
discouraged our looking for a home. And we have been saving for 
one. There are homes outside of Los Angeles that, I guess, could be 
purchased at a lesser price and maybe with a smaller downpay­
ment but you have to deal with the commute. We both work within 
the city of Los Angeles. We have relatives in the city of Los Ange­
les and we really do not want to have to try and deal with commut­
ing. 

I was seeing something on Prime Time or Twenty Minutes, one 
of those shows where they were talking about the difficulties that 
were going on with families who live outside of the city and it is 
taking them 3 hours to get to and from work and you get home so 
late in the evening. And you really don't enjoy the home that you 
have. So that has been a part of why we are still looking within the 
city. 

We would like to expand our family and in order to do so., we 
would want to have a home. My 3-year-old daughter often asks her 
mom when she will have a little brother or a little sister and her 
mom will tell her, "When we are able to acquire a home." So she is 
being very realistic with our daughter who is very smart and. ar­
ticulate. 

We like Los Angeles. We are both from different parts of the 
country. I am from Michigan. My wife is from Pennsylvania. And 
we like the city but we know that homes in th~ east or in other 
parts of the country are much cheaper to acquire. And we would 
prefer to remain here, but I have a lot of friends who have pulled 
up and they have left the city and they have moved to different 
States because of the cost of living being a lot less in those other 
areas. 

In closing, I would just like to say that we do want to be able to 
partake in that part of the American dream and acquire a home. 
That is all I have to say. 

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. 

STATEMENT OF DONNA SPENSER, FIRST-TIME HOME BUYER 

Ms. SPENSER. Good afternoon, my name is Donna Spenser. I 
would like to thank you for this opportunity to testify in front of 
the committee. 

I am here today to share my experiences at trying to become a 
first-time home buyer. I will stick with my notes here so that we 
can move on. As I begin to tell my story, I would like everyone to 
know that we were not born with silver spoons in our mouths as I 
will give you some of the amounts that we are dealing with as far 
as money and obtaining a home. 

I would just like you to know that the recession has not left us 
untouched. As Mr. Greer stated, I am 29 years old. I have a bache­
lor's degree in electrical engineering. I am employed as an engi­
neer with the Federal Government since my graduation, only 7 
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years ago. I am married to a great guy for the past .2½ years and 
currently we do not have any children. 

With that I would like to share my story. My husband, Charles, 
and I, we have been saving for a house since our marriage 2½ 
years ago. We are both gainfully employed and are considered to 
have upper-middle-class income. Our income is over $75,000 a year. 
This has been truly a sense of false security as we have struggled 
to obtain our first home and to get our loan. . 

We have mape many sacrifices and we have drastically changed 
our lifestyle in an effort to buy our first home. As newlyweds, we 
decided to maximize our efforts to save for our home in many 
ways. We have cut a lot of corners and we have come across a few 
difficulties in our lives. We have delayed· in purchasing a- car that 
we desperately need. We have minimized our entertainment activi­
ties. We have delayed our family plans. We live in one room at my 
in-laws' home. 

We have had no vacations. We have had no privacy. We have no 
social life. We have no children, all in an effort to get that first 
home. Although these sacrifices have been our own choices, our 
own personal decisions, they have not been easy ones. At one time 
we seriously considered moving to Atlanta or somewhere back 
South in search of a more reason.able solution to finding a place to 
live, but, as native Californians, we wish to stay in the place that 
we call home. 

So we eagerly entered the market as first-time home buyers in 
an effort to find that home in southern California, specifically the 
San Fernando Valley, which is about 35 miles north of LA. We 
studied our budget and we sought the help of a realtor to see what 
we could afford in our area. This is our story. 

We could get a $200,000 home which may be two or three bed­
rooms, with approximately a $1,700 monthly payment. This is 
about 30 percent of our monthly income. We have saved enough 
money for at least a 10-percent downpayment in this price range. 
Amazingly, we are still on the modest side of considering the price~ 
of homes in the San Fernando Valley. 

A home in this range is by no means a mansion. Through our 
experience we found out that there are tremendous tradeoffs and 
usually a decision has to be made; "Do you want a nice neighbor­
hood or do you want a nice house?" Well, finally we found both. It 
is an older home in a nice neighborhood and it is well within our 
range. But our story does not end. 

Although our income and job security proved to be favorable in 
obtaining the loan and the house, the economic distress in southern 
California outweighed the chances in our getting the loan we 
needed. Our efforts to save for the downpayment were not enough. 
We were told that because of the oversupply of homes for sale and 
"the declining market, the home that we chose was depreciating in 
value. In order to compensate for this situation, we were informed 
that we needed to put 20 percent down in order to get the loan. 
Well, needless to say, it had already been an uphill battle for us to 
save $22,000 and that was only for 10 percent down. 

To come up with another 20K it would take us at least another 5 
years and that is only if we continued to make the sacrifices that 
we had made thus far, which we probably would not. At that time, 

. 
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I think I would be 35 and my husband 34, and we probably would 
end up renting. Renting in San Fernando Valley for a two-bedroom 
home is in the range of $700 to $900 a month for a nice place. 

An alternative was to buy a home through FHA, but because of 
the limitation of the price of houses, it would not be very much of a 
house in southern California. To think that we tried to do all of the 
right things and it still was not enough is hard to swallow. It has 
been a trying experience for us and a great strain on our marriage. 
Fortunately, a few weeks ago we were informed that we may still 
get the house with the 10 percent down. It may be a long shot, but 
we still believe it is worth it. Th;mk you. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, thank you very much. First, Mr. Greer and 
also Mr. Hill and Ms. Spenser, Title VII of our bill that we :,i.re 
working on would provide a real first-time home buyers assistance. 
We not only would have assistance as far as a targeted interest 
cap, no more than 6 percent, but we would provide downpayment 
assistance. 

It is something that we know will work, it is part of Title VII of 
the bill which we call the National Housing Trust section. We 
would create a housing trust for the first time. Now, the housing 
trust provision is in the 1990 Affordable Housing Act, but we could 
not get the administration to fund it or even ask for funding. But it 
was something I have been working on for many, many years and 
finally we got it in the act 2 years ago. 

But unfortunately, they did not appropriate funds for it. We are 
still hoping. This time we are targeting it both ways and it should 
be, I think, given the acceptance we received thus far, believe it or 
not from even the minority, I think we"have a good chance. But the 
question I have is, are you speaking of FHA financing, Mr. Hill, 
Ms. Spenser? They are talking about what percentage downpay-
ment? • 

Mr. GREER. See under the Bond Program that is currently set up 
right now, the Community Development Department of the city 
has criteria and that means that anyone who makes no more than 
120 percent of the medium income of the county, and the county 
income is about $42,000, so if you make up to $50,000, if you make 
over that then you do not qualify for the Bond Program. But if you 
make $50,000 and less, you qualify for the Bond Program. Then we 
can assist you in getting financing at 8 percent interest rate under 
the Bond P:r:ogram and then we can go back and get you an addi­
tional $20,000 for the soft second, which means then that now we 
can bring that $150,000 price down to $122,000. 

So then we can take that package over to FHA and get FHA to 
guarantee it. OK, so what happens then that at that point, that 
particular loan can be shopped around to almost any bank in the 
city because then the bank knows that if that person defaults on 
the loan FHA will step in and--

The CHAIRMAN. That is insured, OK. 
Mr. GREER.You know, guarantee it. So, you know, with us is that 

if we can get the FHA limit raised because LA is a high cost area, 
then we do not have to come up with so much soft second money to 
put down on a house. So that means that we can spread the:i soft 
second money around to more people. 
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So as a developer, we have to buy a commitment from the city in 
this case and we pay a commitment fee. So let us say that we buy 
from the city a $3 million commitment. That means that we have 
to look at how much of that $3 million goes to each homeowner. 
And if we gave everybody $20,000 then the money would just go 
faster. If we can spread that money out, then it would be much 
more advantageous to more people. 

The CHAIRMAN. Yes, well that is exactly what we are targeting 
and for the first time we would have downpayment assistance and 
buydown to such famili~s and we estimate that what we have in 
the bill would provide assistance to about 29,000-plus families. 

Now you do have a point. You are right. The median average 
cost of a home, single family, in California is $200,000. 

Mr. GREER. It is about $225,000, $250,000. 
The CHAIRMAN. That is right. Well, they used to make $200,000 

over there. So you are right, this is a regional situation that should 
be recognized and there have been some efforts to do that in FHA 
limits. When you consider it nationally and you have other high 
cost areas, for instance, Chicago is fairly high, but California is the 
highest median average cost. 

We have visited this problem over the years. Although attempt­
ing over the past several years, it was not until the last Compre­
hensive Housing Act that we were able to get the national housing 
trust section into statutory language and we are working on trying 
to get it funded. 

Mr. GREER. It is also important, Mr. Chairman, that the criteria 
with the requirements that the Federal Government puts on those 
funds ought to be flexible and I will hand you an example. When I 
first came to California, me and my wife made a total of $36,000 a 
year, OK, and we did not have any kids in the household at the 
time. And HUD had monies allocated to cities, I am not sure if it 
was under block grant monies or revenue sharing or whatever, but 
we wanted to get a rehab loan to rehab this fixer upper that we 
bought but we made too much money.

Now, the money sat there in the city's hands allocated for an 
income group that was let us say $30,000 but those people could not 
use the money because they did not have enough income to go and 
borrow the money and pay the money back. OK, so in other words, 
they met the income criteria but they did not have enough or they 
did not have the ability to go ahead and use the money for rehab­
bing a house. So the money sat there and you had cities. marketing 
these programs that did not work. 

And I think that the .government at the Federal level, State 
level, and the local level should take a very close look at how they 
develop the funding source and how to market the funding source 
where it is usable to various different economic groups, because 
there is a middle economic group that has the ability to pay it 
back, OK, but makes too much money to use the money. So I think, 
you know, it should be something that the Congress ought to look 
at in coming up with ways in which to fund single family home ac­
tivities. 

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much. Yes. 
Mr. ODELL. Has everybody had a chance to speak on this panel 

because I just wanted to make a couple of comments that I thought 
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of? You know, like we are getting into economics here and you 
always hear these conservatives complaining about poor people and 
their welfare. I just want to remark that the U.S. military is one of 
the biggest welfare recipieni1l in this country let alc;me almost prac­
tically the world probably. 

You know, for example, it was probably about a year ago I recall 
reading in a reliable source that we were building fighter planes 
that cost more than their weight in gold. That is really getting ri­
diculous, you know.. And then we are spending, I do not know, 
what X billion of dollars to guard Japanese sea lanes which are-I 
am not sailor, I am an ex-infantryman, but I know nothing is out 
there, I have ridden on troop ships, there is nothing out there but 
open ocean. And this tells me that the Navy is not spending that 
money on what they say they are spending it on. 

They have these accounting tricks to spend it on these classical 
expenditures like $400 toilet seats and $25 hammer handles and 
stuff like that, you know. Money wasted that is what is causing a 
lot of people here to do without. I realize I am preaching to the 
choir when I say that. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, no, Mr. Odell, that is right. We do have a 
problem ,µere and that is we have to proceed. We still have quite a 
number or-. witnesses that have been waiting here very patiently 
and we want to proceed. 

There is no question, I think you can sum up and say that we 
have to somehow redress this perversity in priorities. Mr. Torres. 

Mr. TORRES. Mr. Chairman, in light of the time, I have no ques­
tions. Thank you. 

Ms. WATERS. In light of the time, I would like to thank all of the 
participants for being here today. Some of them I know and I do 
not only thank you for being here today, I thank you for all that 
you do for our community, the advocacy, the vision, Mr. Greer, 
that you have for what is possible in developing homes for our com­
munity. 

I wish I had time to talk about ,California housing finance agency 
and ask some questions about what some of our entities are doing. 
We do not have that time, but I will explore. I take very seriously 
what you said about FHA and California and how we should do 
something to increase those limits. 

Legal Aid, I do not know what I would do without you. Brenda 
Shockley, we have a lot of work to do. All that you have done in 
the past, I certainly appreciate, but I have some big ideas about 
what we can do in the future. And Mr. Hill and Ms. Spenser, I 
heard what you said in your search for your first-time home. I will 
not ask you about the President's proposal in his State of the 
Union address. Just based on what you have told me, it cert~inly 
will not help you very much based on. the experiences that you 
have had, but the chairman, I think, has a real program that will 
help first-time home buyers and as we work through it in Congress, 
we will certainly keep in mind everything that you have said be­
cause we are going to have to fight some people. But for those 
people in the administration, the President foremost, who claims 
he wants to have first-time buyers, we are going to show that his 
little $5,000 at the end of the year is not much help. 
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If they really want to help, the chairman has a program for 
them and we wish you a lot of luck in your pursuit. The Alliance, 
we will be working with you. I need you to help me deal with Mr. 
Kemp. So whenever he comes out I want you to be a truth squad 
that will follow him around and tell the truth. And Ms. Rolette, 
whatever we can do to help get the appraisal and the information 
on the property, just let us know. I will be willing to work with Mr. 
Torres in order to see if we cannot facilitate the possible purchase. 
We have some other buildings in the same fix; Udema Village in 
south central Los Angeles that the community would like to own 
and HUD has not been any help at all in helping us to move 
toward that reality. 

So we understand what is going on. We are dedicated and com­
mitted to helping you. Thank you. 

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much. 
Our next panel, Mr. John Costello, Personnel Specialist/Recruit- • 

er, the Department of Veterans Affairs, the VA Medical Center, 
West Los Angeles; Mr. Wallace Ussery, owner and manager of the 
Slauson Farms Market; Mr. Jessie Martinez, Carpenter's Local 309, 
and member, East Valley Organization; Bill Garcia, underemployed 
construction foreman. 

Ms. WATERS. Mr. Chairman, while that panel is coming up, I do 
not know how long they are going to be able to stay and they were 
not included in the testimony and I know they would have to wait 
until the end, but I would like, if I may, to introduce Project Build 
Plus entrepreneurs. As I mentioned to you before, when we had the 
testimony from my economist that talked about the possibility of 
people pursuing earning a living through their own little creative 
means and entrepreneurship. So we have a group; Ms. Ballow, 
Wagia Ballow, would you please stand? 

Would Daisy Mayfield, Minima Amine, Brenda Mohammed, Dea 
Lejon Kelly and I guess that is Board member Jumika Niami, 
these are people who took off from a little program that we experi­
mented with. We took, again, stole some of the Wagner-Piser 
monies that we used for job training and convinced EDD to allow 
us to have an entrepreneurship program where we made some very 
limited grants. And we got in some experts to help us with our 
buying and to talk about what it means to make a profit. We had a 
training program. 

And we convinced the housing authority to let us do a little com­
merce right inside the housing projects, where people spend money 
on the 1st and the 15th of the month, but they go out to people 
who charge them way too much for the products. And so our entre­
preneurs set up, as an experiment, and they did well. They learned 
an awful lot about purchasing and buying and creating and selling. 
But, of course, again, we did not have enough support. But they did 
not stop. They decided to continue on without the support that we 
had initially given to them. 

They continued to go to all of the marketplaces that are created 
through various festivals, and so forth. They continued to make 
their own products and to purchase some of those products. They 
are convinced that entrepreneurship is meaningful and that it 
should have more support. They have combined with a Latino orga­
nization. We now have this multicultural entrepreneur component 
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with Project Build Plus and if we can get a little bit more support 
for them, I think they. can really show what people can do if just 
given half an opportunity. 
. I am so proud of them and I wish we could do more for them. 
They need more transportation to get around to some of the mar­
ketplaces, but I want you to know these are people who are trying 
to force America to be what America said it would be for all 
people, despite the fact we do not have all of the support for them 
and thank you for being here today. [Applause.] 

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much. Thank you very much 
and, of course, that will be an integral part of the record and if 
they have any written presentation, we will make it part of the 
record at this point. 

[The information referred to can be found in the appendix.] 
The CHAIRMAN. Well, Mr; Costello, we will begin with you, as we 

introduced you. I understand you have two guests and we will just 
wait and have you introduce them. I believe it is Mr. Hamilton and 
Mr. Reedy. 

Mr. COSTELLO. Correct. 
'The CHAIRMAN. All right, sir, you are recognized. 

STATEMENT OF JOHN COSTELLO, PERSONNEL SPECIALIST/RE­
CRUITER, DEPARTMENT OF VETERANS AFFAIRS, VA MEDICAL 
CENTER, WEST LOS ANGELES; ACCOMPANIED BY JOHN REEDY 
AND ED HAMILTON 

Mr. COSTELLO. OK. Did you want me to stand or sit or what? Go 
ahead? OK. My name is John Costello. I am a personnel specialist 
and recruiter from the VA Medical Center in West Los Angeles. 
The reason I am here today, from what I understand, is to tell 
about what I consider a very successful event that the VA West LA 
put on, a Federal job fair that took place February 4 and 5, last 
week. 

Just a brief little bio about myself. I am a Vietnam veteran. I 
served in Da Nang, 1965, 1966. I was with that first 100,000 troops 
that President Johnson and Secretary McNamara sent over there. 
They thought it was a Desert Storm type thing but it lasted longer 
than that. I am a graduate .of the University of Nebraska, masters 
and bachelors. I have been with the VA over 10 years. I have been 
working in alcohol and drug rehab in the VA before getting into 
personnel. So I know a little bit about veterans and problems and 

.. job situations. 
I have been a recruiter for the past 6, 7 years. I have personally 

attended over 300 job fairs from San Luis Obispo to San Diego to 
Las Vegas, OK. So I know a little bit about, as a recruiter, what 
the job situation is. 

At the VA West LA my chief is Sharon Alvarez. Her idea and 
my idea is to personalize and help veterans and anybody, really, to 
access Federal employment in an easier more personalized fashion. 
We cannot promise jobs to everybody and we do not pretend or 
claim to do anything like that. We are just doing our little part to 
try to bring job seekers and recruiters together. 

So toward that goal, back in August 1988, we got about 30 people 
from the community, members of the VFW, State employment of-
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fices, about 10 different Federal recruiters, and brainstormed, how 
could we do a Federal job fair to help the public get into .Federal 
jobs? From that, we started our first annual Federal job fair in 
February 1989 which. most people in this room apparently never 
heard of. 

We h~d it in the Federal Building in west LA. It was jam packed. 
We had lines wrapped around the building and we had approxi­
mately 40 different Federal agencies and recruiters there to talk 
face to face with job seekers. Since that time we did one in Febru­
ary 1990, 1991 and our last one last week. We also do a minority 
Federal job fair. We did one in August 1990 and we did one in 
August 1991 at Rio Hondo College in Whittier. That job fair we tar­
geted especially for minorities with an emphasis on Hispanics, dis­
abled, and so on. 

I think that, and my two volunteers would verify this, they get 
no pay by the way. They are unemployed veterans. One is a 
Marine combat veteran, John. The other went through Pensacola 
naval flight officer training in Florida. They helped with this job 
fair. As I said, they do not get a dime for doing this. They are look­
ing for work themselves. So they do not necessarily have to side 
with what the VA does, OK. And I want them to make a statement 
about their own experiences with the job fair as volunteers. We 
will get to that in just a moment. 

I want to make this one point. Everybody in here i5, familiar with 
sports, Jose Canseco, Bo Jackson. I think last week, out of all the 
job fairs that we have had, we had a Bo Jackson, all-star game type 
home run. And I say that because we made about six or seven news 
~tations, including CNN. We were on like 12 radio stations. We got 
people out. Anybody who saw or heard of any of that, saw the long 
lines we had, like two and three blocks long of unemployed people 
coming to the job fair. And John has a statement regarding people 
that registered who stood in line for 2 hours that he is going to 
touch on briefly in just a second. 

We do not make everybody happy. People that come there, some 
think that they are going to instantly be hired on the spot, OK. 
And when that does not happen, they are not very happy. So we do 
not please everybody. However, I would like to say in our previous 
job fairs we have gotten several hundred people employed in the 
Federal Government, OK. And the people that come to our job fair 
cross all lines, all race groups. 

I have statistics from last week if you want that. We saw a 
higher percentage of the college graduate Caucasian this time. Pro­
fessional, we had 24 attorneys, for instance. We had a dentist, a lot 
of engineers. We had a lot of blue collar type people. We had all 
range, from truck driver to whatever. 

We had 30 agencies there. These agencies include the VA. Our 
hospital, we recruit for all the VAs from Santa Barbara to San 
Diego to Las Vegas. We had agencies like U.S. Customs, Immigra­
tion. Immigration, as you saw in the paper yesterday, indicated 
they had like 300 positions they are trying to fill. They were at our 
job fair last week. 

We had the State Department recruiting for overseas embassies. 
Anyway, we had 30 different Federal agencies. UCLA was there. 
We had LA county office was there recruiting. We do not promise 
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jobs for everybody. What we are trying to do is provide a vehicle 
for people to meet face to face with Federal recruiters and start the 
process of Federal employment. 

Most people who go to the Office of Personnel Management or 
try to get into Federal, do not have the first clue of how to get 
started. It is just a big bureaucratic confusion. That is one of our 
goals. Now, some of the people in our previous job fairs have taken 
6, 9, 12 months to get hired because of background investigation 
and all kinds of things that take place. We do not employ thou­
sands of people, but I can tell you we have, because of these job 
fairs, gotten hundreds of people into the Federal system. 

That is why I am here to tell about our job fair. And I would like 
our two volunteers to introduce themselves and say a few words. 

Mr. REEDY. My name is John Reedy. I have 20 years experience 
in the entertainment industry in management and operations and 
contract negotiations and marketing. I have been unemployed for 
the past 14 months. I was fortunate enough to meet with John over 
in Westwood and I volunteered to help out with this project. 

Some of the things that I saw, and I worked the crowd out front, 
I have dealt with numbers anywhere from 10,000 to 20,000 people 
at concerts, and this was a middle age on the average, mature, 
well-dressed, well-behaved group of people, waiting in line for as 
long as 2 hours before they could be acknowledged and get inside 
the hall. They would come up and thank us for putting the job fair 
on, even before they got inside. 

When you look at the faces, you see fear etched in them and de­
spair. This is a work force that wants to be functioning, wants 
some identity and it is from the levels of professional people to 
skilled people, journeymen carpenters to just laborers, but ever.y­
one wants to be functioning. Dickens with Oliver Twist, when he 
asked for more food, these people are asking for more work. 

What is going to happen, and this is just a small indication, I 
speak to people all across the country in all the major cities and 
secondary markets, this is the first wave that came in. The figures 
that you see quoted with unemployment at 8 or 9.9 million people, 
whatever the figure may be, that is a deflated number. I say that 
because there are people, myself as an example, up until a week 
ago, I had enough money financially to keep on going. Right now, I 
am down to like 50 bucks in my pocket and rent is due. 

I am not an untypical person. There are people that have not 
had to use unemployment. There are people that have had fi­
nances, their own financial backing. This is the next group that is 
'coming in. This is a group of people that have always voted, that 
have always gone to work, that have spent 20 years with one com­
pany. They are being cut. They do not know what direction to go in 
to. I have always risked certain things with the entertainment in­
dustry. That is part of that package. I can bounce around and at 
least accept that fact. 

I did not dedicate 18 years to General Motors and now I am on 
the street in a middle management position. No one wants to hire 
me. They do not want to hire me because: A, I am either overquali­
fied; B, because of my age, I am 46; C, they think if they do hire me 
and I get a job offer, I am .gone. OK, C, is a negotiable point. I 
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think there are a lot of services I could provide to a company or to 
a group of people and it could be a very nice work situation. 

Other concerns that I see, I see a high stress rate with the male 
and female who is unemployed. You are going to notice an increase 
in heart attacks. You are going to notice an increase in the break­
up of the family unit. You are going to notice utter despair without 
direction. I mean, this is a real serious spot that we are in. It is not 
anyone's fault. I just do not think anyone has come up yet and 
said, "This is a crisis developing." 

I think if anybody could start on the grassroots level they would 
have the support from the entire country. If someone wants to use 
this as a platform, as long as they implement something, he will 
have a line of people. He will be the Pied Piper of politics. 

To wrap it up, I cannot stress enough that immediate action 
needs to be facilitated on a local, State, and national level to defuse 
something that is going to blow up. We are going to eliminate the 
middle class. We are going to eliminate the person that wants to 
work and perform and do everything that we all grew up hoping 
for that opportunity to do. 

To quote Lincoln, "The world will little note or long remember 
what we say here, if nothing is done to rectify the situation." That 
is what I have to say. 

Mr. HAMILTON. My name is Ed Hamilton and I am a veteran, but 
unlike the two gentlemen to my right, I did not accomplish very 
much that was worthwhile. I can say from hearing the stories of 
those veterans and many others that my case in not typical and 
that there are many people who served the government and the 
people of this country that achieved a great deal and the least of 
which was buying time.. 

And the time has come for us to do a considerable amount more 
than we have been doing for the veterans, particularly the Viet­
nam era veterans. Now, Mr. Costello, who is with the delegated 
exam unit at the Department of Veterans Affairs, came up with 
this scheme several years ago to run these job fairs as a service to 
his country, as a continuation of his career, an expansion of the de­
scription of his job beyond its usual scope and an additional effort. 

And these job fairs are funded without budget. They are done by 
volunteers, by sharing facilities and by people who are willing to 
expand and become involved. The result of that is it does provide 
that vehicle that he talked about for many, many people. It got 
people out, away from the television which, as you know, is full of 
a lot of negative news these days, got them involved with other 
human beings who could share information, who could refer and 
say, "This job did not fit me but it might fit you. What do you 
think," and talk about it. 

It got them active. In other words, it motivated. It attracted 
them out to a central location. It directed them because once they 
became involved with some of the people and counselors there, 
they began to make matches and to see some opportunity and to 
get some hope. They became involved in the system and they 
learned how to make it work. They became active in a positive 
way. 

The result of this, and that is what we are after, some good re­
sults, is that these people are going to be able to achieve quality, 
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not every one of them through this vehicle, but through the energy 
that was directed through the work of this man and the volunteers 
that he assembled. So luckily I will only speak for a minute or two, 
so I am through. But the opportunity exists here to help a lot of 
Americans and we saw a lot of quality Americans out there th!:lt 
day. 

And I think I am one of them. I am proud to sit here with all of 
you and with these two fine men on my right, and particularly 
with Mr. John Costello. And I thank the people at the VA who 
asked me to become involved. 

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you . .,, , 
Mr. COSTELLO. A couple of other quick comments and we can 

wrap this up. 
The CHAIRMAN. Yes, sir. 
Mr. COSTELLO. Dr. Toni Grant, everybody is familiar with her, 

radio talk host, says, "The single biggest blow to a male is loss of a 
job." She says, "It causes incredible pain and hardship and loss of 
self-esteem." I hav.e seen that thousands of times. I told you I have 
been to 300 job fairs myself. I can talk to 1,000 people at one job 
fair. So I have seen it thousands of times. We do this job fair, it is 
over and above the normal duties of our office, to try to alleviate 
some of that pain, OK. 

We get little or no support from the community and that in­
cludes elected officials. I sent letters early this year to the Sena­
tors, to the Congressmen, to the city council people and whatever. 
They did not even acknowledge the letter. I mean, I sent a colorful 
flyer and told them what we are trying to do. Here is a copy of the 
flyer. They did not even acknowledge the letter, OK. We do not get 
any support. 

We have always had volunteers every year. The first year, I had 
a 72-year-old World War II veteran help me as a volunteer. We did 
not have money for tables or chairs or nothing. We are doing this 
on a shoestring. This 72-year-old, at his own expense, went through 
the ... ~:~e pages of the phone book. He said he called over 100 
churches and synagogues in Los Angeles for tables and chairs. The 
bottom line, we could not get one table, one chair. 

The typical response was, "We have lent these things out before. 
They are damaged. Never_,again, forget it. We cannot do anything 
for you." So finally we beg, borrowed, and stole and, you know, got 
some tables from the Navy and some other places. This 72-year-old 
and myself and another worker, these other two did not get paid a 
dime, they helped me personally move all these tables and set 
them up in the facility, what have you. 

Volunteers have helped us at each job fair. In the past, in the 
Inglewood area, there is a very dynamic lady named Arlene Wil­
liams with the Veteran!?' Employment Community Service, South­
ern California Veterans Service Council. She takes homeless veter­
ans and helps them learn computer skills and whatnot. Some of 
you know about her. She helped us with the first job fair with her 
volunteers. They did not get paid anything. 

We have- had another Hispanic veterans group in the Whittier 
area led by Reuben Treviso help us with our minority Federal job 
fair. And so we are working strictly with volunteers, no money. 
When we first set up the job fair we got 29 reasons why not to do 
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it. Nobody was supportive and thought it would not work, but we 
did it anyway. 

Last but not least, I can give you case examples of people who 
have gotten jobs, if you want to hear some of those, but I am sub­
mitting for the record, a letter from a person whose life was im­
pacted from our job fair last year, OK. If you like I could read this. 
It is about 2 minutes. 

The CHAIRMAN. If you want, certainly. We will place it in the 
record, but if you want to read it, that is fine. 

Mr. COSTELLO. OK. This letter is dated November 17, 1991, just a 
few months ago. It is 'to Mr. William Anderson, Director of the VA 
Medical Center West LA "Dear Mr. Anderson; I am writing this 
letter to thank you for your concern and involvement, in my opin­
ion, beyond the call of duty for sponsoring and fostering the Feder­
al job fairs and to compliment Mr. John Costello for his ingenuity 
and positive enthusiasm in designing them in the first place. 

I, one of many I am sure, was a public relations and television 
executive who, having made some money, decided to get out of the 
rat race in that business and live a little longer. I heard about Mr. 
Costello's Federal job fairs in the media, both radio and television, 
as I remember, and after some searching, located Mr. Costello as 
their primary contact. He was positive and offered me an appoint­
ment and interview and ultimately advice to the government of­
fered administrative careers with American exam series. 

I scored highly on these exams, 92 to 98 percent, and was offered 
a position through the OPM office in El Monte with the National 
Archives Pacific Southwest Region in Laguna Niguel. I have been 
at work for the Federal Government National Archives in Laguna 
Niguel for 3 months now and have received one promotion already. 
I would only have not known about this job without the media cov­
erage of your Federal job fairs, but I would not have known how to 
find my way into the governmental quagmire. 

What the job fairs did is personalize the Federal Government 
and make the possibility of getting a job with the Feds seem more 
plausible. From my first interview with Mr. Costello and Sharon 
Alvarez, and again from what was easily perceived as their willing­
ness to be of real assistance, I knew that a job might be possible 
given a little time and direction. I was later offered an interview 
with the FAA and had to turn it down since I was already em­
ployed. 

Again, as a result of their guidance, I hope you keep up the good 
work. Your Federal job fairs should be city-by-city, countrywide." 
My final comment is, we invite your help in making these job fairs 
successful. As I said, although we have done massive letters to 
people, nobody does help. We want whatever help you can give us. 
That is it. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, thank you very much. And, of course, that 
letter will be in the record at this point. 

Mr. COSTELLO. I want to give the name of the person who wrote 
the letter. His name is William B. Doty. He lives in Dana Point. 

The CHAIRMAN. If you have a copy of that letter we will give it to 
the Reporter so he can place it in the record at this point, even 
though he is taking it down as you read it. Mr. Ussery. 
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[The prepared statement of Mr. Doty can be found in the appen­
dix.] 

STATEMENT OF WALLA(m USSERY, OWNER AND MANAGER, 
SLAUSON FARMS MARKET 

Mr. USSERY. My name is Wallace Ussery. First of all, I would 
like to thank the committee for inviting me to participate. Mr. 
Gonzalez, Ms. Waters, I am a small businessman in south central 
LA. My brother and I are partners in a supermarket. We have 
served the community for over 16 years. We have lived in the. com-
munity for over 45 years. ,,__ 

We have been in the grocery business off and on, each one of us, 
over 30 years. We have employed as many as 45 people at one time. 
Presently we employ about 24 people. The recession has been part 
of the decrease in our employees. Another reason has been not 
being able to get a loan to upgrade our business. 

In any business you have to periodically upgrade. In the grocery 
business, because it is highly competitive, the same applies. Every 
5 to 7 years is a rule of thumb as far as upgrading, whether it be 
new equipment or remodeling. Good equipment is essential in gro­
cery operations. You will lose customers if your equipment is not in 
proper working order. We have found it difficult to obtain a loan to 
upgrade our business. 

It seems that in our case lending institutions required us to be in 
a position to not need funds to obtain funds. It has been very frus­
trating. If you are financially unable to meet the challenge of your 
competition, you are going to lose business. In most cases, you have 
to cut costs. One of the first cuts is employment. It has been diffi­
cult for us to have to lay off our employees, especially when you 
know that they have financial responsibilities as far as paying for 
their house notes, to their family, school tuitions, school supplies. 

As an individual, I feel that America has enough resources and 
wherewithal to address the issues and correct the problems that 
are being discussed today, but it is going to take a change in the 
hearts and minds of many of our officials in high places. Mr. Gon­
zalez, I pray that as a result of the panels that you are hearing 
today that you will have enough ammunition to successfully cause 
such changes. Thank you. 

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, sir. You have gone a long way in 
helping us do that. We are intending and we are going to persist
with that intention. Mr. Martinez. 

STATEMENT OF JESSIE MARTINEZ, CARPENTER'S LOCAL 309 AND 
MEMBE~, EAST VALLEY ORGANIZATION 

Mr. MARTINEZ. Good afternoon. Unfortunately, as the previous 
speakers, I cannot say I am really glad to be here because it is un­
fortunate that we have to meet under such circumstances in this 
country. And the unfortunate part of it is, I, as a representative of 
carpenters in the area here, find myself n9t with the 7-plus percent 
of unemployment in this country or even that 8 percent of unem­
ployment in this State. 

We find ourselves with 30 percent unemployment of carpenters 
in the construction industry here in southern California at this 
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time. It has been very unfortunate what has happened and I really 
direct that plight for that unemployed carpenter in a context that 
really will fit many parts of our industries. 

The carpenter, the electrician, the plumber, the sheet metal 
worker have always considered themselves sort of a middle-class 
America. This morning, as I sat here and became very nervous lis­
tening to some of the cries of the poor, the homeless, I looked at 
my own membership and thought of ourselves, to be perfectly 
honest, how selfish we have been. But at the same time, I thought 
of the membership of how they began to feel and it was not their 
fault. 

The leadership in this country made the membership of my 
union feel that they were middle America and that everything was 
fine. They made the memberf'ipip of my union feel that everything 
was fine and there was another morning in this America when, in 
reality, we did not expect what is happening to them today. They 
moved out of the area looking for better housing themselves be­
cause even as carpenters,. they could not afford to buy the houses 
that they were building. So they moved out into Riverside and they 
moved out into San Bernardino County. N.ow they find themselves 
unable to make those house payments on those houses. 

And they have come to a great awakening, consider themselves 
conservatives for a long time. They really voted against many of 
you. They voted against many Democrats because they found them­
selves voting against the so-called L people in this country, because 
they thought everything was fine for them. They have been awak­
ened to a rude awakening in this country, to realize they are not as 
fortunate as they thought they were. 

·That nice house with that lawn and many times these middle­
class construction workers had their motor homes and even had a 
cabin .in the mountains, they are losing them, but now it has gotten 
so close it is to the quick, because now they are losing their homes. 
And now one thing that has really resulted out of this, they feel 
that they need each other. The individualism that was perpetrated 
on the people of this country in the 1980's has really brought some­
thing new to this country and all of these people. They found that 
they need each other. • 

That is why many of our union meetings we held with empty 
halls. That is why many of the PTA meetings we are talking to 
empty rooms. And that is why many people disassociated them­
selves from organized churches in this country, because that indi­
vidualism made them feel that they did not need anyone else. 

The carpenters, unfortunately, have really been tied to this com­
munity and it has been through the efforts of some people that it 
really raised that level of awareness and consciousness to us that 
we were able to see these things. And thank God for organizations 
like IAF, Uno Ipheo, that have really raised that level within some 
of our people. That is why we were at the forefront of the increase 
on the minimum wage in the State of California. It was a historical 
event and the carpenters were right up there, up front. 

We were able to raise the minimum wage to the highest level in 
this country that any State has had, even higher than Alaska. But 
regardless, they still did not feel it and it is not until now, when we 
see our apprentices that go through a 4-year training program, dis-
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illusioned from that noble profession they thought of themselves 
being in as carpenters, because they go out into the job market and 
the jobs are not there any longer. 

We have shared our apprenticeship program in this area and we 
found some good partners with which to share it. One of them has 
been Cal-Trans. As a result of the Century Freeway Consent 
Decree, we were able to build a partnership with Cal-Trans, Feder­
al Highways, and with ACD to develop and renovate houses in the 
corridor area. Right now, we are looking at approximately 4,000 
new housing units and we are training apprentices, preapprentices 
in some of these job programs that have been discussed here today. 

What do we do with themT'These preapprentices are now going 
into a market. Sure we have trained them, sure we have done all 
the right things to motivate them and to set their goalE and sights. 
We have taken them out of the gangs. Some of these young men 
that were here with Mr. Brown this morning, they are out of our 
apprenticeship program. Some of the people that were here on this 
panel earlier talking about reasonable housing that they wa_nt to 
construct in the south central Los Angeles area are part of that 
program that we have been involved in. And we have been training 
preapprentices within some of those housing projects that they 
have been putting together. 

But now, the market is drying up. And I am not saying that you 
are to blame, but what I am here to say is that the membership 
and the people and the construction workers are desperate now. 
Thirty percent unemployment is a depression. We have to be able 
to raise the consciousness of the leadership in this country. We 
have not done it. We need some leadership to emerge, as it 
emerged perhaps during the Gulf war. The theatrics of that war 
caused people to really put their efforts and their faith behind 
something. And that is the type of leadership that we need in this 
country today. 

We need a declaration of war on this recession in this country. 
We need someone that is willing to take the chances or some of 
those that are willing to take thei chances out there, stand together, 
because we are not united, not when we have a delegation from 
Texas that is coming into California to rape the industries and take 
Carrier Air Conditioning from the San Gabriel Valley to Texas, not 
when we have people that are organized to come into California to 
drag corporations and companies into Utah. That is not a united 
country. 

And I think that when I say a declaration of economic war that 
is needed in this country with every State in this Union will be 
able to unify and look out for each other. As I earlier said, we have 
to get away from that individualism that brought us and separated 
us. We have to bring back that sense of unity in this country. And 
there is leadership in this country that can do it. 

But let me ask, as you ·go back to Washington, who has the guts 
to stand up for the blue-collar worker in this country? We know 
who stands for the rich. We know who stands for the affluent. We 
know who stands for the 3 percent that run this country. But who 
is going to stand for that majority of the tax base that is paying 
the base of this country and we are losing it? We are going to 
become very, very poor or very, very rich. 
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And my dear friends in Congress, we will not eat cake. Thank 
you. • 

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, sir. Mr. Garcia. 

STATEMENT OF BILL GARCIA, UNDEREMPLOYED CONSTRUCTION 
FOREMAN 

Mr. GARCIA. Thank you very much. I appreciate you letting me 
come down and give my personal experience in this situation that 
we are in now. 

I have been in the construction business 30 years. I started out as 
an apprentice. I have lived in east LA all my life. My father was a 
union member and I figured what he did, I should follow in his 
footsteps. Up until approximately, I guess, 2 years ago, I had every­
thing. I was still floating along pretty well. 

I have brothers and sisters that are in the same situation that I 
am and there is no way that I can sort of help them. They have 
families, live in Mission Viejo, Rowland Heights, and I have two 
sisters and an older brother. Two of them are unemployed. They 
are having the same problem I am. 

I have sent out resumes to companies and I get responses back 
that there is paperwork, there is projects, but there is no funding. 
So I have come down to the point where I have to work with my 
tools. They have given me a job to work with my tools where for 
the last 25 years .I have been a superintendent on large jobs and I 
have come down to the point where I have to work with my tools to 
survive. 

And maybe last year I might have made one-fourth of what I had 
been making. And everything that I have now is sort of, all my sav­
ings are gone. I am just surviving from job to job and now I am 
unemployed again. So that is where I am coming from. 

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much. I think for the purposes 
of the hearing, I can get triggered off here and take the rest of the 
afternoon, but I would like .to get two points, mostly Mr. Costello 
and Mr. Martinez. 

In your job fairs, based upon your experience, and also in your 
experience as an observer and recorder of the construction worker 
and particularly carpenters, I would like to get an idea of the in­
crease in unemployment just over last year. My understanding, 
what I have been told by the staff and what I read about your joh 
fair experiences, is that there is a considerable difference between 
last year and this year alone. Could you elaborate a little bit on 
that? 

Mr. COSTELLO. Yes. I am glad you asked. As I said, this is our 
fourth annual. Previous job fairs, I think we have run 700 to 1,000 
per day, maybe 1,500 per day .as far as people registering and 
coming to the job fair. That is in previous years. OK,. this year as 
far as hard and fast numbers, and we can back this up, we have 
signatures and sign-in sheets and all that, a ball-park over 4,000 in 
a 2-day period, so way over double, maybe triple, previous years as 
far as people standing in line. 

The lines have been two to three blocks long. Some of you have 
seen that. As far as hard and fast people who registered, we had 
some people that ·came in the exit door and we did not catch a lot 
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of folks, but as far as the ones who came in the front door and reg­
istered, we have 3,315 individuals who attended the job fair. That is 
double or triple previous registrations, 3,315 who signed the regis­
tration. 

And I can break that down briefly, if you want, to some other 
things. 1,143 indicated they had part time or had jobs presently. So 
some of the people who came have jobs, 1,143. We had 2,172 who 
indicated they were without work, unemployed. So in other words, 
about two-thirds of the people standing. in line were out of work. 
We had 823 veterans last week, 823 veterans. And we can break 
that down into disabled if you want that later. 

The CHAIRMAN. For the recora later. 
Mr. COSTELLO. Right. Now, I will give you an ethnic breakdown. 

We had 1,204 caucasians, more than any previous job fair. We saw 
a very high percentage of male, female college graduates. We had 
24 attorneys, for instance. We had a dentist as some of you saw in 
the news. We had a lot of engineers. I talked to the Department of" 
Agriculture recruiters. They said that they saw four Ph.D. type 
candidates, OK. 

The recruiter from the Justice Department who recruits for pro­
bation officers said the job requires a bachelor's degree in psycholo­
gy or sociology. He said he has a very high percentage of master, 
Ph.D. He has people with law degrees, members of the Bar. In pre­
vious years he said that he had trouble getting people to fill his 
jobs. He said he's got over 2,000 resumes and applications, what 
have you. And he says now they go for the creme de la creme, 3.5, 
3.7 GPAs, and so on. 

With the ethnic breakdown to continue, 1,204 Caucasians, 682 
blacks, we had 521 Asians and Pacific Islanders. And here is a very 
important statistic. We had 444 Hispanics. As most people know 
Hispanics are way underrepresented in Federal employment. Many 
Federal agencies in southern California have fewer and some have 
no Hispanics. We got 444 to come to our job fair last week. And 
here is a real unusual statistic, we had 67 native Americans come 
to that job fair last week. 

In some job fairs I go to, I have been to job fairs that have 4,000 
to 5,000 where the employers pay ·$1,000 or $1,500 fee to have a 
booth. I may see one or two native Americans, if that, or none. OK, 
so 397 people refused to indicate their ethnicity. They said it is no­
body's business. Does that answer your question? 

The CHAIRMAN. Yes, sir, very well. What about your observation 
as to those who were or said they were employed but were under­
employed? 

Mr. COSTELLO. OK, there·is a variety of people. Some are in situa­
tions, like Mr. Garcia indicated, they are working temporary jobs, 
they are going from job to job working, they are underemployed 
and they are just doing survival type jobs. Others have jobs that 
are secure that are making good money, but they are afraid that 
their job could disappear. And so they are out, you know, prospect­
ing for other opportunities·. 

Some people indicate incomes that they have made who attended 
these job fairs, $40,000 to $100,000 a year. Our volunteer next to us 
used to earn in excess of $70,000 per year. So we have a lot of 
people that are not used to being unemployed. I had one guy who 
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was 52, a master's degree, earned over $50,000, said he never had 
an employment problem in his life until February of last year. 
Since that time, his family broke up. He is living with his relative 
and he has not found work since. In 30 some years he had never 
been without a job. 

I can give· you a lot of examples of people like that. 
The CHAIRMAN. I was more or less going to ask Mr. Martinez 

pretty much the same type of question regarding the increase in 
unemployment. You say that it is at about a rate of 30 percent in 
the construction, carpentry industry? 

Mr. MARTINEZ. Yes, yes, Congressman. 
The CHAIRMAN. And a year ago what would you say the rate 

was? 
Mr. MARTINEZ. A year ago it was around 12 percent. And I saw it 

climbing and I think it was about midyear that we noticed that a 
steady increase of unemployment started moving up and we got the 
brunt of it just as we were' ending fall and starting into winter. 
And it becomes very critical and the reason we notice it so much is' 
that we depend on many jobs to pull us through the winter periods 
because of the weather. And when we saw that happening last Oc­
tober, we knew we were in for some tough times because we did 
not have that element of work to sustain us over the winter 
months. 

The CHAIRMAN. What about the underemployment? Do you find 
that a substantial number of those that are listed as being em­
ployed are actually either underemployed or part-time employed? 

Mr. MARTINEZ. Definitely. And I think the figure that I gave you, 
the 30 percent, in contrast with the figures that we hear publicized 
by the government of 7 and 8 percent, there is a bit of difference 
there. You wonder yourself, well, who is telling the truth. I am 
sorry, go ahead. 

The CHAIRMAN. If you will yield to me, the official figurei;; are 
very, very deceptive and they have been since they changed the 
;Bureau of Labor Statistics' interpretation or evaluation. For in­
stance, if the national figure as given by,. say the Department of 
Commerce and the Federal Government is at 8 percent, you can 
add very conservatively another 3 percent. These are folks that 
have disappeared. There is no way they are being factored in be­
cause either; one, they gave up looking for employment as of 1 ½ 
years 2 ago, or they have exhausted their unemployment compen­
sation and they are just out of the picture as far as reporting is 
concerned. 

You are correct in saying that and perhaps not even limited to 
California, but it may be that in California. However, you have a 
very acute impact because of the problems in other industries and ~ 
their effect upon the construction area in California. 

Mr. MARTINEZ. It is a lot easier for us to calculate perhaps, than 
to find the truths coming out of the government, simply because 
we can see the numbers that were employed by the number of pro­
ductive hours being produced in contrast to the same number of 
hours that are being produced today. And we could just see the 
contrast in hours, that, in itself, will tell us that figure without re­
lying on the government to tell us it is 7 or 8 percent. 
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The CHAIRMAN. And this is the reason, essentially the basic 
reason, why we have these field hearings. We have been asked, ev­
eryone except here "Well, what is the use? Why are you all coming 
here? What are you going to find out here you already know about 
in Washington?"

Well, we get the statistics in Washington. We want to get behind 
that and see the human side of things and you would be amazed 
what a big difference it makes as far as determining the depth of a 
given issue. There is no question, we can sit in Washington all day 
long, as we have been and tend to most of the time, and we get the 
canned t~stimony of the spokesmen that are there year in and year 
out who happen to be lucky enough to be representing some na­
tional organization, whether it is veterans organization or any busi­
ness organization, it makes no difference. 

We know we are going to get the canned testimony. My experi­
ence is that these trips have been more than justified if we are 
really going to discharge our duty. It is this panel that I think 
serves, for our purposes, perhaps the greatest.

I am very concerned about Mr. Reedy's testimony. I believe you 
said you were what, 40? 

Mr. REEDY. Forty-six. 
The CHAIRMAN. Forty-six. 
Mr. REEDY. Forty-seven in April. 
The CHAIRMAN. Well, you know, to me that is very young. I can 

remember when I looked at being 40 as, boy, getting up there, but 
now that I am 75 and in a matter of a few months will be 76, let 
me tell you, you are just a little kid on the block. 

Mr. REEDY. I am a pup, hey. Well, I am ready to transfer my 
usable skills into any career move. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, that is what I am getting at though. If you 
have been reduced to your last $50, and let me tell you, it does 
make a difference to know what it is and I know what it is. I can 
remember when I did not have enough money to buy shoes for one 
of my kids. At that time we could get a pair of shoes, what we call 
Solazers, for $1.98 and I would not have it at the end of the month. 

And I look around and I see in the Congress, how many guys out 
of the 435 in the House know how it is today, considering the aver­
age age that the House represents today? How many know what it 
is at the end of a month trying to figure out, "Well, gee, I am not 
going to have enough to buy a dress for the wife?" Forget about 
saving money, you are not going to save. And I try to get these sta­
tistics out. Two years ago, 70 percent of American families had no 
disposable income at the end of the month. 

And here we have these big shot guys talking about the need to 
save in the United States. Well, if you do not know what it is to 
still depend on that check at the end of the month and to figure 
out how you are going to pay the food bill, the rent, or if you are 
lucky enough to have a mortgage at that time, the mortgage. If 
they do not understand, it is very hard for us to go there and sell 
the bill. 

But it can be done and it will be done. This is the reason we were 
hopeful that we would get some of the younger members to come 
out on these trips. I am sorry to say we have not succeeded thus 
far. I think the sad thing of the last decade has been something 
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that I think history is going to show. It is new to our country, the 
unpopularity, almost empathy but not quite hatred toward those 
that are disadvantaged, that are poor. 

Over the last 10, 12 years we have evidenced this for the first 
time in American life. Up until now, I think everybody thought 
that the American proposition was that, you know, even through 
depressions, if given the opportunity, and this is what we are talk­
ing about, we are talking about jobs and opportunities, the average 
American was going to rise. But if the opportunity is not there, you 
know, what are we going to have? Are we going to have the moral 
degradation which leads to erosion in everything? 

It is imperative that our human element is safeguarded, in the 
sense of ensuring equality before the law, equal opportunity, irre­
spective of race, color, creed, economic condition, social condition, 
national origin. That has been the actual bedrock of American soci­
ety. 

There is only one observation and then I am going to move on. 
Mr. Martinez, as you know, the appeal to war has become so .em­
bedded in our society. The recent Gulf war, do the American people 
know what has been done in their name? The invasion of Panama, 
do you realize we still have two-thirds of the troops in Panama that 
we had at the height of the invasion? And we dare not move them 
because the people we installed in government will not be there 24 
hours after they leave and no American life will be safe. 

What I am leading up to is the inherent virtue of the carpenter, 
who is a creator, who is a constructive element, a builder. We want 
to build. We hav~ work enough in this country to hire every car­
penter, every plumber, every laborer and still barely meet the 
minimal repair needs of the infrastructure of our .country, includ­
ing California. 

I like to think in terms of creating and building. America is a 
builder, if we can just tap unused human potential and other re­
sources. 

I am telling you right now a bridge collapses in the United 
States every other day. In the city of New York alone, more water 
is wasted each day than is consumed because of an over 110-year­
old delivery system. The city of New York cannot do it alone. The 
State of New York helping the city of° New York cannot do it. It 
takes Federal assistance. It takes a national commitment. We have 
had a withdrawal along with the dislike for anybody that is labeled 
as unemployed or homeless or poor. 

We have generated a sense of antipathy toward the poor. And, 
Mr. Martinez, you are absolutely right. It was like the Vietnam 
war, I ought to know. My district has as many volunteers as you 
will find anywhere. They did not have to wait for the draft. They 
were volunteering. But in 1965 I brought out the fact that over 45 
percent of those that were likely to see action in Vietnam were 
draftees. Who were the draftees? 

Well, they were not visible to the_ affluent. Their kid was going to 
college. He was exempted. It was the poor kid. However, when the 
casualties started coming in, 100-plus a week, all of a sudden the 
draft calls started touching those above the middle class, then for 
the first time, I recall it vividly as if it were today, we had the big 

+-
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corporation chiefs sending messages to the President, "Hey, what 
are we going to do here? Let us get on or get out." . 

Why, because all of a sudden their kid might be called. It is the 
same thing today. Now that this tide of unemployment, poverty, 
want, is hitting the more affl.uent, yes, now we are beginning to 
hear. Our idea is that we should not sit here and wait until this is 
irreversible. What you have witnessed and what you have testified 
to should be a bugle call. 

That is what we are here for and why you are helping us and 
with our meager voices, we can join and elicit help. Together we 
can break through the level of consciousness of this great inert ma­
jority. What I was disturbed about, Mr. Reedy, was the fact that, I 
mean, do you have a family? 

Mr. REEDY. I have a wife. We are currently separated. I am by 
myself right now, you know. 

The CHAIRMAN. But what about your insurance? . 
Mr. REEDY. I do not have any coverage. I am looking at ground 

zero. I have been hustling every day. I have been pushing ahead 
every day. I keep on going, OK, for whatever reasons, my charac­
ter, and I think the saving grace is the spiritual aspect of it, which 
is as corny as that may sound, it is very strong, OK. If I did not 
have that, I can understand now where someone may pull the plug. 

I could never see that before. I always took everything for grant­
ed. Here I am, I am a high roller. I am making good money and 
having a good life. All of a sudden, the rug came out. I am trying 
to react to a complete new situation. I have had a great learning 
experience and I have better appreciation for a lot of things. But 
the bottom line is I am looking at some hard days ahead of me. 

I am open to suggestio~s. 
The CHAIRMAN. What is the prospect on any-­
Ms. WATERS. Inspector Corps. 
The CHAIRMAN. What is the prospect on any particular--
Mr. REEDY. Inspector Corps. You have a hook over Inspector 

Corps? We will talk after this, OK? 
The CHAIRMAN. What is the prospect on any possible leads you 

may be working on now? 
Mr. REEDY. OK, the hottest thing I have going right now is 

through the job fair and speaking with John, that I have applied 
for a position as an Immigration inspector. Now, it is an entry level 
position. I had some quality time with the recruiter. She was tell­
ing me that with my experience and background, once I get into 
the system, I can use the administrative and operational skills that 
I have developed over 20 years and apply it to that group. 

The other thing with it is, that after a year within the Federal 
Government, you receive status. After a year, if I can get within 
the Federal Government maybe someone would want to use my 
abilities as a publicist or as a spokes-person but I think I can trans­
fer then. It would give me a sense of security though it does not 
have the glitz and glory of entertainment. It is a lot safer, OK. 
Maybe at this point in my life I need security and I am willing to 
trade off some of the other ancillary things that may be involved 
with a different type of work. 

That is the closest thing I have. I may get a month over at the 
Veterans' Administration offices doing some clerical work. Tomor-
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row morning I shape up at EDD .on Venice Boulevard to see if 
there is any work going on in the morning. I am keeping the debt­
ors away from the door, but they are breathing down my neck. 

The CHAIRMAN- I can just· imagine. 
Mr. .REEDY. The thing though, and it is not me, when I say me, 

OK, yeah, this is a true example. The thing though I am a typical 
unemployed individual at this juncture. There is a whole mixture 
of middle and upper middle class people that are becoming lepers. 
They are going to get hit with this. I can react, my God, I know a 
lot of people my age or younger wjll not be able to deal with it. 

I am not a fatalist. I am just giving you a fact of life. It is terri-
ble being unemployed, personally, emotionally. Everyone in this '" 
room knows someone, either directly or indirectly, that has a rela-· 
tive that is unemployed. It effects the whole unit. It effects every-
one. And it is not lower or upper. It is across the board and it is 
not in C_alifornia, it is across the country. I mean, it is a real thing. 
It is Godzilla and I am not Japanese bashing, but here comes God-
zilla now and he is stepping on everybody. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, you know, you are right. In your opening 
statement, you used the word fear. This is exactly what we are 
finding. The staff director of the full committee, Mr. Kelsay Meek, 
was quick to note in Bridgeport, the site ot the first hearing (Janu~ 
ary 7) you had fear and anger. In South Carolina you had fear, per­
vasive fear. It had not quite reached that boiling anger point. But 
in Baltimore, you had leftovers from the sixties, plus a lot of fear, 
and tension. So; given those conditions, somehow or other we have 
just got to-

Mr. REEDY. Given those conditions, it just looms ominous. Your 
inner cities are going to pop and you are always keeping a pressure 
lid on that. Now you are getting people that normally would not 
become rebellious or militant. These are people that have always 
followed like lemmings, and I mean that in a complimentary way. 
They vote, they pay their taxes, they go to school, they send their 
kids to school, OK? They do not know where to turn. They do not 
know what to do. They have never been in a position like this. 

And fortunately, right now, they are not that rebellious type of 
individual that is going to turn around and start blaming. The ma­
jority of the people unemployed are not blaming someone. They are 
not saying, "It is the government. It is the state." They are in a 
lousy position and they are trying to work their way out of it. And 
they need a light. They need something attainable, not just verbal 
commentary. They need to know that, "Yes, I can fill short-term 
and here after 6 months I'm working in a specific project." But 
without that hope, I do not recommend this position for anyone to 
be in. 

When I was in Nam, combat, I got through it. People ask me 
about it, I say, "It is an experience that you should experience but 
I would not wish you to try that." OK, the returning rate was very 
low. I was there in 1966 and 1967. But having gone through Nam, 
it just proved what you can do in a combat situation. 

Unemployment, you begin to get your priorities in a much better 
order. There are things that you will do differently when you are 
employed ag~in. The trick is to get to that employment stage 
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again. And like I said, I am open for suggestions. I have some re­
sumes here if anyone would want one. 

Mr. COSTELLO. I have two brief comments as a followup to your 
questions. Another case example, I know of about 50 people like 
these two here that come in. We get a lot of walk-in traffic in the 
VA because we are located close to UCLA and the freeway. I am 
working with ·a Vietnam veteran, 45 years old, who worked 17 
years for the Federal Government with the Post Office, a good 
stable job. He had the opportunity to make a few more bucks so he 
went to McDonnell-Douglas in Long Beach. So he left the Post 
Office. 

Unfortunately, after about 6 months at McDonnell-Douglas you 
know what happened, first hired and first let go. That was about a 
year ago. He has been out since approximately January 1991, un­
employed. And you asked about some of the unemployed statistics 
or underemployed at our job fair. This is one of the underem­
ployed. 

Here is what he has done since then. He tells me he works tem­
porary agencies at $6 to $10 per hour and he just recently got hired 
in the VA in a temporary food service worker job. The pay is $7 
something per hour. Here is a guy that made $40,000 to $50,000 a 
year, 17 years service with an employer; He is working and he has 
his foot back in the Federal system partly due to our job fair and 
he hopes later to transfer into something else but now he has hope. 

That is what we try to do with our Federal job fair. We do not 
have solutions for everybody but we are trying as a VA, a Federal 
agency, to do something constructive and positive. We have no 
budget. We use volunteers like these two gentlemen here. 

Here is another thing that we are seeing because I Work in the 
VA, or the VA Hospital. As more veterans become unemployed, a 
lot of these people relate stories to me as they are sitting across my 
desk, we are getting veterans who are filing claims for service-con­
nected disabilities from Vietnam, Korea, World War II, that they 
did not file 20, 30 years ago because there were too proud, too pa­
triotic and all this. But because they have been out of work for 6 to 
12 months, they are looking at other options for income possibili­
ties. So we are seeing a lot of these veterans now filing for various 
VA benefits, service connected, whatever. 

So this is an economic thing that could impact into something
significant.

The CHAIRMAN: Thank you. I have overstretched my time. Mr. 
Torres. 

Mr. TORRES. Well, thank you, Mr. Chairman. As the chairman 
said earlier, we have an abundance of statistics that we can draw 
from in Washington, DC; Veterans' Administration, the Bureau of 
Labor Statistics, the Library of Congress, really, the Committee on 
Veterans. People would ask, "Well, why are you going to LA?" 
Well, he said it, because this is the human face. These are the 
people that we heard from all morning. This is the setting, Patriot­
ic Hall, you know, where some of these things are happening. 

We get a true picture coming out here. I have to tell you, as a. 
Member of Congress over on the east side of the city, my largest 
caseload in keeping my staff working, is veterans' problems, veter­
ans' problems, day in and day out. And I come here and I hear you 
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talk about job fairs and you cite statistics and numbers of various 
agencies of government that need jobs to be filled. You mentioned 
INS. How many jobs? 

Mr. COSTELLO. About 300 to 400 vacancies in yesterday's Los An­
geles Times. 

Mr. TORRES. Three hundred to four hundred vacancies in the INS 
for jobs. You mentioned some other agencies. Who were they? 

Mr. COSTELLO. Let us see, the Federal Bureau of Prisons has posi­
tions nationwide. I have the registration forms here that tell all 
the different kinds of jobs that these agencies are trying to fill. 

Mr. TORRES. OK. We have, as I understand, about 800,000 veter­
ans in this greater LA area. I know that 200,000 of those are His­
panics and blacks. How many of those job openings that you indi­
cated there did you fill at your job fair for these people? 

Mr. COSTELLO. OK, very good question. Both of you know since 
you have years in Federal, as I tell people a lot in kind of a flip­
pant way, the Federal Government is not like McDonalds and Jack 
in the Box, where we instantly hire you and you go to work next 
Monday. We provide a process for people to access the system. 

The letter from the guy at the National Archives, when he con-
nected with me, he did not start work the next day. • 

Mr. TORRES. No, no, I understand that. I know that, believe me. 
Mr. COSTELLO. So to answer your question--
Mr. TORRES. I belong to a very bureaucratic organization, the 

U.S. Congress. 
Mr. COSTELLO. It could take weeks or months. It could take 2 to 4 

weeks or 6 months or 9 months. Sometimes they do a background 
investigation and there are a lot of variables. 

Mr. TORRES. So I guess the key is really getting around and 
having job fairs all over the place to really be able to- garner more 
numbers. 

Mr. COSTELLO. Exactly, yeah. 
Mr. TORRES. And you have this big job fair over in the west LA. 
Mr. COSTELLO.. West LA, right. 
Mr. TORRES. How often do you get out to east LA? 
Mr. COSTELLO. We do. 
Mr. TORRES. Well, you do, I know, but how often? 
Mr. COSTELLO. OK, as I said we did one last August at Rio Hondo. 
Mr. TORRES. Yeah, but I know you did that one under a lot of 

pressure to come up with it, because you do not go over there. And 
you had a lot of pressure from the GI Forum, "Get over there and 
do this, do this," right? 

Mr. COSTELLO. No, no. 
Mr. TORRES. No? 
Mr. COSTELLO. No. 
Mr. TORRES. They told me. 
Mr. COSTELLO. Well, OK, Reuben Treviso, have you talked to 

him? 
Mr. TORRES. Sure. 
Mr. COSTELLO. OK. He worked with us and I think it was a suc­

cess. No other Federal agency has done, that I know of--
Mr. TORRES. How about the San Gabriel Valley, which I repre­

sent. Do you deal with the job center there? 
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Mr. COSTELLO. Let me tell you what we do in addition to job fairs. 
I do seminars to Hispanic, black, Asian agencies such as the Urban 
League. And I can give you names and addresses if you want that. 
I go to the EDD office in Pasadena and Anaheim and throughout 
southern California, the vet centers and I have spoken to groups of 
50, 100, 200 minorities, veterans, whatever, on how to access Feder­
al jobs. And we also do a workshop on how to do a Federal applica­
tion. 

We are doing other things besides the Federal job fair. 
l\'Ir. TORRES. That is commendable, Mr. Costello. I know that 

takes a lot of work and you are probably doing this as an individ­
ual. 

Mr. COSTELLO. Exactly. 
Mr. TORRES. But, again, back to the job fair where you have all 

the great exposure, all the recruiters there that could take these 
people. Are you doing this in any magnitude on that side of town? 

Mr. COSTELLO. As I said, the past two summers we did one in 
Long Beach, minority job fair at the VA Hospital and we target in 
our advertising minorities. We did one in Whittier. We are doing it 
on a limited scale. 

Mr. TORRES. Because I have heard it said, and I want the record 
to reflect this, I have heard it said that they have asked you to do 
these things, both here and over there, and that you said, I quote, 
"It is a waste of time," for you to do it. Is that correct? 

Mr. COSTELLO. Oh, that is not correct. 
Mr. TORRES. You have not said that? 
Mr. COSTELLO. It is out of context and it is distorted a little bit. 

No, absolutely positive, 200 percent it is not a waste of time. It is 
the exact opposite. We will do it whenever, wherever anybody 
wants us to do it, enthusiastically and I think you were there when 
this thing came up. 

Mr. HAMILTON. I was there and that is taken out of context for 
certain. Also San Gabriel Valley, I grew up in San Gabriel Valley 
and I went to Arcadia High School. My family are professional edu­
cators. The Office of Personnel Management is right on Flair 
A venue in El Monte. That is a very big facility. 

I will say one thing wonderful about the whole Federal employ­
ment system that I did not know before is that when I am talking 
to a person in the Federal system now, requesting information, 
without exception I have been talking to a human being who lis­
tens, who is attentive and looks after what I am asking and goes a 
step further and tries to find the connection that is going to allow 
me to go the next step forward toward employment. 

Mr. TORRES. Mr. Hamilton, you are one of the volunteers? 
Mr. HAMILTON. That is right. 
Mr. TORRES. You are a volunteer. 
Mr. HAMILTON. Yes. 
Mr. TORRES. You do not receive any compensation? 
Mr. HAMILTON. No compensation at all. 
Mr. COSTELLO. He does not get 10 cents. 
Mr. TORRES. No consultant fee? 
Mr. HAMILTON. No. In 1989, the last of my retirement and my 

wife's retirement was wiped ·out. We invested in Teachers Manage­
ment Investment Co., and that was foreclosed by Eureka Savings 



90 

and Loan. I have 2. weeks ago retired my own construction compa­
ny, not a union company. I did not intend to give you any of this 
information but ifyou ask I will give you my credentials. 

I retired that because I do not have the management skills in 
today's climate to operate that company at a profit. I carried it 
until I was broke. I have no unemployment insurance. I have ex­
hausted my resources and I am supported by my wife. I am a house 
husband. Those are my credentials. I was recommended to this 
office by a veteran who I know and respect and I know some of his 
service. And he said, "Come by and meet this fellow and it was like 
a net." 

Mr. TORRES. Thank you, Mr. Hamilton. I do not want to belabor 
the point and I, obviously, heard from Mr. Reedy. I even hate to 
ask you a question, but you are also a volunteer with no compensa­
tion. 

Mr. REEDY. I am a volunteer. They could not afford my consult­
ing fee to begin with. No, I have not received anything except the 
joy that I got from knowing someone from th1s job fair, a few 
people will connect, so in some little way, because I organize the 
crowds out front, the people show up, they made their own individ­
ual pitch, someone is going to be employed via this. And that was 
my compensation. 

Mr. TORRES. Thank you. Mr. Chairman, I think my time has just 
about expired, but I could not quit without saying to Mr. Martinez 
that he raised a question, "Who has got the guts? And why do you 
not have the guts?" And I want to tell you,.Mr. Martinez, here are 
three folks with guts. I mean, we stand up to the issues in Wash: 
ington. You should hear Mr. Gonzalez stand up on the House floor 
and reveal that he has the guts. 

You ought to hear Maxine Waters take on the administration 
and the Congress and the bureaucrats because it is not doing what 
has to be done. And that is not to belittle my own position. We 
have the guts. Unfortunately, we are a small voice in the wilder­
ness back in Washington. And we need to hear from people like 
you and people in Congress to hear from people like you. Not us; 
you are preaching to the choir, but we have guts. 

Mr. MARTINEZ. Congressman, I realize that and I made the state­
ment for a reason. And I realize where Congresswoman Maxine 
Waters comes from and I have heard much of her. And I have 
heard Congressman Gonzalez. All the way from Texas here in Cali­
fornia, I have heard of him. Ernie Cortez told me. a lot about you 
and some of the things that you are noted for in San Antonio. 

And he did not say that because I realize that. I could say this to 
other people that are representatives of the city of California and 
Congress and I would not get much of a reaction. But I knew that 
if I lit that fuse on the three of you I would get a reaction and that 
was my point in doing so. And when. I said we need a declaration of 
war, I did not mean the destruction theme type of a thing. But 
when I see the European common market putting together an 
effort to take on the world and when I see the Asian countries 
gathering together and then when I look into my own country and 
I see our own states, you know, just .eating each other up for what­
ever industries they have, I say, "The time has come." 
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We must have a declaration of war for ourselves, an economic 
war, not a destructive war, but the type of war that will bring this 
country together, the States together, the resources, the mentality 
and the courage that it take to do something like this. I recognize 
that courage in the three of you because I know probably more 
about you than you realize I do. And with that, I knew I was going 
to light a fuse. Thank you. 

Mr. TORRES. Thank you. 
The. CHAIRMAN. Let me say, I did not mean what I said by way of 

criticism. What I am saying is I remember President Carter's 
moral equivalent of war with respect to energy. We still do not 
have an energy program. What I speak of is a reveille. The men 
that have been in the service know. This is our wake-up call. And 
then organize, in the words of President Roosevelt, "This vast army 
of American people" to have a common assault on the problems 
commonly effecting us all. That is what I meant. 

And I think in your own way that is what you were getting at, 
the call for a unified effort to achieve a common purpose which our 
country should not be facing at all, but which still has the inherent 
capacity to overcome. Ms. Waters. 

Ms. WATERS. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I know the 
hour grows late. I would like to thank all of the panelists for being 
here today. All of us, who are here today, each of us rather, take 
our jobs seriously and we are considered rebels and front line 
people in Congress. Again, we are the op.es who have, you know, 
tried to bring some attention to the problem of the exodus of jobs 
when major corporations started to export those jobs to third world 
countries for cheap labor, when Goodyear and all of the plants 
closed down. 

Many of the rubber workers, as you know, never went back to 
work a day of their lives. And we had to fight our way through to 
get some kind of plant closure legislation. When the air traffic con­
trollers could not find support from the rest of the organized labor 
community, we knew it was a matter of time before it would be an­
other union that would be busted by the Reagan administration. So 
we have been in these battles and will continue to be in these bat­
tles. Finally, we have the opportunity for America to come together 
and not to be tricked by those who would wave the flag of patriot­
ism but would export those jobs at the same time, and people not 
know what was going on. 

We are going to have to join together, poor people and middle­
class people, veterans and nonveterans, union workers and non­
union workers at this juncture to force this administration to do 
what has to be done to bring down those budget walls that have 
been established, to have a real peace dividend and a reinvestment 
in our infrastructure so that we can have jobs, and those bridges 
that are falling down can be repaired and we can create even some 
jobs in the public sector to provide services. 

We think that it is with a lot of pain but people are beginning to 
understand that they have not been told the truth, and that we 
find ourselves in this difficulty because, you know, people have had 
the wool pulled over their eyes, Mr. Martinez. So, I hate the fact 
that we have to experience this pain, but I think now is the time 
for us to get something done in America. And I am just delighted 
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that you are here, Mr. Ussery. Would you see my staff about a loan 
guarantee program in the State of California, Pacific Coast Region­
al, who should be providing you with some assistance without your 
having to have the same kind of collateral you would have to have 
at the Bank of America, who is not going to give you a loan 
anyway, and we will see what we can do to assist you with that. 

Mr. Costello, thank you for your job fairs. What you are describ­
ing to us is very painful· indeed, the long lines and the numbers. 
We have some people here today. You have heard reference to 
Project Build, a program that has been going on for the past 5 
years, where we do job development and job training for young 
men and women in housing projects, the hard core of the hard 
core, that America has dropped off of the agenda, young people 
who are predicted never to be able to work a day in their lives, 
some of those young people you saw here with Jim Brown this 
morning. 

We do 4-day seminars. We rotate from Nickerson Gardens hous­
ing project to Imperial Courts to Avalon Gardens to Hacienda, to 
Ujema, and we spend 4 days. We teach people how to fill out appli­
cations, :fiow to do job interviews, how to respond to employers who 
may even be prejudiced and who do not like the way they look. We 
teach people how to get up on time, how to get places. We do fake 
transportation routes, how do you get from south central Los Ange­
les with poor transportation to the Valley, if you have to, for a job. 

So we have been in this job seminar, job fair business for a long 
time and we do the impossible with people who oftentimes have 
little skill and no support. So we know how rough it is. We, per­
haps, will see an opportunity for poor people and middle-class 
people who find themselves in the same position now to come to­
gether and understand where we must direct our attention, that 
we are all in this boat together now, and America owes all of us a 
lot more than we find ourselves getting. 

So let us join together and find out how we can show you some of 
the things that we have been doing with the hard core unemployed 
and ways that we deal with people's self-esteem who have nothing 
that may be helpful to some of the people who are finding them~ 
selves embarrassingly in this position for the first time. 

And let me just say that, yes, I used to have a friend at CORE. I 
just sent someone to find out if Irvin Azoff is still over there. He is 
not any more. He has his own record company. He has left, but 
there may be some other possibilities in that industry with Rogers, 
Cowan and--

Mr. REEDY. Anything would be great. I appreciate it. 
Ms. WATERS. All right, we will be happy to do everything we can. 
Mr. REEDY. Can I leave my resume on the desk? 
Ms. WATERS. You leave your resume here. We help everybody. 

Thank you. 
Mr. COSTELLO. One final thing, before we wrap up, I have a 

letter. I am not going to read it, but it is from a State Veteran Em­
ployment representative in Santa Ana, OK. I would like to submit 
that along with the other for the record. 

The CHAIRMAN. Certainly. Without any objection, we will place 
that on the record at this point. 
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Ms. WATERS. For those veterans who find they did not get their 
job return rights after Persian Gulf, we have gotten a little thing 
in the law for them in the Veterans Affairs Committee as a result 
of an amendment that I placed in that gives them the right to 
counsel in order to go in and legally handle those people who have 
not given them job return rig1'ts. So you might want to start using 
that, too, as a tool to help those veterans. 

The CHAIRMAN. That is right. Let me say that you are looking at 
three legislative guerilla warriors. The bombs we plant are legisla­
tive bombs like, for instance, J\1;s. Waters' amendment that stirs 

i.. them up. Well, thank you very much, gentlemen. We are deeply 
grateful to you. 

Our next panel is Ms. Ruth Jernigan, Community Action Pro­
gram, United Auto Workers and she is accompanied by a laid off 
aerospace worker; Mr. Michael Ledo, I hope I pronounced that 
right, I am giving it the Spanish pronunciation, it may be the other 
way around, laid off production manager of the Titan Industries; 
Robert L. Ozuna, president of the New Bedford Panoramex Corp.; 
Reginald Collier, unemployed aerospace engineer. 

Now, because both Ms. Jernigan and Mr. Ozuna have time prob­
lems, is there any objection if we recognize them first and ask 
them questions first? Ms. Jernigan. 

STATEMENT OF RUTH JERNIGAN, COMMUNITY ACTION PRO­
GRAM, UNITED AUTO WORKERS; ACCOMPANIED BY LAID OFF 
AEROSPACE WORKER 

Ms. JERNIGAN. Distinguished panel, Congressman Gonzalez, Con­
gresswoman Maxine Waters, a fighter and a friend, Congressman 
Torres, a Californian, a fighter and a friend. I am indeed pleased to 
be here this afternoon. I do not know that I feel as well as I felt 
when I got here this morning after hearing the testimony of the 
human suffering that is in our community, although it came as no 
surprise to me because I am dealing with that every day. 

My name is Ruth Jernigan, international representative for the 
Auto, Aerospace Implement Workers of America. Back in early 
1975, we started taking on the fight of job losses not only in Cali­
fornia, but in the Nation. We tried real hard in the early 1980's to 
pass a Fair Trade bill. We had very little success with that piece of 
legislation. It was watered down so badly the first two tries that we 
pulled the legislation. We ended up with somewhat of piece of a 
bill. 

What that trade bill addressed and many workers are realizing 
those efforts, is the Warren Act, which is a 60-day layoff notice. An 
employer that lays of a mass amount of people has to notify them 
60 days prior to the layoff. I represent workers at the McDonnell­
Douglas Corp., Rockwell Corp., Teledyne, and many other defense 
related industries . 

. We do not represent engineering and other white-collar workers. 
We represent workers, blue-collar workers. I sat here today and 
heard once very proud men and women workers undressing them­
selves in front of the public, begging for help. That is not the 
America that I lost a brother in World War II for, and that I have 
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worked over 35 years to build that I know. We can !Io better than 
this and we must. 

We have the resources, the best technology in the world. It is of­
tentimes argued that Japan is so great and has all the great tech­
nology; therefore, we should export all the jobs. Well, I beg to differ 
with that. Jf Japan has all of the technology it is simply because 
we gave it to Japan. If Japan has all the jobs then they have 
eroded our industrial base in this State and this Nation. 

In the early 1970's we started losing the auto industry. We took 
on the fight in the streets at that time. The United Auto Workers 
saw the need to open and began to get involved in a training corpo­
ration because it was not enough for us to just represent our mem­
bers during the time of employment. We saw, and I personally got 
involved in suicides in our membership. When the plant closed in 
Fremont, CA, and it is very vivid today, I remember one of our 
members renting a room in a Hilton Hotel, inviting his wife to 
come and join him. He had gotten the notice, a 2-day notice, that 
the plant would be closed. 

And he called his wife and. told her that they should have a little 
fun since this was the last day of employment. He called her and 
told her the room number. She went into the room and he walked 
over to the window and he got one of the highest floors in the hotel 
and he held her hand and he jumped. They left three children to 
an elderly grandparent. 

I saw the dismembering of families; whereas, in the auto indus­
try we have job transfer rights. The man or the woman, the worker 
that worked for GM, Chrysler, Ford, one of the three big auto, 
would be transferred to Oklahoma or to Louisiana or to Kansas or 
wherever that transfer right might take them. And the wife or the 
husband is left behind because he or she does not trust yet another 
job loss, because they are also employed. So they stay on in hope 
that very soon that their family can be back together. 

Yes, I saw the alcoholism mounting, drugs. And you wonder, as 
we open soup kitchens in Southgate, Congresswoman Waters was 
there, to feed the unemployed, the homeless and that was early 
seventies and eighties. The signal has been out there for a very 
long time. There is no way that America can believe and continue 
to believe that all of the decent paying jobs in America are being 
eroded and being put on a fast track out of the country. Japan 
came and got the auto industry and it then came back for the .tech­
nological piece of our other industries and. now Taiwan, along with 
Japan, is now coming for the aerospace and defense industry. 

We have a training corporation that retrains the auto workers 
and the steel workers and the rubber workers that were laid off in 
the 1970's and the 1980's to place them in the aerospace industry 
and the -defense industry. Well, now on the front page of every 
newspaper you might pick up, Taiwan, Japan, they are knocking 
on the door. They want the aerospace piece. 

I come here today very troubled because I represent also very 
proud workers. Many of our workers have worked over 35 years 
and never been laid off. I had a young lady that was scheduled to 
come here with me today, but I had set up a job interview prior to 
getting the call. She is going from a $15 an hour job and looking at 
the job market, she could not take a chance and there was a $7.50 
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an hour job in one of our other smaller industries and she said, " I 
must go and try to obtain that job." 

I want to give you some statistics, I do not have to perhaps, but 
some realistic statistics of what is happening in the aerospace in­
dustry. As we know there is approximately $55 billion that comes 
into this State every year for defense programs. And the major 
losses of that $55 billion are mounting. Just to cite you some of the 
statistics and the dramatic problems of the aerospace industry with 
plant closings and layoffs, and they are continuing; Rockwell Inter­
national for instance. in 1990 had 38,000 workers in the southland 
here, in our .community. In 1992, we are at 30,800 and dropping. 

The Palmdale division closing. That was our space division. The 
Downey division 2 weeks ago handed the Warren Act to 2,000 
workers and they are continuing. We are not even sure that that 
facility will be there in the months to come, McDonnell-Douglas, 
one of the larger employers in the southland, if workers from our 
community are, indeed, able to get a decent paying job, with decent 
benefit, health care, those are the kind of jobs that they seek. We 
have trained many young men and women from the projects, the 
inner city and place them in McDonnell-Doµglas and Rockwell, be­
cause we are the bargaining agent there and we do have some say 
so about the rights of that community to work in those industries. 

But they are the last to get hired and, of course, the first to be 
fired. McDonnell-Douglas in 1990 in the Long Beach division alone, 
and we thought we had security there because we had an awful lot 
Qf contracts, so it was a little bit of a. luxury to hire into the 
McDonnell-Douglas industry, we had 47,000 workers. In 1992, 
43,000 and 3,000 additional workers were handed the Warren Act 
notice 2 weeks ago. 

There is currently a lot of talk about the deal that supposedly 
that is being consummated by the Taiwanese Government and the 
McDonnell-Douglas Corp. Just let me share some of our concerns 
about the deal with any foreign competitor. First of all, our trading 
partners protect their shores, and I will not bore you with statis­
tics, how we are not able to put a Ford Bronco in Japan where the 
Japanese yuppies would like. to purchase a Bronco. I own a Bronco 
and it cost me $12,000. 

If you export a Bronco, a Ford, American made Bronco to Japan, 
it will cost that Japanese citizen $40,000. So you see the protecting 
of their shores is not American bashing. And protecting our shores 
should not be conceived as Japan bashing. We, as Americans, call 
on our leadership to take whatever measures that might be neces­
sary, whether it is named bashing, and I am not too concerned 
about the names any longer. We can no longer have our children 
graduated from college with no future. We teach our kids that they 
must go on to school and make themselves able to apply for those 
better paying jobs, otherwise you will not make it in this society." 

We have a preapprenticeship program where we graduated tool 
and die makers, skilled trades that make up to $20. They cannot 
find a job. There are no jobs, not only in that trade. Every industry 
we represent, every industry in this Nation, I believe, in the pri­
vate sector and also in the public sector, are calling for cuts. 

So then we talk about our streets not being safe. We talk about 
what is happening to our youngsters. And I am out in the commu-
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nity every day that I am in town and going through the communi­
ty and seeing young women, young girls, and young men standing 
on the corner, and young, young girls, 11 to 13 to 14 years old, sell­
ing narcotics and their bodies in lieu of a job. We, in America, we 
can do better, and we must. 

I know that these three distinguished Representatives we have 
here are fighters. I know because they have been there with them 
for a very long time. I have known Congresswoman Waters as a 
community activist for many, many years. She has been there with 
us, but it is going to take more than Congresswoman Waters, Con­
gressman Gonzalez, and Congressman Torres to carry this battle 
because, you see, they did not put :us in this condition. So those 
who had the party, and you and I were not invited, must pay for 
that party and not at the cost of human suffering any longer. 

We, as labor, took on the fight of the green line contracts. Some 
of you here know what took place there. I just flew back from 
Washington and had a very bad case of the flu. And when I turned 
the television on and I heard on the news that they had put the 
Green Line, on the fast track to Japan, I got very, very angry, be­
cause just a couple of years ago-we spend quite a bit of money on 
politics, We took to our members a proposition called proposition C 
we said, "If you pass this proposition, there will be prices tacked on 
to· a gallon of gasoline that would enable us to have better trans­
portation, clean up our freeways and yes, of course, clean up the 
environment. 

And then the only part we could sell to our members and to the 
community was there would be jobs created by adding 5 cents a 
gallon on gasoline. So I got very angry because our good friends 
down at city hall made a liar out of us. And I was serious when I 
took that message to our members. So I called city hall and al­
though they had decided to sign the contract and send the work to 
Japan and had promised that the jobs would be here. There was no 
way in the world I would have been able to sleep that night if I did 
not get the attention of those representatives, and we did. 

I grew up in labor. I have been in the business over 35 years.
And we have been through some tough times. We deal with the 
toughest industries in this world, and that is the. big three auto. 
General Motors does not have a heart; they have a bank account. 
So we knew how to get picket signs and a rally down there at a 
press conference that next morning. We kindly asked for it and 
when there was some hesitancy, we demanded it and we got that 
press conference the next morning. And by God, we had hundreds 
of workers down there and we turned that Green Line contract 
around. 

We had a gentleman join us and he was not one of our members. 
And he was wearing a sign that said, "An engineer, out of work, 
unemployed and no prospects." You see, it is not just blue-collar 
workers anymore. This economy and this recession and depression 
depend on how hard you have been hit. It is reaching across with 
its long arms of all segments of our society. 

We must mobilize together as a people, as an American. We can 
change the course of this Nation. We can change the course of this 
Nation with good leadership, we must. Do we want to leave a lesser 
America to our children and grandchildren?; Where debts and 
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trade deficit is outrageous. We export a trivial of what is imported 
to this country. We are not asking that Japan stop sending their 
goods to this country. That would be unfair. What we are asking 
for is a level playing field. 

Japan, open your shores to our products. Let us compete. And we 
are not able to do that and we are calling on our distinguished 
leadership to address that issue in a tougher trade piece of legisla­
tion. As you talk about the Rockwell, McDonnell-Douglas, and the 
Teledyne Ryan, that is the tip of the iceberg. Allied Signal Corp., in 
1988 had 600 workers and they were basically all skilled workers. 
In 1992 we have two workers left and the plant will be closed next 
week. They made spare parts for the defense industry and the aero­
space corporations. 

Allied Signal, Bendix Oceanic was notified on December 31, 1991 
... that contract number N, as in Nancy 00019-92-C, Charlie 001, the 

airborne low frequency sonar ALFS, we know what that is, was 
being awarded to a team comprised of Hughes Aircraft and Thomp­
son CFS. This sonar is to be supplied to the U.S. Navy by Hughes 
Aircraft and Thompson, a company owned and subsidized by the 
French Government, another huge job loss. 

I do not know whether we have the luxury anymore to keep ex­
porting our technology along with jobs at the cost of American 
human suffering. The loss of the sonar contract created the loss of 
an additional 1,000 jobs in north Hollywood, and in the southland, 
again to another foreign competitor. Those are the decent paying 
jobs that create the tax base in America. As you hear, as I have 
heard sitting here today because I am also interested in finding out 
where all the problems are and how they are affecting the rest of 
our economy, when you take the tax base out of any .country, you 
are bound to have cuts in education, you are bound to have cuts in 
health care. Who is going to pay the cost? 

American middle-class workers are the ones who bear that 
burden. The very poor do not pay taxes. They should not have to, 
they cannot afford to. And the rich do not pay taxes because they 
have all the shelters. So as we sit here today and keep continuing 
to ask and dealing with the situation of health care cuts, Medicare 
cuts, and as I heard a gentleman before me say that he has no in­
surance coverage at all. He is 1 of those 37 million Americans with 
no health care at all. 

And you know, part of those 37 million Americans are working 
Americans with no health care, they do not dare get sick. In 1987, 
there were 417,000 aerospace workers throughout the country. In 
August 1991 there are 350,000. Plant closed and continued layoffs. 
Today the United States does not have a lock on the commercial 
aviation technology and manufacturing any longer. The Air Bus 
consortium in Europe has taken the technology and advanced tech­
nological in the airline business with new modern facilities, subsi­
dized, and this is key to me, subsidized by their government. 

You see that word subsidized and that government kind of have 
a marriage and it should have. The foreign governments do not sit 
by and watch industry go under. They provide the technological 
needs or, indeed, funds to keep those industries afloat. With their 
new modern facilities and subsidy they have eroded the base of the 
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McDonnell-Douglas who had the market share of the Air Bus along 
with the Boeing Corp. in Washington State. 

We call upon our representatives, the U.S. Government, to build 
some type of consortium that will address fundamental and basic 
needs of our industries. I am a former worker on leave from 
McDonnell-Douglas. I grew up in the airline manufacturing busi­
ness, understand it well. We used to have where you have govern­
ment contracts was a cost plus which, if there was any override, 
we, as taxpayers picked up the cost. Well, with the priority not 
being on industry or workers in this country, that is no longer real. 

When McDonnell-Douglas decides that they wanted to stay in 
the business and they should, it is an American industry, provides 
decent jobs for our community, and they need Rand D money to 
start developing the new program, that is, the MD-12. Those of us 
who fly the MD-11, DC-lOs, know that is a good aircraft. Well, 
that industry has not been excluded from the bad economic times. 
They do not have the resources to go out and develop a new air­
craft. So here is a company that hires your brothers and sisters 
and members from our community, pay them decent wages with 
health care, those fringe benefits that we enjoy are saying, "I need 
help. I need a partner, but we cannot find an American partner 
that wants to take the risk." 

All research and development on a new project is a risk. All they 
are saying is, "We need a partner to make sure that we have the 
necessary resources to begin to develop the new aircraft and com­
pete with the world consortiums." No partner was available. Gov­
ernment did not avail themselves as a partner. The Taiwanese 
Government heard about this very lucrative deal and they have 
been wanting to get into the aerospace business for an awful long 
time. And they thought this is a good shot. 

They walked in and the offered to buy 40 percent of the commer­
cial business from McDonnell-Douglas for $2 billion. Again, all of 
our trading partners protect their shores. And in offering this deal, 
they made sure McDonnell-Douglas understood that if they provide
40 percent to them to build the MD-12, and they must do all of the 
production work in Taiwan. So here again McDonnell-Douglas is 
consummating a deal between Taiwan that again takes another 
15,000 to 20,000 jobs out of the southland. 

Again, I call upon government and this distinguished body to 
take our message back to Congress. Raising $2 billion is very little. 
In less than 6 months, with that kind of work force it will more 
than pay back the $2 billion and it protects our community. I was 
just in Washington fighting for national health care and that kind 
of pieces of legislation that you have been hearing about today, and 
many of the representatives I met with and tried to discuss some of 
the horror stories and what is going on in our community they 
often seem remiss. 

The first question came up when we were asking that we get a 
health care bill passed so that we do not go out to USC and to King 
Hospital and find our members and our community citizens laying 
on gurneys for hours and hours without service. The first word out 
of the mouth was usually, "Where are we going to get the money?" 
Well, I have run a little short of patience with that kind of a state­
ment and I simply say, "Where did you find the money to bail out 
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the savings and loans when they stole all that money? Go back to 
the same well and see if you can dig it up because we will have 
national health care in 1992. We are going to protect American 
jobs better than we are doing in 1992." 

I saw workers come from across this Nation when we had the 
march on Washington in September of last year I have never seen 
the disabled, the educated, the old, the sick come together for a 
common cause. Workers in this country have been abused. I hate to 
see lines of people begging for the same job. We can do better and 
we must. 

I will close by again thanking this distinguished body for allow­
ing me to come before you. We are willing and ready to work with 
you anyway and anywhere we can. And, again, thank you so very 
much. 

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Ozuna. 

STATEMENT OF ROBERT L. OZUNA, PRESIDENT, NEW BEDFORD 
PANORAMEX CORP. 

Mr. OZUNA. Mr. Chairman, members of the panel, I sort of paral­
lel myself with Ms. Jernigan in the fact that I am also in the same 
industry as she is, except that I am a lot smaller. I am what they 
call an 8(a) contractor. I have been in business for approximately 
26 years but in the government sector only about 8 or 9·years. 

Everything that she has said, of course, is possibly the same 
thing that is happening to me. Obviously, not as large as the same 
thing that has happened to her but in the same ways and I would 
like to read a little bit from my prepared statement. 

The CHAIRMAN. Certainly. 
Mr. OZUNA. Thank you for the opportunity to address this com­

mittee and to participate in the panel discussion. By participating 
today it is my intent to better inform you and, hopefully, your col­
leagues in Washington, DC exactly how recent world events, in­
cluding the breakup of the Soviet Union and downsizing of our na­
tional defense budget and aerospace industry and present reces­
sion, all are seriously: impacting American business and their em­
ployees. 

I plan to use as a working model my company, New Bedford Pan­
oramex. However, before doing so, you need to know something of 
me and my credentials. As a small minority business owner, I am a 
second generation Mexican-American. I was born in Miami, Arizo­
na and. moved to east Los Angeles in 1940 after my father was 
killed in a mining accident. 

I served in the armed forces for 3 years from 1946 to 1949 and 
was honorably discharged. After leaving the Army, I worked for 10 
years in an electrical company. During this time I attended several 
adult education classes, trade schools, and night schools improving 
my skills and business knowledge. I have no formal educational de­
grees. 

In 1964 the company I was working for was experiencing many 
of the same problems of business throughout the United States 
that we are facing today. Because they were forced to downsize, I 
had an opportunity to take over a portion of the work they no 
longer wanted and started my own firm. 
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Fortunately, I had a supportive wife and family. With a second 
mortgage on our home, my family and I began my present business 
from our garage. I am very proud of mytstory. As recently as 1987 
and 1991, I was recognized by the FAA as the small minority busi­
ness contractor of the year. Believe me, I am not interested in 
going full cycle. I am a success story and I want to continue as one. 

However, present times are making it very difficult for even the 
hardest businessman to survive. And without healthy businesses to 
employ people to increase the gross national product and to pay 
taxes and fund social and welfare programs, we, as a nation, are in 
serious trouble. As an example, NBP in 1990 was the largest 8(a) 
manufacturing contractor for the U.S. Navy, $20 million was the 
contract. The past 2 years we have not been able to get one Navy 
contract. 

In 1990, NBP had a business backlog of over $48 million. Today 
our backlog stands at less than $15 million. This means at our cur­
rent rate, we could be out of business within 18 months. The 
reason that this information is important for you to hear is that we 
are sympathetically out of .business in the defense and aerospace 
business throughout the United States. We small businesses are 
the employers of your constituents. Many manufacturing business­
es in the United States have had to downsize as NBP has been 
forced to due to this past 1 ½ years. 

For example, in 1990 NBP employed nearly 300 people. They 
were a cross-section of California's work force labor, the blue-collar 
technicians, white-collar workers, engineers, professionals. Today 
we hire 160 employees. It pains me deeply to say that we have been 
forced to lay off so many fine people, hard-working people. From 
our highest paid engineers earning as much as $80,000 a year to 
our minimum wage workers, all have equally felt the sting of un­
employment at NBP. 

A major problem is that the Federal Government is struggling 
with change itself. Its indecision and confusion at the highest level 
of government procurement has made it extremely difficult for 
American defense and aerospace bustnesses, big and small, to effec­
tively and economically downsize their own operations. Federal 
program managers and contract administrators do not know what 
programs to cut, what programs to salvage, how much to spend or 
not to spend. 

As a consequence, American defense aerospace businesses, big 
and small, are wasting millions of dollars guessing what programs 
they should be marketing. As an example, within the past year, 
NBP has marketed revenue solicited to bid and prepared proposals 
on 11 separate contracts. The potential dollar value of those 11 con­
tracts was close to $38 million. If you can imagine the cost associat­
ed with marketing and preparing bids for 11 contracts, let me tell 
you. 

It was in excess of $1 million. Of the eleven contracts we submit­
ted bids on, four were actually canceled outright after we had ex­
pended the money and effort to bid. The other seven have been 
either delayed, several indefinitely. In any event, all of the seven 
will have to be completely rebid in order to update stale and worth­
less pricing data. So that was a loss of $1 million to us, total loss. 
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The point is that over $1 million was wasted by NBP. We cannot 
afford that. Our $1 million did not produce a single bolt, nut or 
screw, did not produce a single piece of equipment, advance tech­
nology or cure a disease. It d\d not contribute one penny to the 
GNP and this scenario is being played throughout the DOD and 
aerospace industry. As we meet today, gentlemen, this is wrong 
and it is severely damaging American businesses. 

Also as an American contractor to the U.S. Government, NBP 
was alarmed when it realized that one of the contracts that we lost 
recently in a competitive bid was .to a foreign corporation. So what 
she says is extremely true. That is going on throughout the indu&­
try. We, as a company, are required to submit bids based on.a buy 
American policy. However, to compete against foreign companies 
who are not similarly restricted is not fair. I believe it would be 
appropriate to establish a 3- to 5-percent preference for a company 
that manufactures a product using exclusive American products, 
parts and components. 

If there is anything that can be done at the Federal level, it must 
be to understand and support that fact that there exists in the 
United States a national network of city, county, and State govern­
ments who are trying to operate their respective entities in the 
black. The primary money generating engines available to drive all 
the necessary programs that those entities support is business. In 
California 89 percent of all businesses are small businesses. 

We can rio longer cripple small business. We need to be innova­
tive and creative in making capital reasonably available to small 
businesses and protect against burdensome, unreasonable, and un­
realistic regulations that inhibit good business management. Thank 
you. 

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Mr. Ozuna, very much. Mr. Ledo. I 
hope I pronounced your name right. 

Mr. LEDO. It is Ledo. 
The CHAIRMAN. Ledo. 
Mr. LEDO. Actually, it is Polish. My grandparents--, 
The CHAIRMAN. Yes. I figured, that. I had to learn English so I 

still have a tendency to pr_onounce Spanish. Your name would be 
Ledo and I did not pronounce it properly, I apologize. 

STATEMENT OF MICHAEL LEDO, LAID OFF PRODUCTION 
MANAGER, TITAN INDUSTRIES 

Mr. LEDO. I have prepared a short statement covering four areas 
it was suggested you might be interested in, how the recession af­
fects me and HAZMAT training I just received, what I think can 
be done to help and my hopes for the future. 

Since May of last year, I have been looking for work with no suc­
cess and very little response. I have used up what savings I had 
and all the severance and vacation pay that I had accrued. I am 
now using money from my retirement fund to pay mortgage and 
other bills. I can no longer afford health insurance and should I 
have to use up all my retirement funds, I will not only lose my 
house, but .also my wife and son, who operate a family day care, 
will no longer have a base for their business. 
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By October of last year, I had to assess my chances of finding em­
ployment in manufacturing as a manager is slim based on the 
number of unemployed in this sector and my lack of a college 
degree. While I gained experience working with regulations in 29, 
40, and 49 CFRs and other corresponding State regulations, I found 
I lacked some of the training and certifications required. 

I felt this training necessary in order to make a cross-over into 
environmental safety and management where my knowledge and 
experience could be put to use. It was around this time that I was 
contacted by UAW-LETC about the HAZMAT training program at 
West Los Angeles College. I found I learned much from this intense 
training program and it was beneficial to be instructed by people 
who were involved in enforcement and compliance of regulations. 

I believe that there is a need for more training programs and we 
need to identify industries where there is a demand or need for 
training for a trained work force. We need to provide training to 
workers in aerospace, automotive and other troubled industries 
and we need to provide some incentive for industry to use their 
workers, because all the training and knowledge that has been 
gained is of little value if it cannot be used. 

One of the major obstacles that has limited many of the partici­
pants in this training is a lack of a college degree. Are we such a 
degree oriented nation that training and experience without a 
degree has so little value? 

As to what I feel can be done to help, first of all, waive the pen­
alty for early withdrawal of the 401K plans. I feel that not having 
these funds available when I retire is penalty enough. Second, look 
for experience and training as criteria for hiring people not age or 
lack of a sheepskin. Third, set up a temporary agency to help 
medium sized companies comply with regulation and train employ­
ees. These companies cannot afford to have a full-time employee 
dedicated to this task. This would create jobs, help industry work­
ers and the environment. 

My hope for the future; I remain optimistic for I feel the training 
that I have received at West LA College and the continuing assist­
ance from UAW-LETC in tracking down leads will soon have me 
back to work. Finally, let us stop being Democrats and Republicans 
and let us just be Americans and get this country back going again. 
Thank you. 

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much. 
Ms. JERNIGAN. I am going to ask to be excused. I have an urgent 

meeting I must be attending. 
The CHAIRMAN. Does anyone have a question before Ms. Jerni-

gan leaves? 
Ms. WATERS. No. 
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you so much. 
Ms. JERNIGAN. Thank you so very much. 
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Ms. Jernigan. Mr. Collier. 
[The prepared statement of Mr. Ledo can be found in the appen­

dix.] 
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STATEMENT OF REGINALD COLLIER, UNEMPLOYED AEROSPACE 
ENGINEER 

Mr. COLLIER. I would like to thank the committee for inviting me 
here. 

The CHAIRMAN. Excuse me, does anybody have a question for Mr. 
Ozuna? 

Mr. TORRES. I have no questions. 
The CHAIRMAN. OK, if I have one I will send it in writing to you 

in time to answer for the transcript. You will get a copy of the pro­
ceedings for your review. I do not know if you have any questions. 

Ms. WATERS. I have some 8(a) questions but I will send them. 
The CHAIRMAN. Sorry you have to leave, because you said you 

had received no 8(a) contract in the last year. 
Mr. OZUNA. The last 2 years. 
The CHAIRMAN. Last 2, OK, we will follow through. Mr. Collier, 

thank you. Sorry for the interruption, Mr. Collier. 
Mr. COLLIER. I would like to thank the committee for inviting 

me. I would just like to say I am a laid off engineer. I have been 
with Rockwell for 10 years. I was laid off on February 19. Current­
ly, I have been unable to find employment. I am a product of the 
Los Angeles School District. In fact, I started in Nickerson Gar­
dens, which is considered a place where many people are hopeless 
but I found out that there was hope and opportunity in spite of 
where you start. 

True, most engineers are in the upper income bracket and I 
guess they tend to get less sympathy than the average individual 
would when they are laid off. But the fact is that they still have a 
lifestyle that they have made some sacrifices to attain. And once 
they have attained this lifestyle, they do not necessarily want to 
dispose of it. I do consider other types of work. I am considering 
the Sheriffs Department. I have considered substitute teaching. 

So it is not that I am looking for a handout or anything. The 
point I would like to bring up is that the manner in which I was 
laid off seemed to be a bit inequitable because I was notified on 
February 19 that I was to be laid off and had 4 weeks severance 
pay, but I was to clear off my things within 1 hour. I discussed this 
with management and was told that because of a management 
letter that had come down, even though there was a budget in my 
particular group, I was being released and I was the first one being 
released. And I questioned the fact of my being released at that 
time, not that I would have questioned being laid off later on, but 
there were workers with less seniority and there were workers 
with more seniority and lower skill levels and higher skill levels. 

And the question that I'm dealing with psychologically is there is 
a sacrifice made by any individual to become an engineer. And 
after that is done, you do not just quietly go away when that oppor­
tunity has been robbed from you in an inequitable manner. I think 
that I voice the sentiments of a number of minorities at Rockwell 
that feel that they have been chosen or front-loaded to be laid off 
prior to other individuals. 

I still say that I question and I have had other members of Rock­
well that have noticed other minorities in the professional ranks 
that have been released while people with less training and so 
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forth have been retained. Currently, I am not in a position to need 
health care because my wife also is a professional in this field who 
works currently at McDonnell-Douglas, but I just think the fact 
that layoffs are being conducted in a manner that does not seem 
fair because you will notice certain communities seem to be affect­
ed by the economics of the times more so than others. I would just 
like to see that it is balanced because if it is not practiced in an 
equitable way the majorities will not realize what is really going on 
until it hits them further along down the road. 

Thank you. 
The CHAIRMAN. Well, thank you, Mr. Collier. I am going to defer 

to Congresswoman Waters. I am sure I will have questions a little 
bit later. I have only one question for you, Mr. Ledo. Is your house 
fully paid for or do you have a mortgage? 

Mr. LEDO. No, I have a mortgage, yes. 
The CHAIRMAN. Is it an FHA mortgage? 
Mr. LEDO. It is a Veteran. 
The CHAIRMAN. Pardon? 
Mr. LEDO. I got it through the Veteran, as a veteran. 
The CHAIRMAN. Oh, Veterans. 
Mr. LEDO. Right. 
The CHAIRMAN. Well, of course, the reason I ask this is that the 

Veterans Housing Program is not in the jurisdiction of the Housing 
Subcommittee or the Banking Committee, believe it or not. Howev­
er, we do have FHA emergency mortgage assistance. It is an act 
that we passed in 1979. Our fight has been to convince the adminis­
tration officials to make use of it and fund it a little better.. 

I think if they had, there would be at least 100,000 American 
homeowners that would still have their homes. That is why we en­
acted the legislation in 1979. In 1983, I put together what I call the 
Emergency Homeowners Mortgage Assistance Act to take care of 
similar situations except those that were associated with conven­
tional mortgages. You don't realize the party divisions. In 1983 it 
was not perceived, even though statistics showed that in cities like 
Pueblo, where the steel mill was closing down, we were getting 
over 100 repossessions a month. Similarly, in Pittsburgh, the inci­
dence was 3 percent on foreclosures which topped the Depression 
era. 

We were· able to get it out of the subcommittee on a strictly par­
tisan vote, I regret to say. We got it out of the full committee, and I 
was not chairman of the full committee then, on a partisan vote 
and we finally got it out of the House of Representatives by 15 
votes on May 12, 1983 on a strictly partisan basis-in fact, we lost 
some Democrats. We went over to the Senate where they did not 
even have a hearing on it, and it died. 

I still think that at least 100,000 homeowners could have been 
helped. It was, roughly speaking, a restoration or a revival of the 
Homeowners Loan Corp., type of approach that was used during 
the Depression. The Congress, at that time, had faith in the Ameri­
can people, especially the homeowner and it worked, it worked 
beautifully. Now, you could not have had a worse situation as far 
as unemployment was concerned than then in the thirties. 

But when it finally closed down, about 1940, 1941, it paid the 
Treasury over $300 million, that would be tantamount to about $1 
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billion plus dollars today. So, you know, it worked, but we could 
not swing it and today it is difficult to get that type of emergency 
homeowner mortgage assistance for the conventional mortgage, but 
we do have the FHA. FHA goes back to 1979 after we had gone 
through a dip and had the first substantial loss of homeownership. 

It has been very difficult to persuade the administrators to make 
use of that proviso under the law. I do not know about veterans 
because we do not have jurisdiction over veterans housing. It may 
be very possible that there is a similar provision in veterans hous­
ing. Now, your Congresslady belpngs to the Veterans Affairs Com­
mittee which has jurisdiction over veterans housing. So they may 
have some kind of emergency assistance program. 

Ms. WATERS. I do not know. 
The CHAIRMAN. OK, well, I will defer to Mr. Torres. 
Mr. TORRES. Just a quick question. I notice that both gentlemen 

cited, Mr. Ledo, you talked about UAW. 
Mr. LEDO. Yeah, UAW-TC. I do not believe it has anything really 

to do with the United Auto Workers. It is a training, I think it is a 
nonprofit organization that, with the help of industry, has set up 
this training program for out of work aerospace workers. 

Ms. WATERS. It is UAW. 
Mr. TORRES. It is UAW. 
Ms. WATERS. It is, yes. 
Mr. TORRES. They are the general contractor for the program in 

consort with the industry. But I wondered, when you cited that, 
then you must have been a production worker? 

Mr. LEDO. I was a, well, production manager. 
Mr. TORRES. Oh, you were not part of the bargaining unit? 
Mr. LEDO. No. 
Mr. TORRES. I see. 
Mr. LEDO. Well, I signed on as an electronic technician and then 

worked my way through a manager test in production and some 
hazardous materials. When Titan had declared that they were clos­
ing the facility here and moving down to San Diego, to the facility 
that they received there, UAW came in as part of the Warren Pro­
gram and interviewed all the employees they were about to lay off. 

So when this training program came up, they went and searched 
the records to find out if there was anyone who had experience in 
that area or would be able to go and make use of it. And so they 
sent me a letter to attend a workshop and I took a test and actual­
ly, I was in the second group that they trained. 

Mr. TORRES. Mr. Collier, were you a member of the bargaining 
unit at Rockwell? 

Mr. COLLIER. No, I was not. 
Mr. TORRES. You were considered a part of management? 
Mr. COLLIER. No, just a member of the technical staff. 
Mr. TORRES. I see. 
Mr. COLLIER. A technical worker. 
Mr. TORRES. But you had no bargaining unit to protect your 

rights or anything? 
Mr. COLLIER. No, I did not. 
Mr. TORRES. I have no further questions, Mr. Chairman. 
The CHAIRMAN. Ms. Waters. 

) 
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Ms. WATERS. Thank you very much. That program is a UAW 
jointly operated program. It is pretty good and it is one that we 
have attempted to use in Project Build and we are able to get a few 
people through from time to time. 

It appears that the training that you received is a kind of train­
ing that would be useful in our OSHA Program in the State of 
California. And we have always, in the years that I worked on the 
budget there, we were always unable to fill those positions because 
people were not trained. Have you looked at OSHA? 

Mr. LEDO. I have not actually looked at OSHA. Like, I say, we. 
had a lot of people from the regulatory community. We did not 
have anyone from OSHA to give us any of our training, but the 
majority of the regulators, whether it is the Department of Health, 
Sanitation, Water,. Fire Department, just about all of them, the 
first requirement that they had was a degree, BS in some cases, 
MBA or MA, doctorate. 

Ms. WATERS. As I remember OSHA, you can .substftute experi­
ence for college requirements a,s I remember it, because it was so 
hard to find people. And we went without inspectors for many 
years in industrial relations. 

Mr. LEDO. Well, based on my attempts on occasions when I was 
trying to contact them and was not able to, I would probably attest 
to that, yes, they did not seem to have enough people and that is 
one area that I will look into. 

Ms. WATERS. Would you please? 
Mr. LEDO. Yes, thank you.. 
Ms. WATERS. We could use them. Our workers could use inspec­

tors and as. long as we cannot fi.nd them, then those who do :n,ot 
want to see them get away with not having to have the cover.age 
for our workers that are needed in the work place, so I would urge 
you to do that. 

Mr. Collier, I will not get into all of your testimony here except 
to say what you did today was allude to the fact that there may be 
a problem in the way the. layoffs were done, that perhaps, seniority 
was not taken into consideration, that perhaps people were target­
ed. If you want to explore that with us, we will be happy to do that. 
And I would ask here in California, my colleague to join me in 
looking at that for you and for all of the employees who may feel 
that they are in the same position, because even in tough times, 
people must be fair. 

We do have some discrimination laws on the books and we will 
pursue tp.at with and for you and on behalf of those employees who 
feel that there is a problem. 

Mr. COLLIER. Thank you very much. 
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, .gentlemen. We wish you 

well in your future endeavors. Our next panel, listed panel, is Ms. 
Gilda Haas, the director and founder, Communities for Accounta­
ble Reinvestment, Ms. Robin Cannon, member, Concerned Citizens 
of South Central Los Angeles, Gregory Span, owner and manager, 
27th Street Bakery, accompanied by Jeanette Bolden, Clyde John­
son, president, Black Employees Association, Los Angeles County. 

This panel deals with the effect of bank mergers on the Califor­
nia economy. Well, Ms. Haas, thank you very much. I guess you 
recognize Mr. Jake Lewis, a long time staffer. He was reminding 
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me that because of your work and your advice to us, we intervened 
with the Federal Reserve Board and requested an extension of time 
for filing protests which they did grant. But thanks to you we were 
alerted of this problem. 

We also raised questions as to the objectivity of Alan Greenspan 
and the Attorney General's office in respect to the merger, the At­
torney General's office from the standpoint of antitrust. It is an 
ominous mei:ger in that if and when the merger goes through, 50 
percent of the credit resources in the State of Washington alone 
will be controlled by that merger, better than 50 percent. That is 
too much. 

But we are living in a day and time when all of the laws that 
have been forged over the course of decades have simply not been 
enforced. We have just swept aside antitrust laws and the like, but 
most damaging has been our abdication of judgment. Banks origi­
nally were chartered for public need and convenience. That was 
the basic reason and that was the basic statutory intent. It still is 
part of the purpose. However, we have gotten away from charter­
ing and moved toward mergers and the regulatory statutes allow­
ing concentrated banking. 

What we are seeing is the danger of over two and a half decades 
of negligible public interest of how we have set aside those laws 
that were the result of many, many years of congressional effort. I 
thought I would say that as a preliminary and thank you for the 
great work you have done in keeping us informed and enabling us, 
therefore, to react. We will recognize you first, Ms. Haas. 

STATEMENT OF GILDA HAAS, DIRECTOR AND FOUNDER, 
COMMUNITIES FOR ACCOUNTABLE REINVESTMENT 

Ms. HAAS. Thank you. I want to thank you for helping us get 
that extension in time and what I am going to present today, and 
Congresswoman Waters, of course, as well, as some of the research 
we have been doing with that time. I hope you feel it will be worth 
it. 

In Los Angeles, there are so many issues that cause concern 
about the merger, the tremendous layoffs, the decrease in services 
to the branch closures, even the fact that the merger is going to 
loosen up millions of square feet of office space into a hugely glut­
ted commercial office market, are causes for concern. We have con­
cerns about the way in which the banks are employing the Warren 
Act, but our coalition, the most frightening aspect of the merger to 
Communities for Accountable Reinvestment, is the prospect that 
these two banks, which have historically and are currently red­
lining and disinvesting into our communities, are going to have 
more power in the marketplace. 

And in order to really get clear about what we are talking about, 
what I would like to do is walk you through some of our research 
and some of the charts I have handed out to you with our testimo­
ny. In the back there are about 10 charts. And I am trying to make 
it clear what the Los Angeles lending market looks like, how Bank 
of America and Security Pacific distribute loans over that market 
and how this compares with other lenders. We have done a bunch 
of studies. 
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And so if you could look at this first chart. It is called figure 1, 
what we did is we did one study. We tried three different ways of 
trying to define what the Los Angeles lending market is. The first 
thing we did is, we looked at all of the loans made by all of the 
lenders. We looked at one to four unit mortgage loans, Home Mort­
gage Disclosure Act data, to see what is out there, what people are 
doing. This is a very conservative definition of the market. It is 
only loans that were made. So that is the first thing that we did. 

We looked at the entire Los Angeles County lending patterns for 
19.90. We came up with about 67,000 mor:tgages and then we tried 
to look at what is .Bank of America's and Security Pacific's market 
share in those markets and how does that play out over submar­
kets, divided by racial characteristics and divided by income char­
acteristics. So if you look at the very first chart in the back of the 
testimony, figu:r:e 1, what you can see is that when you look at 
income, if yQu look at census tracts broken down by income in 
three categories, low, moderate, middle and upper income, you see 
Bank of America and Security Pacific's lending patterns go down 
in a straight line; the lower income. community, the less loans, the 
higher income community, the more loans. 

We used as a comparison Great Western Bank. We need to show 
people that it does not have to be this way. And Great Western 
Bank happens .to be one of the largest and healthiest banks in the 
western United States. So we used them as an example. We also 
had good experiences with them. We knew that they were lending 
in minority communities. On figure 1 you can see Bank of America 
and Great Western have equal shares of upper income communi­
ties. Each of them has a 9-percent share of upper income communi­
ties, but when you get to the lower income communities, Bank of 
America's share drops way down to 3.5 percent. Security Pacific's 
drops way down to 1.3 percent and Great Western's goes way up to 
24 percent. 

There is an alternative way to look at lending in our communi­
ties. On the second chart we did the same thing except we broke 
down the communities, the census tracts by race, by the concentra­
tion of minority concentration and census checks. When you look 
at Bank of America's tract again you see the same pattern, the 
whiter the community the more loans; as the. community becomes 
increasingly minority, the less loans. Great Western, again, you see 
the opposite pattern. One reason for this is another definition of 
our market. 

We looked at what loans are out there, but what people are out 
there. In this MSA, in this county, 60 percent of the people are 
people of color, according to the 1990 census check. So if you are 
Bank of America, you have to work hard to get figures like that. If 
you are looking for white affluent people to lend to, you heard all 
these people testifying here, you have to beat under the bushes. 
The demographics are not there in the county. The circumstances 
among white middle-class people.are not such that they can afford 
these larger loans that they are giving out. 

So here we are in our figure 2, 11 percent of Bank of America's 
lending in these housing loans is to white, primarily white census 
tracts with less than 10 percent minority in them. They only have 
a 6.6 share of the housing market here. Eleven percent goes to 
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white. It drops down to 2.7 percent in 80 to 100 percent minority 
tracts of which there are many in Los Angeles County. It is less 
than a quarter of their lending in white communities. 

Figure 3 just shows you the,._demographics. So the only thing that 
we did, this is a much more objective definition of the market. We 
are talking about one to four unit loans, where are the one to four 
unit buildings in the marketplace. That is much more objective 
than the loans.. So what we did here is we looked at where are the 
buildings by census tracts, by income, and also later on the next 
chart, by race. And although I am not a proponent of any invisible 
hand theories, the data comes out that there .is a remarkable corre­
lation between where the loans go and where the buildings are. 

Now, what does that say about Bank of America and Security 
Pacific? What this does not say is that some people pay more for 
loans because this includes all of the mortgage companies, every­
body who reports the Mortgage Disclosure Act .data. On figure 
number 5 you can see that there is even a fairly good correlation ... 
between the racial distribution of building and census tracts and 
where the loans go until you get to the census tracts that are 80 to 
100 percent minority and there you will see whereas there is 90 
percent of the one to four unit buildings are in these census tracts 
only about 12.5 percent of the market's loans go there. 

But this disparity is nothing compared to the disparities in the 
lending practices at Bank of America and Security Pacific. So we 
continue our study now, using as the standard of the market, 
where are there places to make loans, where are these buildings? 
On figure 6 you can see 27 percent of these buildings are in low­
and moderate-income neighborhoods. Twelve percent of the loans 
made by Bank of America and 13 percent by Security Pacific go to 
these neighborhoods. 

If you move over to the right, when we are in the upper income 
census tracts, where 30 percent of the buildings are, the lending 
jumps up to 45 and 46 percent. The following page we see the same 
gaps by racial characteristics c~nsus tracts. Eight percent of the 
buildings that we are studying are in the overwhelmingly white 
census tracts of less than 10 percent minority, 18 percent and 19 
percent of Bank of America's loans go there. 

When you go to the other side, looking at 80 percent minority 
census tracts in our Latino and African-American communities, 19 
percent of the buildings we are studying are located there, the 
lending drops down to 5 percent of both of those banks' allocations 
within their own institutions. 

When we are talking about community reinvestment, one of the 
things that we are talking about that we have to look at is the flow 
of cash into the communities. That is what people are talking 
about. So instead of just looking at the number of loans, we also 
looked at what is happening to the dollars, how much dollars are 
coming into our communities? How much dollars are going out of 
our communities, since we have deposits in these banks? Again, we 
are looking at, on figure 8, 27 percent of the buildings are in the 
low- to moderate-income census tract. Only 6 and 8 percent of the 
loan dollars are going to those census tracts by Bank of America 
and Security Pacific. 
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And in the affluent areas, where 30 percent of the buildings are, 
the loan dollars jump up to 63 percent of the allocation within 
those two banks. This is unacceptable. Again, looking at the racial 
distribution of lending, 8 p~rcent of the buildings we studied are in 
the overwhelmingly white census tracts, 32 percent and 35 percent 
of the loan dollars of Bank of America and Security Pacific are in 
those areas. Nineteen percent of the buildings are in 80 to 100 per­
cent minority communities. The lending dollars drop down to 2 and 
3 percent of the loan dollars that are made by those two banks. 

To show that one of the things that anybody will tell you is one 
of the reasons for this is when you are making loans, one of the 
things that bankers and other people will tell you, "Well, of course 
you are going to have more cash going into affluent communities. 
We are making home loans. The houses there cost $1 million. The 
houses in south central cost $125,000." There is no law that says 
you are not allowed to make more smaller loans in low-income 
communities. There is no law that says that you have to make 
equal number of loans, particularly when you see what the market­
place is. 

So I want to show you, again, what happens when a bank's lend­
ing patterns are consistent with what is out there in the market. 
And, again, I am using this very healthy, very established, large 
bank, Great Western, to show you what it looks like. Here on 
figure 10 you can see in the areas, in the low- and moderate-income 
neighborhoods where 27 percent of the one to four unit buildings 
are, Great Western puts 29 percent of its dollars. In the areas that 
are middle-income neighborhoods that are 43 percent of where the 
buildings are, they put 46 percent of their dollars. 

The only disparity there is that they do a little less in the afflu­
ent areas than maybe they should be, because there is 30 percent 
of the buildings there and they only get 24 percent of the dollars. 
Here is a pattern that is entirely consistent with our market and 
that is entirely consistent with the Community Reinvestment Act. 
If you look at figure 11, you see they have very, very consistent fig­
ures with the racial makeup of our communities in Los Angeles. 

So this is what we are afraid of is that, with this merger, that we 
are going to have more of the patterns shown by Bank of America 
and Security Pacific and less of the patterns shown by Great West­
ern, because they are going to have a much larger market share. 
We are asking you to help us, please, to make sure that there is 
some kind of plan to correct these problems before this merger goes 
through. After the merger goes through, it is too late. Nothing is 
going to happen if the merger goes through. 

There are a couple more points-I know you have really had a 
long day-that I would like to make about our relationship with 
the bank merger. One of the things that people are concerned 
about is branch closures. We are concerned about layoffs. We are 
concerned about branch closures. One of the things Bank of Amer­
ica has told us is, "We will not create," they used very clever lan­
guage actually, "any new underserved communities due to the 
merger." 

I would like to submit to you that maybe it is a little too late for 
that because they have already done it. If you look at figures 12 
and 13, we looked at the branch closures by income of the census 



111 

tracts and by the race of the census tract by Bank of America and 
Security Pacific between 1980 and 1989, and Robin Cannon is here, 
she is going to be speaking about her community. Her communities 
do not have any banks in them anymore and Bank of America was 
the last bank to turn out the lights in spite of their protest and the 
support of the entire community. 

Between 1980 and 1989 Security Pacific closed 21 branches, this 
is just in the city of Los Angeles, it is not the whole county. Bank 
of America closed 30. Seventy-one percent of the branches that 
were closed by Security Pacific were in low- to moderate-income 
neighborhoods. Sixty-seven percent of the branches that were 
closed by Bank of America were in low- and moderate-income 
neighborhoods and 52 percent of the branches closed by Security 
Pacific were in neighborhoods that are 80 to 100 percent minority. 

It is a little too late to talk about that we are not going to create 
any more underserved communities. What we would like them to 
do, and they have an opportunity to do this, because they are con­
solidating, they are moving money around, they are moving people 
around, is that they can open up branches in underserved neigh­
borhoods. They can reopen branches in the neighborhoods that 
they have created as underserved neighborhoods. 

There are a couple of other things real quickly. We are doing a 
lot more research on this and I will just mention it briefly; one of 
the things that goes on when you underserve neighborhoods, is 
that those communities become starved for credit and in south cen­
tral Los Angeles and in east Los Angeles, there are loan sharks out 
there. There are equity ripoff guys out there that are the only al­
ternative that people have. And what is occurring is a kind of 
urban strip mining economically. 

These guys are coming in here, preying on the neighbors that are 
ignored by Security Pacific and Bank of America, taking the equity 
out of the communities and, to add insult to injury, we found out 
that Security Pacific is one of the prime lenders to these guys. OK. 
We are doing more research on this. We will have more research 
on this but we do not need these banks denying our communities 
credit and then standing out there as vultures supporting the guys 
that are ripping our communities off. Thank you very much for 
this opportunity. 

[The prepared statement of Ms. Haas can be found in the appen­
dix.] 

STATEMENT OF ROBIN CANNON, MEMBER, CONCERNED 
CITIZENS OF SOUTH CENTRAL LOS ANGELES 

Ms. CANNON. My name is Robin Cannon and as Gilda said earli­
er, I live in a neighborhood where we do not have a bank branch 
for at least a 3-mile radius, Bank of America being the last to leave 
our community. 

And in fact, the Bank of America that left our community was a 
branch that I was banking at. And at the time when they decided 
to. close they did not give us any notification; less than a month 
from closing their doors did we find out. 

And it gave us an opportunity to sit down with Bank of America 
and negotiate some products, some products that put more of us 
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into the home loan pool, some products that a lot of people .alluded 
to earlier when they talked about HUD Programs not giving 
enough money, FHA and so forth. Well, we talk about programs 
whereby you need less than a 10-percent down to qualify for hous­
ing, and no points and no closing costs, those types of programs 
were negotiated as a result of Bank ofAmerica leaving our commu­
nity. 

But I will say when Bank of America left our community, what 
sprung up was even more check-cashing establishments and cam­
bios all throughout our community. These check-cashing establish­
ments that exist in our community charge from a low rate of 1.5 
percent of whatever the check is and as low as a 50-cent service fee 
for those checks that you cash there and as high as a 6 percent 
with a service fee of $3. And even though a few of them are free, a 
lot of times they do require that you purchase some groceries at 
the store where you get that check cashing service or they give you 
a $5 coupon as a result of that. 

And in our communities we have a seven to one ratio of check­
cashing establishments or cambios throughout our community. And 
while these places do provide a service, it is at a high rate and it 
does not provide access to other services that are much needed in 
our community, and some of these services being, of course, loan 
services, whether they be personal, residential, or business. They 
also do not provide an opportunity for people to save or invest 
money or the opportunity to have a place to store valuables such as 
safety deposit boxes. 

And when I talk about the access to credit, which is really key in 
our community, when you do not have that bank branch there, 
they do not do a very good job of marketing in our communities. So 
once you do not have that bank branch there to walk in and see 
that they have a home loan product or a business loan product or 
whatever, you no longer know what is happening in your communi­
ty, you no longer know what you have available. 

So it really limits us in a major way because, as a result of that, 
we do not apply for the things that are available to us. And when 
you talk about business loans and those kinds of things, when you 
do not create that new business or do not expand that existing 
business, you talk about job loss in our community. And so these 
are other factors that really bring about the severity of the loss of 
the banks in our community. 

And while on the subject, I would also like to say I have some 
major concerns about Bank of America, since meeting with Bank of 
America on Thursday, to discuss how they go forward with this 
merger. And a coalition CAR that my organization is with, we have 
just negotiated some banking products from Security Pacific Bank 
and some of which are even better than ones that were previously 
negotiated with Bank of America. 

And I have a real fear that Bank of America will not follow 
through on the commitment that Security Pacific Bank has given 
us. And it is really clear to me that in negotiating a low-cost check­
ing account product with Bank of America, and a home loan prod­
uct with Bank of America previously, that Bank of America did not 
do its job in marketing those products. So as a result of that, after 
coming to the coalition of CAR, we worked hard with Security Pa-
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cific Bank to develop a marketing program and to work with the 
marketing of the products and to monitor the products. You know, 
we set up a monitoring mechanism and so forth. 

And after meeting with Bank of America on Thursday night, I 
am really not clear that these products will really go forward. The 
attitude of the bank was really not clear and so it is a major con­
cern that I have about the merger. 

And then also after reading Saturday's paper, whereby it stated 
that Bank of America will have a huge market and an unfair share 
of the banking market, and they are talking about the need for 
Bank of America to close even more branches in order to make 
that market share a little bit more fair, and there is a real fear 
that Bank of America will close even more branches in my commu­
nity. 

So given those two things, I really think it is very clear that it is 
an uncomfortable situation for us in the community where I live. 

STATEMENT OF CLYDE JOHNSON, PRESIDENT, BLACK 
EMPLOYEES ASSOCIATION, LOS ANGELES COUNTY 

Mr. JOHNSON. My name is Clyde Johnson. I am president of the 
Black Employees Association. I would like to thank the panel for 
allowing me the opportunity to address a concern that I think is 
very important, at least to Robin, to Gilda, and to me, who serve on 
the coalition for Communities for Accountable Reinvestment and 
that is establishing a community development credit union in 
south central Los Angeles. 

Before I do that, let me just mention something about the 
merger, because I had an opportunity a couple of weeks ago to tes­
tify at the Federal Reserve Board against that merger. The merger, 
to me, simply represents two evils getting together to make it 
right. If we look at the track record of both Security Pacific as well 
as Bank of America,. it does not deserve the support of this Bank­
ing Committee or any self-respecting person as related to the racist 
practices of lending and red-lining of south central Los Angeles. 

One of the studies that we did in the last year, and that includes 
the target area and I will give the boundaries a little later on of 
the proposed credit union, is the lending practices of both banks. It 
seems as though roughly about $631 million was received from de­
positors from pretty much south central Los Angeles. Only of that 
$600 million, $30 million was loaned back into the community in 
terms of home improvement loans as well as home equity loans. So 
what really happens here is a net of $600 million has left our com­
munity. Now, where did the $600 million go? 

Essentially, apparently it did not go back into the community. It 
went to subsidize probably some more affluent communities. It is 
just that the poor in Los Angeles here are subsidizing the rich com­
munities in Los Angeles. 

To the credit union; for the past 2 years, including Gilda, Robin, 
and myself, and about 13 individuals and about four organizations 
have been organizing a community involvement credit union, pri­
marily in response to the closure of branches, particularly the 
branch Robin mentioned in her area, the Bank of America branch 
which served south central Los Angeles. They scream south central 
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Los Angeles is one of the poorest sections of Los Angeles, as well as 
you know, in your district. I believe it was in your district. I am 
not sure. I mean, it could 4ave been in yours, I'm not sure. I am 
sure you are aware of it. 

But including that closure, we simply decided to get together and 
see what are the alternatives to a bank closure? Why not have a 
community development, reinvestment community where, in fact, 
the money that is derived from the cooperative effort of that com­
munity would be put back in the community for reinvestment? 
Therefore, there is no profit. One of the problems with profit and 
red-lining is that that is paying some profit by the banks, it is not 
supposed to do that, who can decide that a community, based upon 
anything, in this instance pretty much the black community, it 
could be age or any number of factors, immigrants, can decide to 
red line, without allowing people in that community who put 
money in the bank, is to plow all that money back to reinvest in 
approved home loans, to get small business loans or send children 
to college or any number of other kinds of thing that the credit 
needs of the community can fulfill, had in fact, the money was 
being lent but for discrimination. 

Red-lining is just another way of saying one of the most racist 
acts, discrimination against people who qualify. One of the things 
that the data has shown that even if you are an affluent black, 
happen to live in an affluent area, you also think you made an 
escape, but you did not, you are also disproportionately denied 
lending institution's money. The record is clear on that, of those 
people who think we have made it and got outside the community 
and many of the upper class, no longer have that problem, but they 
do. 

In the last 2 years we have achieved support of a number of or­
ganizations in the community including just about all of the elect­
ed officials, in terms of building the credit union. I will go through 
just a few of them; Graham Moore, she is a member of the Califor­
nia Assembly, Councilman Danny Table, Councilman Englewood, 
Cecil Murray, he is a senior pastor for the First African Episcopal 
Church, Rev. Carl Bean, he is the chief executive officer for the 
Manilla Aid project, Marva Smith Bower, who is the president and 
executive director of one of the sponsors for the credit union, Jua­
nita Tate, executive director from Robin's organization, Concerned 
Citizens, any number of other organizations including Reverend 
Higgins who is the, I beUeve, president of the Baptists Minister's 
Conference who represents something like 600 churches in Los An­
geles, Bishop Lynn Brown, he's the presiding bishop of the Light 
Episcopal Church, Bishop Robert McMurray, Cynthia Diane 
Watson, Councilwoman Marguerita Thomas, Marna Gibbs, Bob 
Ferrill, Councilwoman Jean Dixon, Whitman Mayor who is, I be­
lieve, assistant director for Crossroads in my Family, Councilman 
Nate Holden, Charles Dixon who was named the president of the 
Links and Bar Club, Senator Bill Green, and Congressman Gus 
Hawkins. 

These are just .a few of the people that support the credit union, 
who have written letters and I will submit these letters to you 
later on, documenting the need for the credit union, all of them 
saying essentially the same thing, you know, "We need this kind of 

.. 
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organization in the~ommunity. We need an organization that we 
have some control of, whose people come from the community, who 
represent us, are people with integrity and people of the communi­
ty." 

Over and over this is the tone, people from the Black Business 
Association, to fraternity groups, sororities, my organization repre­
sents something like 6,000 county workers. We have roughly a 
quarter of those people have placed a payroll deduction to put 
money into the credit union. 

Even in dealing with the banks, Security Pacific, Bank of Amer­
ica, I believe Union Bank, Wells~Fargo, because I think we have 
kind of in a way shown them a way that they can meet that com­
munity's reinvestment needs, have agreed to put some money into 
the credit union. But beyond that, it is our goal that each and 

• every business in the black community would some way invest 
some money in the credit union. 

I could go on and on except that just very recently, let me get 
precise on this, we submitted our application for approval on Janu­
ary 14. We were fortunate, we got our rejection letter on .February 
7. Now if you have been a member of the Banking Committee for a 
long time; you must be aware of the reputation as we are when we 
first got into the credit union business, of the. regulator of the 
master credit union administrator, Walter Brian. 

Two years ago we had a talk with him, I believe, in Santa Cruz, I 
think. We were told that Mr. Brian had been transferred from the 
east coast and they were happy to see him come on the west coast 
because they were glad they could get rid of him. So, it was not 
unexpected that our application from that body would be denied. 
One of the primary reasons, I think it was denied, and I will wait 
for Ms. Waters's attention here because I think she will probably 
object to this. 

Ms. WATERS. What is that? 
Mr. JOHNSON. I was saying that one of the reasons why our ap­

plication was denied because Mr. Brian indicated that south cen­
tral was not a community. It had nothing in common. It also ques­
tioned the viability of the credit union being profitable. Now, essen­
tially what that really means, a kind of code word, that black 
people cannot manage money, particularly large sums of money. 

That has been the theory, the theme since we have been in the 
organizing process. We have submitted our business plan to the 
California League which approved it, the Master Credit Union As­
sociation, which approved it. Burnett and Vest Legal Arm, as you 
know it is a large law firm here in Los Angeles, they went over 
through it with a comb. We submitted the application and business 
plan to the Arthur Anderson CPA firm, which I understand is one 
of the large ones in Los Angeles. 

Everybody went through it and struck out the parts that they 
found objectionable. So the version we submitted, we felt it had 
been through the best, the brains in the so-called lending institu­
tions that there exists. We also had this plan gone over by Security 
Pacific, credit union division. They found it acceptable. But in spite 
of that fact, we have the rejection from Mr. Brian, not unexpected 
as I stated, who is the national credit union administrator for 
region 6. 
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If anything, we would like to see from the B~nking Committee a 
recommendation, no, I will give you the whole thing, you can have 
your own staff take a look at it, that this credit union of south cen­
tral Los Angeles be chartered. 

Ms. WATERS. What was the reason for rejection, Mr. Johnson? 
Mr. JOHNSON. Two reasons, primarily. One is the south central 

Los Angeles, and again I indicated earlier and I did not do that, the 
boundary is essentially from the east Alameda to the west as far as 
LaBrea, on the south as far as Imperial and the north Santa 
Monica Freeway. Essentially, it represents a little over 600,000 
people. He indicated that it was not a commuI?-ity. And over and 
over in our documentation, we address that issue whether or not it 
is a community. 

And even though the stats are changing, roughly about 67 per­
cent of the people in that area are still black, even though we are 
experiencing increased Latinos in that area. Even those blacks that 
have moved out of that area still come by. 

Ms. WATERS. I am sorry, what are you saying? Are they saying 
there is a definition of community and you do not meet--

Mr. JOHNSON. What he is saying, according to Congress, and 
again, you can look _at your own regulations, that this particular 
area does not meet the definition of a community. And we have not. 
been able to find, you know, that the -interpretation-the interpre­
tation is his interpretation, it is an extremely narrow one. I have 
had the attorneys look at it. They do not agree with his definition 
of what is a community. 

As you know, even those black people ·who move out of the com­
munity, the membership includes--

Ms. WATERS. I will take a look at that. I just do not even under­
stand what you are saying. I have belonged to Westminster's Credit 
Union for 20 years now, in the community. I helped to sta:rt that 
credit union. 

Mr. JOHNSON. I belong to Westminster Credit Union also, you 
know, and I believe I never lived in Watts, You know, so I am 
saying but these are the reasons given. The other reason is it is too 
ambitious, our plan is too ambitious, that we could never achieve 
our goals. Again, to me the code word is, I believe, black people 
cannot manage money. And that is the common theme at the 
banks. • 

The banks tell me, "How dare you go about organizing a credit 
union of this size? You cannot manage any money like that." My 
response to them is very simple; "If I was a savings and loan ad­
ministrator, even if I intended to steal money, I could not have 
done any worse job than they did." I would have to try very hard 
and that is honestly not my intention. Thank you. 

STATEMENT OF GREGORY SPAN, OWNER AND MANAGER,,27TH 
STREET BAKERY; ACCOMPANIED BY JEANETTE BOLDEN 

Mr. SPAN. Chairman Gonzalez, Ms. Waters, and Mr. Torres, it is 
a pleasure being here. My name is Gregory Span.. I represent 27th 
Street Bakery. We are a pastry company. We specialize in sweet 
potat9 pies. We have been established at this location over 30 
years. 
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One of the factors that we specialize just only in one particular 
item because of the pastry market has gotten so complex and so 
competitive so we went into the specialty market. We realized it 
was a specialty market for our product in 1985 when our gross 
sales went over a quarter o'f a million dollars. 

In 1980 we bought the business, gross sales was $79,000. We 
turned that program around from $79,000 in 1980. In 1985 we did a 
quarter of a million dollars. In 1992, we received our partnership 
returns, or our P and L statements, profit and loss statements, our 
gross sales is $349,000. Just to give you an example of this particu­
lar market that we are in, in 1984, I went into the lending institu­
tions to try to obtain loans to expand my business, to upgrade my 
equipment. 

I started with the bank I am presently banking with now, Securi­
ty Pacific, the branch on Adams and Figueroa. We. approached 
them with a business plan for $100,000. They rejected us. They told 
us we did not have enough collateral. Fine, OK, I am aware of that. 
So we tried the Enterprise Zone in south central LA. 

Ms. WATERS. Pacific Coast Regional, you mean-­
Mr. SPAN. That was another one. 
Ms. W ATERs.The Loan Guarantee Program. 
Mr. SPAN. Yes, the Enterprise Loan people told us to go to Pacif­

ic Coast Region. I was so discouraged with Pacific Coast Region be­
cause they give you the frame of mind as minority business people, 
you do not know what you are doing, so, therefore, you have to get 
into these seminars and "We can re-educate you into the business 
community," even though we are doing business in the community. 

We may not be technical at it, but we do need technical assist­
ance to enhance our business for the expansion. So, I got discour­
aged with Pacific Coast Region. So I approached the city, the 
mayor's office. 

Ms. WATERS. The Office of Small Business? 
Mr. SPAN. Both, from Will Marshall's office to a variety of agen­

cies. When I say a variety of agencies, the city of economical devel­
opment has maybe four or six different agencies and each agency 
has different criteria, what they give you loans for minority busi­
ness, I think it is strange that that exists, is existing, even though 
they come from the same funding system, they get their funds 
from, but this is their structure. 

So go back to in 1984 when I was attempting to obtain loans. We 
had to modify three different business programs or business plans . 
Our first business plan was structured with a cost factor of 
$380,000, $180,000 was for equipment use, $200,000 was to buy the 
land and the building where we are located at now under a 15-year 
lease. I could not obtain that money because we did not have the 
proper collateral. Even though my parents wanted to put their 
home up as collateral, the equity in their home, that deal did not 
go through. 

So we approached Bank of America. So we asked Bank of Amer­
ica in the first quarter of 1991 for a loan of $34,000, a loan with an 
agency of the City Community Development located on 215 West 
6th Street, for the loan of $40,000. We were trying to find funds to 
accumulate over $70,000, $75,000, I am sorry. The Bank of America 
turned us down. They said our P and L statements do not look 



118 

healthy enough or the cash-flow was not healthy enough. The City 
Community Development Agency, they turned us down. The proc­
ess time between Bank of America and the city had taken 9 
months to tell us that we were not capable to receive a loan from 
these different agencies, be it private or city, 9 months. I thought 
that was really demoralizing as a business person that had been 
doing business for over 30 years and I am the second generation in 
our family existing at the same location. 

OK, that is fine. Then we went to Small Business Administration 
out of Will Marshall's office. We approached him with a package, a 
business plan, for $103,000, equipment use only, with a slight 
$5,000 to upgrade the facilities, to enhance or install the equip­
ment. They refused us. They refused us on the same basis that we 
did not have enough cash-flow to cover the debt of $100,000. 

But after lobbying some of the politicians at city hall, like Willie 
Elkins and talking to my Councilwoman Rita Walker and having 
her chief of staff, Willie Washington, look into the problem that we 
were having trying to obtain loans to expand our business, I finally 
got out of Will Marshall's office $18,000. It helps. It is a slight band 
aid, but it helps, with the idea if I can repay this loan in a manner 
that it looks good to them, I can go back to them, to the city, to 
Will Marshall's agency for more funding. 

I think the system of lending toward minority business people is 
very strange. I do not want to call it a red-lining. I do not want to 
call it racial tendencies or whatever by it, but it is very strange. 
Even though we have a working staff of 15 employees on our staff, 
the percentage of males and females, 53 percent are males, 47 per­
cent is female. • 

We hire our employees in the ninth district, in our community to 
try to enhance the community where we do business in, in south 
central LA because if we do not start in south central LA, helping 
ourselves and we look at outside of our community trying to help 
us, it is a little difficult. 

This is my sister, Jeanette Bolden. She can probably share some 
more insight into our business. 

Ms. BOLDEN. Let me just kind of draw you a picture of when 
Gregory said we have been in business over 30 years, we have been 
in one location for over 30 years, and my grandfather started the 
business, which was a coffee shop. And a lot of people have gone 
there in another location on the corner of 27th and Central. 

And he handed the business down to my brother and my mother 
in 1980. And this particular building has equipment in it that is 30 
years old. We are dealing with 30-year-old equipment. I, by profes­
sion, I am an athlete. I won a gold medal in 1984. And I am not on 
staff at the bakery shop. As a ·matter of fact, I have to pay to work 
at the bakery. I give money to the bakery shop. 

My mother and my brother have given their salary numerous 
times, they give their money back to the bakery shop more than 
the bakery shop gives them money. I do motivational speeches 
across the country, to motivate kids. The money that I receive, if 
the bakery shop needs it, I give it back. I do everything from ac­
counting to marketing. The pies, themselves, market themselves. 

If you go to Long Beach, our pies are there. West Covina, our 
pies are there. Santa Monica, our pies are there. In city hall, our 
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pies are there. Across the street, our pies are there. Everyone in 
the community has heard of 27th Street Bakery. And I think by 
now everyone knows that we have gone to numerous agencies to 
receive money, but all of a sudden, we have not been able to get 
money since 1984. And there are a lot of organizations out there 
that say that they provide money for minority and small business­
es. 

I would like to know what businesses they provide the money to 
because I would think that we are a prime example. If we do not fit 
the criteria, then I think the criteria needs to be changed. And 
maybe if a bank or even the city and their different organizations 
are worried that -a business like 27th Street Bakery cannot pay the 
loan back, then maybe they can start some type of assistance pro­
gram where they will have someone to monitor. If they are scared 
that we do not know enough about managing our money and our 
business, maybe they can provide an individual or someone in their 
department to work along with us, fine. We will welcome the as­
sistance. 

But the loan that my brother just said that we just received is a 
band aid. We went from $300,000 to $100,000. Now we received 
$18,000. And if I may add, there is a list, there is a 10-page criteria 
that we have to meet to get this money. I mean, there are a lot of 
things that we have to go through just to receive this money. And 
just to say that if something could be done, please do it. And in the 
process of doing it, please assist 27th Street Bakery, please do not 
forget us because it would be a shame for a business that has been 
there for 30 years all of a sudden be out of the community. 

And it was a goal of my grandfather, my mother and now I 
would like to pass this business on. And hopefully, I will be able to. 
And it would be a shame if I would not be able to. 

Ms. CANNON. If I may just add one thing. She is talking about 
something that is very key in some of our negotiations with some 
of the banks. And it is what is called meeting a ·need that exists in 
our community. And there exists a need to provide a product, 
number one, to retrofit equipment in our communities, like she is 
talking about. We have a lot of businesses going under because of 
the new stringent AQMD laws, Air Quality Management District 
laws. 

And so let us say you have a hamburger stand or a taco stand or 
a small trucking business and you are being fined because you 
cannot a:fford to retrofit your equipment, not that you are not 
making any money in your business, but you need a big lump sum 
of maybe $30,000 to retrofit your equipment. A lot of businesses are 
going under because they cannot get that loan because a product 
does not exist to fit their need. And that is what she is talking 
about, no product being available to fit her need. 

It is not really that she cannot pay the money, it is just that the 
product does not exist. And those are some oLthe things that we 
need remedied in our communities. 

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. Well, Ms. Haas, we ¥.rant to thank 
you for your excellent statement. It will be in the record as you 
prepared it for us with the graphs and charts that are very valua­
ble. 
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I have one question. In your last paragraph, I believe, you point 
out that with the withdrawal, that is the closing, of those branches 
there is a proliferation of loan sharks and unscrupulous lenders 
and I think you mentioned during the course of presenting your 
statement that some of these have funding through, which bank 
was it Great Western or the other? 

Ms. HAAS. Security Pacific. 
The CHAIRMAN. Security Pacific. Anything that you can give us 

by way of documenting that will be most helpful. 
Ms. HAAS. We are in the process of putting it together. 
The CHAIRMAN. We were in Boston in: May, May 26, and you 

ought to see the conditions there because of the !3-bsence of State 
laws. I do not know what licensing laws you have in California 
with respect to that kind of lender practice, but in Boston, it is hor­
rible. And there we found out that these people, who are worse 
than loan sharks, were being financed through banks which re­
fused to go into those neighborhoods, had no presence in those 
neighborhoods. We are trying to figure out how we can intervene 
on this merger, and at least get something more than glib promises 
on such things as community reinvestment and branching in the 
cr~dit starved communities and neighborhoods. 

We are trying to figure ways out. Yes, Mr. Span. 
Mr. SPAN. A question, Mr. Gonzalez. If, in fact, you cannot hold 

up the merger in the second quarter with Bank of America or Se­
curity Pacific, if you can hold them fo a commitment that they can 
allocate X amount of dollars into minority communities, be it for 
residential or commercial areas, if you can hold them to that com­
mitment, I think it will be marvelous. 

The CHAIRMAN. Yes, sir, this is what we are trying to seek. I do 
not know how we can muster the legal power to prevent the 
merger. As I said earlier, in many, many ways the Congress one, 
has either abdicated whatever power it did have or it never was 
able to apply power. 

One of my great predecessor chairmen, great chairman, and he 
was a fellow Texan, Mr. Patman, I will tell you those banks hated 
his guts, but he never stopped trying. Of course, they finally got 
him, as I am sure they would like to get me, through the political 
process in the Congress, in the House, that was born out of, believe 
it or not, the so-called Reform Act of 1974. 

I do not know to what extent we can intervene, but I would be 
absolutely, I will not use the word violently because I know I am 
not going to reach the point of throwing a bomb over there, but I 
would be opposed unless we could get more than just glib promises. 
There we have to depend on the regulator known as the Fed more 
than anything else. I have given up on the Attorney General. They 
should have, and if they would have followed the criteria they said 
they would, they would be holding up this one. 

It is true they have held the merger up a little bit more than 
they have others but nevertheless, whether it is this one or the 
other one, what we have is a constant willingness to accept the 
judgment of others. In the 30 years I have been on this Banking 
Committee the impression I have had is that these interests, and 
even the newspaper editorials, seem to think that the Congress is 
to be there at the beck and call of these bank entities and that we 
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are to be a hand maiden rather than be responsible to the people 
that elected us to these positions. 

It is easier to say that, than convey to you how successful that 
culture, that thinking has taken root in our country. I tried to say 
that in the case of the S&Ls in 1987. They were shocked when I 
said, "Look, boys, I have been here. Everything you ever have come 
up to ask of the Congress has been given to you. I ought to know, 
and look where you are. Look where that has gotten us. You got 
what you asked for and look where it has gotten you," in the face 
of a demise of that whole industry.. 

One question I was going to ask; in the neighborhoods where 
there has been a withdrawal of both Bank of America and Security 
Pacific, is there any S&L activity or credit union activity such as 
Mr. Johnson mentioned? 

Ms. HAAS. We did a study in 1989 for two reasons. One was to 
see what was going on with the banks in our areas because there 
was so much red-lining. The other thing was to show that, a lot of 
people, when you talk to them about this stuff, they say, "Well, 
you know, poor communities, you do not make loans to them be­
cause they cannot afford it," and so fort:h, but there is a lot of loans 
going on. 

So we did a study in 1989 of all the first trust deed mortgages in 
basically the area of the credit union, the service area. We found 
about 1,300 first trust deeds went through, which was a lot. Three 
percent of those loans were made by banks. Thirty-five percent 
were made by S&Ls and the rest were made by mortgage compa­
nies like, some of them are very credible and some of them, you 
know, charge 10 points up front. 

So, one of the things I want to point out is when I showed you 
that market that fits what is out there, it does not mean it costs 
the same. Like a lot of our communities have to pay more. In south 
central Los Angeles, right now, there are 19 bank branches and 133 
check-cashing places. Of the 19 bank branches, 6 are Security Pa­
cific, 6 are Bank of America. So when you talk about consolidation, 
we are wondering are we going to lose a third of the branches in 
this community, this big community with 600,000 people in it that 
the credit union is trying to establish accountable service for? 

Is that what you are asking? 
The CHAIRMAN. Well, more or less. 
Ms. HAAS. Great Western, for example, they made 16 percent of 

the home loans in south central Los Angeles. They are a good 
bank. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, obviously, such as check-cashing services, 
what other institution would be doing it on the basis of a bank? 

Ms. HAAS. That .is right. 
The CHAIRMAN. And who was it that mentioned banks charging 

legal fees? I do not know about that. This is at the root of the 
whole problem. Beneath everything, every activity, you have bank­
ing. It is what I have kept saying over and over again. I do not care 
what it is, the bottom of it is banking. 

When we heard this litany awhile ago about the aerospace indus­
try and all of that, long before these institutions bankrupted, our 
bankers had made the critical decisions and disappeared, they had 
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already sold out labor and business long ago, so now we see the 
consequences. 

How in the world could a 121-year-old tool manufacturing plant 
in New England, a family plant, that had to get an inventory or for 
instance, perhaps a modernization as Mr. Span is seeking, pay 17 
percent interest? How can he compete with the Japanese that have 
interest controls and have banks that have never withdrawn from 
lending to their own industry and manufacturing? Our banks 
stopped doing that a long time ago. 

I have been on every one of the bailouts. Why did Chrysler come 
to us? They needed $3.1 billion. They had about $2 billion. Do you 
think the banks were going to lend them the rest? No, not unless 
Uncle Sam guaranteed that, and that is what we gave them. We 
gave them a guarantee in order to save 20,000 essentially. That is 
the reason we went for it. 

But if the banks had faith in our own industry and production, 
they would have been in there making the loan. But they have not 
and they still do not. In fact, they went into the leverage buyouts, 
the high yield. In just the R.J. Reynolds deal alone, the banks 
made about a $45 million profit fees. But involved is this essential 
ingredient known as bank credit that gets tied up in nonproduc­
tion. All of those mergers and leverage buyouts did not produce 
one job. It djd not add one product to our production line. 

So, you know, what do we expect? Yet, here is a Congress, the 
author of the Federal Reserve Board Act of 1913, and we face a 
Federal Reserve Board that says, "We are independent of every­
body, the President and Congress," and try to convince the majori­
ty of the Members of the Congress that for the last 30 years they 
were a creature of Congress. Why, they would look at you as if you 
are a madman and say, "You do not want politicians fooling 
around with the monetary system at all." 

So to that extent, we are facing a very, very near impossible task 
but we must make this effort if we cannot prevent it, and have the 
record clearly reflect our efforts on our level. To at least ensure 
Mr. Span, some kind of a guarantee as iron-clad as possible, that 
there will be some commitment to community reinvestment and to 
serving the credit starved areas of our States, cities, and counties. 

There was just one question for you, Mr. Span. You say you fi-
nally got a $13,000 loan? 

Mr. SPAN. $18,000. 
The CHAIRMAN. $18,000 from the city? 
Mr. SPAN. From the city. 
The CHAIRMAN. Which agency was that? Which agency of the 

city?
Mr. SPAN. It is the Small Business Administration. 
The CHAIRMAN. All right, was that a direct loan or was it a guar­

anteed loan? 
Mr. SPAN. It was a direct loan. 
The CHAIRMAN. Direct loan. You also said you went to the Small 

Business. 
Mr. SPAN. Small Business Administration for $40,000. 
The CHAIRMAN. And, of course, they were talking about a guar­

anteed loan. 
Mr. SPAN. Right. 
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The CHAIRMAN. They are not making direct loans any more. 
Mr. SPAN. OK, the guaranteed loan was based on the collateral 

in my parent's home. 
The CHAIRMAN. Oh, yes, OK. Well, and of course, the need for 

your credit is in order to modernize? 
Mr. SPAN. Modernize my business to accommodate the influx of 

sales. 
The CHAIR.MAN. OK, and in the case of mandated State and Fed­

eral requirements such as EPA, that is one of the burdens where 
there has been no help from the Federal level in fulfilling the re­
quirements, We are working on that and seeing what we can do, 
but whether it was in Connecticut or in any of the other places we 
visited like Baltimore, this is what we were told. 

Well, Mr. Span, your business is located in what part of LA? 
Ms. BOLDEN. 27th and Central. 
The CHAIRMAN. Pardon me? 
Ms. BOLDEN. 27th and Central Avenue. 
The CHAIRMAN. What part of LA is that? 
Mr. SPAN. South central LA. 
The CHAIRMAN. South central. 
Mr. SPAN. Yeah. 
The CHAIRMAN. Well, I do not think that is in Ms. Waters dis­

trict. 
Ms. WATERS. No, it is not in my district but it is near my district. 

I believe that is Roybal's district. It is Roybal's district, I believe. 
Mr. SPAN. If I could interject something else. The business people 

in south central LA, they are determined, because we have a cus­
tomer base, over 200 clients, individual locations. We are serving 
the food chains, the chicken franchises, the barbecue franchises, 
the convenience stores, the 7-Eleven, Arco Mini-Markets, catering 
companies. Each one of the markets can take off. We are the larg­
est supplier for the product if we can meet the demand, because we 
already are in the markets space. 

And the only problem that we· are faced with our business is our 
production cost is totally too high because it is basically manual 
labor because we do not really have the equipment. So, therefore, 
we put in a lot of hours, a lot of physical work into producing a 
product. 

The CHAIRMA~. You do not think that the machinery will change 
the quality of those good pies that are selling everywhere, do you? 

,.. Mr. SPAN. No, I did my research. I have done my research. It 
would not affect it. 

The CHAIRMAN. All right, Mr. Johnson, if you will give us the 
particulars, and if you can supply us some documentation on this 

.. credit union chartering, we will follow through. We have been very 
interested on that level, too. 

So, Mr. Torres. 
Mr. TORRES. Well, Mr. Chairman, I would just simply want to 

take the time that you yielded to me at this moment to indicate to 
you that I have a community meeting tonight in the ·kind of a state 
of emergency. We did not know about it until just yesterday. 

The CHAIRMAN. Oh, well, that comes first. 
Mr. TORRES. And I would like to ask you to excuse me at this 

time. 
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The CHAIRMAN. Absolutely. 
Mr. TORRES. You know how that goes. 
The CHAIRMAN. Oh, yes, you are in--
Mr. TORRES. The issue at hand, the CRA is really Maxine 

Waters' bailiwick. She has been the undaunted fighter in Congress 
on CRA issues so I am sure she will ask many interesting ques­
tions. I want to thank you for coming to Los Angeles, Chairman 
Gonzalez, and inviting Maxine and me to be part of this panel, as 
well as the good work of your staff. 

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. 
Mr. TORRES. They have done tremendous work in preparing for 

this and I wish you a good trip back to San Antonio. 
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much. And I, in turn, want to 

thank you and your staff for making it possible to have the meet­
ing and also to say that ·you should not be hiding your light under 
the bushel. We are all aware of how we struggled for the Torres 
amendment and community reinvestment. 

Mr. TORRES. Thank you, sir, thank you very much. 
The CHAIRMAN. We are going to have to reach that goal that he 

set out for us over a year ago. Of course, as he said very properly, 
with the added help of Ms. Waters. 

Mr.""TORRES. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
The CHAIRMAN. Go to your meeting, that comes first. 
Mr. TORRES. And I thank the witnesses very much. 
The CHAIRMAN. We are sitting in the immediate vicinity of your 

district and I know what it is to be back home. ,-
Mr. TORRES. All right, thank you. 
The CHAIRMAN. And thank you, again, Mr. Torres. Ms. Waters. 
Ms. WATERS. Thank you very much. I would like to thank all of 

the members of the panel for being here this evening and waiting 
for such a long time to be able to share with us your concerns and 
your anguish, almost, about problems in our community as it re­
lates to the banking community, to lending, and so forth. It is kind 
of painful to sit here and listen to it because almost every program 
in the State of California or in the city of Los Angeles as it relates 
to minority bush;i.ess I started. 

And to hear you years later tell me that Pacific Coast Regional, 
the loan guarantee program that I started in the city of Los Ange­
les and Mr. R.D. Lotti, cannot find a way to do a loan package for 
you is very painful. 

Mr. SPAN. If I can intervene just a moment. I was recommended 
from our mutual friend and I am a client of his, Howard Manning, 
to go to Pacific Coast Region . 

.Ms. WATERS. I started that program in Los Angeles. 
Mr. SPAN. That is what he told me. He was highly recommend­

ing it. 
Ms. WATERS. It is a loan guarantee program that comes out of 

the Office of Small Business Development and Department of Com­
merce, that we put in as a regional operation into Los Angeles 
some years ago. And the reason for that program is that the bank­
ing community was not making loans and everything that we knew 
at that time, because we were fooled, too. We thought that they 
had reasonable criteria many years ago, when we were all stupid 

.,.. 
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and we did not want to say they were racists and they discrimi­
nate, you know. 

When you hesitate to say it today, let me just tell you how to say 
it. "Discrimination, racism." When we were nice people and we did 
not want to say it either, we thought that we had to do something 
for people who could not qualify for the banks. So we set up these 
regional corporations and offer small business development in the 
State of California. And we said, "You are to do loan packaging 
and you are to step outside of the traditional criteria for lending. 
You are supposed to look at individuals and say, based on this his­
tory," and yours 'is a prime 'example of what we were talking 
about. 

This is a family business, been in the business for a long time. 
These people are committed to it. They have been able to stay and 
keep this business going no matter how bad times have been. They 
have a product. They know how to make this product. And while 
the traditional banks may not make a loan, we know enough about 
entrepreneurship in the· business world, we can see that you are 
committed people and we are going to do this. '· 

We did not say, "Go and get your mamma's house for collateral," 
and all of that because we guarantee those loans. We said to the 
banks, "Make the loan:" We said to Security Pacific, B of A, "You 
guys give the money. We back it up." At one time, we backed it up 
100 percent and now it is about, I guess, 80, 90 percent that we 
guarantee to back up those loans with that Pacific Coast Regional. 

I am going to. ask my staff, despite the fact that you have been to 
them, and so forth, I am going to ask my staff to walk you back 
through there one more time because I want to see how they are 
operating after all these years, to have you sit here and tell me 
this, is painful. But the city of Los Angeles, Wjll Marshall's job and 
that office was developed for Tom Bradley by Maxine Waters as a 
chief deputy for Councilman Cunningham, when I ran his office. 
We created that office in order to give assistance starting out with 
people who were trying to get involved in procurement activities 
with the city, who happened to be minorities, who could not get in 
the door. 

We went on from there in my tenure in the State of California to 
create the strongest procurement law in the country. 

Mr. SPAN. I think it is marv.elous but--
Ms. WATERS. But it is not working you tell me. 
Mr. SPAN. It is not working; 
Ms. WATERS. None of this stuff is working. 
Mr. SPAN. To some people it may work fine, I do not know. 
Ms. WATERS. No, it is not. It is about what you were saying. 
Mr. SPAN. I do not know why it is working for them and not for 

others, but like I commented earlier, we have over 200 customers. 
Over 75 percent of them are mom and pop operations and 'they are 
hurting. And they go to these agencies and they·do'not fit the crite­
ria, what they are looking for, as far as applying for these loans. 

Ms. WATERS. Well, let me just tell you that I do not know what 
criteria they are telling you, but as you give me your profile here 
this evening, for the Office of Small Business Development, Pacific 
Coast Regional operation, you appear to fit it. So we are going to 
find out what happened. We are going to take your case and we are 
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going to look specifically at what they.said to you when you went 
there. And I, personally, will meet with Mr. R.D. Lotti about it be­
cause I want to know what ,is going on. 

We do have a problem and we' .have always had a problem with 
the banks. I do not like them. They do not like me. I ha:ve made my 
positipn very clear in Congress. I was opposed to the banks receiv­
ing the loan guarantee that we just gave them for recapitalization 
and we let them know:. that. We were able to negotiate to keep com­
munity reinvestment intact.,It.was about to go down. It was about 
to be modified. because we had .some misguided Members. of Con­
gres~ who were about. tp buy the argument that the paperwork vy-as 
too much for some banks. 

And we literally even said to people in our grassroots coalition 
who were about to allow it to happen, "No, do not do it. You do not 
have to give it up. You do not have to give one inch pn this." And 
we were able to negotiate and to work, my colleagues and I, to 
make sure that we did not weaken the Community Reinvestment 
Act and we are looking for ways to strengthen it. 

We know about the cash-checking places and we hate them. I at­
tempted to do what is known as a fees freeze amendment. With the 
support of my colleagues, we got it out of committee, went to the 
Rules Committee. They were a little surprised to see us up there, 
but supported us in. going to the full floor of the House to try and 
get suppo1:t. Some of the neanderthal thinking o( s9me of my col­
leagues prevented fees freeze from getting any further because 
they said. it was, I think they called it everything from socialism to 
tampering with managing profits on and o:r;i. and on and on. 

We recognize that the banks were going to try to fund the repay- t 

ment of recapitalization with more and more and more and more 
fees and we wanted to stop them before they could_ do that and 
create a real problem for _small depositors and people who c_ould 
not stand to have tq.eir deposits decreased by increasing fees. We 
were n9t able to prevail. We find ourselves on the ~utting edge of 
spm~ of these issues an¢! it is the same thing as we tried tq • describe 
with plant closure. ' " , 

We try to be a catalyst to feed back into a very comp1icated proc­
ess, that which we see and that which we understand. It is a lot to 
move that big body in Congress. I am finding that not only are 
many of them disassociated from these. kinds of problems, do not 
come from our kind of communities:, do not go home on weekends, 
do no understand what is going on. They think people like us are 
just being difficult. • 

I am in a fortunate position. I will not be there 20 or 25 or 30 
years and I have to kick behind within the next few. years. I 
commit to you that we will do that. My chairman has been ex­
tremely tolerant of me and extremely supportive of me and has al­
lowed m,e the opportunity to do some things that I just know would 
I!9t be allowed in some committees. And I am really grateful for 
that. ' • 
. Let me_ 'tell you: we are in this for the long haul. Much of what 

you are talking about is not g9ing to ·happen, the fairness, the jus­
tice of what we need to. do, is, nqt going to happen overnight. We 
may be a long way from it and that is for some of the reasons I 
have tried to explain. to you, except we have some other tools there, 

., 
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we have to combine with that which we try and do on. this commit­
tee, one of it is to the ministers and Reverend Higgins. Let us go to 
them and say, "Now, you really want to .do something about the 
financial community. We want all the churches to pull all their 
money out. On one day, let us everybody go." 

They will be more upset about the embarrassment of it than 
they will care about the dollars, perhaps. It is something th~t they 
attempted to do in Atlanta. They created an opportunity to negoti­
ate, as you r:eferred to; product. And let m~ just tell you, and I did 
know that Minat Phelps is serving as an attorney. Minat Phelps 
has a little bit of clout in W as!iington. And they need to now just 
take your money and talk about they are representing you .and 1 do 
not know what they have done for you, but they can come on over 
here and talk to some of us. 

Mr. JOHNSON. They are doing it for us. 
Ms. WATERS. Is it prp bono? 
Mr..JOHNSON. Yeah, they are doing it pro bono. 
Ms. WATERS. Is it pro bono? 
Mr. JOHNSON. Yes, it is. 
Ms. WATERS. Well, that is good. They should give something 

back. 
Mr. JOHNSON. But I think they are 'willing. We are trying to mo­

tivate them now, you know, to put the fight up that we know they 
can, you know, that includes dealing with the current administra­
tion. 

Ms. WATERS. I think we can raise the level of the fight while we 
attempt to do what we do and there will be some more opportuni­
ties. The banks got a recapitalization amount but it is the tip of the 
iceberg. A lot of them are still going to go under. They will be back 
for more and we will have some more opportunities, and as the 
chairman allows me to come up with these crazy amendments in 
his committee to create some conversation and try and be a cata­
lyst. 

If, at the commun,ity level, we raise the ante and we organize, I 
would love to visit B of A or Security, any branch or the main 
headquarters, with a couple of hundred people. We have to act up 
and act out a little bit. They q._o not like the embarrassment. They 
are. trying to run for cover because of the discrimination informa­
tion that has come out on them in recent months and we need to 
maximize the embarrassment with a visit from the community of a 
combination of just plain old consumers and small business people. 

I would like also, in addition, Mr. Span ·and Ms. Bolden, to meet 
with R.D. Lotti and Pacific Coast Regional. I would love to go with 
you to your branch where you do business, w:here you made appli­
cation for a loan to talk with the loan officer and others. Maybe I 
will just pick 1,1p the telephone tomorrow· or Wednesday and call 
and find out if we cannot go back and sit down ahd take a look and 
revisit what happened on your request for a loan. 

Mr. SPAN. I have prepared a little package I want to leave with 
you or your staff anyway. And all that data will be in that pack­
age. 

Ms. WATERS. I will go with you to the bank to talk with the offi­
cers. I try to use my time as wisely as possible. I will not engage in 
a lot of letters back and forth where people give me a lot of infor-
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mation from the banks, but I will go with you. I get more done in 
one visit than in all of the exchange of letters that people have, 
OK? So we shall go on a visit to the bank at your convenience to 
talk about what happened in our community where you made a re­
quest for a loan at the bank where you do business and where your 
people before you did business. 

Ms. BOLDEN. Over 10 years_ 
Ms. ·wATERS. Over 10 years? 
Mr. SPAN. We have been there 10 years. My grandparents have• 

been there for 15, so you are looking at a total of 25 years on Secu­
rity Pacific branch on Adams and Figueroa. 

Ms. WATERS. We shall visit the bank whenever you are ready to 
go. All right? Thank you all for being here today. 

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. Let me just clarify something. Ms. 
Waters, she does. not have any crazy ideas. She comes from the 
people. I have been sitting on a committee for 30 years desperately 
waiting to have somebody like Ms. Waters, Mr. Torres, and about 
three or four other members that have come in since 1982 or 1984. 

Let me tell you, if you look at the record of what we were able to 
do for the greatest number before they came, it is zilch, nothing. So 
it is really I that am grat~ful. Grateful that I, in a small way, could 
do anything to be supportive because after all, my conviction is 
that when we go to Judgment Day, for those of us that have pre­
sumed to call ourselves representatives, there is only one question 
they are going to ask us, ,and that is, "Were you for the people or 
were against the people?" That is all. 

And Ms. Waters comes from the people. She is for the people and 
if the day ever comes I cannot be with her, that is the day I should 
not be in any kind of office. [Applause.] 

We had a request by Mr. Jesse Morales early before we started 
the meeting. He is a commander of District 5, I believe, of the Vet­
erans of Foreign Wars. And we said we would recognize him if he 
was still here for 5 minutes. We also had a request from Mr. David 
G. Taylor:. So if you will approach and take a place here at the 
table, we will see if we can get a nameplate for you. 

We promised to handle your requests and we intend to keep that 
promise. In obedience to a request from. Congresswoman Waters, 
Ms. Wajeha if you would take a place at the table, Ms. Wajeha. 

Ms. WATERS. Wajeha Bilel. 
The CHAIRMAN. We will recognize Mr. Morales first for 5 min­

utes and if you will give your full name and title in the micro­
phone, the Reporter· will have it exactly. 

Mr. MORALES. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
The CHAIRMAN. Excuse me, you also have a prepared text? 
Mr. MORALES. Yes, it is in front of you. • 
The CHAIRMAN. We will have this prepared text exactly as you 

have written it in the record and you may wish to either summa­
rize it or, I guess you could read it in 5 minutes, whatever you 
decide. 
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STATEMENT OF JESSIE MORALES, COMMANDER, FIFTH 
DISTRICT, VETERANS OF FOREIGN WARS 

M;r. MORALES. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, distinguished Congress­
man Gonzalez and Congresswomen Waters. My name for the 
record is Jessie James Morales, commander of the Fifth District, 
Veterans of Foreign War.;, elected to serve the area that encom-
passes metropolitan Los Angeles. ,· . 

It is with a great deal, a great sense of respect and sincere grati­
tude that we are here today to welcome you, this committee of Con­
gress to Patriotic Hall, the home of veterans in Los Angeles. We 
share your concern about this -recession which is devastating our 
Nation and particularly here in Los Angeles, our veteran commu­
nity. 

In your hearings today, Mr. Chairman, you have heard testimony 
about the Los Angeles economy, about our youth problems, our 
housing, our homelessness, job search efforts, the impact of the re­
cession -on our aerospace industry, the effects of bank mergers on 
the local economy, some very dramatic information, I might add. 
You have listened to people express their plight about business, 
business lending, housing, food, no income. 

All of these things our veterans know and feel very acutely. I am 
here today to express some of those views from the eyes of a veter~ 
an on behalf of those veterans who elected me to do .so.. For the 
record, I am not being paid a salary nor am I employed to say this 
by anyone. 

First of all, our Veterans' Administration tµat was here earlier 
represented by Mr. John Costello, spoke about the great job that 
they are doing with our Federal job fairs, a band-aid effort I might 
add. And he read into the record testimonials about the accom­
plishments of the VA and what letters he has received from indi­
viduals regarding the achievements of the six Federal job fairs. But 
I, Mr. Chairman, am more concerned about how little the Veter­
ans' Administration is really doing here in Los Angeles. 

We have empty buildings at Veterans' Administration facilities 
that should be more widely used to house veterans and homeless, 
to retrain and assist veterans. and- others in our community for new 
jobs, ex-employee aerospace workers, for example. 

Closer to home on our medical care area, health care, which is 
an earned benefit for veterans, we now have it in potential jeop­
ardy because if VA Secretary Derwinski and the present adminis­
tration in Washington push through their legislation through the 
Congress of rural health care, we are going to have nonveteran 
usage of veteran facilities when there is. not enough right now to 
accommodate the veterans that we have. 

For your benefit I will cite some significant statistics related to 
our veterans here which Congressman Torres earlier alluded to 
when we filled him in on this in our office when he was using the 
facilities of our office. We have over 800,000 veterans in Los Ange­
les County. On:e out of every six citizens in this county is a veteran. 
This constitutes the largest concentration of veter.ans of any geo­
graphic area in the United States and ranks this county as the 
10th largest -in terms of size, if you count that by States, larger in 
population than 40 other States. Over 20,000 of these veterans in 
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Los Angeles are classified as homeless as dete:cmined by the public 
agencies assigned to keep track of .our homeless population. 

And this is seasonal. In the winter months, such as now, our 
homeless veteran population increases proportionately. Altogether 
the status of all veterans is not good and it is not improving. We 
have some major changes that have to occur, in short, help. The 
success of our technology in Desert Storm should, be put to use 
toward what we earlier today alluded to as our peace'dividend. Ef­
fects of the downturn -in our defense aerospace' spending has direct­
ly impacted on working veterans and you heard. some of that testi­
mony today. 

The peace dividend can assist in that regard. A portion of that 
peace dividend should be used to retrain that skilled labor force to 
stem unemployment. Here in southern California, where defense 
industries have been paramount, SDI, and other major spending 
projects are now being curtailed by the present administration. We 
can put our peace dividend to work in a positive way and you, our 
Banking Committee, as you describe yourselves, congressional gue­
rillas, fighters, can help to change that effort. 

Housing for our lower income citizens of Los Angeles can also be 
addressed in more ways than we have seen done so far. Your Bank­
ing Committee, Mr. Chairman, oversees the work of the biggest 
landlord in our Nation, the famous Resolution Trust Corporation. 
RTC currently holds title to many large tracts of low-income hous­
ing properties that it cannot seem to sell right here in Los Angeles. 

Why not put some more veterans and our other citizens to work 
rehabilitating these RTC properties and making them available 
and affordable to low-income housing families. We are not doing 
enough in t}:iis area. And meanwhile, the RTC keeps getting much 
bigger and bigger in its inventory of unsalable properties here in 
the depressed areas of Los Angeles. 

Now we are also talking about our major financial institutions. 
They have the ability to invest more readily in our inner cities if 
our current administration, our President and the executive 
branch, provide you, the Congress, with the help you require to 
pass incentives. We talked about the biggest bank merger in the 
country between Bank of America and Security Pacific and I was 
astounded to here the results ·of what a little effort those two major 
banks are doing to assist particularly in low-income housing. ·The 
lending is atrocious and that was not what CRA was created for. 

But banks need a reason to invest and we are not doing enough 
to force that issue. With your help,. and with our support, your 
Banking Committee has the power to legislate more action and to 
get some of these financial institutions to do that. American corpo­
rations, both in the manufacturing industry and commerce, have 
been getting a bad rap lately from our, quote "overseas allies." The 
American working man and woman, the veteran, has been insulted 
for not being an efficient worker. 

Mr. Chairman, we need to take our gloves off and fight back. We 
heard AFL Tepresentative, Mr. Martinez, and sonie other talk 
about that. You. can help us to do that and we, the veterans, can 
support your efforts, spearhead them, as· we did in combat. We 
liave peace today because veterans fought to preserve that peace, 
irrespective of the many ways we were manipulated and used, per-
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haps for questionable causes, but w:e can also fight for jobs. Corpo­
rate America needs less restriction and mo.re incentive to invest in 
the working man and woman. -

It is obvious that w_e are not doing that today. Our present ad­
ministration has .no.t done. enough to preserve jobs for America. 
Here, in Los Angeles, we have a prim~ example •Of that in our 
metr:o rail system, which has become a fiasco. We need to bring 
those jobs back from overseas, back home. Los Angeles is· a very 
diverse cosmopolitan metropolis. It does depend a lot on overseas 
investment but so do many other places. It also has the ability to 
keep jobs here. . 

Your committee can stress the importance of that to our Ameri­
can b~nks, our corporation's and industry. We hay_e that r:esponsi~ 
bility in front of us. Speaking for the unemployed veterans, the. 
homeless veterans, the disenfranchised citizens of our community, I. 
am here today to let you know that we will support your efforts 
and fight once again for our country during this time of very seri­
ous economic crisis. We can do nothing less becau!,e this is the 
right thing to do. 

So,. in summary, Mr. Chairman, and distinguished Congresswom­
an Waters, once again, I thank you and express our sincere appre­
ciation for your own efforts on behalf of our Nation. These hear­
ings'are of vital importance because they shed light on, a para­
mount ,crisis thfl.t faces the U,nited States of America today, this re­
cession, our econoini~ dilemma. We are particularly concerned for 
Los Angeles •citizens. Many of them are veterans, many of them mi­
noriti~s who should be ~njoying the many fruits of their labor, 
their cop.tributiqns to this freedom we enjoy but, instead, are strug-
gling just to survive. ' 

So I thank you for li(;ltening to us and for your support today. I 
will answer any questions you have. 

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you,. Mr. Morales. Our next witness is Ms. 
Wajeha Bilel. I have your name as given by Ms. Waters, but if you 
wish to spell it out for the Reporter, it might l;>e helpful to him. 

Ms. BILEL. My name is Wajeha, W-A-J~E-H-A, Bilel, B-I-L-E-L. 

STATEMENT OF WAJEHA BILEL 
Ms. BILEL. Thank you for letting me speak today, Mr. Chairman 

and Congresswoman Maxine Waters. I have been in Los Angeles 48 
years. I have 10 chikl.ren, 31 grandchildren, and 1 great-grandchild. 
I live in the community of Watts. 

I am a member of the WAF Latino Organization, the Watts 
Neighborhood Council, the Watts/Willowbrook Chamber of Com~ 
merce and I am a CORO Neighborhood Fellow and I am the presi­
dent of Build Plus Community Marketplace, Inc. 

I have 50 to 75 relatives in the south central area. I am an entre­
preneur and I went through our Project Build Program and then, 
from there, I went to the Entrepreneur Program which was found­
ed by Congresswoman Maxine Waters and the training program 
was through EEC!. We went through 9 months. The Build Plus 
members went through 9 months of training. We learned market­
ing and business planning and the competition marketplaces 
among other things. 
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After we graduated in 9 months, after 9 months of training, we 
graduated. I am not a public speaker, excuse me. 

Ms. WATERS. You are doing fine. You are doing fine. 
Ms. BILEL. OK, after 9 months we graduated. Fifteen of us Build 

Plus committee members banded together and started committee 
membership. We went on a vacant lot by ourselves on 103rd and 
Dillon. The spot was not feasible. It was kind of difficult to work 
there. All the entrepreneurs from all six housing developments 
could not come there in that area and so we began to seek help 
through other agencies in the city as we began to encounter prob­
lems. 

We went to the CRA. We went to CDD and we began to ask ques­
tions and ask, "How can we get further help? We do not want to be 
on welfare. We do not want to be on GR. We do not want to be on 
SSL We want to do something for ourselves. So how can we lift 
ourselves up," we asked them. CRA said,- "OK, if you can meet 
some requirements, we will give you a site.'' They said, "Get incor­
porated and get your insurance money.'' 

So at that time we started asking the members just for $20 a 
month and we started from there. And then we contacted PCR, the 
mayor's Office of Small Business Assistance, Drew EDC, the Legal 
Aid, an accountant and a CPA. They all helped us in our market­
ing and business plan in-depth. We almost emerging upon the· site 
for the community redevelopment area now. Our manager is Drew 
Economics and with technical assistance to us. The mayor's office 
along with USC is our consultant and our training component. 

And I will submit a letter and everything of what we are doing. 
And we do need help in grants and loans so we can further our 
studies and become independent off the system. Thank you. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, thank you very much. Mr. Taylor. 

STATEMENT OF DAVID TAYLOR, PACIFIC TRUST MORTGAGE 
CORP; 

Mr. TAYLOR. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am the owner of Pacif­
ic Trust Mortgage Corp., which is a small family-owned business. 
Its principal service area is Orange County and eastern Riverside 
County from the Banning/Beaumont Pass out to the Colorado 
River. 

Last year, in 1991, we participated in the Riverside County First­
time Hom:e Buyers Program which utilized mortgage credit certifi­
cates. Out of that program we used 25 percent of those that were 
available. There were 65 mortgage companies that could partici­
pate in the program. 

Of the families that we helped, 86 percent fit into the minority 
category of one type or another. Our base employee is made up of 
75 percent women and 33 percent of our people are bilingual. In 
the past we have hired disabled, Hispanics, and we have even had 
an opportunity to hire some people over the age of 62, which has 
turned out to be very helpful with the experience they brought to 
the company. 

Though it has been an expense, it has been helpful to hire people 
that have not fit into the mainstream as far as what might be per­
ceived as employees. By the way, my background is I am an ex-
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school teacher. In fact, I am an ex-elementary school teacher. I 
started my teaching career here in Los Angeles. The first year my 
entire class did not speak any English. They had come from Cuba 
as part of the exodus in the lat~ sixties. 

From there I went down to Watts and then finally out to River­
si!le, where I taught, and the school that I was involved in was in­
volved in a bussing program. Unfortunately, I got mixed signals 
about the role of our community and teaching and I wound up get­
ting caught up in a situation where I needed to leave the profes­
sion, not because I did not enjoy the work, but it is very difficult to 
support a wife and growing children. And from there I had to get 
into private industry and had an opportunity to work for some 
large companies in the sales area. 

About 10 years ago my wife and I started a mortgage company, 
really kind of by accident and today, I am the chief underwriter for 
the company. That is kind of awesome responsibility in that if the 
people that work for me are unable to make a decision on whether 
someone should receive a loan or not because of their income or 
their past credit history· or possibly even the location of the home, 
that ultimate responsibility falls to me. 

Out of our overall client base, over· 50 percent of the people are 
first-time home buyers and over 50 percent of the people fit into 
some minority classification. You know, there is no doubt about it 
that discrimination exists in lending and the: Bank of America is 
caught up in it. We probably could be caught up in it, but, you 
know, it is possible to find lenders that want to work in that part 
of the community. And we are interested in being there and I can 
tell you why. 

We are a Fannie Mae/Freddie Mac seller-servicer which means 
that we originate the loan, we retain the servicing ourselves. Our 
servicing profile tells us that if you have a family that is scratching 
by its tooth and nail, they will make the payments. We make a 
point of staying in contact with our customers and when they have 
problems, they come in and see us. We tell them when they are 
going out the door, "If you cannot' make the payment, come back 
and see us," and they do. 

Sometimes we have been able to do nothing more than help 
them sell their property to save their credit, but that is useful in 
and of itself because they have an opportunity when whatever 
problem they are having comes back around, you know:, they can 
get back into the housing market and they have not lost every­
thing. 

There are other forms of red-lining that are out there. Frankly, 
the Bank of America has got our company red lined right now. We 
have a line of credit that we have had since 1985 with a company 

... called First Collateral Services, which is owned by Honolulu Feder­
al Savings and Loan, which was just recently bought by the Bank 
of America in a merger. Because our company uses such a small 
line of credit and the Bank of America and the mortgage ware­
house banking industry does not touch anybody under $100 million, 
we are now having to go out after 5 successful years, find someone 
else to give us a line of credit. 

The best deal we have been able to get is a $1 million offer and I 
have to pay a $1,000 fee up front. I have to put $200,000 in their 
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bank. Hell, I am not going to put $200,000 in the bank when I can 
only get it insured for $100,000. Indirectly, we are being driven out 
of the market and we are .a company that deals with·first-time 
home buyers and minorities. We are out there seeking that busi­
ness and, yet, we. are caught in the same trap. 

You know, we- are the first company ·on the west coast to be ap­
proved th:r:ough Fannie Mae and it took 5 months for the new 
Farmers· Home Loan_Rural Guaranteed Housing Program. We fi­
nally have closed a loan arid. we are. servicing it. We are very 
pleased with the program. In fact, we are in here to request addi­
tional funding into it. But, you know, Farmers Home Loan is. one of 
the government agencies that is actually involved in red-lining, 
and I cannot help but notice that on page 51 of the bill that yo.u 
are requesting that they no longer do that.. .! 

That is. they did not want to make loans out in the ,real rural 
areas. Well, what is a rural program for if we do not reach out ;-
there? And Congressman Waters,. believe it or not, Los Angeles 
County has parts of it that the Farmers Home Loan Program will 
fit into, maybe not in your district, but,out in the desert areas. 

We tried to get builders to get into these projects and we cannot 
do it. It cost $25,000 to manufacture a lot, if you can buy the land 
for $10,000 an acre. On top· of that you have to pay the city or the 
county that you are in almost $8,000 in fees before you come· out of 
the ground. You are. in for over $30,000. You can't build an afford­
able home that a family can handle if your base cost before you 
turn a spade is $30,000. 

We found. an area out in eastern Riverside County where we can, 
buy lots, finished lots, streets in, utilities in, the subdivision is 30 
years old, 'we can buy.Jots for $2,500.,We ·cannot get a builder to go 
out 1there. We- have raised $130,000 of our own money and inves­
tors' money. We are going to buy 100 lots. We have,•l•l in escrow. 
We have enough money on hand right now to buy 52. W.e will raise 
the balance of the money. 

We are drawing up plans for builders that provide an affordable 
built house, that provide the number of bedrooms that families 
need that are going to live out there, because we are not selling to 
a middle-class neighborhood. We are selling to folks that are living 
out there on ranches and trailers. And they have three or four or 
five .kids, and they need a lot of bedrooms. • 

We are providing a quality home. It is· going to have ,a tile roof. 
It is going to be stuccoed all the way around. It is going to have a 
two-car garage and it is going to have a large lot. The minimum lot 
size out there is about 60 by 100. These homes can be sold. either 
through FHA, VA, or the new Farmers Home Loan Rural Guaran­
tee Program. We were unable to get construction financing out 
there. So we are underwriting, out of our own pocket, besides the .. 
acquisition of the lots, the construction of two houses. 

We have called the Bank of America. We cannot get them to 
return the phone call and we know which department to call. We 
have also been able to finally, on a presale guarantee basis, get a 
local community bank fo give us enough money to build three addi­
tional houses. That is going to allow us to start five houses at a, 
time, which is the absolute minimum economics that we can en­
courage. a builder to go out into that neighborhood and build with. 
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Once we get that down, then they are saying that they will loan 
us some additional funds to make the thing happen. We are talking 
about a 1,350 square foot house which is not a bad size house, with 
either three or four bedrooms in it. You know, you have a program 
that we are going to be utilizing out there which is the FMHA 
guaranteed rur.al housing program. 

In the first year, last May, you put $100 million into the pro­
gram; $70 µiillion of it went into the fixed payment, $30 million 
went into the subsidized payment. You had a 12-percent ·utilization 
of the fixed payment program and a 100-percent utilization of the 
interest assisted part of the program. This year you funded $350 
million into the direct guaranteed noninterest assisted. Year to 
date, you have had a 4-percent utilization of that program. 

The ratio!,! and the guidelines are too stiff and I will come back 
and talk about that _in just a moment, if I may. Part of what I 
wanted to address though is I would like your Banking Committee 
to look one more time at taking some of the money that is in the 
Farmers Home Loan Progr~ an,d put it into the interest assisted 
part of that program and here is why. 

If you take the house that we are going to be able to build, and 
by the way, the Mortgage Banking Co., is going to make a profit, 
the real estate company, a Century 21 franchise, is going to be 
making a profit that is going to sell the houses, and the builder 
that is going to build the houses will be making a profit. And we 
are asking for no money to get this started. We have no redevelop­
ment money, nothing. All of it is cash that we are all putting to­
gether to make it happen. 

That house, if it sold on ~n -FHA Program, will take $5,390 as 
downpayment and closing costs. It will require $1,540 in c1:1.Sh re­
serves for a total of almost $7,000 to get into that home. They will 
have a $754 a month payment which is not too bad considering 
that they are probably paying in the neighborhood of '$450 to $500 
for nothing more than a slum, and by the way, that takes an 
income of $22,068 to buy if one thing happens, if I underwrite that 
loan. 

If another company underwrites that loan, they will have to earn 
$31,200. Now, I am going to tell you what the difference is between 
my company and the next company down the road. I will write 
that loan on a 41/41 ratio, because I believe a family that comes to 
our office that has no bills, does not have existing bad credit other 
than maybe a medical bill, is willing to commit 41 percent of their 
gross annual income -to their housing expense and there is no 
reason why they should not, beqause ther~ is a tremendous up-lay 
in the quality of life that this family is going to enjoy by; getting a 
house. 

Yet, if we follow the direct HUD .guidelines of 2_9/41, we cannot 
put them into that house unless they earn $31,000. Our foreclosure 
rate is one-fourth the national average, therefore, the underwriting 
guidelines that I follow are correct. Some of it comes from the 
heart, but it is the right thing to do. People will hang on with their 
fingernails to get that house. 

In addition to that, I am fully aware of the Hispanic community 
and concept of the extended family. I am a participant in it myself. 
I have had up to four generations living in my house. It is a nice 
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thing. It eliminates baby sitting problems. It lets family members, 
young ones, get to know the old folks and it makes you a little bit 
more appreciative of the older folks yourself when you are caught 
in the middle like I am. 

Again, though, our company does that. Most other companies 
will not. Farmers Home Loan will not allow us to go beyond 29/ 41. 
So if we take the noninterest assisted program, we stiU have to 
come with a family on that same house with a $29,000 income; 
whereas, if we can get them to give some ground on justified rea­
sons, and by the way, Fannie Mae will go with whatever under­
writing guidelines Farmers Home Loan and the mortgage industry 
comes to grip with. They are not stuck on the numbers at all. 

If we can use the same good, sound underwriting guidelines in­
stead of needing $30,000 tc:> buy that house, with no money down on 
a Farmers Home Loan and $3,000 in closing costs, we can get that 
family in in the $20,000 price range. We will triple the number of 
people that can buy a house. We are not going, to have a problem 
selling those houses out there. 'There will be people standing in 
line. The reason we know that is because we helped a builder build 
a model down there 2 years ago, but he could not get a bank to 
finance it. The model is still sitting there and we had the houses 
sold. 

If ,we can get you to bring some money back into to the interest 
assisted program, we can sell that same house to a family for 
$3,000 down. They will have a $451 payment, principal, interest, 
truces, and insurance. Now, if you are paying $450 a month and 
living in a slum, and I can put you into a house for $451, how can 
you say, as an underwriter, as a mortgage banker, someone will 
not make the payment? They will. Let me give you a profile of the 
socioeconomic--

Ms. WATERS. This is no money down. What did you say? 
Mr. TAYLOR. No money down, program--
Ms. WATERS. $431 a month on a 30 year? 
Mr. TAYLOR. Yes. Well, yes and no. If their income stays the 

level, stays at the same level, yes, it will. If their income goes up,
which is part of the bootstrap concept of the program, then the 
payment does go up. OK, and let me tell you why that is impor­
tant. You catch people in the $18,000 to $30,000 price range, they 
are right on the edge of becoming middle America, income range, 
OK. 

They are right there. They are not on welfare. They are not on 
any kind of assistance. They are there. And if nothing else, inffa. 
tion will take them to the full payment within about 7 years. These 
are true economic situations. 

Look at the Farmers Home Loan 502 Direct Program. What is 
the average term on loan? It is 7 years. Something happens. They 
buy, they refinance, or they make enough money that they are 
making the full payment. The problem is those people, to get into 
that program, have to make less than $18,000 a year. What do we 
do with a family that makes $18,000 to $30,000 that does not qual­
ify for a FHA or a VA loan? We overlook them. 

You have written the legislation for the program. You did a par­
tial funding last year but we were unable to carry through on it 
this year. And I understand that the mortgage banking industry is 
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the main culprit for it. We were not int~rested in it. We had a 
s~cred cow that we paid more attention to which was FHA. That is 
fine, but I would like you to know that on February 26, I am flying 
to Washington, DC with the hopes of seeing my MBA people. I am 
going over to the National Home Building Council and talk to folks 
at the Rural Council. 

I want them to support the program. I have been talking to your 
staff people in an effort to get an appointment with you. people 
back there. I am also attending the MBA conference, their legisla­
tive. conference, and intend to get in there anq. make it lcnow what 
are some of the needs. 

.. Let me tell you some of the other direct needs that come out of 
this. We are talking to builders who have participated in the Farm­
ers Home Loan Program for 20 years and son;i.etimes have to.wait 2 
years to get an appraisal or an approval for a family to build a 
house. Our company can do the following things so that the County 
Supervisor does not have to. 

We can appraise the property. We can plan check their plans be­
cause on our staff, I have a designated HUD approved plan checker 
and inspector. Those skills flop right over to Farmers Home Loan.. 
We can package and process the loan. We can draw the docs, we 
can close it and we can service the loan. There is only one thing 
that we did not do; we did not underwrite that loan and the county 
supervisor can do it. 

At FHA, they underwrite a loan in 8 minutes. I am sure that 
once the county supervisors have had enough loans go acro&s their 
desk, they will not need to spend more than 8 minutes on •it .. They 
will no longer have to do appraisals, inspections, process loans, 
draw docs,. or service them. The private mortgage banking industry 
can come in and help out in this area and we can do a real good job 
of it, because there are mortgage bankers out there, just like us, 
that are willing to take those small deals. and work on them, be­
cause we know the foreclosure rate is insignificant. 

We make money on people that make payments. Our number 
one problem in people that do not make. payments are not minority 
people. They are folks that know how to work the system. They are 
folks that know that they can string me out for 3 months before I 
fiJe an NOD. The other folks, I call them up on the phone and they 
come right on in. They either .make out an arrangement to get 
caught up on their payments or tell us what their problem is and 
we solve it the best way we can for them. 

You have some great programs here. We need a couple of dollars 
put into them. If you want to see a couple of other examples of red­
lining, I will give you one that will just terrify you. The real estate 
industry has some giants in it. They are called the franchises. A 

., good ~xample of it is Century 21. I have ~rsthand knowledge of 
this because. my brother owns one. . 

If you do not have a certain size office with a certain number of 
agents, and if you do not produce a certain number of .dollar fees 
that go back to the master franchisor, they will take your fran­
chise. Now, how can you be put in a neighborhood selling .$40,000, 
$50,000, $"60,000, $70,000 hquses, whi<!h in California is dirt cheap 
housing,. and maintain your franchise standards? You cannot. You 
just cannot. 
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You know, we have a.Ii underserved part of our community out 
here that needs some attention and, frankly, those businessmen 
that pay attention to that part of the community do not need to 
come in here and poor-mouth you. We are making money. We are 
making enough money to put two kids in college and we are having 
a good time. And I will tell you something, the warm fuzzy that I 
used to get when I taught school, I get when''I am down at the su­
permarket and I see a family now that I put in a house or someone 
that stops by each month that does not know how to write a check 
and we still do it for them and we mail it off to the servicing 
center. 

Thof?e are some real good feelings you get out of this industry. 
And there is plenty of money to be made in it. There is no need for 
the poor-mouthing side of this thirig. What we do need to do, 
though, is get out and service the folks that need it the most. And 
we are overlooking them and there is no justification for it. And 
that, really, I think kind of covers my notes. 

I apologize for talking so fast, but, hopefully, I got it done in 5 
minutes and I look forward to seeing you in the next couple of 
weeks. 

The CHAIRMAN. I hope so, sir. I hope you have been in touch with 
the subcommittee staff director, Frank DeStefano. 

Mr. TAYLOR. I have been in touch with Nancy Libson and Frank 
DeStefano. 

The CHAIRMAN. Yes, Mr. DeStefano, and if I can, of course, I will 
be there.. Once we get to Washington, we do not govern our own 
time. Ms. Waters will tell you that. But listen, this is excellent tes­
timony. It was not too fast. It was most coherent, and actually I sat 
here listening to you because I was wondering if such a person still 
existed in this country. 

You see, that is what has happened. You explained it in a capsul­
ized form, franchising and all of that. That is maximizing property. 
Everybody got greedy. That is the whole story, you know that. You 
are going back to the basics. I am very grateful to you, Mr. Taylor. 
I cannot tell you in words. It is most inspiring ;to see that you are 
in there and doing the work, dbing that labor that is so much 
needed. 

And I think the big problem is how can we get back to the just 
levels. Actually the beginning of the industry was that way, like 
credit unions. How did credit unions get started? You know, now 
credit unions are pretty big, they own banks. I do not have any 
quarrel with them but do not forget the people that created the in­
dustry. You are doing that, so I wanted to compliment you and you 
have be~n extre~ely helpful to us. 

Mr. TAYLOR. And we are having a good time doing it, believe it 
or not. It is actually fun. By the way, Ms. Waters, you know, the 
group that is trying to start a credit union, one of the things that is 
really important to them is to be· able to get into the mortgage 
lending business insta.p.tly. It is not likely that they can do all of 
that right off the bat, but they can become what is known as a cor­
respondent to a mortgage banker or a bank and they can have that 
bank actually do the funding and tB;ke care of that. 

And we will make a point of contacting that credit union and if 
they get started, we will come in and we will show them how to get 
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all thejr government authorizations together;. An_d, if they want, we 
v,vill be their sponsor and they can be the .correspondent because I 
believe in the small communities. The people will make the pay­
ments. If they were not going to make the payments, the part of 
HUD that . I know and understand,. which is the 203B Program, 
single ,family residents, you know, one at a time, would not have 
operated, unless I am wrong, fpr over 55 years in the black. 

You ,know, they have other parts that have wandered off and had 
some problems. 

The CHAIRMAN. You are right. 
Mr. TAYLOR. But the part of 'it that is just mom and pop hanging 

on by their fingernails, the majority of the people have made their 
payments on time and the losses that have been sustained have not 
been enough to put that program in the red. The Farmers Home 
Loan Program will operate exactly the same way as long as we 
have just the tiniest little bit of faith in the guy at the bottom. 

And, boy, I will tell you, if we do not, this country will collapse. 
The CHAIRMAN. I agree. 
Mr. TAYLOR. This is a little partisan politics. 
Mr. MORALES. Can we be excused? 
The CHAIRMAN. Yes, thank you, Mr. Morales. We understand. 
Mr. MORALES. I have to be somewhere. 
Ms. WATERS. Thank you very much. Good to see you. I really ap­

preciate your waiting around. 
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. 
Mr. TAYLOR. You can take the guy that is having the most trou­

ble in the world. Somehow or another you let him get hold of a 
house and get into the thing. He can hang on to that thing for 25 
years and raise two or three kids. He just becomes part of the es­
tablishment like you cannot believe. He will start voting. He does 
not want graffiti on his fence. You know, it just turns the whole 
thing around. 

It is the nucleus, it is the ultimate bond for the family. You 
know, you had a couple of people here today that lost their jobs 
and their houses. When they lost the house, do you know what else 
they lost, they lost their family, because they did not have any 
place for the family to come home to. I do not care how terrible a 
day you have had, I do not care what kind of fights you have had 
with your spouse, I do not care how bad my kids have been, when I 
come home at night, somehow or another we have had to put it all 
together and you get up and you go down the road the next day. 

Housing is the nucleus of this country on top of what the Presi­
dent says and your committee says. It is the social bond for the 
family. And again, thank you for talking to us and we appreciate
the opportunity. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, thank you, Mr. Taylor. And we are very 
grateful, Ms. Bilel. I believe we have honored all the requests that 
we have been advised of. And, again, let me say repeatedly, thank 
you a million, you have been most helpful. 

Ms. WATERS. Thank you. Thank you from the bottom of our 
hearts and before our chairman gets up from here, again, this 
amazing man has sat through this hearing without moving one 
time. I have seen him do this for hours in Congress. I am always 
amazed, but I want him to know I am so grateful that he came to 
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Los Angeles and he was able to hear from our constituents and 
hear about what is going on here in our area. And he has been as 
generous as any kind soul can be. 

You see what time of evening it is and he was prepared to stay 
here as l'op.g as there was somebody that wanted to talk. Even 
though it is only a few of us left, would you please join me in 
giving him a round of applause? [Applause.] 

The CHAIRMAN. You, too, have stayed here to the very end, Ms. 
Waters. 

Ms. WATERS. But I got up a couple ,of times. 
The CHAIRMAN. Well, thank you very much and the committee 

will st~md adjourned until further call of the Chair. 
[Whereupon, at 6:45 p.m., the hearing was adjourned, subject to 

the call of the Chair.] 
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Opening statement of Henry B. Gonzalez, Chairman 
Committee on Banking, Finance and Urban Affairs 

u.s. House of Representatives 

Field Hearing on the Economy
Los Angeles, California 

February 10, 1992 

Today the Committee on Banking, Finance and Urban Affairs launches the 
fifth in a series of hearings around the nation on economic distress. 

In Bridgeport, Connecticut, the site of our first hearing on January 
7, the city's fiscal problems had become so _acute that last June lt 
became the largest city ever to file for bankruptcy. While Bridgeport has 
since chosen a route other than bankruptcy, it still continues to wrestle 
with a $17 million budget shortfall, made worse by cuts in federal and 
state funding. This has impacted the-city•s. ability to serve its growing 
number of homeless and others needing social services. 

Economic distress in the Spartanbµrg-Greenville area of South 
Carolina, the site of our second ·hearing, ,meant the phenomenon of 
underemployment, where people work the same for less, as their 
traditional textile and apparel industries do.wnsize and many well-paying 
jobs are lost. Baltimore, Maryland, the site of our third hearing, like 
many major cities faces problems of homelessness, lack of affordable 
housing, overburdened social services, job losses, and small businessmen 
and women unable to get needed bank loans to keep their businesses 
running. 

Because of its heavy reliance on the auto and heavy manufacturing 
industries, Cleveland, Ohio, the site of our fourth hearing, is 
especially hard hit during a recession. While the city is working to 
diversify its industries, there still remains a mismatch between the 
workers• skills and its industries• needs. 
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It is clear· from these hearings that the recession is severe -- that 
people are out of work or afraid• of losing their jobs, that promises of 
job-retraining and job re-location do not always c.ome through, that 
underemployment for some can be as detrimental as unemployment. People 
who formerly had homes are living in shelters, people are using up all 
their savings to hold onto their homes, people are turning for help where 
there is none. And, sadly, hunger remains a problem •even in our affluent 
United States. 

The cities are especially hard hit and their plight is made worse by 
years of cuts in federal and now state funding. Cities can no longer 
afford to repair their crumbling infrastructures, to provide affordable 
housing for all who need it, and to offer enough social services to go 
around. 

We have come to California to hear from the people who are on the 
economic firing line -- those seeking shelter, those living in public 
housing, those struggling to hold onto their homes, those having trouble 
making the downpayment on their first home, those working, those not. We 
will also hear from social service providers and those working with inner 
city youths. 

Expected job losses in the defense and aerospace industries will 
especially impact California whose largest industries are these. 
According to the Los Angeles Times, California "ranks tenth among states 
likely to be hurt by defense spending cuts already in the works at the 
end of 1990," with more cuts anticipated from the "Peace Dividend." 
Aerospace-defense workers can not help but be concerned by these 
statistics, and we will hear from them today. As one worker at a company 
making parts for the Patriot and Trident II missiles is quoted as saying, 
"Before, if you got laid off at one place, somebody else had a big 
contract" that provided work, but, "now, if you get laid off, there's no 
where to go. 11 

3 
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We will also be looking at the effect of the Bank of America-Security 
Pacific merger on the. local commup,i.ty and on the California· economy in 

general. The proposed merger wjll change the· banking landscape 

drastically throug~out California and we want to know exactly what this 
means for credit £lows and services for neighborhoods and families. 

I want to thank my colleagues, ·Maxine Waters and Es.teban Torres, both 

of Los Angeles, for their tremendous help in organizing the hearing. I 

plan to carry what I hear today back to Washington as the Congress seeks 
to craft legislation to jump-start the economy. We need a real program 
for economic growth, not empty promises that all will get better. 

... 

https://commup,i.ty
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OPENING STATEMENT 

THE HONORABLE ESTEBAN E. TORRES 

HOUSE BANKING COMMITTEE HEARING 

LOS ANGELES, CALIFORNIA 

FEBRUARY 10, 1992 

I would first like to officially welcome the House Banking 

Committee Chai=an, Congressman Henr~ B. Gonzalez,- and commend him 

for bringing th,e Committee out to Los Angeles for this most 

important h~aring today. However, it is with somewhat mixed 

feelings that Congresswoman Waters and I are hosting this hearing 

in our backyard. The issue that brings us together today, that of 

economic distress in our nation's cities, l~es looming i11,-both of 

our distr.icts,, in this coun1:y,, and unfortunately, throughout the 

nation. Due to our sheer size, the economic troubles being 

experienced in cities across our nation are most exponentially felt 

right here in Los Angeles. 

As we listen today to the testimony of the various panels of 

witnesses who will tell their own personal stories of economic 

distress, I think we will have touched on just how fundamental this 

problem is. .It impacts o.n ,so many facets of our daily existence; 

on having a place to live, on finding .and keeping a job, ,on being 

able to safely walk the streets in rour own neighborhood. 

These recessionary times have put a major load on city, -county, 

state, and federal services to help individuals just get through 

untiI things get better. While some of these problems are more 
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universal in nature, it is important _to note that the Banking 

Committee has focused on gathering information about some of the 

economic realities unique to the Los Angeles community. The panels 

on unemployment in the aerospace indus~ry and the gang phenomemon, 

which are, in part, caused by the lack of opportunities for youth, 

will provide us with a picture particular to this area. 

We are in a crucial 'time now resulting from massive defense 

cutbacks. There has to be a program of assistance in place for 

defense-dependent workers, businesses, and COll\lrlUnities ~o help them 

adapt to changing times and take advantage of new opportunities to 

diversify. In addition, we need to provide alternatives 'for our 

youtli to, get them off ·the streets and keep them out" of gangs to 

stem 'the increasing violence that is brought into our 

neighborhoods. 

would like to thank supervisor Molina and all of our witnesses 

here today for your participation in today's hearing. I want-to 

impress on ali of you the importance of the contribution y.ou are 

about to make. You are giving us the human element, the ~eal life 

picture of what is happening, something that often gets lost in 

Washington. The time you are taking to share the state of your 

life with us is most appreciated. It-will be a long day, but we 

want and need to hear from each and every one of you. It will be 

up to us, as elected representatives of the people, to act. on the 

information you give us. So be frank, be candid, tell us how we 

can best help you. 



147 

OPENING STATEMENT OF 
CONGRESSWOMAN MAXINE WATERS 

FIELD HEARING ON THE L.A. ECONOMY 

February 10, 1992 
J 

I am extremely happy to- be with all of you this 
morning. We are privileged to be hosting the House 
Committee on Banking, Finance and Urban Affairs here 
in Los. Ang"eles. I would like to begin with a brief 
introduction to the man who has made this very 
important, and timely,. hearing possible -- Chairman 
Henry Gonzalez of Texas. 

Chairman Gonzalez is a tireless worker and a 
conscientious leader. Among members of the Banking 
Committee, he is known as an interested, honest and 
excruciatingly fair chairman. In politics, it is rare 
to find someone whose integrity is as universally 
recognized as Henry Gonzalez'. 

Chairman Gonzalez has demonstrated an uncommon 
commitment.to the poor. Despite the enormity and the 
scale of his responsibilities -- overseeing the 
commercial· banking system, overhauling the savings 
and loans, authorizing every.federal housing and 
community development block grant program -- Chairman 
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Gonzalez never forgets the poot the needy and the 
under-privileged. 

In all his thirty years in Congress, Henry Gonzalez 
has been a fighter for poor and working class 
Americans. Now, as Chairman of the House Banking. 
Committee, he uses his seniority and expertise to 
develop legislation and devote resources to help needy 
citizens in communities like ours. 

Chairman Gonzalez' .latest commitment is to tour cities 
all across the United States -- to witness first hand 
the ecpnomic deterioration that is gripping this 
country. Which brings us to today. 

We, in Los Angeles, have a particular set of economic 
problems. 

UNEMPLOYMENT 

There has been a lot of publicity about the national 
recession. In Los Angeles, we have endured depression 
levels of unemployment for years. Inner cities 
across the nation have watched as large companies 
have left town in search of cheap labor in Third World 
countries. 

8 
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However, unlike many other cities, this region's 
economic dependence on the military will lead to even 
more worker dislocation for the next several years -­
as Cold War military budget declines. 

While the U.S. unemployment rate is 7.1 %, it is 8.3% 
in Los Angeles County. In many minority communities, 
the rate is twice as high. Among minority youth, the 
unemployment rata approaches 60%. In some sections of 
South Central Los .Angeles, which I represent, this 
rate is even higher.

·~-~· 

HOUSING AND HOMELESSNESS 

We suffer from a chronic housing shortage in this 
region of the country. High property values combined 
with huge pockets of poverty create startling 
conditions in LA' s housing market. 

A recent study conducted by Shelter Partnership here 
in Los Angeles documented what we all see every day.. 
** There are 12,800 homeless family members and over 
45,000 homeless indivi~hth;dghtly in Los Angeles 
County. Of these, over 30,000 live in the city. 
** There are less than 8;000 beds available in the 
County. Every night these are filled·to capacity and, 
under the best cirpumstances, satisfy only about 1/3 
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of the total demand for shelter.. 

We desperately need new housing construction. We need 
to make more rental housing affordable. We neeo to 
think creatively as a community and as lawmakers to 
solve the housing crisis which confronts us. 

GANGSNOUTH PROBLEMS 

Gangs are another well-publicized problem in the l:.os 
Angeles area. We are lucky to have programs like _ 
Amer-Can, run by my good friend Jim Brown, which bring__ 
former gang members back into the community. ,, am 
very interested in exploring ways to tap into this 
spirit for the betterment of all of us. 

BANK MERGER 

Finally, we have a looming threat from the proposed 
Bank of America/Security Pacific merger -- the largest 
proposed bank merger in history. 

We have heard that this merger could cost up to 50,000 
jobs. We have real questions about the community 
lending implications of the merger. What will be the 
impact on banking services· for communities like South­
Central Los. Angeles, communities which are severely 
under-served by banks already. 
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It is estimated by the Greenlintng Coalition here in 
California that in 1990, 4% of the dollar amount of 
Bank of America's loans were to low-income 
individuals. Only 2 % of Bank of America's loans were 
made to African-Americans. More specifiq~lly, only 
156, or 0.2% of B of A's loans went to low-income 
African-Americans. 

Moreover, the federal Reserve Board report on mortgage 
discrimination reported that it vv:as 64% harder for _ 
African-Americans or Lalinos to receive a home loan 
than whites. This bacRground gives-many of us great 
concern about the possible implications !)f allowing 
this proposed mega-merger to move forwa_rd. 

In conclusion, we, in Los Angeles, need leadership. 
We need a new declaration of purpose and priorities. 
We deserve and must demand a slice of the peace 
dividend. 
Mr. Chairman, Mr. Torres, today's hearing will give us 
a clear picture of the challenge before us. I hope we 
will be able to return to Washington and translate our 
commitment Into concrete action. 

Again, I thank you Mr.. Chairman for allowing us this 
opportunity to share with you and this Committee the 
troubles we face. I 1o·ok forward to working with you 
to solve the problems we will identify today. 
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Skyrocketing Ccats Beyond The New Ccat Shlfta--------------

In 1980, health spending in the U.S. amounted to $2,572 per family. By 1991 the costs had 
jumped to $6,S3S per family, an increase far greater than the increase in family incomes. By 
failing to establish a. national health ·budget to hold down costs for all Americans; the President 
is guaranteein& that spending for health care will reach 514,000 per family by the year 2000. 
Nothin& in the President's plan will hold down costs for families and businesses. 

Managed care-The President alleges that managed care plans will help to make health care 
affordable for all Americans. There is no evidence to support this claim. Managed care 
premiums have been increasing at vinually the same mtes as other health insurance premiums. 

► Ajust-released study of 1,000 businesses by the accounting firm Peat Marwick found that 
employers with managed care plans were not saving money. The study found no difference 
betw~ premiums for managed care and other insurance. 

Malpna~ice-The President claims that our current malpractice insurance system is a key cause 
of health••care inflation. He is proposing limits on malpractice awards and the creation of 
alternative dispute resolution mechanisms. 

This ma1practice refonn will not curb health inflation. Premiums for ma1practice insurance 
amount to less than 2'3& of our national health spending. The increase In premiums last year 
contributed only one-tenth of one percent to health care inflation. 

Defensive medicine aa:ounts for 596, at most, oftoral hospilal and physician expenditures. 
There are no reliable estimates of defensive medicine costs. It is virtually impossible to 
distinguish between physicians who prescribe tests to avoid malpractice, those who prescribe 
tests to boost fees and those who prescribe tests for &ood medical reasons. Chanaing the rules 
that &ovem malpractice litigation will reduce the number of people who have access to the 
courts, but will not reduce costs. 

Developing alternative dispute resolution procedures may increase, rather than decrease, 
costs. Since only one in sixteen people who were negligently injured received any compensation 
in litigation, it is entirely possible that alternative dispute resolution procedures will increase the 
number of malpractice claims and the total amount of awards. 

No Peace of Mind-Declining Coverage_______________ 

The Plesident's Strategy for providing Americans the peace of mind that should come with 
health insurance is insurance vouchers for low-income Americans and tax deductions for the 
middle class. Under the Bush Plan, the very persons targeted for relief will l>c worse off at the 
end of this decade with the vouchers and tax deductions than they are today without them. This 
is because the value of the vouchers and dc:ductions will be dwarfed by increasing health costs. 
As a. result, out-of-pocket health costs for such families will consume a larger portion of family 
bud&c:ts than today. 

hniiiN USA • 1334 G Sl1Nt. NW. WuJwigton, DC. 2021737/6340 • fllX 2021:,47-2417 
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THE BUSH HEALTH PLAN: 
VIOLATING THE HIPPOCRATIC OATH 

American families are crying out for relief from skyrocketing health coSIS and the failures 
of the insmance industry. Rather than offering American families relief from these burdens, 
President Bush's plan will leave American familic:s worse off by the year 2000 than they are 
today, while inc:reaslng the profits of health providers. 

President Bush's n:sponse to our nation's health care crisis is to: 

► sabotaae seniors' =s to health care under the Medicare program; 

► similarly sabotage low-income families'~ to care under Medicaid; 

► shift more and more health costs to middle class families; 

► allow America's health costs to rise from $6,535 per family in 1991 to $14,000 by the end 
of the decule; and • 

•expose more people to the failures of private insurance. ·Jt~~-, 
Sabotaging Madlcara And Madlcald N.= &f@ __ _ 

proposing the establishment of spendin ----...-•--~- edicare and 
M • refusing to regu!Atc o , Medicare 
paym~ts • doctors are 
36';1; below icare and Medicaid 
spending wi neaan--ll!)S ·care and Medicaid 
payments an 

As a res vide care to Medicare 
and Medi • ilities dependent on 
Medi -income person • "d, will find i_t. 
in access to health care. 

Snlftlng Mora Costs On To The Middle Cla,s_____________ 

Hospital and physician charges to patients are an enormous •shell game"-with very 
different charics -for the euct same services to different patients based on the kind of insurance 
they have. When hospi~ and physicians believe Medicare and Medicaid payments are too low, 
they clwge those with priva!C insurance more. 

As Medicare and Medicaid payments are held down by the Bush cap, doctors and hospitals 
will mm up the dlffem,ce by clwiin& more and more to mlddle clus families with private 
insurance. 'While the elderly and poor have incr=sing difficulty pining access to care, middle 
class families will be hit with new cost shifts. By the end of this decade, middle class families 
and businesses wm be pa.yin& an additional dozens of biliions of dollm, beyond skyroceting 
health costs, due to cost shifts caused by the Bush Plan. 

i.niii.i USA • ,m O Sll'Nt. NW• w~ DC• 2021737i6:uo • tu 20V341-2417 



154 

Thi Bu1h HNltll Plln: Vlolltlng thl Hlppocr,~ 01th •· PIii 3 

As illustrated by the graph below, health insurance premiums of $6,000 a year ($500 a 
month) for a low-income family in 1991 would amo_unt to $13,072 in the year 2000. Even with 
the $3,750 voucher, that family would pay $9,322 for health insurance, more than one and 
one-half times current costs. 

The Bush Health Insurance· Voucher 
Poor Famlllea Are More Vulnerable 

nouuncsa 
114 

'II~/ IOOO 
m Tu CrMII • , ...11y 1.......... o..,. 

Tax subsidies-whether in the form of vouchers, tax credits or tax deductions-have proven to 
be an ineffective means of Juaranteeing health insurance coverage. Those without insurance are 
reluctant to take on the expense unless they have confidence that they will be able to afford the 
insurance in the future. 

.. In a New York experiment-where firms with less than 20 employees could qualify for 
S09' premium subsidies-only 12% of eligible firms accepted, and one study showed that 
75 % of those firms would hav~ sought insurance without the subsidy. These businesses cited 
lack of ccnainty about future tax credits and escalating health costs as the reason for their 
reluc:tance to take advantage of the subsidy. 

Dismantli11& Medicaid-The Medicaid program for low-income Americans is already seriously 
underfunded. Many doctors and hospitals refuse to see those with Medicaid coverage because 
payments arc so low. President Bush is proposing to funhcr cut funds for the propam; and give 
low-income Americans vouc:hers to buy private health insurance. 

.. since adminisll'ative costs for private insurance average 15% as o_pposcd to 3% in the 
Medicaid and Medicare programs, this takes money away from health servi~ to needy 
Americans and puts it in the pockets of inswancc companies for their paperwork, profits, 
and overhead. The vouchers will only be enough to purchase •barcbones" policies. 

Familia USA • 1334 O SlrNt. NW• WahlngtDn, DC• 202/137/63iW • &,c 202/347-2417 
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The result will be that low-income Americans will be forced to purohase policies offering fewer 
benefits than the Medicaid program. By the year 2000, the voucher will purohase even less, as 
the value of the voucher is dwad'ed by double-digit increases in the cost of health insurance. 

Insurance Reforms-The Ptesident claims that he is making private health insurance available 
to all regardless of their health status. 

The Pruident's insurance "reforms" will do nothing to,help self-employed individuals who 
must putelwe non-pup insurance or most individuals in small groups where the employer does 
not provide health insurance benefits. • 

► The Ptesident's proposed "reforms" leave the non-group insur.mce market untouched. 
Individuals with pre-aisling health conditions seeking to purohase insurance on their own 
will still be denied coverage. 

► The President claims that his proposal will enable individuals in uncovered small groups 
to get insurance at ifOUp rates. However, in order to qualify for coverage at group rates, 
most Individuals in the '&roup have to pu.-chase. the coverage. Such coverage i!l not 
affordable for most employees of small businesses. 

.,..~· 

President Bush's insurance •reform" does nothing to control the underlying causes ofhealth 
inflation. His insu1211ce reform will not require insurance companies to charie all groups the 
same r.ucs and increase their premiums at the same rate regardless of their health status. His 
insurance •refonn" will not make insu1211ce affordable and, therefore, available to those who 
cannot currently afford it. 

Effectiva R1form-----------------------

ln order to effectively control health costs and gWU2J1tee all Amerli:an health insurance, the 
Bush Plan would have liad to include: a nallonal health budget based on negotiated payment 
ratcS for doctors and hospitals; requirements that all insurers char&e all groups and individuals 
the same rate, thereby reducing insurance administrative costs; a process to limit duplicative 
technology; and a provision for all >.merlcans to get affordable health insurance. The President's 
proposal did none of these, and the result will be skyrocketing health costs that arc less and less 
affordable ID middle class Americans. 

ff, 1.iiira u3\A • t.Di G StrNt. NW• W•i&iiiiin, DC• aOV737/6340 • tu 202/347-2417 
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Comrnm1ities for Accom1table Reinvestment (CAR) is a coalition of ,grassroots 

community organizations and one municipality who are committed to advocacy for 

responsible banking practices in their communities. CAR and its members are 

particularly concerned that the banking institutions doing business in Los Angeles 

and other Southern California communities meet their responsibilities under the 

Community Reinvestment Act. I am here today to present our research and concerns 

regarding the implications of the proposed merger between Bank of America and 

Security l:'acjfic banks for our communities. 

Our organization's strength is in our grassroots constituencies' ability to share 

diverse experiences and develop common strategies,. Two_ of our member 

organizations are represented here today to discuss particular concerns of 

constituencies they know the most about. To avoid repetition, I will simply state that 

all of these concerns are embraced by the entire CAR coalition. OUJ coalition is 

comprised of the Black Employees Association, the City of West Hollywood, Civic 

Center Barrio, the Coalition for Economic Survival, Concerned Citizens of South 

Central Los Angeles, Esperanza Community Housing Corporation, Fair Housing 

Congress of Southern California, Fair Housing Program of Riverside County, Little 

Tokyo Service Center, Southern Christian Leadership Conference, Ward Economic 

Development Corporation, and the West Hollywood·Community Housing 

Corporation. 

1 
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Bank.of America's stockholders repornegarding the merger explains that the 

bank "expects to achieve substantial operating cost savings ...primarily through 

reductions in staff, the ·consolidation and elimination of certain branches and office 

facilities and the consolidation of certain data processing·and·other back office 

operations." According to the report, these cost savings are expected to reach $1.2 

billion within the first three years of the merger. These so-called savings translate 

into burdensome and unwelcome costs to our communities. It is expected that th·e 

merger will directly cause the loss of 20,000 jobs, and that at least half of these layoffs 

will.occur in Los Angeles. An additional 5,000 layoffs are anticipated from the 

merger's ripple effects. - the loss of jobs at the law, advertising, accounting and oilier 

firms which currently handle Security Pacific business. 

In communities like South Central Los Angeles, many branches have already 

abandoned the community over the past decade, and today check cashing businesses 

outnumber bank branches seven to ·one. The impact of further branch closures and 

the loss of additional services in this and other low income and minority 

communities is almost unimaginable. 

It has been also estimated by real estate analysts that the merger will unleash 2 

billion square feet of vacant office space into an already glutted commercial real 

estate market -- much of it in 'the Los Angeles area where Security Pacific iS' 

headquartered. 

However, the most frightening aspect of the merger to my organization is the 

prospect that these two banks which have consistently redlined and disinvested in 

2 
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minority and low income communities may soon have an increased position in the 

market. To understand this fear, it is important that this Committee understand what 

the Los Angeles lending market looks like, how Bank of America and -Security Pacific 

distribute loans across this market, and how this compares with other lenders. CAR 

has conducted several studies relevant to these Jssues which'!' will briefly summarize 

here. 

The first study attempts to define the Los Angeles market by analyzing the 

number of all 1-4 unit home mortgage loans, both government insured and 

conyentional, made by all lenders in Los Angeles County in 1990. Using the 

County's aggregate lending of 67,643 mortgages as a baseline description of the 

market, we then divided the loans into sub-markets defined 'by, the income 

characteristics and racial composition of census tracts. The st_!li;ly then positioned 

Bank of America, Security Pacific, and for purposes of comparison, Great Western 

Bank, ·within these markets. 

As indicated in Figures 1 and 2, the study shows a consistent and dramatic 

decline in Bank of America's and Security Pacific's lending as communities become 

less affluent and increasingly minority. Using Great Western Bank - one of the 

largest and healthiest lenders in the State - as an example, the study also shows an 

how an alternative approach to the L.A. market can produce greater opportunities for 

communities. For example, Figure 1 shows that like Bank of America, Great 

Western's share of home loans 'to high income census tracts is abo~t 9%. But in stark 

contrast to Bank of America and Security Pacific, Great Western's market share 

3 
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increases to 24% in low and moderate income census tracts· while B of A and .Serurity 

Pacific's drop to 3.5% and 1.3% respectively. 

Bank of America and Security Pacific's lending falls precipitously as 

communities become increasingly minority. For example, Bank of America, which has 

a 6.6% share of the overall County's market, has an 11% share of lending to 

communities that are primarily white. But, in communities that are 80%-100% 

minority, B of A's market share is a negligible 2.7% - less than one-fourth its share of 

home loans in overwhelmingly white communities. Security Pacific has a smaller 

market share in all categories, but its lending patterns virtually mirror those of Bank 

of America. 

B of A and Security Pacific's lending perfqrmance is even more unacceptable 

when compared to the current demographic composition of Los Angeles County, 

which according to the 1990 census is now 60% minority (see Figure 3). 

The region's demographics are of course also an important indicator of the 

market, and here again Great Western provides an example of .how lending consistent 

with the community's composition can also be profitable. In direct opposition to 

Bank of America and Security Pacific's figures, Great Western's 6.4% market share in 

neighborhoods which are almost entirely white jumps to 29.4% in communities that 

are overwhelmingly minority. 

In another study, CAR defined the market on the basis of where one to four 

unit buildings are distributed among the County's sub-markets defined by the 

income and racial characteristics of census tracts. The first task here was to compare 

4 
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the distribution of loans made by all lenders to the location of all one to four unit 

buildings in the County. As indicated in Figures 4 and 5 there is a surprisingly good 

fit between the location of buildings and the distribution of lending across census 

tracts classified by income, and to a somewhat lesser degree across census tracts 

classified by racial composition. 

Here, the :greatest gap is found in census tracts which are 80-100% minority. 

Approximately nineteen percent of the one to four unit buildings are located in these 

census tracts which receive only about twelve and a half percent of the loans. 

- These inconsistencies, however are negligible when compared to the lending 

practices of Bank of America and Security Pacific. As shown in Figure 6, Both .banks 

allocate disproportionately small numbers of loans to low and moderate income 

communities. Although 27% of-the County's one to four unit buildings are located in 

these neighborhoods, these census tracts only receive 12% of Bank of America's and 

13% of Security Pacific's mortgage loans. At the other extreme, upper income-census 

tracts receive more than their proportional share of loans. These census tracts contain 

30% of the one to four unit buildings, yet receive 45% and 46% respectively of 

mortgages made by Bank of America and Security Pacific. 

Both banks also exhibit severe racial disparities when their lending patterns are 

juxtaposed to the market. As shown in Figure 7, only 8% of the County's one to four 

unit buildings are located in white census tracts with. less than 10% minority 

populations. Yet 18% of Bank of America's and 19% of Security Pacific's home 

mortgages are made to these tracts. While 19% of the County's one to four unit 
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buildings are locat~d in census tracts which are 80-100% minority; only 5% of Barik of 

America and Securiiy 1:'acific's loans are made in. these neighborhoods. 

Because the concept of reinvestment assumes a view of the flow of cash into 

communities, it is also useful to examine not only the number of loans, made by the 

banks, but also the dollar amount that these loans represent. It 'is here that lending 

disparities become the most dtamatic. Figure 8 shows that lbw and moderate 

income neighborhoods which contain 27% of L.A.'s one to four unit buildings, receive 

only 6% and 8% respectively of Bank of America and Security Pacific's loan dollars. 

In stark comparison, upper income census tracts, which contain 30% of the subject 

buildings, receive 63% of both Bank of America and Security Pacific's loan dollars. 

Figure 9 shows that racial disparities in lending by both banks show similar 

patterns. White neighborhoods -- those with less than 10% minority populations -

contain 8% of the one to four unit buildings, yet receive 32% and 35% of Bank of 

America and Security Pacific's loan dollars. Minority neighborhoods -- those with 

80%-100% minority populafions -- contain 19% of the building market and receive 

only 2% of Bank of America's mortgage dollars and 3% of Security Pacific's. 

These studies provide powerful evidence that Bank of America and Security 

Pacific's lending practices contribute to keeping poorcommunities poor and minority 

communities underdeveloped. We have seen that both banks' lending patterns are 

entirely inconsistent with three objective market descriptions - the demographics of 

the region, the distribution of all mortgage· lending throughout the County, and the 

geographic distribution of housing throughout the region's sub-markets. This means 

6 
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that Bank of America. and Security Pacific are working against all three market 

tendencies to accomplish their enormous racial and class disparities in lending. It 

seems doubtful that in such a competitive banking environment that these results can 

be accomplished without an aggressive program to do just that - to target affluent 

white customers, to compete for their business, and to ignore the much larger market 

for smaller, yet profitable, loans~ 

/ ,- Bank ~fficials will use the logical argument that the tremendous dollar 

disparities in lending exist because housing in higher .income neighborhoods simply 

cost more, so loans in those communities will show higher dollar values. But there is 

no law which dictates that low income communities may not receive more smaller 

loans than higher income communities. This is only the preference of Bank of 

America and Security Pacific's business plans. 

With this in mind, it may be helpful to revisit Great Western's more equitable, 

yet profitable,. lending patterns. Figures 10 and 11 show that the dollar lending 

patterns of this bank are very consistent with .the objective conditions of the L.A. 

market. Low and moderate income neighborhoods contain 27% of the building 

market and receive 29% of Great Western's loan dollars. Middle income 

neighborhoods contain 43% of the building market and receive 46% of the bank's 

loan dollars. Upper income tracts contain 30% of the buildings and receive 24% of 

Great Westem's loan dollars. Here is a case where inconsistencies with the market 

are slight, and when they appear, they favor communities that need loans the most 

and .ar~ less favorable to affluent communities. 

7 
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By racial characteristics of census tracts, we find a similar fit between the 

distribution of Great Western's loan dollars and the distribution of buildings. Tracts 

with less than 10% minority populations house 8% of. the County's one to four unit 

buildings. Here, Great Western places 6% of its loan dollars. And, in tracts with 80-

100% minority populations, which contain 19% of the County's one to four unit 

buildings, Great Western has invested about 19% of its loan dollars. Great Western's 

lending patterns seem to be entirely consistent with the spirit and letter of the CRA, 

in part, because their lending is consistent with what is out there in our community. 

This_makes a lot of sense to Communities for Acc9untable Reinvestment. 

What does not make sense is that in the .face· of all these facts, Bank of America 

has received an "outstanding" Community Reinvestment rating from its regulatory 

examiners at the Office of the Comptroller of the Currency. We at CAR find this .. . \ 

absolutely remarkable. We respectfully request that your Committee investigate the 

examination process that was used to deliver such an opinion. We have much more 

research and data regarding these banks and would be pleased to assist bank 

regulators in efforts to accomplish more complete and realistic assessments. 

I would like to present two other points of information which are relevant to 

an assessment of the merger's impact on our communities. The first relates to the 

issue of branch closures connected to the merger. In our discussions with Bank of 

America, bank officials have promised not to create a_ny "new" underserved 

communities. as a result of .the merger. I would submit to you that it is too late for 

this to be a meaningful promise. CAR has reviewed the branch closures which have 

8 
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i!Jready occurred in the City of Los Angeles by both banks between 1980 and 1989, 

and finds patterns of discrimination similar to those presented above with respect to 

lending. During this period, Security Pacific closed 21 branches and Bank of America 

closed 30. As shown in Figure 12, 71 % of Security Pacific closures and 67% of Bank 

of America's w~re in low and moderate income communities. 'None of Security 

Pacific's closures and only four of Bank of America's closures were in upper income 

neighborhoods. And, Figure 13 shows that 52% of Security Pacific's branch closures 

and 30% of Bank of America's occurred in neighborhoods which are 80-100% 

min9rity, while only 10% and 7% respectively of Security Pacific and Bank of 

America's closures took place in communities that have less than 10% minority 

populations. 

In view of this history,_ it seems appropriate that Bank of America consider 

mechanisms to address past inequities by opening and reopening branches in 

underserved communities as part of its consolidation efforts related to the merger. 

Finally, it seems important to understand that redlining by both of these 

institutions have contributed to the creation of communities that are starved for credit 

and financial services. The absence of responsible lending by Bank of America and 

Security Pacific has created large markets for loan sharks and unscrupulous lenders 

who seek to steal our communities' wealth throµgh equity rip-off schemes and other 

rackets. Some preliminary research has uncovered l:fle fact that one of these banks -

Security Pacific - has been financing some of the worst fraudulent lenders who prey 

upon the very communities that are most underserved by the bank. We hope that 

9 
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you will join us in. our demand that such .practices be. reversed in the future, so that 

hones_t credit-worthy homeo~ers will be granted credit oppdrtunilies-and­

unscrupulous businesses will not. 

+ 

!J 

10 
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Figure 1 

LA. MSA 1990 HMDA Home Purchase Loans 
Market Share by Income Characteristics of Census Tract 

Total Home Purchase Loans In MSA = 67,643 
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Figure2 

-LA. MSA 1990 HMDA Home Purchase Loans 
Market·Share by Racial Composition of Census Tracts 
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Figure 3 

LA. County Population by Racial Groups 
Total Population: 8,863,164 
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Figure4 

LA. Home Loan Market 
Location of 1-4 Unit Buildings and Distribution of All Home Loans 

(by Income Characteristics of Census Tracts) 
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Figure 5 

LA. Home "Loan Market 
Location of 1-4 Unit Buildings and Distribution of All Home Loans 

(by Racial Characteristics of Census Tracts) 
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Figure 6 

L.A. Home Loan Market 
Location of 1-4 Unit Buildings and Distribution of B of A and Sec Pac Lending 

(by Income Characteristics of Census Tracts) 
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Figure7 

L.A. Home Loan Market 
Location of 1-4 Unit Buildings and Distribution of B of A and Sec Pac Home Loans 

(by Racial Characteristics of Census Tracts) 
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Figure 8 

LA. Home Loan Market 
Location of 1-4 Unit Bldgs and Distribution of B of A and Sec Pac Home Loan Dollars 

(by Income Characteristics of Census Tracts) • 
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Figure 9 

L.A. Home Loan Market 
Location of 1-4 Unit Bldgs and Distribution of B of A and Sec Pac Home Loan Dollars 

(by Racial Composition of Census Tracts) 40%..A"------~~==---~-------~-------, 
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Figure 10 

LA. Home Loan Market 
Location of 1-4 Unit Buildings and Distribution of Great Western Home Loan Dollars 

(by Income Characteristics of Census Tracts) 
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Figure 11 

L.A. Home Loan Market 
Location of 1-4 Unit Buildings and Distributio~ of Great Western Home Loan Dollars 

(by Racial Composition of Census Tracts) 
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Figure 12 

City of Los Angeles, Branch Closures, 1980-1989 
• (by Income Characteristics of Census Tracts) 
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Figure 13 

City of Los Angeles, Branch Closures, 1980-1989 

(by Racial Characteristics of Census Tracts) 
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TESTIMONY PRESENTED BY CARLOS JACKSON 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR 

LOS ANGELES COUNTY COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT COMMISSION 
BEFORE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

COMMITTEE ON BANKING, FINANCE AND URBAN AFFAIRS 

February 10, 1992 

Mr. Chairman and distinguished members, I appreciate the courtesy you are extending 
to Los Angeles County in permitting me to submit this written testimony. 

The Community Development Commission (CDC) is the agency in Los Angeles County 
which is responsible for housing, redevelopment, community and economic development 
programs. We administer the largest urban county Community Development Block Grant 
(CDBG) program in the nation and we are the second largest housing authority west of 
the Mississippi. 

Affordable Housing Needs 

That Los Angeles County is one of the most expensive housing areas in the 
country is not news. The median price of a single family home is $206,000. That is more 
than twice the national average. Only 24% of the households in this county can afford 
an average home. The ramifications of such high housing costs upon low-income 
households are profound. • 

Of the 200,715 households receiving food stamps in the County, 38% pay 51% 
to 79% of their income for rent and utilities while another 23% pay 80% or more of their 
income for rent and utilities. 

The median rent in the County rose 132% in the last decade. That is nearly twice 
the inflation rate. 

The 1991 production of apartments in Los Angeles County was the lowest since 
1945. Compounding that problem is the County's 18.5% increase in population in the 
past decade compared to the 10.3% increase nationwide. 

There are 110,466 people on the County Housing Authority's Section 8 waiting list. 
The City Housing Authority reports equally long lists of applicants with a five-year wait not 
uncommon. 
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The Southern California Association of Governments (SCAG) estimates 618,528 
households, 21% of all households in the County, are paying more than 30% of their 
incomes for rent. Add to that number those thousands who are homeless and the 
impoverished illegal aliens IMng in garages and other substandard units. 

Of the 93,000 additional units needed by the year 2000 to meet the growing senior 
population in the County, 88% will need to be affordable to low- and moderate-income 
housing. 

The 1990 Cranston-Gonzalez National Affordable Housing Act gave a needed boost to 
housing in this country. However, Congress can create additional incentives to investors 
to stimulate construction of affordable housing. Some examples: 

Make permanent the tax-exempt housing revenue bond program for single and 
multifamily dwellings. 

Allow waivers of federal regulations in order to increase the affordable housing 
supply. 

Loosen restrictions on the banks on lending development money and permanent 
financing for affordable rental housing. 

Provide legislative priority for credit enhancement such as FHA insurance and 
Federal Home Loan Bank letters of credit that are used for multifamily bond-financed 
projects. 

Emergency Community Development Act of 1992 

We commend Chairman Gonzalez for recognizing the value to the economy in general 
and to the communities who would directly benefit from passage of the Emergency 
Community Development Act of 1992. 

Our public works department has up to $400 million dollars worth of projects that could 
be implemented immediately. These projects include public improvements such as 
streets, sewer lines, aviation projects, flood control and potable water supply. The CDC 
also has projects that need off-site improvements associated with affordable housing 
projects. 

The CDC would have no problems expending the additional funds if some of the current 
restraints currently in place for the CDBG Program were waived for this one time 
allocation. The exemption from the 70% low-mod overall benefit would be helpful as 
would raising the cap on public service from 15% to 24%. The relaxing of the rule on 
improving buildings used for the general conduct of government would be especially 
helpful. 
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If this legislation were enacted in April 1, we could obligate the funds within 90 days to 12 
months. The CDC could meet the 24 month deadline for expenditure of funds. We would 
do the following public service projects: 

Job Training/Retraining 
Health Care and Education 
Crime Prevention 
Drug Abuse Treatment and Rehabilitation 
Child Care 
Education and Recreation 

We do not believe there is any cause for concern in waiving the national objective of 
low/mod benefit in this instance. Many of the projects we would implement would be 
eligible under Slum and Blight, Health and Safety or Code Enfo~cement. Another example 
where this would be beneficial is in some Job creation/retention projects for small 
businesses where the owner provides one or two Jobs and can reach 50% low/mod but 
not 51%. In fact, the 51% requirement often prevents certain public improvement or 
neighborhood facilities from being improved because the service area is not 51% 
low/mod even though the project provides services to low/mod persons in poverty 
pockets of that service area. 

Modifications to the existing CDBG law or regulations would be appropriate to facilitate 
the fastest expenditure of these funds. These include: 

Amend Section 105 (a) (14) of the Act to permit loans to public, non-profit entities 
(redevelopment agencies) and cities, both entitlement and small cities of Urban County 
consortia (participating cities of urban counties). This change need$ to be accomplilshed 
immediately to generate projects that enhance economic·development and Job creating 
opportunities. Recent Department of Housing and Urban Development Inspector General 
interpretations of Community Development Block Grant regulations severely limit the use. 
of float loan funds to nonprofit and for-profit entities. That means the County cannot 
continue to issue float loans to a redevelopment agency, a housing authority, or a city 
within the County. These restrictions will impede implementation of large projects which 
enhance economic development. Present tight credit conditions will also be exacerbated. 
HUD previously allowed such loans to be made; this useful approach should be 
continued. Attached are examples of CDC's past use of float loan funds. 

Amend Davis-Bacon Act to increase the threshold from $2,000 to $200,000. The 
$2,000 threshold was determined in 1937 and has.never been upgraded to match today's 
economy. 

Eliminate or soften the •necessary or appropriate requirements in 24 CFR Section 
570.203 (Special Economic Elevelopment Activities). Even though this rule was amended 
due to the Cranston-Gonzalez Affordable Housing Act, the Department of Housing and 
Urban Development has taken the posture that it should be continued. 
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Clarify the language in 24 CFR Section 570.500 relating to program income and 
revolving loan funds to permit revolving loan funds tb be used and earn interest. 

Reinstate lump sum draw-downs and escrow accounts for revolving loan funds. 

Enlarge·the eligible activities allowed under 570.204 (c) (2) Special Activities by 
Certain Sub-recipients so that entitlements could provide business assistance, not just 
physical rehabilitation to businesses. This need is especially true for small businesses 
who provide two-thirds of all jobs in the United States. 

Maintenance of Effort - Due to the dire fiscal situation in the States, counties and 
cities across the nation it. would be helpful to be able to use CDBG funds to carry out 
CDBG eligible activities that have been previously funded by local government general 
funds. Currently, entitlements have to request a waiver Irom HUD and provide a great 
deal of data to prove that th~ requested service is above and beyond the regular service 
provided by the jurisdiction. This is a very long and complicated process and is usually 
disapproved. 

Enterprise Zones - Allow us to fund projects in enterprise zones even if they are 
not in development areas. The tax incentives provided under the enterprise zone 
program has not proven to be enough to make these a viable activity. We should also 
be allowed to provide funds for business relocation. 

We are still in favor of removing certain items from the 20% administrative cap. 
Since the federal government requires assistance to minority and women-owned 
businesses and Fair Housing activities, they should be eligible activities. The Fair Housing 
requirements in a large jurisdiction can become a very costly item. It is our strong belief 
that technical assistance to nonprofit entities for neighborhood revitalization and 
community economic development should be an integral part of the program costs of 
these types of projects. It does not good to improve the physical structure of a business 
if the owners and staff are naive and need a good deal of assistance in how to operate 
a business. 

Thank you again for allowing me to bring these important issues to your attention. 

IP 
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Purpose: 

Amount: 

l{ate: 

Term: 

Security: 

Prepayment
Covenant: 

HUD 
Eligibility: 

HUD National 
Objective: 

Burbank Redevelopment Asencv 

Float L0 an 

Acquisition and/or construction of public improvements in 
downtown Burbank. 

$12,000,000 authorized. $7,718,766 drawn down (7/16/90). 

six percent fixed. 

Two years with possible two year extension. 

Double A rated, irrevocable, callable on demand, direct 
pay letter of credit. 

In the event funds are not available in the Float Loan 
program and a participating City has a fundable and 
eligible project, borrower agrees to prepay the loan on 
demand. 

Acquisition and public improvements both eligible under 
Section 570.201. 

Elimination of slums and blight under Sec:tion 570.208. 
Blighted structures causing blighting conditions will be 
demolished and new, standard structures will be erected on 
sit- acquired or public improvements will ba constructed 
on other cleared sites. 



Purpose: 

Amount: 

Rate: 

Term: 

security: 

HUD 
Eligibility: 

HUD National 
Objective: 
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watt commercial Development 

Proiect CMavwoodl 

Float Loan 

Acquisition of 3. 75 acres of land for a shopping center in 
Maywood. 

$2,318,628 

Fixed rate of 7.5 percent. 

original term was one year. Extended one year and in ... process of being extended one more year. 

Doul:1le A rated, irrevocal:1le, callal:1le on demand, direct 
pay letter ot credit. 

Acquisition eligible under Section 570.201. 

Benefit to low- and moderate income persons (Jol:1 creation) 
under Section 570.208. 
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Purpose: 

Amount: 

Rate: 

Term: 

security: 

Prepayment 
Covenant: 

HUD 
Eligibility: 

HUD National 
Objective: 

Hawthorne RedeveloPment Asencv 

Float Loan 

Land acquisition by Hawthorne Redevelopment Agency for a 
75 unit Section 202 housing project. 

$513,825 

seven (7) percent fixed. 

Eighteen (18) months with possible six (6) months 
extension at Commission's option. 

Al grade irrevocable, callable on demand direct pay letter 
of credit. 

In the event funds are not available and a participating
city has a fundable- and eligible float loan project,
borrower agrees to prepay loan.on damand. 

Acquisition eligible under Section 570.201. 

Low inc011e benefit under presumed benefit for elderly or 
disabled in a Section 202 housing project. 



Purpose: 

Amount: 

Rate: 

Term: 

Security: 

HUD 
Eligibility: 

HUD National 
Objective: 
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Baldwin Park Redevelopment 

Aaeocv Float Loan 

Acquisition of 13 acres in downtown redevelopment project. 

$7,000,000 (later reduced to $6·,0S6,795). 

6 percent (22 months) & 9 percent (5 months). 

Two and one half years, as extended (repaid 7/14/90). 

Double A rated, irrevocable, callable on demand, direct 
pay letter of credit. 

Acquisition eligible under Section 570.201. 

:. 

Elimination of Slum and Blight under Section 570.208. 

... 
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF MICHAEL LEDO 

UNEMPLOYED PRODUCTION MANAGER, TITAN INDUSTRIES 

How the Recession has Affected Me 

Since May of last year I have been looking for work with no suc­
cess and very little response. I have used up what savings I had 
and all severance and vacation pay that i had accrued. I am now 
using the money from my retirement fund to pay my mortgage and 
other bills. I can no longer afford health insurance and should 
have to use all my retirement funds I' 11 not· only lose my 
house---but also my wife and son, who operate a family daycare, 
will no longer have a base for their business. 

By October of last year I had assessed my chances of finding 
employment in manufacturing as a manager as slim, based on the 
number of unemployed in this sector and my lack of a c~llege 
degree. 

While I had gained experience working with the regulations in 29, 
40 and 49 CFR and the corresponding State regulations. I found I 
lacked some of the training and certifications required. I felt 
this training necessary in order to make the cross over into 
environmental and safety management where my knowledge and expe­
rience could be put to use. 

Hazmat Training 

It was around this time that I was contacted by UAW-LETC about 
the HAZMAT training program at West Los Angeles College. I found 
I learned much from this intense. training program and it was 
beneficial to be instructed by people who are involved in the 
enforcement and compliance of the regulati9ns. 

I believe that there is a need for more training programs. We need 
to identify industries where there is a demand for a trained work 
force. We need t~ provide training to workers in aero-space, the 
automotive and other troubled industries. And we need to provide 
some incentive for industry to use these workers. Because, all 
the training and knowledge that has been gained is of little 
value if it cannot be used. 

One of the major obstacles that has limited many of the partici­
pants of this training is the lack of a college degree. Are 
we such a "degree-oriented" nation, that training and experience 
without a degree has so 1 itt_le value? 

As to what I feel can be done to help. 

First of all, waive the penalty for early withdrawal of the 401K 
plan. I feel that not having these funds available when I retire 
is penalty enough. 

Second, look for experience and training as a criteria for hiring 
people, not age or lack of a sheepskin. 

52-194 0 - 92 - 7 



I 

I 

I 

190 

Third, Set up a temporary agency to ·help the "Med·ium Sized" 
companies comply with regulations and train employees. These 
companies -cannot afford to have a "full ,time" employee dedicated 
to this task. This would create jobs and help industry, workers 
and the environment. 

My hopes for the future. 

I remain optimistic., for I feel the training I received ,at We.st 
LA College and the continu'ed assistance from UAW-LETC in tracking 
down leads will soon have me back at work. 

Finally, lets stop being Democr~ts and Republicans, let's Just, 
be Americans and get this country going again! • 

Michael R. Ledo 
621EiMelia St. 

Simi Valley CA. 96063 

• 

J 
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PACIFIC CREST MORTGAGE CORPORATION 
Landau Plaza, 68100 Ramon Road, Suite C•S • Cathedral City, OA 92234 • Tel (619) 324•2599 

Fax (1119) 321-11081 

In recosn it ion of the need for. the enactment of st imu 1 us 
legislation to spur a housing-led economic recovery, Pacific 
Crest Mortgage Oorpor-ation wishes to submit the fol lowing 
statement' in support of proposed bill H, R. 4073, Emergency 
Community Development Act of 1992. 

According to statistics kept by the National Association of 
Home Builders. housing. starts are at their lowast level 
sine~ 1945, The total construction job losses in the two 
year period ending December 31, 1991 ~ave exceeded 682,000. 

Under the t•rms of H, R, 4073, sis.a Bitlton is proposed 
for housing and ·corrmu'n i ty deve 1 opment progl"ams. This 
appropriation is estimated to result in a $29, 1 bi 11 ion 
economic stimulus, and creation of 3/4 mi 11 ion new jobs. 
$106 million is proposed as an additional appropriation for 
FmHA Rural Housing Direct Lo'an Progl"am. • 

Under the 1991 - 1992 appropriations $350 .million was 
established fol" the ..unaubsidfuid pol"tion of the FmHA 
Qual"anteed Rura 1 Housing Loan Prog!"am. This a11 ows 
government insured, non-subsidi~ed loans to be funded and 
made available by the mortgage banking industry.

' . 
We are re~uesting that an additional $350 million be 
appropriated for the subs 1.d i zed port ion of the FmHA 
Guaranteed Rul"al Housing Loan Program. Under this program, 
s, 636 Single Family Homes wi 11 be built. This wi 11 result -in 
11,192 jobs, and genel"ate ,wages of $:325 milliq.n, with a tax 
impact of $13 million. 

Moreover, this program serves ovel"• the Jons· tel"m as an 
economic lever which enables Americana who live on the 
"edge" to 1ift themselves above the subsistence level .. 

When our borrowers come to us, they ire spending up to one 
half of their income for what ,is often substandard rental 
housing. This is true for borrowers whose income pl•oes them 
technically i.n the middle-income classification, as well as 
for those who are considered, by virt1.1e of income, to be 
among the nations' poor. 

When a family is able to invest in their o.wn home, th.ail" 
mol"tgage payments may a1 so consume a a i gn if fcant pol"t fon of 
their income. That 'proportion decreases as time passes and 
income climbs. Not only does tneir pereonal financial 
situation improve, but individuals who do not have to meet 
climbing, rent payments have more· disposable income 
avai.lable 'for expenditure in alternate segments of the 
economy. 

https://virt1.1e
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On a more present, short term basis, the injection of 
increased approµr i at ions into the, 'economy through th'e .FmHA 
Subsidized a·ncl Unl!lubsidized Guaranteed· Rura 1 Housing Loan 
Programs can provide c:iuick emergency relief measures to a 
lagging construction industry. 

New home construction must conform to FmHA speclfications
befor~ they can be purchased using mortgages available 
through any of the FmHA loan programs. However., under the 
FmHA Direct Loan Program, much of the burden of -a·ssur i ng 
that new construction meets agency regulatory requirements 
fa 11s directly upon the FmHA County Supervisors and staff. 
These individuals must conduct all appraisals, plan checks. 
and construction inspections, as well' as process, under~rite 
the loan, draw loan documents, fund the loan, and service it 
over the life of the l~an. 

Under the Guaranteed Rural Housing Loan Programs, the 
mortgage banking industry handles all tasks described above, 
with the exception of actually underwriting the loan. While 
this resu Its in a shift in administrative work load for the 
FmHA County Supervisors, it also results in expedited 
service to the builders and borrowers. Multiple approved
FmHA lenders have the abi 1ity to funne.1 thesa emergency
funds into the construction sector at a greater rate than ts 
possible through an understaffed and overworked 
administrative agency. • 

rn conclusion, the economic advantages of these programs are 
clear--the intangible impact remains--the forgotten borrower 
for whom government insured loan programs were designed. As 
an experienced m9rtgage ·banker we can attest to the 
viabi 1ity of these borrowers. This programs represent an 
investment in the economy, and an investment in hardworking 
Americans who will be able to pass this work ethic on to the 
next generation--our future. 
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~ PACIFIC CREST MORTGAGE CORPORATION 
Landau Plaza, 68100 Ramon Road, Sulta·C-8 • Cathedral City, CA 92234 • Tai (619) 324-2599 

Fax (619) 321-6081 

February 24, 1992 

Mr"' Clyde L. Johnson, P.resident 
BLACK EMPLOYEES ASSOCIATIO~ 
5462 Crenshaw Boulevard 
Los Angeles, Ca 90043 

Dear, Mr. Johnson, 

Although I was not able to meet with you personally at the Banking and Finance 
Committee hearing in Los Angeles, I did hear your t~stimony and I can empathize 
with your frustMtion toward the system. 

In establ'l.shing your full service credir union, I'm assuming you are interested 
in becoming involved in the home loan market. I am writing to offer my assistance 
in providing help in qualifing for and completing the forms for FHA - Title I 
and II, VA, FNMA and Freddie Mac approval for your .credit union~ Additionally, I 
would be, willing to assist in training your. staff to proc.ess the loans. 

As I said, I can empathize_ wi'th your situation. Ten years ago when I started this 
company, I too was frustrated by the 11road block's". and if I can in any way smooth 
the path for you, I ,would be more than happy to help·. Additionally, if your situation 
is such that you are not immediately ready to be a direct lender, I would 
be happy to talk with you regarding the possibilities of your being a correspondent 
of Pacific Crest. We would then process, fund and close the home loans ,for· you until 
such a time your staff is prepared to provide complete mortgage services to your 
depositors. 

I would be pleased to talk with you at your convenience. Please feel. free to 
phone me at (619) 324-2599. 

:.~:~~ 
David Q Taylor ~ 
President 

DQT:tls 

cc: Hon. Henry Gonzales 
Hon. Maxine Waters 
Hon. Esteban Torres 
Eric North 
Tom Adams 
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SUBMITTED TO: The House committee on Banking, Finance and Urban 
Affairs for inclusion in the public record of 
their hearing held in Los Angeles, California on 
February 10, 1992 

SUBMITTED BY: The Housing Authority of the city of Los Angeles
515 Columbia Avenue 
Los Angeles, California 90017 
Joseph Shuldiner, Executive Director 
(213) 484-

The Housing Authority of the city of Los Angeles submits the 
following comments on issues w;t~in the purview of the Committee. 

1. Vacancy Reduction in Public Housing 

We support the proposal contained within H.R. 4073 for the 
expenditure of $2 billion for the .reducti~n of vacancies in 
public housing. This authority currently ·has a vacancy rate of 
1.5% in its 17 large public housing developments, scattered 
family sites and senior buildings, which .combined total 8,800 
units. 

Vacancy rates have been systematically reduced_ to their 
current levels through the expendi~ure of additional resources 
aimed at. ameliorating the conditions that often make the leasing 
of public housing units difficult. Our most notable ~u~cess was 
a program called "The Greening of Jordan Downs." 

That program, which began in 1990 and lasted 12 months, 
reduced vacancies from approximately 25% to about 3%. The Jordan 
Downs effort concentrated additional manpower and materials that 
totaled approximately $750,,000. The project involved the ligJit 
rehabilitation and general refurbishing of areas of the 
development that had. fallen into general disrepair due to 
vandalism, graffiti,, and drug-related criminal activity. As a 
result, these areas had very high vacancy rates (even higher than 
the development-wide 25% rate). Specific activities involved 
painting, window repair, landscaping, and additional security 
lighting. En masse leasing was done to provide new renters with 
heightened feelings of security. The program created employment
and other job related opportunities for more than 20 residents. 

As successful as the Greening of Jordan Downs.was, it came 
at a price to this authority. The .entire project was funded from 
the conventional budget o~ an emergency basis, with.the• result 
that the authority's budget reserves were reduced to very low 
levels. The U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development
will not allow the authority to recover those expenses, either 
through the Performance Funding System ,(PFS) driven budget 
process or through the Modernization grant process 
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(CIAP/Comprehensive Grant). The authority's low reserve level is 
one of the main reasons that HUD, up until now, has refused to 
lift the designation of "operationally troubled" or "troubled" 
from this agency. 

It is this authority's experience that vacancy reduction 
efforts work. They can result in public housing communities that 
are more stable, safe and desirable to prospective renters. They 
can also result in job opportunities_ for residents of public 
housing, as well as for building trades and crafts persons. We 
endorse this proposal wholeheartedly, asking only that some 
consideration be given to earmarking funds to compensate PHAs for 
verifiable successful efforts at vacancy reduction that were not 
compensated for by HUD. 

2. ROD'S CHANGING DEFINITION OF "TROUBLED STATUS" FOR PHAs 

There are currently 22 large public housing authority's 
nationwide that bear the HUD designation "troubled." This 
authority is one of them. We were first designated a 
"operationally troubled" PHA in 1987. That designation grew out 
of administrative concerns and outstanding audit findings. 
Neither at the time of that designation, nor at anytime before or 
since, was there ever a question of our ability to own and 
maintain public housing units or of our ability to fulfill our 
mission of providing decent, safe and sanitary housing to low 
income families. Our housing stock is not distressed and our 
vacancies are lower than private market rates. 

This authority has made diligent, good faith efforts to 
answer and correct all HUD's findings and concerns. Twice since 
the original designation we have fulfilled (to our estimation) 
all HUD's requirements for ending our troubled status. But each 
time HUD has changed the rules for lifting the designation. All 
of the original administrative concerns and audit findings from 
1987 have been satisfied, yet we remain designated as troubled. 

Out of the Cranston-Gonzalez Housing Act of 1990 came 
regulations that finally standardized and made objective
questions of what constitutes a troubled housing authority. 
These regulations, the Public Housing Management Assessment 
Program (PHMAP), should, at last, restrain HUD from changing 
definitions and keeping assessments more subjective than 
objective. Such actions have tended to keep certain large 
authorities (us among them) designated as troubled. 
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Despite the advances made in PHMAP, this authority is 
concerned that enough leeway may exist in the scoring system to 
allow HUD to continue to steer the evaluation process toward 
predetermined conclusions of troubled status for certain large 
authorities. We are particularly concerned about recent 
statements from the HUD Secretary and others in the 
Administration that seem to indicate that determinations about 
the continuing troubled status of some large authorities have 
already been made. We call upon HUD to adhere strictly to 
objective criteria in its PHMAP scoring and to immediately lift 
the designation of troubled from any authority meeting or 
exceeding the threshold score. 

3. Mixed Populations in senior Housing 

This authority recognizes the need for adequate housing for 
all seniors and disabled persons. We also recognize the 
legitimacy of efforts that would allow certain housing to be 
designated for senior citizens exclusively or for disabled 
persons exclusively. We support such efforts that result in the 
greatest comfort for all residents and that do not result in a 
loss of housing opportunities for any individual or group. We 
support prompt Congressional consideration of proposals that 
address this issue. 

4. Replacement Units for the Demolition or Disposition of 
Public Housing 

This authority supports the replacement 'Of demolished public 
housing units and public housing units sold to residents with 
newly constructed or rehabilitated units. We recognize, however, 
that certain market and other considerations may make it 
necessary that some portion of such replacement units be rental 
certificates and vouchers. 
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LEGAL AID FOUNDATION OF LOS ANGELES 
5228 WHITTIER BOULEVARD• LOS ANGELES, CALIFORNIA 90022 • (2 I 3) 266-655D •FAX#, (213) 265-0566 

REFER TO: 

February 11, 1992 

Hon. Henry B. Gonzalez, Chairman 
Committee on Banking, Finance and Urban Affairs, 
U.S. House of Representatives
2129 Rayburn House Office Building 
Washington, D.C. 20515-6050 

Re: Written Comments for Hearing Record on State of the Economy 

Honorable Chairman Gonzalez: 

I would like· to thank you and Representatives Esteban Torres 
and Maxine Waters for the opportunity to testify at the Hearing 
on state of the Economy in Los Angeles on February l.0,, l.992. I 
would like to take this opportunity to provide written comments 
to the Committee and ask that these comments be made part of the 
hearing record. 

I am an attorney at the Legal Aid Foundation of Los Angeles, 
a non-profit organization which provides legal services to 
eligible low income people in Los Angeles. My area of practice
includes public and subsidized housing and in this regard I have 
been providing legal and technical assistance,to tenants living 
in subsidized housing, and to the tenant organizations that 
represent them, for over 3 years. I am currently representing 
the Los Angeles Countywide Alliance of HUD Tenants, represented 
at the Hearing_ by Ms. Carol Berman and Mr. George O'Dell, and the 
Mission Plaza Tenant's Union, represented at,the Hearing by 
Theodora Rolette and Cec~lia Martinez Guerra. 

<
The countywide Alliance of HUD Tenants is a coalition of 

tenant associations representing thousands of tenants living in 
subsidized housing throughout Los Angeles County. The Alliance 
was very active in the formulation of the Cranston-Gonzalez 
National Affordable Housing Act and the Low Income Housing
Preservation and Resident Homeownership Act of l.990 (LIHPRHA). 

The Mission Plaza Tenant's Union (MPTU) has represented the 
residents of Mission Plaza Apartments, a l.32 unit section 236 
building located in the Boyle Heights District of Los Angeles, 
for over 16 years. The owner of the building has offered to sell 
the building to MPTU. 
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Many of the tenants that I work with. live in housing built 
under the Section 221(d)(3) and 236- programs and face the threat 
of expiring use of: their federally subsidized mortgages- that is 
"prepayment." Los Angeles which has the nation's largest stock 
of federally subsidized housing. There are approximately 40,000 
units of this housing in the County of Los Angeles and 23,000 
units in the City of Los Angeles, with approximately· 10,000 units 
facing prepayment within the next several years. 1 The buildings
in Los Angeles are clustered in several parts of the city, but 
particularly in the central or mid city, the San Fernando,valley 
and Venice: these are high rent and high real estate markets. 

In. 1990, the Congress passed the Low Income Housing 
Preservation and Resident Homeownership Act, or Title VI of the 
Cranston-Gonz·a1ez National Affordable Housing Act, 12 u..s.c. 
17151, under this Committee's leadership·. While this is a 
seminal law, and a significant step toward preserving this very 
important housing, there -are still gaps in the law and other 
major problems which will allow prepayment, especially in Los 
Angeles. I am presenting these problems to this Committee with 
the hope that you will continue your leadership in preserving
this precious stock of housing. 

The law provides current owners with substantial 
"incentives" to either stay in the affordable 'housing business or 
sell to a preservation purchaser. The· amount of the incentives 
will be based on the appraised or- "preservation" value of the 
property but will not be over the "federal co!,t limits": these 
cost limits are based on 120% of the HUD fair market rents (FMR) 
for a particular area. This presents a unique problem for Los 
Angeles and much of California, where the value of land is very 
high. In fact, it is likely that the preservation value of a 
great many of the subsidized buildings in the Los Angeles area 
will be over the federal cost limits. 

This problem would be exacerbated by a proposal in the 
President's budget that would reduce the federal cost limit to 
100% of FMRs. This would be disastrous for Los Angeles and for 
California: :we would surely lose 1/2 of the buildings that I have 
been speaking about. By HUD's own estimate, there- would be some 
23,000 people displaced by such a policy. ~ This proposal must be 
defeated. ~ 

1 .City o·f Los· Angeles, Department of Housing Preservation 
and Proauctiqn. 
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HUD has the discretion to provide grants to fill the gap
between the preservation value and the lower federal cost limits. 
This discretion will of cqurse depend on the availability of 
appropriations. If there is inadequate funding available, we 
will certainly lose the housing. 

A very special feature of Title VI is the requirement that 
the building be offered to. a priority preservation purchaser,
namely a non-profit organization and/or a tenant organization, 
where there is an intent to sell qn the part of the owne:c-. I 
have worked extensively with tenant associations that have the 
political will and the organizational ability to purchase their 
buildings. They will need help, however,. in the form of capacity 
building; or educational grants to assist them with the early 
stages of the development process that a private lender will not 
fund. Fllnding is necessary for tenant organizing and training, 
organizational and project development, consultant fees etc. 
While the city of Los Angeles has established a small grant 
program to assist tenant organizations that are willing to 
purchase their buildings, there is not enough money in this local 
program to cover all of the anticipated expenses. The 
administration's H.O.P.E. program ("Homeownership and Opportunity 
for People Ev:erywhere," 24 C.F.R. Subtitle A, published at 57 
Fed. Reg. 1558, January 14., .1992.) would provide tenant 
associations with planning grants, but only if they choose a 
H.O.P.E. form of ownership. Unfortunately it appears that the 
H.O.P.E. program would only fund non-profit acquisition where 
there is a "homeownership plan" that is consistent with the 
H.U.D. regulations (e.g.condominium or cooperative ownership) 
while excluding other types of long term non-profit ownership.
If the tenants in a building endorse another form of non-profit 
ownership, or choose to associate with another non-profit agency, 
and to continue to operate ·the building as rental housing, their 
choice should be respected by H.U.D. and funded accordingly. 

Another inequity deserves this Committee's attention. One of 
the incentives that is available under ·the law is a 11 241(f) 
equity take out loan," which is basically a federally insured 
loan. This incentive is available to both an owner that wants 
to stay .in the federal housing program and a preservation
purchaser. Unfortunately, the proposed H.U.D.. prepayment 
regulations would amortize the loan over a 20 year period for a 
preservation purchaser while allowing an owner who stays in 40 
years to pay off the loan. This is not fair and would hinder the 
ability of non-profits and tenant associations from acquiring 
these buildings. It will be hard enough to find money to fill 
the gap between the incentives and the actual cost of building. 
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A shorter amortization period makes that task even more 
difficult. I would suggest that this proposed regulation is in 
violation of the spirit and intent of the original legislation
and I urge this Committee to urge HUD to change this proposal, or 
to initiate legislation to change the regulation should it be 
promulgated in this form. 

Los Angeles needs substantial funding to preserve these 
buildings in Los Angeles. I understand that this Committee and 
the Congress are faced with f~scal demands from a variety- of 
cotnpeting .interests. ~owever, I would submit to you, that 
subsidized housing is a very precious resource that must be 
preserved preserve. ~he amount of money required to save this 
housing is far less than that which would be required to rebuild 
it; it would also be far less than the social and economic cost 
of dealing with thousands of displaced tenants. 

once again, I would like to thank you for the opportunity to 
address the Committee. I would be happy to answer any questions 
or concerns that the Committee might have. 

~~ 
Dav.id Etezadi 
Attorney at Law 

DE/ye 

cc: Hon. Esteban Torres 
Hon. Maxine Waters 
Countywide Alliance of HUD Tenants 
Mission Plaza Tenants Union 
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TESTIMONY BEFORE THE HOUSE BANKING COMMITTEE 

FEBRUARY 10. 1992 

WITNESS: ROBERT OZUNA 
PRESIDENT 
NEW BEDFORD PANORAMEX CORP. 
1037 w. Ninth Street 
Upland, CA 91786 

MR. --CONGRESSMEN:· 

THANK YOU FOR THE OPPORTUNITY TO ADDRESS THIS COMMITTEE AND TO 

PARTICIPATE IN THIS PANEL DISCUSSION. 

BY PARTICIPATING TODAY, IT IS MY .INTENTION TO' BETTER INFORM YOU, 

AND HOPEFULLY, YOUR COLLEAGUES IN WASHINGTON, D.C. EXACTLY HOW 
• -!..I 

RECENT WORLD EVEN'l'S, INCLUDING· THE BREAKUP OF THE SOVIET UNION, THE 

DOWN .SIZIN'f, OF OUR NATIONAL DEFENSE BUDGET AND THE AEROSPACE . ' 
INDUSTRY, AND THE PRESENT RECESSION ALL ARE SERIOUSLY IMPACTING 

AMERICAN BUSINESSES AND_THEIR EMPLOYEES. 

I PLAN TO USE AS A WORKING MODEL, MY COMPANY, NEW BEDFORD 

PANORAMEX. HOWEVER, BEFORE DOING SO, YOU NEED TO KNOW SOMETHING OF 

ME AND MY CREDENTIALS AS A SMALL MINORITY BUSINESS OWNER. I AM A 

SECOND GENERATION MEXICAN-AMERICAN. I WAS BORN IN MIAMI, ARIZONA, 

AND MOVED TO EAST LOS ANGELES, CALIFORNIA IN 1940, AFTER MY FATHER 

HAD PAST AWAY. 

I SERVED IN THE ARMED FORCES FOR THREE YEARS BEGINNING IN 1946, 

AND WAS HONORABLY DISCHARGED IN 1949. 

AFTER LEAVING THE ARMY, I WORKED FOR 10 YEARS AT AN HOURLY WAGE AS 

1. 
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AN ELECTRICAL TECHNICIAN IN LOS ANGELES. DURING THIS TIME, I 

ATTENDED SEVERAL ADULT EDUCATION CLASSES, AND TRADE SCHOOLS 

IMPROVING MY SKILLS AND BUSINESS KNOWLEDGE. I .HAVE NO FORMAL 

EDUCATIONAL DEGREES. 

IN 1964, THE COMPANY I WAS WORKING FOR WAS EXPERIENCING MANY OF THE 

SAME PROBLEMS BUSINESSES THROUGHOUT THE UNITED STATES ARE FACING 

TODAY. BECAUSE THEY WERE FORCED TO DOWN SIZE, I HAD AN OPPORTUNITY 

TO TAKE OVER A PORTION OF THE WORK THEY NO LONGER WANTED AND START 

MY OWN FIRM. 

FORTUNATELY, I HAD A SUPPORTIVE WIFE AND FAMILY. WITH A SECOND 

MORTGAGE ON OUR SMALL HOME, MY FAMILY AND I BEGAN OUR PRESENT 

BUSINESS FROM OUR GARAGE. I AM VERY PROUD OF MY STORY. RECENTLY, 

IN 1987 AND 1991, I WAS RECOGNIZED BY THE FAA AS THE SMALL MINORITY 

BUSINESS CONTRACTOR OF THE· YEAR. 

BELIEVE ME. I AM NOT INTERESTED IN GOING FULL CYCLE. I AM A 

SUCCESS ·STORY, AND WANT TO CONTINUE AS ONE·. HOWEVER, PRESENT TIMES 

ARE MAKING IT VERY DIFFICULT FOR EVEN THE HARDIEST BUSINESSMAN TO 

SURVIVE. AND, WITHOUT HEALTHY BUSINESSES TO EMPLOY PEOPLE, TO 

INCREASE THE GROSS NATIONAL PRODUCT, Al-rD TO PAY TAXES -·THAT FUND 

SOCIAL AND WELFARE PROGRAMS, WE AS A NATION ARE IN SER:COUS TROUBLE. 

AS AN EXAMPLE, NBP IN 1990 WAS THE LARGEST 8 (A) MANUFACTURING 

CONTRACTOR FOR THE UNITED STATES NAVY. (18 MILLION DOLLARS) THE 

PAST TWO YEARS WE HAVE NOT -BEEN ABLE TO GET ONE NEW NAVY CONTRACT. 

IN 1990, NBP HAD A BUSINESS ·BACKLOG OF 40 MILLION DOLLARS. TODAY, 

OUR BACKLOG STANDS AT LESS THAN 15 MILLION DOLLARS. THIS MEANS 

THAT AT OUR CURRENT RATE; WE COULD BE OUT OF BUSINESS WITHIN 18 

MONTHS. 
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THE REASON THAT THIS INFORMATION IS IMPORTANT FOR YOU TO HEAR IS 

THAT WE ARE SYMPTOMATIC OF BUSINESSES IN THE DEFENSE AND AEROSPACE 

INDUSTRY THROUGHOUT THE UNITED STATES. WE, SMALL BUSINESSES·, ARE 

THE EMPLOYERS OF YOUR CONSTITUENTS. MANY MANUFACTURING BUSINESSES 

IN THE UNITED STATES HAVE HAD TO DOWN SIZE, AS NBP HAS BEEN FORCED 

TO DO THE PAST YEAR AND A HALF. FOR EXAMPLE, IN 1990, NBP EMPLOYED 

NEARLY 300 REAL PEOPLE. THEY WERE A CROSS SECTION OF CALIFORNIA'S 

WORKFORCE; LABORERS, BLUE COLLAR WORKERS, TECHNICIANS, AND WHITE 

COLLAR ENGINEERS AND PROFESSIONALS. TODAY, WE HIRE 160 EMPLOYEES. 

IT PAINS ME DEEPLY TO SAY THAT WE HAVE BEEN FORCED TO LAY OFF SO 

MANY FINE, HARDWORKING AMERICANS, FROM OUR HIGHEST PAID 

ENGINEERS, EARNING AS MUCH AS 80 THOUSAND DOLLARS A YEAR TO OUR 

MINIMUM WAGE WORKERS, ALL HAVE EQUALLY FELT THE STING OF 

UNEMPLOYMENT AT NBP. 

A MAJOR PROBLEM IS THAT THE FEDERAL GOVERNMENT IS STRUGGLING 

WITH CHANGE ITSELF. ITS INDECISION AND CONFUSION AT THE HIGHEST 

LEVEL OF GOVERNMENT PROCUREMENT HAS MADE IT EXTREMELY DIFFICULT FOR 

AMERIG:AN DEFENSE AND AEROSPACE BUSINESSES, BIG AND SMALL, TO 

EFFECTIVELY AND ECON9MICALLY DOWN SIZE THEIR OWN OPERATIONS. 

FEDERAL PROGRAM MANAGERS foND CONTRACT ADMINISTRATORS DO NOT KNOW 

WHAT PROGRAMS TO CUT; WHAT PROGRAMS. TO SALVAGE; HOW MUCH TO SPEND 

OR NOT TO SPEND. AS A CONSEQUENCE, AMERICAN DEFENSE AND AEROSPACE 

BUSINESSES, BIG AND SMALL, ARE WASTING MILLIONS OF DOLLARS GUESSING 

WHAT) .PROGRAMS THEY SHOULD BE MARKETING. 

AS AN EXAMPLE, WITHIN THE. PAST YEAR, NBP HAS MARKETED, 

REVIEWED SOLICITATIONS TO BID AND PREPARED PROPOSALS ON .ll. SEPARATE 

CONTRACTS. THE POTENTIAL DOLLAR VALUE OF THESE 11 CONTRACTS WAS 

3 6. 4 MILLION DOLLARS. IF YOU CAN NOT IMAGINE THE COST ASSOCIATED 

WITH MARKETING AND PREPARING BIDS FOR THESE 11 CONTRACTS, LET ME 
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TELL YOU. IT WAS IN EXCESS OF ONE MILLION DdLLARS. OF THE 11 

CONTRACTS WE SUBMITTED BIDS ON, 4 WERE CANCELED OUTRIGHT, AFTER WE 

HAD EXPENDED THE MONEY AND EFFORT TO BID. THE OTHER 7 HAVE BEEN 

DELAYED, SEVERAL INDEFINITELY. IN ANY EVENT, ALL· OF THE 7 WILL 

HAVE TO BE COMPLETELY RE-BID IN ORDER TO UPDATE STALE AND WORTHLESS 

PRICING DATA. 

THE POINT IS, THAT OVER 1 MILLION DOLLARS WAS WASTED BY NBP. 

WE CAN NOT AFFORD THAT. OUR 1 MILLION DOLLARS DID NOT PRODUCE A 

SINGLE BOLT, NUT OR SCREW. IT DID NOT PRODUCE A SINGLE PIECE OF 

EQUIPMENT, ADVANCE TECHNOLOGY OR CURE A DISEASE. IT DID NOT 

CONTRIBUTE ONE PENNY TO THE GNP. AND, THIS SCENARIO IS BEING 

PLAYED OUT THROUGHOUT THE DOD AND AEROSPACE INDUSTRY AS WE MEET 

TODAY. GENTLEMEN, THIS IS WRONG, AND IT IS SEVERELY DAMAGING 

AMERICAN BUSINESSES. ALSO, AS AN AMERICAN CONTRACTOR TO THE UNITED 

STATES GOVERNMENT, NBP WAS ALARMED WHEN IT REALIZED THAT ONE OF THE 

CONTRACTS THAT WE LOST RECENTLY IN A COMPETITIVE BID, WAS TO A 

FOREIGN CORPORATION. WE, AS A COMPANY, ARE REQUIRED TO SUBMIT BIDS 

BASED ON A "BUY AMERICAN" POLICY. HOWEVER, TO COMPETE AGAINST 

FOREIGN COMPANIES WHO ARE NOT SIMILARILY RESTRICTED IS NOT FAIR. 

I BELIEVE IT WOULD BE APPROPRIATE TO ESTABLISH A 3 TO 5 PERCENT 

PREFERENCE FOR A COMPANY THAT MANUFACTURES ITS PRODUCT USING 

EXCLUSIVELY AMERICAN PRODUCED PARTS AND COMPONENTS. 

IF THERE IS ANYTHING THAT CAN BE DONE ON THE FEDERAL LEVEL, IT 

MUST BE TO UNDERSTAND AND SUPPORT THE FACT THAT THERE EXISTS IN THE 

UNITED STATES A NATIONAL NETWORK OF CITY, COUNTY AND STATE 

GOVERNMENTS, WHO ARE TRYING TO OPERATE THEIR RESPECTIVE ENTITIES IN 

THE BLACK. THE PRIMARY MONEY GENERATING ENGINE AVAILABLE TO DRIVE 

ALL THE NECESSARY PROGRAMS THAT THOSE ENTITIES SUPPORT IS BUSINESS. 

IN CALIFORNIA, 89% OF ALL BUSINESSES IS SMALL BUSINESS. WE CAN NO 
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LONGER CRIPPLE SMALL BUSINESS. WE NEED TO BE INNOVATIVE AND 

CREAT:J:VE IN MAKIN~ CAPITAL REASONABLY AVAILABLE TO SMALL 

BUSINES$ES, AND PROTECTIVE AGAINST BURDENSOME AND UNREASONABLE AND 

umIBALISTIC REGULATIONS THAT INHIBIT GOOD BUSINESS MANAGEMENT. 

THANK YOU AGAIN FOR THIS OPPORTUNITY. 

AM AVAILABLE TO ANSWER ANY QUESTIONS • 

.2. 
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M:lnday I Febmary 10 • Ul92 
page One 

ADDRESS TO"TIIB BANKING CXf,f,fITJ'EE OF CCtlGl1f:SS, , , 

Distinguished Chainnan1 Congressman Gonzoles; r.ongrcsswom.,n WateTSi C.on~ressman Torres: 

My nnme is Jesse James J.brales, Coamandor of the 5th Olstrict, Voternns of Foreign Wars, 
elected' to serve an aren that encompasses metropolitan I.cs l\ngeles. 

It is with a sense of great respect, and sincere gratitude. that I welcome you, this 
Conmittee of Congress, to Patriotic Hall, the •~Jome of Veterans" in Los Angeles. We share 
your concern about this recession which is devastating our nation, and particularly here 
in Los Angeles, our veteran corrmunity. 

In your hearings today, you have heard testimony about the Los Angeles econany, youth 
problems, Housing, Homelessness, Job Search efforts, the impact of the recession on our 
aerospace industry and effects that bank mergers have had on the local econany •• You have 
listened to people express their plights with business, housing, food, no income. AU or 
these are things that veterans lcnow and feel very acutely. I um. here today to express sane 
of those views £ran the eyes of a veteran, on behalf of those veterans wbo elected me to do 
so. For the record, I em not being paid a salary by anyone to say this. 

First of all, our Veterans .Administration early today was represented by Mr. Jolm 
Costello, who spolce about the "great" job he •is doing with r-ederul Job Fairs, and he read 
testimonials about his accmplishments. nut I was more concerned with how ''LITil.E'' the 
V,A, really 'is doing. lie nave "'!'tr buildings on V.A, facilities tlwt could be 1110re wldoly 
used to house_ veteran homeless, to re•truin and assist veterans in .new jobs·, and closer 

~~ ~~= :~:!kr.~~~~s:te=i~r:ii~ ~~nth~e:~i~CT:jrh ~r!1ror 
non•veteran usage of V.A. facilides. 

For your benefit I will cite some sigri'ificant statistics relnted to our vetenms here. 
We have aver 800 1 000 residing in Los Angeles county, one out of every six citizens is a 
veteran. That constitutes the largest concentration of veterans of a:ny gcogTIJphlc aren in 
the United Sutes1 and ranks our county as the ioth largest in terms of size; if yaµ count 
by States, larger than 4D other states in the country. Over 20 1 000 of our veterans in Los 
Angeles are classified as ''haneless" as determined by the public agencies assigned tO keep 
track of our haneless population, and this is seasonal, in the winter.rm:mtlts our. .haneless 
veteran population increases. Altogether, tlte current status of AJJ. our veternns is NlT 
OXJD1 and it is 00T IMPROVING either. We need sme major changes to occur, in short., 111:JJ>! 

The success of our technology in ''Desert Stenn" should be put to use to 'WOrk townnl 
the ''PEACE DMDBID'' Effects of tho downturn in defense/aerospace spending has directly 
impacted on -working veterans, a portion of the PEACE: DMDem should be used .to re•train 
that ·skilled labar force to stem une,q,lO)'lllOllt, Here in Southern California where defense 
SDI, and ·other majOl' spending projects are now heing curtailed, we can put our l'l'N.P. lllvid01Ul 
to work in a positive way, and you our Banking Camaittee can ltelp to dmnRe that effort. 

Housing for the lower incane citizens of tos Angeles, can be addnssed in other -ways 
too. Your Banking Ccmn1=t~e oversees the )«)rk of the biggest landlord in our nation, the 
fat10US Resolution Trust Cotp0radon. RTC currently holds title to many large tracts of l°"f 
incanc properties that it cannot seem to sell. Why not put veterans to work, and an others 
as well, in rehabilitating RI'C properties, and maldng them available and affordnble to low 
lncane families. We are KJf doing, enough in this area, and meanwhile IUC keeps getting 1111cb 
bigger and bigger,with unsaleable property. right here in depressed areas of I.as AnJ:?,C:tcs. 

1 

Cur major financial institutions have the ability to invest 1DOre rendlly in onr imicr 
cities if tho current Administration, our Pre~ident1 and the r:xccutive branch, 1>rovldcs 1.ou 
in Congress with tho help you nquire ta pass incentives. Bonlis ncod a renson ta invest in 
.America, they are KJf doing enough, with your help they can. Your Banking Camittee bas the 
power to regulate and legislate more action fran financial tnstin1tions to do that. 

!lmDTiam cotporations, both in m:mufocturin,:: :m1.l cc:mmorcc, h,,vo hccn ncttln.: n hntl rn11 
lntely frcm cur "overseas .Allies" The J\moricnn working mnn, tho vctonm l111~ l'<>L'll immltcd 

~ :fp~nL~~!1~~~~~~:ec:~!:r:a~ ~ :}£~~~-of£:, ~fi~Ju~1l~~~~:Se 
veterans fought to preserve that peace. We can also fight for our jobs. r.oT'fll'lltc /unerfcu 
needs less restrictions, and m:>TC incentive to· invest In the working mun one.I ~in. It is 

vety obvious that -we are not doing that today. Cur pn,sent Administration has 00T done 
enough to presefW. jobs for .Americans. Hen, in tos Angeles wo haw a prlmo cxaq,le ln o\tr 
f.btro Ra:il system, which has become a fiasco. Wo need to hrlng those jobs thut hove gone~=8 

~n~r~~!e~tmen~s~gi~e:1!: hasve~/!hl~i~y ~~1 !~~ :::JlOi~~ ~~~:eo 
can stress the iq,ortance' of that to our .American banks, corporations and industry. We have 
that reponsibility in front of us. Speaking far the unemployed veterans. the homeless vets, 
the disenfranchised veterans of our camunity, I am here today to let you know thnt we will 
support that effort, nnd fight once again for our country, during this time of cconanic crisis. 
We can do nothing less because this is the richt thing to do... 

Sa, in S\JIIIISty Mister Omiman, and distinguished nembers of the Coamittee, we once ngaln 
01i1:! he~f1::: ~1!}\1°:1s=~:e= ~~~li8h~r:t:be \,~~~~fc~~i~~~~~-

faces our USA today, our recession, our econanic dilemna. lfe an, ~ticularly concerned with 

~~i~g~ie:h:l;i~=~f.~eht~~~;1~%n~ft~h:rm=;!~s;Jin!tea~da~ ~~~in~
11
ju:"ra 

suivive. Thank you for listening to us, you have our support today! 

I will now be glad to answer any questions you may have regarding tho issues T have addressed. 
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9UU12 
Cofllll1.ll!ee on Banking, FlnallC8 

&Urban Af1aus
February 14, 1992 

The Honorable Heru:y B. Gonzalez 
Chair, O:mnittee on Banking, Finance and Urban Affairs 
U.S. House of Representatives 
2129 Rayburn House Office Building 
Washington, D.C. 20515-6050 

Dear Congressman Gonzalez, 

I am writing in reference to the public hearings held by your ccmnittee in 
IDs Angeles on February 10, 1992 regarding econanic distress in. u.s., cities. 
I am interested in all of the issues raised in the panels at the hearing. 

In particular, I am deeply concerned about banking issues in the city of IDs 
Angeles. As you are aware, Bank of 1\merica and Security Pacific have 
announced plans to rrerge. This merger, "11.ich will make Bank of Anerica the 
largest financial institution in the Western United States, will have severe 
effects on already underserved areas of the City, especially South Central 
IDs Angeles. I have spent the past several m:m.ths working with other IDs 
l\ngeles city officials to study the lending practices of the the two banks, 
based on the requirarents of the camnmity Reinvestnent Act of 1977, and the 
inq;,ac:t the nerger wili have on future lending practices and services to IDs 
l\ngeles residents. 

I am enclosing for you to include as part of the reco:td of your hearings a 
copy of the letter I, along with Mayor Tan Bradley and several other elected 
officials, have sent to ·the Federal Reserve Board regarding the proposed 
merger. This letter outlines our concerns about the lending history of the 
two institutions and the minimum efforts the banks must make to help 
mitigate the effects of this merger. 

The efforts of financial institutions to reinvest in the ccmmmities they 
serve is a critical issue for all cities, especially IDs Angeles. I hope 
you will review this infonnation carefully in relation to the Bank of 
1\nerica/Security Pacific merger and the severe econailic situation nany U.S. 
cities face. 

Sincerely, 

~4t.---
Councilman, 8th District 

MRT:kf 

ROOM 290, CITY 'HALL. LOS ANGELES, CALIFORNIA 90012 
485-3331 
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(2131 485-3311 MAYOR 

By Fax January 3.0, 1992 

William Wiles, Secretary 
Board of Governors 

of the Federal Reserve System 
20th and "C" streets, N.W. 
Washington, D.C. 

Dear Mr. Wiles: 
, 

We write to register .our ~continued:. concerns T.egarding t_he 
proposed Bank of America/Security Pacific bank merger. 

As you know, the proposed merger contemplates the ,combination 
of two of the largest banks in the western United States, creating 
in its place the largest financial institution in the western 
'United States. The City of Los Angeles, the location of 
headquarters of Security Pacific Bank, and by far the largest city 
in the region, will be seriously impacted by the merger. 

Elected officials from the city of Los Angeles have registered 
continued uneasiness with the proposed merger for over four months. 
During that time, the Mayor, Controller and various city council 
members have both met with bank officials and expressed concern 
about these banks' disturbing performance .in single family lending 
in minority and low income census tracts in the City of .Los 
Angeles;· the effect of the merger on bank services and access, 
especially to underserved areas of. the city of Los Angeles; the 
provision of low cost checking by the new BankAmerica;; and the 
current and proposed status of a bank community development.
corporation in the city of Los Angeles. 

On January 14, 1992, each of the authors of this letter took 
time to testify to the Federal Reserve about these concerns. Our 
testimony is in the record for your review. 

Today, we write to emphasize and consolidate our joint 
concerns and urge a prompt response from Bank of America and 
Sequrity Pacific Nat~onal Bank . 

.. AN EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY· AFFIRMATIVE ACTION EMPLOYER .. 
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1. Setting a Reasonable Goal o~ Home Loans in Los Angeles: 
The Lack of; Home PUrchase Loans to south central, Baldwin 
Hills/Leimert Park and East Los Angeles 

The Mayor's Office and the Council Offices for the affected 
areas reviewed the home loan statistics for Bank of America and 
Security Pacific and the results are disturbing. Only 20 home 
purchase loans were made in all of Council District Eight in 1990. 1 

Council District Nine was treated worst of all, with only l.5 
recorded home purchase loans by BoA in that district in 1990.2 
Only 2 were recorded in all of Watts! 

Approximately l.S loans were made in the Crenshaw/Baldwin Hills 
and Leimert Park area, a relatively wealthy area composed primarily 
of black city residents. 3 When one compares those numbers to 
numbers in a relatively white affluent area, for example Encino, 
Tarzana and Sherman Oaks, the resulting disparity is clear. Taking 
17 sample census tracts in that community, the number of home loans 
made there were 158, almost 10 times as many loans! 

In East Los Angeles, the story is similar. There, in the 
Boyle Heights Community Plan Area, but 2 home origination loans 
were made by Bank of America in 1990. In the Westlake Community 
-Plan· area, 'Only 5 home loans were made by Bank o-f America. 

We have been informed that Bank of America has created a three 
tier review for home origination loans in South Central Los 
Angeles. They have also admitted that they can do better in the 
area of home origination loans. 4 We would therefore request the 
Federal Reserve Board make a condition of the approval of the 
merger a meaningful number of home origination loans in South 
Central and East Los Angeles .during 1992. The total of 35 loans· 
in council Districts a and 9 should be at least doubled to make 
meaningful progress. Likewise, BankAmerica should easily be able 

1 This review was all or a portion of 118 census tracts 
making up the 8th Councilmanic District .in the ~ity of Los Angeles.
A council district is comprised of· approximately 23.0, 000 residents. 

2 This was an analysis o~ 15,contiguous- census trac:ts making 
up South° central- Los Angeles and Watts., 

3 This was a comparison of 17 census tracts. 

4 See Bank of America response to Mayor Tom Bradley, Exhibit 
C to Mayor Tom Bradley's Testimony to Federal Reserve, p. 6. 
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to double the mere 15 loans made by both banks in the relatively 
affluent . Crenshaw H:i:lls/Leimert Par-k/BaJ:dwin• Hills area and the 

_loJ,1ns made :i,n the Boy.l.e ·Heights and: Westlake Community .Plan areas 
of· Lcrs Angeles.- • J ,. _ 

2. creating a Partial cure for Lack of Access to credit: 
Maintenance of Bank Presence in Underserved· ·Communities 

-' ""-on October 23, "t99l'., Mayor Bradley wrote Banle of Alllerica and 
asked for location· or closures ·of ·branches. 5 BofA recognized the 
importance of "branch presence" in its reply to the Mayor, but 
·neglected to indicate where specific branches might. be closed in 
our community. 6 However, it may be that there will be closings in 
South Central or Crenshaw/Baldwin Hills, .or East Los Angeles areas 
of' Los Angeles._ such closures would make it further difficult for 
Los Angeles residenes to acces~ credit . 

. We submit that any more closures of ~ank branches in 
_underserved areas would be totally co·unterp:r;oductive.. There are 
two -reasons for our position. • • • 

First, as you know from our testimony on January 14 before the 
Federal Reserve, there are a dwindling nwnber .. of financial 
institutions in South Los Angeles and elsewhere, and .a ·rapidly 
e_xpanding nwnber· of check cashing' institutions located in the same 
geographical areas formerly occupi'ed -by. banks. 7 • 

Second, as the· home mortgage daea presented .above 
demonstrates, it is critical that BofA/Security Pacific not reduce 
its presence in underserved areas. If BankAlllerica is truly going 
tp remedy_ the home mortgage disparities by race throughout Los 
Angeles, it must provide bank branches for residents to seek and· 
access credit. 

5 See Exhibit "A" to Mayor Tom Bradley's Testimony to' the 
Federal Reserve. 

6 See Exhibit c, p. 11, Mayor Tom Bradley·•s Testimony to 
Federal Reserve Board of Governors 

7 See Exhibit "E" to the Testimony of Mayor Tom ·Br.adley 
Before the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, 
submitted January 14, 1992, two maps comparing the nwnber of bank 
-institutions and check cashing institutions in south Los Angeles. 
There but 16 banks. 133 check cashing institutions aria! located in 
the same area. 
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We propose that the Federal Reserve make a condition to this 
merger the requirement that BankAmerica not close any branches in 
South Centra~ Los Angeles until an agreement is reached to transfer 
any such bank branches to minority-owned banks. 

3. Screening Access ~o Low cost Checking 

Assuming the merger does not reduce bank presence in 
underserved communities, neighborhood banks must make their credit 
services equally available to all segments of the community. The 
proposed BankAmerica could make a real difference in Los Angeles by 
making a long-term commitment of at least ten years to a basic 
banking, or "lifeline" checking account which would allow customers 
with incomes of less than $20,000 a year to ppen an account with a 
$25 minimum and write up to ten checks per·m(?nth for one low fee. 
We understand that Bank of America presently offers a Limited 
Checking Account to customers. We are merely asking that the 
Federal Reserve make as a requirement of this merger a commitment 
of the bank to maintain its Limited Checking account for the next 
10 years. 

Also, government checks are typically cashed at the check 
cashing institutions throughout underserved areas. The merged bank 
should make a long-term commitment of at least ten years to a 
policy of cashing gov,ernment ch.eeks for noncustomers, with a va:lid 
identification, at a relatively low fee such as "at cost plus 10%. 11 

We understand that SeaFirst Bank in the State of Washington has 
agreed to a $2 per check for governmental assistance recipients and 
$.50 per check for social security recipi_ents. 

These alternatives would make a real difference to residents 
throughout Los Angeles. 

4. creating a Bank Community Development Corporation in Los 
Angeles Focused on Equity Investments in small Businesses and J.ob 
creation and Retention 

As you know, Bank of America and various city officials have 
begun exploratory discussions concerning the formation of a Bank 
CDC in Los Angeles. We believe the current merger application 
provides an opportunity for the Federal Reserve to add its 
encouragement to these efforts. 

We would request that a condition of approval of the merger be 
the commitment by BankAmerica of $5 million for a California Bank 
CDC. with an initial focus or pilot program in Los Angeles. in an 
area to be determined within the next 6 months. One million 
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doll.ars of this amount would be an equity investment and four 
million dol.lars would be credit commitments. 

This CElC could be an extension of the already existing 
Security Pacific Enterprise Reinvestment Corporation or a new 
entity, possibly linked with other banks. By providing equity 
investments in small businesses, this corporation would become 
partners in local economic development efforts through an approach 
whi~h is authorized by various federal regulatory bodies. 

s. Appointment of a civil Rights Monitor 

In light of the disappointing HMDA results referenced above, 
the Federal Reserve should appoint a civil rights monitor of 
community reinvestment programs and the bank's loan commitments to 
customers irrespective of race, gender, sex, sexual orientation or 
national origin. The monitor should have an 800 hot line number, 
posted in every branch in a prominent ,location to ensure public 
awareness of the civil rights monitor post and to alert customers 
to where complaints can be lodged. BankAmerica, a proposed model 
of community reinvestment, should be willing to, accept this 
independent verification of its commitment to community 
reinvestment. 

6. Establishing a Partnership Agreement with the City of Los 
Angeles in which the Bank agrees in good faith to Implement Points 
1-4 above. 

BofA has promised a 10 year community re~nvestment goal of 
$12 billion. This is a very important and serious.~ommi~ment to 
community investment. We would call to your attention~ however, 
that the increased commitment to the state of California for the 
next 10 years was but eight percent, increasing from the original 
$7.4 billion which would have occurred without the merger, to $8 
billion. Further, when one reviews that goal, there is no 
particular commitment to Southern California, which clearly has the 
greatest need for reinvestment. 

Also, 10 year goals require 10 years for measurement. In our 
view, it would be more appropriate for BofA to set more concrete 
and specific annual goals. Then both regulators and the public 
could measure the bank's community reinvestment performance in the 
near future. 

We therefore request that the Bank of America make a written 
Partnership Agreement with the City of Los Angeles. prior to 
approval of the merger. which would implement Points 1-4 above and 
that this Partnership be a condition of approval of the proposed 
merger. 

52-194 0 - 92 - 8 
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TESTIMONY OF MAYOR TOM BRADLEY 

BEFORE BOARD OF GOVERNORS OF THE FEDERAL RESERVE SYSTEM 

CONCERNING THE PROPOSED MERGER OF BANKAMERICA CORPORATION AND 

SECURITY PACIFIC BANK 

have been mayor while security Pacific and Bank of America 

(BoA) grew in Los Angeles. It has been a productive relationship. 

I understand that the city of Los Angeles is one of the bank's 

biggest customers. currently, the City and all its Departments have 

on deposit with BofA and Security Pacific Bank over $4 billion. 

My discussion today covers two points: 

A) First, I want to talk about my communications with BofA 

and its answers to some of the questions I posed; 

B) Second, by requiring answers to the issues I pose prior to 

a decision on the proposed merger, I believe the Federal Reserve 

Board of Governors can help mitigate the consequences of the 

proposed merger upon Los Angeles and its residents. 

As you know, on October 2·3, 1991, I sent a letter of concern 

to BofA. 1 

In that letter, I stated that I was disturbed about recent 

Home Mortgage Disclosure Act (HMDA) information concerning BofA's 

high rate of denial of home purchase mortgages to minority 

residents. I observed that within the city of Los Angeles, BofA's 

§gg Exhibit "A" incorporated herein by reference. 
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denial rate for minorities was over twice the citywide average. 2 

In my letter, I asked a number of questions about the merger, 

some of which were answered approximately 6 weeks later by BofA in 

3its response to me. 

BofA has made clear that it is sensitive to the questions I 

have raised. However, I would be less than candid if I did not 

tell you that I still have substantial concerns. Changes in the 

banking industry, like the restructuring of the manufacturing 

industry, will undoubtedly have some negative consequences in the 

City of Los Angeles. This is truly unfortunate. 

Banks are important to cities. Banks provide the necessary 

credit for residents to obtain personal, home and other loans, 

making it possible for people to achieve their dreams. Conversely, 

the concrete or symbolic lack of banking presence in a community 

can destroy a community's hope. I believe it is up to the Federal 

Reserve to ensure the proposed merger does not adversely affect the 

residents of the City of Los Angeles, that it does not deny them 

their rightful access to credit services. 

2 See Los Angeles Times, p. l, October 22, 1991, at page 25, 
Exhibit "B." 

3 See December 9, 1991 Bank of America letter to Mayor Tom 
Bradley I Exhibit 11.C. II• 
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HMDA Data: Lack of Home PUrchase Loans to south central and 

Baldwin Hills/Leimert Park areas 

Before I discuss the general impact of the merger, I want to 

address certain Community Reinvestment Act concerns. As you know 

the Act requires that "deposit facilities", such as BofA and 

Security Paci"fic, demonstrate that they meet the credit needs of 

the lo_cc_1l community. 4 Unfortunately, certain residents and areas 

of the City o_f Los Angeles have no.t had their credit needs met as 

well as others. 

My office has reviewed the home loan statistics for BofA and 

Security Pacific Bank and the results are disturbing. 5 Only 20 

home purchase loans were made in all of Council District a in 

1990. 6 Council District 9 came in worse, with only 1S recorded 

home purchase loans by BoA in that district in 1990.7 Only 2 were 

recorded in all of Watts! 

It might first appear that this was the result of widespread 

poverty in those districts. But· this is not the case. In Baldwin 

Title VII-Community Reinvestment Act, Section 802(a). 

5 ~ attached maps showing Bank of America's and Security 
Pacific's home purchase loans in-the City of Los Angeles in 1990, 
Exhibit "D. 11 

6 This review was of all or a portion of 118 census tracts 
making up the 8th councilmanic District in the City of Los Angeles.
A councilmanic district is comprised of approximately 230:, 000 
residents. 

7 This was an analysis of 15 c9ntiguous census tracts making 
up South Central Los Angeles and Watts. 
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Hills and Leimert Park, a relatively affluent, primarily black 

single family area of the City of Los Angeles, only 15 home 

purchase loans were made by both BofA and Secur~ty Pacific. 8 When 

one compares those numbers to numbers in a relatively white 

affluent area, for example Encino, Tarzana and Sherman Oaks, the 

resulting disparity is clear. Taking 17 sample census tracts in 

that community. the number of home loans made there were 145. or a 
difference of approximately ten-fold. 

BofA has assured me that it understands that it must do more. 9 

But these numbers are indeed troubling. Does this disparity also 

apply to business and other loans? What does this imply with 

respect to the actual availability of credit to everyone in Los 

Angeles, regardless of race? How will federal regulators assure 

that this practice will be corrected?10 

8 This was a comparison of 17 census tracts. 

Bank of America response, Exhibit c, p. 6. 
10 A separate city concern. relates to multifamily affordable 

housing lending. While Bank of America has commendably come to an 
agreement with the California Reinvestment committee in this area, 
the local Redevelopment Agency points out that Bank of America will 
not accept that Agency's restrictions on affordability on: its 
original trust deeds on such multifamily housing loans. In the 
event of foreclosure, the local Agency will therefore be required 
to expend precious tax dollars to prevent such apartments from 
being converted to market rate dwellings, unaffordable to those for 
whom the original city assistance was intended. 

... 



219 

Mayor Tom Bradley's Testimony 
Federal Reserve 
Page Five 

The Effect of the Proposed Merger on the city of Los Angeles 

The potential effects of this merger include: 

a) Lack of Access to credit 

I wrote BofA and asked for 1.ocations of branch closures. 11 

In its response, BofA recognized the importance of "branch 

presence," but neglected to indicate where specific branches would 

be closed in Los Angeles12 • However, it may be that there will be 

closures in South Central or Crenshaw/Baldwin Hills areas of Los 

Angeles. 13 such bank closures would further make it difficult for 

Los Angeles residents to access credit. 

I. submit to the Federal Reserve that any more closures of bank 

branches in South Los Angeles would be totally counterproductive. 

There are two reasons for my position. 

Rirst, as you will hear from others today, there are a 

dwindling number of financial inst~tutions in South Los Angeles, 

and a rapidly expanding number of,,check cashing institutions in 

that same geographical area. 14 It is essential that residents of 
G 

11 ~ attached Exhibit A. 

12 See Exhibit C, p. 11. 

13 In South Central Los Angeles, at least ·3 BofA branches are 
located near Security Pacific branches: in Crenshaw/Baldwin Hills 
the two banks' branches are within 2 blocks of one another. 

14 See attached Exhibit "E", two maps comparing the number of 
bank institutions and check cashing institutions in South Los 
Angeles. There are but 16 bankin(} institutions. There are 133 
check cashing institutions in the same area. 

https://Angeles.13
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South Los Angeles have real alternatives to the exploitive check 

cashing services now in place. 

Second, as the home mortgage data presented demonstrates, it 

is critical that BofA/Security Pacific expand, not reduce, its 

presence in currently underserved areas. If BofA/Security Pacific 

are going to remedy the home mortgage disparities in South Los 

Angeles, there must be reputable institutions available for people 

to seek and access credit. 

Notably., the correspondence I received on December 9 from the 

BofA and the application states that if BofA and security Pacific 

is the only provider of financial services in a community, it will 

not be closed. one interpretation of this statement is that if 

there is another financial institution in a given community, for 

example Great Western or Wells Fargo Bank, BofA may close the doors 

of its competitive operation. 

Howev~r, it is my und~~standing that BofA has already 

committed to the California Reinvestment Committee in San Francisco 

that it will only close branches in lower-income markets in 

California where there is a redundancy with Security Pacific 

banks. 15 This is an important difference and must be clarified by 

regulators prior to voting on the merger. 

15 Telephone conversation of Mayor's community Reinvestment 
Coordinator with Gail Hillebran~, Legal Counsel, California 
Reinvestment Committee, January 10, 1991 .. 

https://banks.15
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b) Potential Layoffs 

According to some, the merger will result in the layoff of 

20,000 employees. As headquarters for Security of Pacific Bank, 

the City of Los Angeles will undoubtedly be disproportionately 

affected. According to a recent article in the Los Angeles 

Business Journal. fully half of these job losses, up to 10,000 of 

these job losses, will occur in Los Angeles County. Further, the 

secondary job loss impact, occurring as a result of the loss of 

jobs at the law firm that handles Security Pacific's business, the 

advertising firm for Security Pacific, the accounting firms which 

handle Security Pacific business and other firms whose major source 

of income is Security Pacific business could lead to the loss of an 

additional s,ooo jobs in Los Angeles1 16 In this current recession, 

these job losses are truly overwhelming. 

c). Loss of Commercial Office Space 

I asked BofA to address this issue in my October 23rd letter. 

There has been no response to date. News reports predict the loss 

of l.75 million square feet of office space currently leased by 

Security Pacific in Bunker Hill if the merger is fully 

implemented. 17 This is, of course, prime office space in the City 

16 Estimate made by Los Angeles County Economic Development
Corporation, November 11, 1991 and conversation with Jack Kyser,
Director of Los Angeles County Economic Development Corporation of 
January 10, 1991. 

17 Los Angeles Downtown News, January 13, 1992, p. 2. 



I 

222 

Mayor Tom Bradley's Testimony
Federal Reserve 
Page Eight 

of Los Angeles. 

Monitoring Future commitments 

BofA has promised a 10 year community reinvestment goal o·f $12 

billion. This is a very important and serious commitment to 

community investment. I would call to your attention, however, 

that the increased ·commitment to. the state of California for the 

next_l0 years was but 8%, increasing from the original $7.4 billion 

which would have occurred -without the merger, to $8 billion. 

Further, when you review that goal, there is no particular 

commitment to Southern California, which .clearly· has the greatest 

need,for reinvestment. Will managers sitting in San Francisco see 

the need for reinvestment in Southern California? 

Also, 10 year goals require 10 years for measurement. In my 

view, it would be more appropriate for BofA to set more concrete 

and specific annual goals. Then both regulators and the puolic 

could measure the bank's community reinvestment performance in the 

near future.. 

For example, how many home purchase loans will be placed in 

Leimert Park during .1992? 1993? How many loans- to smal_l 

businesses in the city of Los Angeles, will be committed in 1991? 

1992.?.18 

18 I understand the city has asked the Bank of America to 
explore the concept of single or multi-bank community development 
corporation for economic development and small -business loans in 

"i 

https://1992.?.18
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I appreciate that BofA has set up an Advisory Board to BofA 

State Bank and a proposed "small advisory board" to its Social 

Policy Committee will help monitor future .policy making at the 

bank. 

Clearly, the City of Los· Angeles, the largest market in the 

state, and a large depositor with the bank, deserves significant 

representation on both advisory boards. currently, there is but 

one person who works or lives in the City of Los Angeles on the 

Advisory Board to BofA state Bank. 

the City of Los Angeles. 

While these preliminary discussions are encouraging, it is 
important to note that the creation of a bank community development
corporation concentrating on economic development will not solve 
access to credit, or racial disparities in home loans. It is 
simply one tool to assist the city to meet future economic needs. 
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CONCLUSION 

These hearings provide the Federal Reserve an opportunity to 

hear from elected officials and the public their concerns about the 

proposed merger. As we move through today's testimony, I urge you 

to s~riously consider the Ci~y•s comments on the proposed merger. 

As the current..headquarters of Security Pacific Bank, a relatively 

large depositor in path institutions and a city in great need of 

community investment, I believ.e our input is particularly 

appropriate for you to consider in making your decision on the 

merger. 
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tt1gn 1"1inority • 
~IortgageDenial 
RatesFound 
By ROBERT A. ROSENBIA'IT 
and JAMES BATES 
Tl'IU STAFF WIIT!U 

WASHINGTON-Bl1ck1 and 
Latinoe aN turned down ror hame 
mortgapl at stsmficantly hilhff 
rates than Anglal. (edlfll reaula• 
tars reparte Manday In a IIIUllve 
study or llfldlnl practices at 9.3l0 
U.S. financial lnslltutionl. 

The dl?ftrences aN "very wom­
some," and rederal examiners Will 
use the report ta determine if there 
is a pattern or dlscrtmlnation at 
indlVidual banks and SILi. Feder­
al Reserve Board Governor John P. 
La Ware said at a news conrerenee. 

Accordln1 to the study, blackl 
were rejected ror home loam more 
than twtce u often as An!los. 
Latin01 were turned--down about 
1½ times as often u Anglos. The 
experience or American Indiana 
was about the same as Latin01. and 
Asians did slightly better than 
Anglos. 

The rejection rates ror conven­
tional home mortgages were 12.9% 
ror Asians, 14.49!, tor Anglos, 
21.4% tor Latinos, 22.49!, ror 
American Indl■m and 33.99!, ror 
blacks. The vast majar!ty of loam 
reViewed were made to AnS101, 
blacks and I.tinos. 

The study wu the first govem­
ment examination of lending activ­
ity by race and ethnic group, and it 
covered more than 6.4 million loan 
applications Car home loans at 
banks, saVinp and loan associl­
tions. mortgage banking firms and 
credit unions. 

The report noted thatblacks and­
,~ Latinos have lower average in­

comes and fewer financial assets 
Pl•ua- MORTGAGES. A21 

I-,1AY'STIMIS 

EXHIBIT B 
Los Angeles Times - l0/,22/91 
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1\lORTGAGES: 
tligh Minority 
Rejection Rates 

Mortsas• Rejections 
Hereisaliltof 1-lla!llltrejlcliallra1a1, b7 raceande!llruc 

~for19lall- t II P._cllnllla 
Ajlplll:lllam-farllolllcrac • _.11,cm-~'-toPlll'CIIIII-•._.....,...._. S I J ..11111 

llldudl&Rapaftlflla____.._.._,.,.....ftlrllll 
C:.......fNeAr 
thin A!11D, HaWIYft', IYffl U 1111 
hiplla '- IIYl!la In Ille-• 
ve7, bladmllld Lalllm -llllldl 
Im lltllJ' IO NCllft iplll'll'll1 far a 
CGl!ftllllanal lllllftllce, '1'111 dllllll 
rata In tllll ~ nrw U,. for 
AJlllm, 11.2,. for AIIIIII. 111,. 
for Amerlcln lndlanl. 15.8,. for 
Lalllm and 214" for blacta. 

The indullry1 lendlnr perfarm• 
ance - immldlalll7 -Uld bJ' 
conar-en who will be leadlnl• 
the flcar dlbala whlll the Kala 
and Senala colllldlr lllljor bllll to 
glYII bllla braid new ~ 
powers. 

''The cell in human terma II 
staatrtnr,. said Kala 8anklnf 
Commltlff Chalmlan Hlft?J' B. 
Gonales (0-Ta.). Ht urpd 
Prelldlnt 1111111 IO call a metllJII al 
communlt:, p!lUIII and blnkm IO 
dalwiththeiallt. 

"Mucb of the probl1111 ii Ille 
result of attll.Udal of bank offlclalll 
and regulat.ors who have little 
understanding of the rat of Amir• 
ica-alflclall wh,- life explfienc:e 
and economic ~ art 
far removed from thla of mlnarU7 
and law-income famlllll," ht 11111. 

Senatt Banking Cammltlff 
Chairman Danalcl W. Rt.alt Jr.. 

ID-Mich.l said the inclulUJ' llldlll 
regulat.ors have not been ~ 
attention to the im& "( !Ind 11 
very troubling that wra IIIIIIS 
this kind of data ~ Illa fla: 
that we have had !ldlnl laws 
prahtbiung mortgap ~ 
uon . . . for m&nJ' yean,• IIHI~ 

Rep. Joseph KennedJ' (D• 
~lass.>. the author of the 1• 
amendment N<!Ulrin1 the letldlna 
study, said that he will join othff 
members of Coqrea and =mm• 
er graupe in Prelaftl for IU'CCII 
legalaUve action in rapome t.o the 
"alarmingdata.. 

The American Banklft AJm. 
said that it Will seleci a Wit foret 
of bankers to develop ways to 
stimulate 101111 to mtnar!ty-,roup 
members. The lndUIU'J' ii "Vtt'f 
coneemed about th.. staUsUcs." 
Rall Durpr, the orpntsatlon'a
cllilflCIIIIGllllll,aid. 

Lmn delllal ... for blaca 
vaned Widlll:, amoaa majal' Allmt• 
can ciU& ranstnl fmn 14,4,. In 
WuhlJ!II.On t.o 34.K In llaelan. 
Re,ectlonl for Latinaa nre ~ 
in Mlnneapol11, 8,., and hi~ In 
Housto 

Angel.,. e loan rejle• 
uon rate was 12.Hi for Anstaa, 
13.2% for AstanL Ul.3% for Lau­
n 

Lendin1 tnstttuUons wffl! stven 
reparu on their activiun earlier 
this month and have 30 days to 
rt?oikc the ,nrormauon public. Sev­
er.it ma)Cr C.1hfom1a bankJ das­
<::,,.., • ., •.hc:r :n°Jr•~.11Je lcnch::t :-c-

(nallllllaal --~-.........,.....a....llllkall!Jaaa. 

.....--
a... 
~ 

Clliclll 
01111 
Delaa 
Hal-. 
la......... 

,,...... 
NNYclll 
a... 
"'-,._...... 
St.~ 
511101111 
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-l&dlllilll:la 
al Illa appllallanl flla Alllla 
COlllpll9II IO 41" far MIIIII. !.111, 
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Anplee-buldF!n&r-ra­
r,,.,s lO diaela ill rtalita Ulllll 
aflar•~~.,..

Secarll)'PIClflc-.lnamalll 
nae apialll w11J Illa llaak'a ,.... 
lion llllftl ... ., loW bul .... 
glllld that Illa fllllNI fma Illa 
othff bana ffl&J' haft bloludN 
l!lllilCMII wllo did na& ..1-
beeaua llllf failldt.opra'lldllllal
the informatloll lllt bent ,.._. 
ed. 

Rcbfflt.Gnalldl.alnJWwD 
theSmrr-.t..Gnalla-· 
lnl CGIUllaa. wbldl II aalft la 
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banlllor~---llllfba­
llr,e theJ' willbl tumiddon. 

Gnslzdll cltad • mdance Illa 
proliferation ta.lnatr cltlll of 

rncnpre -- th&& dllrllhtrh interest ram and llup r.. 
on IO&nL someuma worlclnl wttll 
scam arttsts who become the own• 
i?r! of the homes when the borrow­
~r c:innot make the payments. 
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-r..-1111--.ba& 

l'm 1111& ll"lillN IO -, IIIR'a 
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--blcllal i-~ Illa 
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1,.0S -"iNOCt.CS, :;.&\,lrCRNIA 9001il OF'F'ICE OP" THE MAYOR TOM BRAOLEY 

11ll •eS·llll w••o• 

October 23, 1991 

Mr. Richard Rosenberg 
Chairman and Chief -Executive Officer 
Bank cf America • 
P.O. Bex 37000 
San Francisco, CA 94104 

Dear Mr. Rosenberg: 

I write concerning th• proposed merger between Bank of 
America and security Pacific Bank. 

I appreciate your letter of Sept~r20,·1991 outlining Bank 
of America's co1111aitinent to affordable housing in Los 
Angeles. I am also aware that Bank of Allerica has recently
announced its general plan• to coaait· ,11ore ruourcu to 
community reinvestment over the next decade. I comnd ycu 
on this effort. 

I am also aware, pursuant to a phone conversation we had 
recently, that Bank of Allerica i• sensitive to i•au•• the 
merger raises such a• branch cloauru and lo•• of occupied
downtown office space. 

However, recent diacloaurew by th• Federal Financial 
Institution• Exaa council concerning Bank of Allerica troubled 
me. I am especially concerned about Bank of America'• high 
rate of denial of mortgage• to minority residents. The 
figures d■-onstrate that last year the Bank rejected home 
loan applications froa minoriti•• ,at a far higher rate than 
from Anglos. Further, home l:can applications for African 
Americans statewide constituted but two percent of the total 
loan applications considered by Bank of Allerica. Finally,
within the City of Lo• Angeles, Bank of Allerica'• denial ·rat• 
for minorities was over twice the citywide average. 

I am concerned about the following potential effects of the 
proposed merger: 

a) The less of a large amount of commercial office space
currently occupied in downtown Lo• Angeles as a result of the 
merger; 

https://iNOCt.CS
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b) Th• distinct possibility that the merger will lead to 
closures of bank branch•• in low and moderate income areas of 
Los Angeles, places that are already underaerved: 

c) The distinct possibility that the merger will cost 
hundreds, if not thousand■, of Loa Angele■ city residents 
their job■: 

d) The impact of the proposed merger upon the economic 
development of th• city's l••• advantaged areas. At present,
the City of Loa Angel•• doe■ not have the resource■ to meet 
increased credit and economic need■ of colllllunities presently
served by Bank of America and Security Pacific Bank: and 

e) Although Bank of America ia considering taking over a 
Community Development Corporation formed.by Security Bank in 
early 1990, I understand that this corporation has not made 
one loan during its approximate two year■ of existence. 

I also understand that Bank of America propo••• resolving my 
concerns ~ the merger application has been approved.
This proposed proc••• is not a satisfactory way to deal with 
such important issues. The people of Loa Angeles have a 
right to assess the true impact of the merger ~ the 
merger is finally approved. For th••• reason■ , then, I would 
like to meat with you at your earliest convenience in my 
office to discus■ the pending merger. 

Thank you. 

Sincerely, 

;2~4~-
TOM BRADLEY 

Mayor 

TB:mb:er 

https://formed.by
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EXHIBIT C 
B of A letter to Mayor 

1B............ 
Aic:llnll..._... 
Q,uffllnllflCI 
019f&QCl&MO!llelr 

Decals9, 1991 

no~TcmBadJIJ 
200 Notib Spzms Stme 
Roam 305, City Hall 
Les Anplel, CA 90012 

As a fcllalr-ilP ID :,oarm:a zmmaa willl Secmity Pll:iftc QI) Bob Smilh IDd 
:Exec:miw Va Pmidal& DlaMlllwle alBmkADric:I, I wcald IDaa:, providl you 
wilhmcaclladlauazttllt-111M1Niftfl) lalialpa111111111Ddbatiq_,..lbl&ft 
am p1amlms foJlalri:ai dla IIICIP' allnlrAawlc:e CGpamm ml s.:mm, PlcifJI: 
Cmp.umll. 

Wo blHaYe tllllmmprpmlllll & lllliqlllooppculiiila) ID tuadla bellpqz111111Dd 
sorYlca of bodl balbmlemail I C JIIHI d•• CUIIIAlllit)' ••Mllilli( W! dlll will 
briq siptftcac ""mmni: lwlil ID law· ml m:xlmat-bmm mi1llfmllcla lb ill Lal 
Allplll ad tllraaibOUt Call!0miL 

Ovwdle put dlra lDOIIIII, B111k alAmaric&ha 1111d a_..alimlmM 
d!vvinns-tdl CWIIIUlizy araar- •t\l• •Ii• ,lizlllllly allmu alNffinie 
includllla CommmitiN ror Accamllbla 111m---. t11a Cllilllmla 111w..a 
CommlttM, -m Illa Clmelllllllas Cdllidm. 'n..cflrnrinn 'aYs i-c:azdl..a 
pmdar:livl. We ll'O 111Um1 & pmlm pm,flldi dftxt ID mp::md ID thD wide wziaty al 
cmdl1111d finm:ial ICl'Yica modi Illa m:iltm Call!prma 11111 blinti.. 11110''11•• 
will lad lllll Ollly ID & nmnal coum:tlmitu ID aildq prosnma, but ID 1111 cmuiaa of 
Dtw:Pqmm tba1 willme11 bmdola'IUl!Ulodllellda. 
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Ma,arTam llndJly 
De all 9, 1991 
Pa,112 

Whatfollawliuaaadlmaft!IIS , le 4m,WiliikiUlty: n •if ◄ liff■llp1 

thus farfar!lm m,, Bll'kAmerica liflllJ afdllllCIIIIU m:ladld ba 10 WIil blyad 

thesc:q,eoltheC 1111!11 ~Al:LW1bllil,atbofmlcaimm 
and tbl =-iviiy tlm& IUall, "'IU<apn!lm1 illlilutlm Call briq ID be in meedaJ 
110tjmt tbs lee.of die CIA, bm &llo ill l!Pillt-

L Tsmef CM L iii Ell t!H 

Ym m awmofdie 10-,.,plafSl2 billllll am: I-11 O:mblr 17, wtii&:11 
eSllhUshes afnmnortfcrrm lpCCiflcpmslllll plL WbDI t111 SU biilkapl 

m:eedldiecmdaikas-tmzpllaftllltwoi1•il•hee~33i-,lc!aimpa111at 
10 llCID m tba 1111P BealrAPWica will 111&--.dly be llpl ill liza ID tba llllll oftba 
cum:atarmcftbotwoc:mdlra l1 ◄ IP rh•• Smtblacmallimofdllrmr 
emparldmilycttD!iach◄e i1wl, mallald•111111p11Dni.aaaf.. 
pmpaa 101111111111111a. 

Tllo $12 billiall plil a.... lllllla. 11 ii III ambidclal pl, 1Z111 U'I pollibl,I 
Iha -11!,&J DaC DWclaitfa 19'2 er ISS3, baa,sa ~,-rpma,...._10.­
or =:ml it. 

'l1!e cmiJ11 Jaar,.r. CU. pll fcrJllnkAmlmcll Cmpantlaa IIDII Sa:mJ 
Pacific Carpamilaam lllowll ba1otr ill ~dailm. 

-1,,Anwb smmm'Padfle 1'aal 
Califtlmia ss,000,000,000 $2,400,000,000 $7,400,000,000 
Allctal'lllla Dfl J,600 ooo 000 t 600000CQ] 

~ 
Toal SS,000,000,000 $4,000,000,000 $9,000,000,000 

.. 



231 

?d&JarTcmllmdllJ 
Decenbr q, 1991 
Pqll3 

Tbe 10-yeu &Oil £or tllD lllf" Pw:6merica Ccapaaatilll ~ 111 iDl::mll al$600 

million. or 7.S pcrcem, over 1111 c:mbmm aillillr pll ~ Calfflxnill, ml an im 
of S2.4 billhm cmre:mm, aat~--pla. AJcnpdw, dll - ~pl ii 
33 percem more dutile combimd aillill pis cttbl lWC} Olli» 1hHit 

Califamia s a,000,000;000 
All other 111111 4 000.000.000 
TOlll Sl~OOO.ooo,cm 

Thia lmllWll imD m awnp.._plalSl.2 biDlaa, wllidl will camill aldll 
foI!alrmJ IClivitiel or •ianil\ • m ua c11mJ mt1aanbk mldlr ii- Coamrnnk7 
Rldn,rm At:I:. / 'l ' / I , 

H"!9 Jam 
/ 

$750 milliaa CID ffllllll 1111111111J far I.al ill loller-im ~ 
tzll:D(special aftbrdallillty praszaaa far laft:r.illxlm 1111 mlDadlJ bamnim; • 
&QYerllllllal-&mnnwe:S orimlllldlampq111111, llll boma bupuw,. 
•bilinnnn Imm llllllzilll palllic -=rprcaw. 

Lz- Immn HmDI S150 mllBaa m1W1111rmllJ fir~lllllq­
tcm fmlzl::izls of law•ial:mla lmcilll-

C:wtHhm) SmeQ __, S2CXhmlllaa m U11N1 rml1J far C0IMllldclllll 
mllll t:mila 10111 lmdlr SS0,000. 

Sm:te1 SmeD Bmiwe Pzmppg, ~100 m1I1ka cm amp am11J tar 

~- othcrlpll:ialpqmm for 1111111-11111 mk:nH1miw 
CIIIIQjliW llli!lrCOCIIW'Cillimplo.WardlYllqnlat, ia:ludilll badl dimc&ml 
indirecL • .,~ :. ~ 

-~--
Conlll7DS Imm fwkmrhmia b ◄ .,. Sl2 miJUm aa &Ym&D mi1:J 

WldctllaBASIC pmp;m. which mcludelpezllllll..mm, ll0maeqaity, bcma 
in:q.tunmam. am mobile llama lalM tllll emf modi&d UZldr:rwmm, ml 1m111. 
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Ma,orTOIIJkdlJ 
Decntw9, 1991 
Pqa4 

Aa SW pqama mcm,i~ ID~ dll mllllafn-11111 Wl)'-low im:ma 
resideml, 1111111· 11111 mil:m-bmlaa a.pd-. rniDadty bu,11 , ud odsllllda u 
dlflaai by~ ClA, leaqi whw fcrdlla l',Wllllla will aim ba maad lDWllll 
l!IDlO-yearpl. 

'111111 aisliDs Califtaia p]aalballl I wk •he+ -flll rl.4 bilba... 10 ,_., 
IDdourprcpc:ad Cali!amilplf'artllDlft llllkal Aam:ail SlbiJDca. 'rtdlpl 
omieda by S600 milliaa, cr?.5 pm:a, t!II COlllilllld aillml acu.,_dlalp 1111 
llff BIi■: al Amm:a will Ila IIIIIDlr 111D dll a:mblad .....alt!ID c:ann 1a1b. 
We boliml tllil 11h ple=-11 tllD aadlrd:,oa llaYI ~ J:loN,w, Jc 1ba1111 
I>, 1eec C i I tlr.1 pedbmiwa- DIIC pJa- ii tllD W ,,1141 ilOi - ofa CV. 

lffllllllll. 

IL Muld:fnnilr affl:r:Wie bmslnr 1Pndfa 

A. Izmnd tiJarpl Ill 1989, Bllilll: alAmaka • 111111111111 plof SS0 
mllllm ii' rnnld&mily dardlblo 11oa1i111 fimlC9 bepmiDa ill 1990. Wo fllll sbllll al 
lllll pl tbl ftZlt )'ell', batadlllll Illa llalfllllD dll 15191 pL WeOlpectlDpmridla 
vamcy af fiDm:ills far Jow-iDl:lcla llominf ill 1991 UlCilllls blftellD SIO milUaa 11111 
SlOO millloa. 

SecmitJ l'lalllD, 11A '4fl◄ h-e -.ido C:,---lliiiiciN ft:r M flHII Dlinvt◄z&a&, 

ag=d ID a "Pacaalllmdlla" pqlllll'lmdlirwllll:lait woaldpmvldlkq-omn. law• 
iDCCIIDD boalilll filllDcmlill 1991 l0Cllilll $10 mlilkalt 6pcm:emimllra. J:a lddldaa, 
it qmd IO c:cmidllr aqllDdiaa II» l»lllillil JWC 11.1 $15 milllm ill 199211111, beJolld 
1992, qmd ID mm ad dill:ma ri:nnal af tflo PlOIIIID OIi iil ammal bull. 

WlilJe die lie- BnkAmedca -lllhr:asdll Poem PalldbllO•iiii!lrmonc, '11119 blilllla 
Ihm mpocemiail.y mandfecdwTillJIIO ...1111qplyafia.-iDcamebcuai1Js. 

. -,
'·. 
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BlllkalAmm:a 1111 bem .,...._...CaBlnleMi: C I Ir 

mpm.dlliaalhw iol'ocal,_.....wlllczwmsabdlblllloulas ud/ar 
iacn,ue Illa dlpll al •fli:m:WJIUty. a.. p,atmJedJ' adtllll and 'lllliqlll mapclliaal 

ill prelimlDlrr dfnntnns ~ ID C:rllll 1- a&I I I •·•·lei ■ tlladfar 
afflad:111111 llmlilll• 'I1u ldps-mtpqaa...blafllllilldalwaald 11m 
n,allMJlppllMl,blt1tdlilda,itll....._.10.,_44, i wtyGmila 

divfdld 11110111 • mm~--.mlata.Smlllmmm. 
But:im will be lllldl lfflliJlble•lllba-iWIM.-f>· iM Jh 1w, whidl 
will 11111:t, rm, mlUlldlnmll till illdlYidllll tme rh mbjnta bmk.. appnMl. BaZlkdallmwillbella:llldbJp::lllla _____alilllll90IIJ'ID 

Dtllpll:l&dPeii\ L 'nm ftmd, ifmlimd, woaldpmldl& Yllillllll allr zaomm t!II& 
c:ouid 11aw a~dlCCm=--rLllff knr-illlXID!lamialmmaaydlfrr:m& 
mamaofcallfomia, iDc!udlDILoaAIIIUI-

B :ru-stns Ym:Je- Imm n. Calillmiallirili.wOxvri!Me ••Bat 
of Amm:a qmm in 19891111& dll l:alk'I lfflmllllla llaaliq ~pqam woaJd 
tarpcCallfamlaraldaaamm,80pmaar1-almmimillmDI, mldaiwiitl!D 
m pl. •a sipfflcant MDCUS altbe■- ftmdl ril ba Ji-s !arafbd:mla llauillJ !Gr 
il1dlridllll■ IDd familie■ C11iDs SOpm:aaar-■ olHtJD's ara md::a incama (er ISO 
pczcem wbme tu Cl'lldill 1111 u■ed). • IA 1991, 11 olSip. 30, S! pcma ot the llliSI 
fullDl:ld by Blllil: rL Amm:aha,e bemfcr~ income (50pm:.IC 

https://50pm:.IC
https://n,allMJlppllMl,blt1tdlilda,itll....._.10


Ma,arTallldlfJ 
De tw 9, 15191 
Pqd 

111d below) 11Xl'5pm:a!arlllw JDcai(30 pmw ID 80~.WewillC-.. 
ID tupC• sipfflCW pardlllafmisporlfallo IDWlld lmlill Illawill W dllmeda of 
VfA'! knr·imlmo lallll. 

C, MDliJeBmw Slim l!Ja, ~ol"AmaalmlllhllJ..-Sftllidn 
pmdml olmabila bcmopaa. 1111 caoldllGIIJllllll:l a'Yllldlia lllldlltml we 
ialllld ID ccmmme ID do,o.. Mol&oltha-1dieiaqailllllllkolAmm:aSIIII 
Elm ... uacam wmnllllda2!S otmlllldllaMblllRJllltmpa.-ot 
mcdilll Im~pUftcadr:e, edalpmjll:tl ll'lllllt ◄hi J.b' 
affl:mWlle--c:ndlL Ill 15191, Bllllcol Aan::a &Ill Blllk llplCCI ID pmvidl 
rlllida&cmxvenimlfiDDCIDf cavedq 196 affimllble ~ Om aldllllpnljlmdld 
IICl qualify for tlmm:iq 1IDtl1BofA SIIIIIBakUXllc dll laidlllw 1D tdmdfy ml 
C0IMID ID eppntndon 'O mallll I belaw-mam&-ata dlpllic III tlll--smnp 
coald bepu-1 CII ID Ille mdlill bamlpmllllidlall. 

Bm:af AmedcawilleqllaiillJalilllaaca:illlbWlfl- Ma ,.,,,_ 
UlC01DecoqllU midllldindllSllll&EllmapatinSclldld. CaJffbrniL ~~ 
ISlld 15191, Bakof Amllil:a wil" 'qi aS10 milJlaa, 3-ycpilatpqlllll uti11zm1 
tbe BASIC pr0111111. A Jlallelaaolftllladllr25pmas oldllca:illl la CJ mp 
pm will apply. lrowevw, ft willmiff CIIClpdaal ID tlll rale m I ~-cua 
bail, llld will waiwdlomrp,..,.... lf'e _, 1drcmmnnm"'ldlt, u wu dllcm 
inSolldld. 

m, Stnm PlmPY Ierftlr tn lpp-{rnnr Cesa 1nm 

BlllcafAllml:a'I BMDA ftprm lbow we m IIIUDll~ ialllldillllD 
Jew• lie □• ..id a:daadq.,....,..., llaC 1111m mmim rm WD IIIUI do. 

BIDlcAmmca .bu_,. n+1f&1f111 vdcmuce in 1tda ma!armdml dlmqla tlll 
scvim af mleJ MkrW mpa11 ill tllD fteld, amn'n 111:m avm:11ty otacliaal m 
eq:ad =mt uppo,llimtlw ID ~ID:aml IDIJ.lllizm&J caws. 
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Mayer Tea BmdlaJ 
Der-tw9, 1991 
Pap7 

• In 1989, - hcodDcld BASIC, awmlll'Odlll:C Oe I 11 a•,.. 
improvemell& mi mcblJI bDall pan:llal lam) wida apal lilidtawr!Wia ..zimia 
allowiq ~iDcome cammn ID qaallfJ, 

• ID.1990, we inlzlxllad Jl'tialf hi-d ~ a baml JaaJll'Dlllc:& maiml ID 

laww-illcamacmais mia dll&reqam30r.-Jabaaa11tcplifytla 
Slllldazdlallll. 

• Acdwpad '4"h r,i4lxldlJlaldlll(AfdclaAmlldl:al.iBIIDtalda 
wnciatlon) ad Bay Ana Ullullubll (AM:aAmadca ftmzl:ill Uldl 
aPOCiarina) lmlm' ima dmJapum tbD Bly Ana ad fD Lal Anpa bu illl:nuad 

aarps-=- in miDmilJ ••MIIMMMlkks 8afA Is 111D !Dm:iDl tllaftnt 
...ompmatwl mnbnnblp dfnclarJ far Ille Callbnia.•IIIICfldaa (ifReal EiW 
B?tlkm (RM]d:a) wbb dll.-tlllt we willli&Te m=- a, d1D cfim:lm7 fir 
~ of direct mailllll tD 1111.AfdcHIIAmm:en IIIMlfwM1, ..... 10 mmbc 

aur holDI lelldillap:IIIIIID. 

M019 recemly we llaYe; 

• I=--lfimllclal~ forblekafflcal ID mallll cadltwordly klaaiD Janr­
UICCD' nei&flba:rhoads 11M 10 minmily Ml!lmWL 

• Develcped a llllitCDfrml cm:lali-faly°lll IJ( ·•·CRA,,millldllm.Jiw 
thraup cur Zllhy cbuaiL nla dbtil i:a lddldaD IO NtllblJ vllood AdwaDlqil 
lam c:cipwctoa• tllr0alllom: b?lsmt. 

• Imtimled :1 lfmiHi■rmvn pm:-■ ror kllD applk:lliom illvomlll Ntrqbbomood 
AdvmpmJ/cr miDar1tJ appHc■m Tf tllD c:cislml liildlli:wmm iD tho Rnidm!ill 
Lam Ccmr d!B nat appmvs ti- q,pHcarloa, ~i■ s-i ID a marafflcerat!III 
RLC for m:idmrffl'iff. If a dlalim 11 m:>-1 mII lnl •t tba lanl, ft la fmnrdld 10 

cmpam, UDdllwritl!ll afflcen lnom:Sm Pmcl■ca ~ Wo baYa •allde 
S30 milli0D 10 fund loam of t!da typo M do aat._tlt ci1mr CCWfcmloaal or 
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Ma,arTcaBnldlly 
l'>rmbrCJ, 1991 
Papi 

~el1Hlc lleu~.W--..adawzldic..mdl. nlapmca willllllp111 blcaae 
mmaanreofpacaillabaclll1DIIIPl7'illlolmatblftlllllmluclllllllll111 
to modlfy tb1 praca wm iwi•4HW 

• ImtilladalWIHllp._,paaildll..-It4 ,flladlllldll 
appaumw11 ot••.-icwt: t • noc:amillr Jcao wpp&wh • .,_ 
lppJlialia aai-. 1111 mkf - Im dlllllllal&J 1D a9Cidl 1111d IIIPffl!lk 

BatafAzrmcailllm..-apmpaalD.UO.Hfa)t hi ~Ailh.... 
a;llllimllm qalirfa,--, il-.talJlaidls iapmdllc&1DJonr-imlmlcaama 
1111:11. WblJe l &fCll.-nJ Fac:m ia ~ Jr ""'lp!l,. ..,.fmllllll, 

qDlilf7III by 1m1ma wGilld 1111D:N'tlpbi ■ w--1 4dYalllll millblsm ID mual 
~ We apecc Illa Ullf111111ucd1111 ti' wipil\1!111 Imtbl volumuf 
milq ID lotrer-illcma llliplbcldloodl 

lY Bmrmtn PM I 

Bmlb bfflttlCftdcwU,~aa-ppardaa~cwadt) Q'edl&Deldl 

tlllmp tblballlfnl .w.Ill.-,-.,BafAmladlSl:lllb lm9 bllx.-mca 
adlv9 ill ecaaamil; dMlapmm&pqlllll. Wllil:II ba!Jdcapdrilldlec:.aazm.&m) IO 

pt'Om0CO Uld IIIIZlla tb1 FDfl1b ollllic:r Ni 1111111 tn ■ ,nd oils 
pimpail)-p 111.mdlma.lllllkal.Allllicala_.aoanptbydlamcca. 
of IIICb. p,iip1 u Illa La, A J I lc»I ("mlllica fir Wcmm'1 B.laaalil .DIV'llapmmt 
am Im mPpti]mbmph; oeli •• • 1tqp1iatdla1D11111- Illllfdlllm. n 
bavepmvidld ta:mcll llppllt dlralp dlDllllpllliaal ca.. CU8IIIIUill&) dMlapma 

lmlilll.... 

https://BatafAzrmcailllm..-apmpaalD.UO
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Ml,arTOIIIJbllaf 
,.,...,,,,_~, 1991 
Pqt9 I 

I 

flalp:111p1aflllrlll!llpaadalsdl\'lq Jud..illlall 
10 ccntiml oar qp:aima 'Vldlq otn,a. ewill, weed ID tballl!ki'mnrk:P 
Fomm!!aa'a Baml ol'l'nlaml llllt UloJ 10 ,-aafdll PcllDdelialL'A l:afle& 
Ulllllllly (willl a millllBa lnal olSl !crcwauilJ dn...... ,ma. We 
will m:IXlmlllllllir.y mpm ID dlelpapqiaaa.-, isladlmmff'dr; 
hmillivm (ClplCily-bal]dlfi.. ......-..aa1D111111911CClllll.m:ie1-, mxnmblD 
pa !arlp!:i:if!cpsojecU, udcllildl:m)iallillllkal.'afbdeble iaaiea. 

Wellmaft'ara Yuiay tLpiiWj 11oa,.....mmppacot 
micdMlopmllL SmallllmimaA • I i•m_h .kw1111ccm:idudcmomcll 
velzic:JI ID cdlm::a Cl0lllmlllll)' dcVllapmmt llldllutafAmmcaSlmll lllllkllll 
eszabllslwt -.poec-mmp. pl olSIOO millm a ,-r Ill ac,.wDi!ll-&1+11111-1 ,mall 
bulimalclm. 

Baf.\.St:Diak!iaama aCOllll:iaaa.«mtro.-plllllitalladtil,»IIUlllllisJ-ud 
t1ooum-owmd 1111111 basiaa ill 0111 c:mwaisy, ud ID proridl rmU kal al 
$100.000ar!m. 'l'Jmltwa ~1111npxlld11putal011rmlSIIA.lladlai 
ldiwy. nil,-, BofAS.Blllt, aft+riaovas.illlllieima.laali:a, npm,l 
that 43 pezma af ill 1111111 babaklllll ...S100,000 arIlla lllll 31 pmaa al Im 
loam wm 10 miDansy- oc wwW'lllll 111:hJ,a•fma-. 

Clmiy, SBAlalaae DOC mmi:.. ID ~ all OCCIDillll» dotflliqlW cmdlt 
nmdl. BClfA SlaJllakm•«!Im. 'Iii wlilt fardn lc¢11 _.Jlftllllllll widi 
public ml uaaprmlt m. Fer au-pll, it ii dlacmlJbmllcU>pcix.- .in 
Califamia'a!lpDlpmmmplgplllloa&...,._buia, wbh:lmeca 11m111'1lpi!ll 
needs DCClddmml bJ dJD SBA. Odleraamplll illl:llldl Iba PIL\. °"1IDlk]' 
Fac!HdlltmaPlqpa, wllicb flmzad a medical cli:ai: cnrmd ml apmmd by a 
impm&lmilla dJDNlliftAmm:at&c:.awm.ity, mlthaDA.__lllllllDIPIJ 
LamPrasma, wllidl caa bemm blllqlmfttbmmnll mVOMdiaa lmilla 
veDlllff. B0Cllaftbcapmpma11111trmlar.. b:aldy, BalAS.Bllllcmilial 
a linJr.ed dcposilqreomca wilhcattialfcHe+Jdl;aaW•101CC11111C& 

https://linJr.ed
https://bmllcU>pcix.-.in
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M&,arToaBzldloy 
Oeccabs9, 1991 
PqllO 

belr:nr-mma-11111 dl!pllil lzl nlUm !arlllldq ~--- 1111111 baliDell 101m 
af W,CXXJ 11111 belolr ill special P,'lrr;ahir: ~ 

OftlSll, lpCll:illclldlllmtlmaddr-slllmallllacaJl.spnpma. Gollls 
fcnrazd, BafA St&II 11111k will cmlma., _ wflll l....spablil: ICll:larafflclala 

ii' nt1Nldrin1 IIXllpqm11 to111.,.i&illlmdilllprap1111da&IIMrlp tedlral, 

5lail mll0c:llmmin:a rill blnt~ 
. :·,,,. ··- _.:,_ 

We Ibo lmmd to..azaarhuimpamourpnaaialllacwwakaaal 1111111 
balinaa lmdilll llllmL We Clllpectlmumpd tllllk topmvidlU laa: S200 milBaa & 

year ia CClhemical mil blllilal ba111111r S50,(D), ia llddiilm to qnil",cani lam 

volllmCI alx7te,Im& kweL. . . 

w, an apca to dmz1aaa on .--tamm af !!II Loi Aaa- Crmnmit7 

Deveklplllmt CorpGlltiml, w2Sh it... p.efetm tlm it bav9 a pllll' mp tlllll,iua Ill: 
city af Las ADpleL We WGlld Ibo liDID miplm'O diflln mazbemi:ba Iba !!II L.A. 

CDCmipifoeuaca. 

y Bsk5mfsm 

A, Ymf!rr! OWrtfnr Bink af Almma's Limilld Cblcldq Armum WU delipd 
to met !!II mail ol. lowcr-im:mt "1CIW& Far $3 . .50 amaia, rill DD milllmmD 
balm:eandaaopmlnsdllpalitaf oalf$2!, cm10111m lm9fllllaccaatoBankol 

Ame:dcl MlrYh:eL Ne& aaly do tbey lllY'e. clmclda, ICCl0IIZI, bu& tbeJ m:IM. 
vmt!A'lm.CIZd,11111111D allilky to call cllecb, willldmr fmllll, 11111 malal depolill II 
anylma:IL 

Poliolriq 11a ampr, WO IZllidplla !Dcreaiq dlD lllllllbs afdlec:b baaared 
without clmp eacll. lll0lldl fmm eisbl ID 10, 11111 q immd to Ul%mdDce IJmilld 
CbecldDg mom-<lf-m mbeldiariei'u IDllll u ~ AIIICbed (Ital A) fl a delailed 
dtlctipdo:I cfBof.A.'1 IJmilldClleckmslll:Cllllllt. 
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MaycrTam BndlaJ 
Dec-n!w9, 1991 
-11 

a Qst;Otdrfr Blllll:olAma:ail IICIMlJwmiq lnlldfflqllimltcalJca 
pmaf~1Dopca1DrmcrCllbac!mfiX'rm c•w 1rt.. 
Specifk:ally, •• apec:t tllli adtiwr'1 lima, Callbmam, ar aClla'CS puapm (11.S. 
or (are:ip) will bci ~ f'anm d -wclfl.11i Cmplil _,. IDCClUtlp "'Cl'lUI! 
USO of tDC butiJII ayllllll. 

Cm:mdr, mm:h mamam .ba9 till fllmlD ID ICCIIIC CllllJ aaam firmdlvldall 
or ~afpecpla wllocmaizlwldlrtllllllilol•a:ill ..-ricaa.-:yara 
employer. We do uar zeqmm ar aic for a cmlll cad, aldlaap 1!117 a lCXl"pCl.bll • 
.ideatlflmlaL 

We a1fer fflD c:blck-c:ubllls ID Ill depositm, W/im a VIISA-mL cazd cfl5ci:z&!ar 

~Wt OIICC" 'Ill .f!m:cdepclii olchlclllad will 119 blppJ IO cmima 
pi,:,madqtllil arrlce widl1111eandcamy a,ciacim, lllllaap tbly ll&Ye lllnrna 
rehx:mca ta mppmt tllil ICZYice hl Ilapur. 

Wowillccalml:tacl11111n1111bu..11rculdlllcillcb!ar.D♦- a is. w, 
beliave 1111& p:om..cma takiDr 'lfationeblpl '1 la t111 i......a1 oaro +n • ·•Lee, 
am dmtbDknr c01tcfUIZIWCl!dlll....kafbrWe..,am,iaa. 

C, BAIF': CJppgp w. recopiza 1111 - I wa ,-1,. bmcllpmm:11 m~ 
Oll!'cnmnmidll' ffmzlcillavbneedl. To dillmd, a. c • 11-ICIIDI lnm:ll 

divatimrll may be IIIIDdmd by lliHlll."t anklemk ••• w will 11111 clll faiJawfq 
pmmaza u n idalfy bllllClm tar mneolidarian 

• We wflllDlmlllla areallmDtbeemdlls lftliafSllfflCII. No llff ..Ddua:zvad 
maia~illccmoama will b9QIDCI by tbe c:llllam olaBlakafAlllldc& ,.,, .,,, 
otSecmilyPICilkbmlcll. .J / ,;• I i ::·-. , -· ,. L,) 

• If a BIiii: of Amsicur Scmit,-_Plclflc baacll ii clll -~J~ , •• }/cJ"'2r 
serYicel il1 a Jowr,imQJiilWIDlf, It vill iiac 119 c:kal. 
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Ma,ar Ten Brldlly 
J"lec:-br9, 1991 
Plllll 

• Wlllll lnm:ml am ••· Iced, .,.willrmilllllllllllllflrllCWlllrm:mll_. 

~bi__..dla.~~, ·,··vi
.:a] r_;. I •i y .._ v• •.1 ' 

• We willpmidD ammbmD120-d&J llldca olbraa c:ma11 ill ~inl:om!a 
=VborfmdL I 

• In dllumiblJ eva& n aUllblllD 1111_,.. _ n willcaidlrmndilrriq 
Iha u, ~ D0llplC& rmi:dlwk:piw arrrtnw, oa a i:a» 

by-cua bull, ckpndtn1 "'l a:11 t&:lml a awwaalp..., Ja»requ:hcaw.A, 
ml~candidoDI 

• Al. lllff sizail affa:zld t,y coor.ff iMh 1111, nril-dlll.-11111mi11amJ 
employa ua nae dfapi:ipHrh ;r ddlll EffillllmiDl:ma tbl e:mplaJDlllll 
of women and millarith:II dmlqbuca 1111 CCllpClllliaa will CIClllzmL 

::;· We m also elpladaa W&JI ill wldda die 111a11r cm pmridl appallrillidDI to apeDd 
bw:ia& servm ill mu lllcll11 Samii CSIZIII.m Anpl& J:1111101118 mllillvs nama 
ofanc of oar ideU we'm nac fna to dill:aa dall at 11111 dml. 

YJ Bmnfftl fwPJmJernt RmpJptw 

Thr.wpaolaar.U.,.-T II Pqma,wllil:lliq:iplilltobadl 
BlllkAmmlca 111d Secm:iC)' Paci&. lliijim,-, ii ampa:11:aai dllt will 
compe111111DclilpllcldemplaJClllwisll tall wmlllp1yform17 -,-:of NM:e, wirlla 
millimllm oltmeo mmlla' Ci.up-& NiiPl mi I maimma of 18 mamlll. 



241 

;; 

,. 

mlddlllmmllllamazapa111, dlD:Mapr'TnmidmPmpalm:ladll 
tllalDblmfttl: 

rmaarca w willpmridl ~ 0-11--iJns, __.. fmllridlllllzedjab 
seac!ua1D1p1, 111d nidnllil&y chi! J ff ■ If• ..ni:11 fardllpam 
empklyw 10 caadlll:cajcb ardl crpmallllmalnr.aa. cpporambfa.. 

• WW IDIII TIii tak will eabBlll ama1vmr ftlad er11, • ,,_,. SI 
milliimfar mm small baliDla Ima u. crdtwcadiy .....,,_ ,.flD lmft di9 
blllk aid eltlblb!l tlllir on bmlnew Lola~ ID 525,IXXI will be pmjdld dlr 
rec:lpilmamm small basillmtrlizllDlclemlal nceift ■pprcr¥11mma 

drci.,,..., I.-, c«nmttt- miDI h"bmlfzed ':nidl czblla. 

• ThitkP !rfrn~ IClflip TIii tak will pmvidl&acl,1 ■ lliftnrl\ up ID 

Sl,500per,m, fortllitiaa, r.., boab, llldmppill t'orcBlpllcerJ .....pajlll wbo 
lamnowwczdclldllldmlpvac:dalmmll, cmmuayc:aillpe, f'ola,,,-r 
~ aid a:ai:1cuidw,~..:bcal. Cll'cmifll:m«Ucaillpmpma. 

• Seilrirl v Na:Pn:Ow., na ti.twillPll"idl ap 101! pa1111 oidlsmfliml 
saluy, up ID S30,00lperempla)N, fardflplllal..mplo,- •liltm:IP mcmiYa 
orpn16 h Upmidaaizl~&I i ◄ h JI 

• em,, Wh aA(Mslf:Yr:Beet:terMmf:emrm, ~cmmllyemal]Dd 

ma~ ••I mald.•:,ecrbatlas lCbaalpqam woald caadmil dlspqmm 
at bllllte:qa.111:d ~ 11lfl bwftt II cpm ID 11W~ bmw 
die levlllollmlor'ricap!lllas. wbaacumady c:amDld ID ~pqrllDL 

• IrnmdneYrstnr ii kinP-1De, 4ll...,,_ ccmral by 'Salk4nwb-. 
Sec:urily Plcl1lcp,mlmpla wf!D US IIX fall1 ~Wlla diaplad will be ftllly 
vesicd. 

https://crpmallllmalnr.aa
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MlyarTamBadlaf 
1Jeccmls9, 1991 
Pqll4 

• BmntamI«- Bel !JaJadld empki)w..mllfdlll11,raa11111rapa:111:1&a 
ralm cm axistiDg lam, bad! CC111111DS (l'llll:ildll emit cmla) ud ml..... 
pravidlld tlloy ccmlme ID W tllD adlllr edltiON •ID"Wld -.is 1111 loUI. 

• JiJZnterf Jent'lmiW- Piwdldilll..,..atpnmed-■ oa vmcz1111t 
cadlwillbemilabllfmdllpllad...-rmcm,-lftlr!IIIJ!awdla 
bm. Alldilpladcupk,yaGBliflllll, m=dllrbomlJ~wbamea 
VISA cam udie lima al dllph- N If 

• Hebb CPI Qnmn, &nplo)• • ., ellct IDIICIM tfllr.....pay m 
io111n,,.,,.. "',&Jcoalzmedlllrlaldlcazacawnpcdllll:llwC11Z1p11711m.fm 
!!lo llfi: oltlle smmapa,mm■• 

• Hmbhfp enest,1!ssiSPn '111D bak willpmvidaca-timl 11111111'ar dll 
rmailldlr of tba !Cll0al ym, 11p ID Sl,000 pramployel, fmlllillaa of«.• •km 
!n collep lDll privae s:b:xu. Cdklm■ ol ~emplr:,y- will becliplla!ar 
tb-BankAmll"lca !lcbolmbipPmpa!mCIGl'yariftoP,epmdae 

YU MJnAdl: Pmrbe,tnr 

Ill tha ftru tbme qmt■n cf 1991, B■llk cf Amm:&11 Ylllma olmiDDll&J balma 
allllllCtl reKlial S24.5 111i11im. mi mmmflb ~.,__UIIUd 
S18.6 mil1lm. We are a:dYliJ W'llddlls11tlsmlll balma witl mmam, ud ,n:ima­

owmd tlrml, and will be __ad claalf a.+111 I• qpllllve ilamllpl■• 

https://Jcoalzmedlllrlaldlcazacawnpcdllll:llwC11Z1p11711m.fm
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MayarToiaBIIIIJIJ 
J:let I 9, 1991 
PqalS 

vm,,__,xn 

Blzltof Ama:uDllSlcamJPlcffll:bM,J, • ·'"•· JIIGIMd.. ,;,r; D&hipe 
wilhklldlzli : ► iiiiilJ srD11P1 ii, CeHftnw M IWlnwd 'Wrillr, BafA!m lllld a 
sipiffcantmmblrotm--.wll:kdal11111111, 11111 wtdlc:it,. ,., 1-..111 

dllcaa C01111111111iir1-....a todll 
0 

11m11tciBrt4mei::e 11111 SecamJ Pll:i&. 
W• apa:c lflma IDClldDp ID coadml lllllm 1111111 cua, DCllllllJ widt da «:a1ft'lmia 
Raili.WOamicMa, nllD9lplllltoaaclmala~ff&DllrcaaaiDl wilp. 

ID addldm, BIZlil: alAmlri::aS.._JucrWda 10 1 Adriaflad 
cc \ iel olo e+iiiiiiiil; d9I 1 \ 1111 l►laill lpmillllllfia la'llqlm& 
OJffinil {See Ilml B, amcbed), 11dl 11111111 ldvia BafA S.BIZlil:cm lplllilk 
CWllillld) cmdil aeedl mtpmvtdll mad. C1G mtr BafA SIDJlakCID Ilea 
IDll&tballaa:dl. 

Blzltof Amm::a!lualaoqzal 1D ..e.aIIDlll ldmDIJbaud lllll wauJd 
rcpzalaS caJlfcmi. C0lllillWdtj .b--.mt IDll&ffllllldy widtdaSoc:illPallcJ 
CommittM of:Blllkai. Aaml:I. 'DII Sodd l'alll:J OmmicMe ii c:ompdMd nf llaiar 
rnampmear '11111 mlill pi&r 1-• -+ew•IMiw to 1111 bat' ■ Kalli:DI eonwzm.. 
'Iba Social Policf ConnniaN WU bin +Hill clstclapilll Nclpbgrlml 
Advlmqe, BafA'1 klnHm IIIDl lalapmdal:t, llllltblc:mamai.a COUliillllt""""RfflliNJ 
~ baml waaJdpmridD adirec:lclllllllll la dlapllil:J-llllldqpmca • tlll 
blnlc. 

BDcJaad m two __..pibliralinm telllal u. ccmamit) laa -Bllllcal 
Amar:i:&1111111111 Comamni!y RaDve11m-1C Ac& SWIDll tbl Piil isall of 
CrnnmnfU :I JIii Bent ~ C0lllliDI & mccrd af BcfA'I CU a:liYi1y dmlqll Illa 
t1!im qmmrol 1991. 

... 
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Ma,arTcmBadley 
I>ecmw!1,1991_., 

Badl:lllataf.Aza:amlSelmitJP111:15--411 Ii 111l'IClll&M MltywW 
10 ~m U. I.ell Mpial C d;:, MtWO •II► We b6lle Ilda 
rnuldJmal ~ tz:I It- c:beUep ~fmlilllid"--.k dllllepmec Is 
e&:liftllldpmcbAiw. Wolaatfcnaltz:11111-BenkAn k'l'alamad 
ilwah-□lt JD Im p,:nrtls ofl.alMpl& 

Welql9111ia leaarbu ..._...... lO dllwa ,a1 IIM ftlllldli2ldll 
llllrpl'. Ifeilblrom al111 Clll be of fmdllt-◄ • ti, plelll cba't _.. ID call. 

=n. Hcmllblo .folmFemm 
'1'1lo S:r«mbleVllkmiu.,-'l'lmll 
'1'1lo Bmaable 'YID FSIIIDde!' 
'111111 EaaaZlbll 1Clll Wldla 
'ni.RmnabiefQfJlil:al 
'1'1lo Bmaabw Z.., YliilllulkJ 
'lbllHmarlblllladlGIIIIMr 
'1'1lo Hcnnbll Ba1111Ul1111ml 
'1'1lo H......... Illa Wlllla 
n,, HomrlbJaNaBaldm 
lb- Hm!rlbleMmm:amdl 
lb-Hamnbllllal:Blmlml 
'1'119R_,... MJiclllllWoo 
n.Ronnnbll Rlcllml Alrm9 
'l'hHcnnble1oaMIIDPJmw 
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(ft 
a.llal.._._ 
hm1....UlnllNCII 1P1J.Qw 

BankofAmencaannouncnaMWchlClcinglCCOUri-l.irnitldChlClling.Foramcntl'llysemc:ec:nargeofS3.!0", 
Limited Chldang ~ you: 

• 8 checlcaorpoint<!-Ale (POS)ll'IIIIICllclnl' • perrnonlll 

AND 

• B VERStrr!l.LER' ATM cash willldraall permcndl. 

Th■ l9 ,t as.so charga f0rnch adiitianal ch■clr, poin!-af Siie (POS) tranaclion or VERSRELL!RATM 
cull withdnlwal HCII month. • • 

For more infctm&lion &bout l.ltnimd Cha:ldng. Uk ar any !InkCl Am■ncaci.ncll. 

WHICH lllofA CHICXINQACCOUNT ll!IT IW11I YOWi NUllS? 
Ba!AO!mawid■ rangeotc!leclcing111&nata mNta varl■lyr:lellecldng nadl.Pltalltala alcXllllllllecllart 
b■ law to SNwhich BcllA checlcingacccunt i..mN11)'0UI' nNCII. 

lolOnlllly ..... VllllmU.III' 'RIWllllle llinllllunl 
Sffllca llalll' Al1I llanlllly---■ Qllr;aa,__..._-.a

ei..- ~ 
Alpha lntn9lCIIICldng S1" Na-IE N0NE S2,5X)Cllfflllinldelmdng S200 

and-
Alpha C!lacllinSI S8' NONE N0NE S1.5011comllin■ddlldclng S200 

ar111-
CUSIDffltmena'"c:nacmna SI NONI! NONa "SI 00D S50II 
CUSIDfflFlatF'N"OI"""""" SI NONE NONI! NClacmca,- s,oa 

iCll&tomC!lotce•Cllacldllg S3 .30.a, .30ecll S500 $100 
cu11-... 

Llmlled~ s:uo .50 ■-:ft. .50- . • NcXapptiCIDI■ sas 
in- -wilhdrDal. 

ol8 in-of■ 

.......,._..._.,.........,.....MICIUIIII".....................,..........,.......,._--~- ., 

~---(M1911"1,--,................._~~-----· .. 

·•-If ,.,_WWW_, .......,._._,__ 

.....~----··---...---.....a.·c..•·--------.., 

I 
F-

52-194 0 - 92 - 9 
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111B ~ VIITftl IDB IIIIS 
UIIIOD IGIID II PIH 

C:Ula i.nla 
DJ:aw icxmm:t.o c.vel.GPMD~ Cozporatioa
3209 licrt!I Al...s& ser:sc, SUita Jl 
Compton, CA 90222 

u"~u 
Devina and c;onq, Inc. 
U Sutter 
San- !'nnelisco, CA. Hl04 

Aft.,.,.,,,. 
c:cc su11 Baainea• r1nance «:orporation
5353 Mi■■ion Raad, &uita 211 
San Diego, CA i:2101 

stu 1:euliDq 
The ~ califcrni& Hcuainq c:mpc,ntion 
2125 19th Street, SUita 101 
sac:nman1:c, CA 95511 , 

DU Lopea 
cal.if. coaunit:y RaimatMnt c=p.
1',0. Bex 101539 
Bart,anll:, CA 91510 

JoJm XUl.eJ' 
Coachella Valley Houinq cealiticn 
45701 Monraii ·strae'I:, ·Suite a 
Indio, CA 92201 

11lurie 1'11911 
calif=n:t.a c:mimmit:y z=ncm:t.c DeVela,amt Auca:l.a'l:ion 
1950 Ad4iacn Stnei:, Su:l.ta 200 
.Barlcaley, CA 9'6704 

RU■ell I~ 
UCO J'OW!da'l:icn 
515 Scutll Plcver 
Loa An!Jel-, CA 90071 

11.. lalaefa 
El l'Uajo a:,c 
420 K&iia S't:zNt:, f201 
waucmrilla, CA t507f 

c1uaaa 1'111!.aa .. 
Califorziia capital. Sull. !Haainau Devalopaent cm:p. 
1121 J s~, SUJ.ta isoo --
sac:raunto, CA S15Sl4 

10/U/IL 

https://1'111!.aa
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EXHIBIT D"12 
SP Home Purchase Loans 1990 

·- ----
Security Pacific loans and White Non Hispanic Pop 

Source: 1990 HMDA by Dr S.G. Lipton 

H of Loans/Traci 

1.0 

2.0 

• 4.0 

• 8.0 

• 
16.0• 
.32.0 

1 
~ Proporlloh While Non Hisp 11 00 

0 lo 0.05■ 
0.05 lo 0.4■ 

li] 0.4 lo 0.75 

0.75 lo□ 
Missing□ 
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EXHIBIT E•l 
South LA Banking Institutions 

.. Banks and Savings & Loan'?\ssociations 
:h1• I:;'I ,,11111 h C:1 ,, ·••It, Rt 11hr 11111 pt (1 1'111t1ll1 l '1 S1 11rh Ct .,, 11 n, II, •1,1:11 111'1 J• 1 l'• I 

_,,_ 
1. lrdtmn1l Btnh 

6ola1Saw,Anla,Bl,d_ 29U153l 

2. Mw>l-Kin;.k.Btac 
•H11s...,-,.,.._ 29t.11511l 

2.SlauD!---

57111 - - 29t.C5Jl
'-lmloil\'VoJJ,goa.-

9115WatJaf!lrson 29UJ5JI 

5.ll'lmllnoch 
tllllQSoallc.m.tlwl. 29t.C511 

L. l'llmm&BlmStllnoch 
87tlts.-...... 29t.11511l• 

ml__,,_ 

1. kan.u--
"'-- 6t'-l785

L-6c.m.tllnoch 
tt"EatRormlwl. Sll!IStt 

s-ily--­
L8-&--

l --- 7Sltl7t 
to. 181116-­

tBtgs.w,-,.,.._ 73'.!ll• 

tt. F;,mrcdMIIIIIBtac 

,. iJ - SOUTHEAST Z7tll S. ng,,sca 716.1383 
COMMUNIIY 
P~AIIEA Son t Ramlwl. 7513511112. -

t1'31d6--
'277Saulh-..... 29'.61n 

!1---f-='=-t-·---;-""t"""ti ~ -◄~ ·--

1'-lmloil\'Voll,go 
821Wat.Jlffmcnlhd. 716.'11!1 

S,11111111~ & Loan Assoc1a11ons ~-
15.SauihCmnlLos..,__ --.....·--tfillfllltalolSI.,_ _L 

-- J _-, --- -
tLtr!11_...._ IISU5Z--Lr' - I __ t7.tlt5--Bl,d......,,__ --~- 7'7.Dl11 

SOUTH I 
tLUSCa.-CENTRAL - i l j 

33111Saw,- 7'6.Sll7COMMUNIIY ...._,_....,,.........PLANAIIEA J tL451JtSauih- m.Qlt·- e 
32 
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EXHIBIT E•2 
Check Cashing Institutions 

Check Cashing Facil11ics • 
m rhe las Angeles Ctmmwmty nc,m,.~.rm,·nt Ccmnutt1•t\, Suuth CcntrJI Dt~mtm~t1Jt11:11 PrUJt;Lt Are,1 

SOUTHEAST 
COMMUNITY 
PLAN AREA 

SOUTH 
CENTJW. 
COMMUNITY 
PLAN AREA 

33 
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Check Cashing Facilities 

m 1he las Angeles Community Reinvestment Commlllee·s South Central Demons1rat1011 Pro1ect Area 

SOUTHEAST 
COMMUNITY 
PlANAREA 

SOUTH 
CENlRAL 
COMMUNITY 
PlANAREA 
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Banks and Savings & loan Associations 
ur !lui I ,:s /\rrudes Crnm1111mty Remvesrmmrr C,:m1111rr,w·s Scmrh CPmr,!I Demw:,trdtum Pm1,icr 1\H!J 

__ , 
Banks 

Driof--
1. lnduslrial ilra!ch 

6400 Sculh.lro,la, 81,d. 291.IE31 
2. Manin lulher King Jt. 11,anch 

4103Sou1hl'lammAva. 291.llill3 
3. Sl1u,on-Vmmon1Bra,ch 

10 5700 Sculh Vermont 291.IE31 
4, Universi1'(Viil11118ra,ci, 

985WastJ11fanon 291.IE311 

5. 'Nattsilnl1ch 
10340 Scu1h Csmal Ava. 291.llill3 

B. Wastem&B7lhSll!rm:h 
8701S.Wattmm 291.llill3 

Finll-Dri a!Calilamia 
7, Ad11111 &~ Branch 

141 WastAdsnl 614.37fli 
I a 

B.Rorena&c.nu.JBnndl! \ 1144Ea1Rorena.ln. 589.6911I 
s-ilJhcillaNllianalllanil 
9. Bn111dwly & ManchestB< B<ardl 

I t 8561Sou1hhdway 753.1721 

10. llllh &Wastlm 11,anch 
1819 Scu1h Wamm Ava. 734.9324 

11.Fig-&Ad1111181!11ChSOUTHEAST 2703S,FiglllrOI 746.1383 
COMMUNnY 12. FlolSlca &Avala, 8l!l1Ch
PlANAREA 501E.ROIB1Cllw. 753.3501 

13. ...~ &Wastlm 11,anch 
4m Scu1h WammAvt. 294.&m 

14. Uni'leni1yVillego 
821 WastJelfanon 81,d, 746.4189 

I• 
I - . 

,·- S,wmqs & loJn Assac,aUans 

c.r.-l'lllnls.rinlt&Laan-. 
,-·· 15. Scu1h Cami IDIAngola llranch 

1601 Eaol lll!ldSt 55-1.59!11 

- ,_ i I ·-- I I ,_ L 
t - I lB.1027-Awe. B5Ui5Z"~ "' - --~ ---- ' -laoc-Uat-L. -· 

s 

, 17. llt5WatAd1111181,d. 147.rmt 

I 
- I • W-hunlS...,..&Laan1-.SOUTH lB.USCBnndl

CENTRAL 
I 
§ 

·- - I I I I 3301Sculh- 746.5727 
COMMUNnY § 

..__.,.....Sariap&r...Aaoo.PlANAREA ~ 
19.oC51Jl Scu1h l!loodwlr 232.4271 -· e 

32 

https://1144Ea1Rorena.ln
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Mr. William Anderson 
Director 
Veterans Administration Medical Center 
Bldg 218 
Wilshire & Sawtelle Blvds 
Los Angeles, Ca. 90073 

7 November, 1991 

Dear Mr. Anderson: 

I am writing this letter to thank you for your concern and 
involvement - in my opinion - beyond the call of duty for 
sponsoring and fostering the Federal Job Fairs ... and to 
compliment Mr. John Costello for his ingenuity and positive 
enthusiasm in designing them in the first place. 

I, (one of many I am sure) was a public relations and television 
executive who, having made· some money, decided to get out of the 
rat race in that business, and live a little longer. I heard 
about Mr. Costello's Federal Job Fairs in the media (both radio 
and television as I remember) and, after some searching, located 
Mr. Costello as their primary contact. He was positive and offered 
me an appointment, ari interview and, ultimately, advice to take­
the Government-offered Administrative Careers With America exam 
series. I scored highly on the exams (92-98.%) and was offered a 
position through the OPM Office in El Monte, with The National 
Archives, Pacific Southwest Region in Laguna Niguel. 

I've been at work for the Federal Goverment (National Archives) 
in Laguna Niguel for three months now - and have received one 
promotion already. I would not only have not known about this 
job without the media coverage of your Fede.ral Job Fairs, but 
I wouldn't have known how to. find my way into the Governmental 
quagmire. What the Job Fairs did is personalize the Federal 
Government and make the possibility0 of getting a job with the 
Fed seem plausible. From my first interview with Mr. Costello 
and Sharon Alvarez (and again, from what was easily perceived 
as. their willingness to be of real assistance) I knew that a 
job might be possible given a little time and direction. 

I was later offered an interview with the FAA and had to turn 
it down as I was·already employed - again as a result of their 
guidance. I hope you keep up the good work - your Federal Job 
Fairs should be city-by-city, country-wide! ' 

Sincere~

-~t!f-~}; ., -- ···-. ··- .. ---· 
32941 Danacedar 
Dana Point, Ca. 92629 

cc. Hank Mear Jr. Chief, Personnel Svc. (OS)
Sharon Alvarez, Chief Dev. 
John Costello 
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* Take a Personal Look at a Career-in Public Se1"\ice * 
th

VA DELEGATED EXAMINlNG UNIT'S '4 ANNUAL -

FEDERAL JOB FAIR 
AF.MY RESERVE CENTER 

1250 Federal Ave. 
IDs Angeles, CA 

Februai:y 4 and 5 , 1992 

10:00 a.m.-3:00 p.m. 
OVER 1,000 CAREER OPPORTUNITIES 

For Entry Levelto Experienced Professionals 

'Ihis is your chance to speak with over 30. separate federal agency recruiters 
al:out various career opporbmities. Ee sw:e to bring plenty of SF-171 's. 

The United States Government 
* Increasingly the First Choice * 

• An Equal Opponunity Employer • 
(U.S. Citizenship Required) 
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:fiJi) Serving the People of Calirornla 

State of California I Health and Welfare Agency Pete Wilson, C<,.,cmc.,c 

1001 South Grand Avenue, Santa Ana, CA 92705 

11mno1 10 February 1992 

John Costello 
Department of Veterans Affatrs 
VA-DEU (05) 
Building 218, Room 36 
Los Angeles, CA 90024 

Dear Mr. Costello: 

As you are aware, the unemployment rate here in California is very 
high. Unfortunately, a, large number of these unemployed personnel are 
Veterans, not just the recently discharged, but Veterans going all the 
way back to World War II. 

When the Federal Job Information Center, formerly located at the' 
Language and Assessment Center, closed early 1991 we had no place to .send 
our Veterans for the services formerly provided. As a result, we here at: 
the Santa Ana EDD Office decided to, set up our own Federal Job Information 
center in our office. We had everything except appropriate personnel who 
would staff it and be able to provide the necessary information. 

Through the efforts of one of our DVOPs, HOward Foster, we were able 
to contact various Federal Agencies who have been extremely supportive 
of these efforts. And, one of the most supportive has been your very own 
VA Designated Examining Unit from Los Angeles. 

Thanks to you personnelly, because you have been c6ming 'dowh here on 
a regular basis, and those personnel from other Federal Agencies, our 
Federal Job Information Center has been a resounding success with some 
of you seeing as many as 50 Veterans in a single .day. 

Thanks so very much for your support and I hope we will be able to 
count on you in the future since tQe unemployment, rates do not appear 
to be improving and we will continue to have a substantial number of 
Veterans who will benefit from you, and the other Federal Representative~. 

~bzzortive. 

Neil Re ch 
Local t rans Employment Representative 
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6922 Hollywood Boulevard 

Suile415 

Los Angeles. California 90028 

Phone: (213) 462-5111 

Fax: (213) 462-2228 

October 15, 1991 

LOS ANGELES COUNTY AEROSPACE TASK FORCE (ATF) 
FACT SHEET 

PROBLEM: During the period of December 1986 through August 1991, 73,500 aerospace employees 
were displaced within Los Angeles County. Additionally, 110,200 Jobs In supporting Industries were also lost 
for a total of 183,700 unemployed. By 1995, this aerospace unemployment total Is expected to rise to 
395,000 because of downsizing. 

ATF CREATED BY: Los Angeles County Board of Supervisors on May 22, 1990. The Economic 
Development Corporation provides staff support for the ATF In' cooperation with the Community 
Development Commission. 

PURPOSE: Mltlgate the Impact of downsizing taking place In the aerospace Industry. 

• Create public awareness about downsizing problem 
• Promote economic diversification and development 

Gather support for these efforts from government, Industry, labor, academia and the public 

STRUCTURE: Steering committee and the following subcommittees: Alternative Business Opportunities; 
Public Awareness; Training/Retraining. 

ATF STRATEGY: To create an effective ATF strategy the Community Development Commission 
applied for and received a $90,000 grant from the Economic Development Administration and the 
Department of Defense. The Commission provided an addltlonal $30,000 In Community Development Block 
Grant funds and will apply for another grant to Implement the strategy. In June 1991, the Economic 
Roundtable was selected to develop the strategy and will submit its recommendations In approximately eight 
months. The strategy will Integrate Information about: 

• Aerospace and defense employment In the county, reemployment opportunities, and training 
needs. 

• Alternative business opportunities, a survey of affected Industries, and an analysis of the 
prospects for Industry growth and diversification. A business forecast for local aerospace firms will 
also be generated along with recommendations for reducing Industry disincentives and the 
development of an export strategy. The ATF will develop a Business Opportunltles Clearinghouse. 

• A case study of an Impacted community. Based on econometric projections, analysis of 
secondary job and business losses, and Identification of constraints on land reuse, the model will 
give local policymakers a clearer understanding of the problem and a blueprint for action. 
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WASHINGTON, o.c., January 3, 1992 -- Because of the urgent need 

to jump-s,tart the economy and to help cities and states rebuild after 

having seen their federal funding slashed over the past decade, Chairman 

Henry B. Gonzalez of the House Banking Committee today introduced H.R. 

4073, the "Emergency Community Development Act of' 199·2, 11 which will 

authorize $15.8 billion to be appropriated for housing and community 

development programs which in turn ,wil1 generate $29. 1 billion in 

economic stimulus and 'Will create more than 750,000 permanent jobs. 

"Despite the last minute rally of the stock market during the 

waning days of ·1991, the reality is that the nation continues to be in 

a deep recession," said Chairman Gonzalez. "The public's confidence is 

low, the unemployment rate is high and about one mi:Uion unemployed 

persons are so discouraged they have stopped looking 'for work at all. ·The 

outlook is grim -and a shot in the arm is badly needed." 

"This is why I have introduced this bill. states, cities and 

towns, both 'rural and urban, .can. use these monies to repa;i'r their 

crumbling infrastructures, 'to build and repair affordable housing, and 

to fund public service employment. The bill -will also increase 

hom'e!ownership by subsidizing low cost, ·loans and down payments for 

eligible first-time homebuyers, 11 he said .. • 

https://IACCII\.IS
https://1,1.1.ss.1c
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"The bill will distribute $10 billion principally through the 

Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) formula for funding cities, 

counties and the states. Ci.ties will be able to repair and construct 

local roads, bridges, wa.ter and sewer systems, to build neighborhood 

libraries., clinics and drug treatment centers, and still have funds to 

staff these facilities," said Mr. Gonzalez. 

"This bill is expected to create approximately 300,925 jobs in 

infrastructure construction and public service employment. At least one­

half of these funds ·would be required to be used in moderate and low­

income neighborhoods to meet their pressing revitalization needs," 

he said. 

"The funds will also be used for· the construction of affordable 

housing to meet the needs of low and moderate inconie families, 11 said Mi:. 

Gonzalez. "The need is press-i:ng. .In .1987, studies showed that more than 

two-thirds of the poor· families in the nation lived in subst_andard 

housing or paid more than half their incomes for housing. In 1991, 

moderate and middle-income families are now experiencing the same housing 

problems as the poor, although to a lesser degree. These statistics speak 

for themselves. Thus the housing provisions in the bill address the needs 
of both groups. 11 

The biH authori·zes funds aimed at stimulating the housing 

construction industry. This component would focus on the major housing 

needs in the nation, .including the need for homeownership for lower 

middle income and lower income families, and for rental hous·ing for these 

groups. 

The bill would generate $10.4 billion in· new, rental housing 

construction, creating 265,734 j_obs. The bill provides $500 million in 
downpayment and interest subsidies to fund provisions in current law 

aimed at eligible. f_irs_t-time· homebuyers. This will generate $3. 9 billion 

in single-family housing activity for more than ·52·,·600 households. 
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The bill's single-family housing stimulus provisions would add 
$106 million in rural housing loans (or a total single-family housing 
stimulus to create more than .87, 472 new jobs. 'In addition, the bill 
contains several provisions for the homeless which include $430 million 
of construction activity that is estimated to generate 10,847 jobs. 

"A key provioion of the bill would fund the vacant public housing 
provision which is in the Cranston-Gonzalez Affordable Housing Act, which 
is now law but which has never been funded. Reinvesting in the 80,000 

vacant public housing units means as many poor families -- many now 
homeless -- can be housed. In the process, it is estimated that the $2 

billion authorized for this purpose will create 52,000 jobs, 11 

said the Texas Democrat. 

"I think 'it trag'ic that over the past decade the Federal 
government has essential'ly ·abandoned the cities and the states. As 
adjusted for inflation, federal aid to the cities and states has been cut 
in half. This is why a bill designed to bring the federal government back 
into partnership with the states and cities is critical if we are ever 
to bring our economy back to life. For this reason I plan to bring this 
bill before the Congress as soon as the Congress reconvenes." 

I I I 
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WASHINGTON, o.c., February s, 1992 --- Cqairman Henry B. Gonzalez 
said today that the Committee on Banking, Finance and Urban Affairs will 
travel to the Patriotic center, 1816 Figueroa .street, Los Angeles, 

California on Monday, February 10 at 9:30 a.m. for the fifth in a series 
of cong.ressional field hearing.s on economic distress. 

"We plan to hear from people in the Los Angeles area who-are on 
the economic firing line -- those seeking shelter, those living in public 
housing, those struggling to hold onto their homes, those unemployed, 
underemployed cir afraid of losing their jobs, those providing social 
services, those receiving social services," said Mr. Gonzalez. 

"The aerospace and defense industries are the major employer in 
the Los Angeles area and we will also look at the effect of the recession 
and budget cuts on these industries," said Chairman Gonzalez. 

"Another issue especially pertinent to this hearing is the effect 
of bank mergers on the local community and on the California economy in 
general. The proposed Bank of America-Security Pacific merger will change 
the banking scene drastically throughout California and we want to know 
exactly what this means for credit flows and services for neighborhoods 

and families," said Mr. Gonzalez, a Texas Democrat. 

https://10KNCOX.Ja
https://JAMUMOJI.Ut..la


261 

Mr, Gonzalez said the Committee will also examine why some young 
people in Los Angeles, despairing, of ever finding a decent job -- and 
somehow ·believing that they have no future -- have chosen to join a gang_. 
The Committee will hear from former gang members and from those who have 
worked to encourage them to leave their gangs for a better future, 

"Since early January the Committee has conducted field hearings 
in Bridgeport, CT, Spartanburg; SC, Baltimore, MD, and Cleveland, OH to 
let people speak out on economic problems, The economic picture the 
Committee is getting as it travels around the country points to a need 
for a real program for economic growth, not empty promises that all will 
soon get better," said Mr. Gonzalez. 

"For this reason I introduced an economic stimulus bill on 
January 3 which will help cities and states rebuild their long-neglected 
infrastructures such as streets, sidewalks, water and sewer systems, 
build new affordable housing and renovate existing housing, and pay for 
the staffing costs at a drug treatment center and for other - public 
services," he said. "By providing these funds to the cities and states, 
money will then be freed up that localities can use to deal with other 
pressing problems." 

"My bill will free up $15.8 billion in housing and community 
development funds which in turn will generate $29,1 billion in economic 
stimulus and will create more than 750,000 permanent -- not quick hit -
- jobs in construction, infrastructure repair, and public service 
employment," said Mr. Gonzalez, "Experts will tell you that housing 
construction is one of the best economic stimulus there is, This is why 
my bill is essential after years of cuts in federal spending for our 
cities and states." 
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"It is tragic that the Federal government has aband·on~d the 

cities and rural areas around the country," said Mr. Gonzalez. "Over the 

last decade Federal aid to states and cities, adjusted for inflation, 

has been cut in half. I am anxious to learn what effect this cutback in 

Federal funding has had on the Los Angeles area and why it is difficult 

or nearly impossible for a city or county, without ,:ederal help, to 

extricate itself from its economic problems." 

f f f 
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ECONOMIC OVERVIEW OF LOS ANGELES 

Les -Anc;eleS is the largest county.. in the na~icn. The count.7 -.=. 

approximately 4,000 square .miles .(about the size of Delaware) ai:d 
has a po;:ulation of 10 million people, which i's large= tha-=. t:':e 
pcpul::it.ion of 42 states. Since 1380, Les Ange!.es Count7•s 
;:cpulat~an has increaseC 18% and is new comprised of 41, Wh.!.~e, 
j9.8% 'H.!..spanic., '11.2% Black, 10.8% Asian, and .5% ~a:ti·ve Ame.rican 

The GNP of ~cs Angeles Ccunty is 8th in the world, with a median 
family income of 542,000. However, ~ver half ·of those rna~i~g 
less than S42,000 are making under S21,750. Of the Countv"s 
lcwe.r-inccme population, 51% is paying more than 30% of ,c~e~r 
income :or hcusing while 17% of all households, in the 
unincor~orated a=ea are paying over 70% for housing. According 
-=.c the Ccmprehensi,,e Housi.ng A.=fcrdability Strategy for t::le City 
of Les Af!ge~es, 'the med!.an priced heme is approxL-nately S2:!.2, 770. 
In o=de::- to purchase such a home, one would ha,,e to ha,,e an 
i:ic-cme of approximate1y S67, 000, which is 62% greater than the '-.....\­
median inccma. Since 1980 the median rent asked has risen 133% ,~ 
while che media~ family income has only risen 85%, maki!lg it -; 
inc~easingly difficul~ for families to ~ind decent, affor=ab:e 
housing in chis area. .As a result, many families ha11e found it 
necessary tc move fa=t~er and farther away from the City, 
!.nc=easing the a1!ready problematic traffic situation and plac±ng 
fam!lies wi~hcut. tra.~sportation in potentially g~~ater financial 
s~raits. •...... 

Los Angeles County has about 90 incorporated cities, ranging in 
s~z:! frc~ 68 regis~ereC. voters' to· several million. Each of these 
c~t~cs nas some ~or~ of local gcver:m1ent. Some incorpcrateC 
c~c~es such as aeve=ly Hills and Hollywocd are actually i~siCe 
both Los .~~geles County and the City of Los Angeles hav2 t~eir 
cwn gove::m1em: and :,olice force. A.Cd to this scrr.e 20 
ccnc;=essional rdistri•=tS and a ve'r'-J powerful s~ate governmen-: and 
one ca~ ge~ a geed picture of the incredible amount cf area and 
number of people tha~ make up Los Angeles. The City cf Los 
Angeles has a mayor and fifteen City Council menlbers. The County 
also has its own gover:iment composed of five County Supervisors. 

Professor Jon Goodman, Director, The Entrepreneur Program aad 
?rofessor, School of Business ACininistration, Univers!.ty of 
Sccthern California. Professor Goodman has stuCied the Los 

'Angeles economy for many years. She believes that the recession 
,in Los Angeles has not been a result so much of the dee.line in 
L.A.'s five prihcipal industries: agriculture, real estate,~ jentertainment, aerospace and financial services, but more a 
result of inflation and the loss of home equity. Professor 
C-oodman has worked with a variety of organizations that target 
high school students all the way to corporate industry. 

https://Univers!.ty
https://Housi.ng
https://Ange!.es
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YOUTH PROBLEMS l\ND YOUTH OPPORTUNITIES 

The CRI?S, the BLOODS, the ?LAYBOY CRIPS, the ROLLING 60'5, and, 
t:ie GR.',PE 'STREET GANG.. These are just a few· of the gangs 
creva.l.:nt in South Central Los Angeles.. ·!'hese groups of urban 
vcuths have a long· history of violence that, has terrorized Los 
~~geles neighborhoods and prompted the development of 
:1e!.ghbor!;ocd groups, community action committees, :and government 
!.~i~i~t!.ves ;argeted at ending the violence and getting these 
7cung ~eo9le into Jocs or educational programs. This panel 
==presents citizens who work ·:-efcrmi!'lg gang members and improving 
~he quality of li::e for communities in the Los Angeles .area. 

Jim Brown, Director, Project Amer" i ••can.. Mr. Brown is a for;ner 
r 1.!nning back for the Cleveland Browns and a member of -:he 
Nacicnal Football Lea<;Ue Hall of Fame. Mr. Brown now di=ects 
Project il.me?:"i"can - ,an organiz·ation that works with gang members 
a~d urban ycut~ in an attempt to in~roduce. them ~o opportuni~ies 
occsiC.e of gang rnernbe=ship. Jim Brown is 'known for his ,tough and 
effective work wi~h gang members and .also for the progress he has 
:naC.e· in getting gang members off of the ·.streets and into jobs or 
eC.uca-ci,onal prcgrar.'TIS. Twice a week Mr. Brown hosots group 
sessicns fer g';'ng 'm'e.rnbers in his own home. 

Claudia MooreJ. a Member of the City of Los Angeles Housing 
ccmm.:.ssion who wor!<ed he= way µp to become President of .the Los 
.l..,geles resident Advisory Council, an organization of public 
hcusing ccmmunity groups that advise the city on the needs of 
public housing residents. Through her work with this 
organization~ Ms. Moore has, gained the respect of the community 
and new also a seat on the City's Sousing Commission. Ms: Mcore 
is also a senior caseworker for Project Build, a group atarted by 
c~r.g:rasswoman ·Naters when -she was 1.n tne State Assembly to 
?ro~ide job cra!ning and educational opportunities fqr residents 
c= the city's housing proj·ects. She continues to li11e in one of 
the city's public housing· projects, Nickerson Gardens and has 
seen first hand the effect a lack of education and economic 
opportunity has had en the city's young people. 

Brother Modesto, through the Catholic Church and the Sclidad 
Enrichment Program, Brother Modesto ·has established some 13 
schools to "educate former gang grassroots members and other 
troubled youths. Solidad Enrichment Program emphasizes parent 
participation and job skills training programs as a part of their 
curriculum. Brother Modesto also "Works with the local business 
community to establish sponsors or mentors to introduce the 
students to corporate America. 

Gus Freas teaches classes on the impact drugs and gangs have on 
the country. He has worked to establish a holistic approach to 
the gang problem by trying to establish a city commission on 
gangs. 
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• HOUSING AND HOMELESSNESS 

This pane! wil: ~ighlight the plighc of the hcmeless, ass~sced 
projecc tenants and f.i=st-time homebuyers in the Los Aflgeles 
ar~a. Each panelist will speak about hero= his particula: sc:,ry 
cf securing aff:,r.dable housing. Issues such as loss of housi:1g, 
ur.emplo:/Iil.ent, lack of jcb skills, and che need for mere 
at=ard.able housi:ig will be mentioned. 

Andy Raubeson, Exec!.lti·1e Dir.ect.or, si:ig:e-Rccm Occupancy Hous:.nc; 
Corporation. ~~e SRO Cor~oration was estab:is~ed in March 1984 
and is a pri·,a~e r:cnprofit ,organization dedicated to prov2:::.:.:1g 
clean, safe and a::::ordable housing to homeless and very :!.cw­
~r.c::me incii'1id1.1a!.s in tcs Ji..ngeles' Cent=al City Eas~ -- :no=e 
c::rranonly known as "Skid Rcw. 11 sac Ecusi:1g c~e=ates 11 :lo:::;..s 
wich a total of 1009 units. SRO Eousi~g Corpcration received :he 
Na~!.onal Alliance to End Ecme!.essness Awa.:-d for the or;aniza.t!.an 
wh!.~h had done che masc to end homelessness i~ the UniceC sta~e5. 
Comp~ehensive se:vices a.:-e provided on site., a.11d incluC.e mor:ey 
mana,;ement., tr.ansportatior.-., daily ccngrega~e meals.,- and :lea~::.h 
sc:-eening. 

Silviano Jimenez, unde.:-employed father of nine children living 1n 
a =ne-bed=ocm apa=~~ent. Mr. Jimenez is marr!.ed and has nine 
ch!.ld.:-en., ages 20., 18, 17., 16, 11, 9., 8., 1 and 25 days o!d. 
Although he previously worked as a boxer., Mr. Jimenez new 
collects battles ta pay for clothe~ and food. His oldest two 
child:en work at fast-food =estaurants ta help make ends meet. 
Mr. Jimenez offered to split up his family if the public housing 
authority could find an available two or three bedroom apartment 
for his 'children, as it could take years before a five-bedroom 
apartment he needs would become available at the public housing 
authority. 

Alvin Jones., a hcmeless Vie~nam veteran who ret:irned from the wa= 
in 1971. Mr. Jcnes found it very difficult to return to civilian 
society after the war. His frienC.s and family kept their 
distance and he found that the greater community stic;matizad him 
as a "Vietnam 7eteran." 3e became an alcoholic and eventual:y 
lost his job. Ee soon was living on the street in Skid Rew where 
he stayed for 4 or 5 years. He has now cle"aned himself up anc is 
helping other homeless veterans. 

Terry Shlrley, 3~ year old former resident of the Regal Hotel. 
Ms. Shirley had no job skills and was unable to gain employment. 
After living on the streets, she contacted SRO and was placed in 
their Regal Hotel fa,;:ility. She now has a job for the first, time 
in her life and she has moved out of Skid Row. 

David Etezadi, Attorney at Law, Legal Aid Foundation of, Les 
Angeles. Mr. Etezadi has worked with the ~reser7ation and 
prepayment issue for three years. The Legal Aid Fou~da~ion of 
Las Angeles pract!ces full service pcver~y law, housing law, 
wel=a=e law., etc. ~. Etezadi has S?ecialized i~ technical and 

https://marr!.ed
https://or;aniza.t!.an
https://Hous:.nc
https://Dir.ect.or
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community education regarding the issue of prepayment of HUD 
insured mortgages. 

Theodora Rolette, Mission Plaza resident. Ms. Rolette has three 
children, ages 27, 26, and 24. Although employed as a systems 
analyst for the Los Angeles Times for 21 years, Ms. Rolette.is 
now retired. Her husband works for the railroad. The Rolettes 
have lived in Mission Plaza since November 20, 1'970. She was 
born i~ North ~akota on a Siou.~ Native American reservation. 

Carol Be:anan, Oceanview Apartments. Ms. Berman has live<! in 
Cce,i:wiew apartments since 1987. Her housing is Section 
assisted housing and the developer could choose to opt-out of the 
lcw-inccme =estricticns as early as 1994. Ms. Berman is 56 years 
of ~ge, gradua~ed from college, and has worked at a variety cf 
jobs ranging from actress, waitress, receptionist and barmaid to 
cat-sitter. 3efore rec~iving housing at Oceanview, Ms. Ber~an 
faced imminent less of Shelter due to lack of permanent hous!ng. 

Brenda Shockley, Housing Consultant. ·Founder of Charles Drew 
!ccncmic oe,1elopmeni:. corporation, which is involved in 
develooment of low income housing and day care in Watts 
community. She is presently an attorney arid served as a memf>er 
of the L.A. 2000 Committe_e.,.which attempted to focus on the future 
o: Los Ange!es in the year 2000. { 

MarVin Greer, Developer, The Williams, Greer Group. Mr. Greer 
has a numoer of years working with low-income housing 
development. Mr Greer is a partner in The Williams, Greer Group 
which recently completed Westminster Park Plaza. Westminster 
Park Plaza is a 130 unit, $10 million apart.~ent complex in Wat~s. 
Mr. Greer is Chair.nan of Los Angeles Mayor Tom Bradley's task 
force en housing de•1elopment in South Central Los Angeles. 

Mrs. Donna Spenser, first-time homebuyer. Mrs. Spenser is 29 
years old and her husband is 28 years old. Mrs. Spenser has a 
college degree in electrical engineering and her husband, a 
construction worker, has two years of community college· 
education. Mrs. Spenser is currently employed as an engineer. 
Since their marriage two and a half years ago, the Spensers have 
been saving for their first home. They have been looking at 
homes in the S150-S200,000 range and their household income is 
approximately $75,,000 a year. 

Mr. Reuben and Mrs. Dale 'Hill, first-time homebuyers. Mr. and 
Mrs. Hill a.re 35 and 31 years old, respectively. They have a 
three-year old daughter. The Hills are both college graduates 
and have lived in the City for approximately ten years. Although 
married for five years and having saved throughout that time for 
their first home, the Hills are experiencing difficulties in 
maki:ng the purchase. They have l:een looking at homes in the 
Sl80-S250 thousand dollar range and their household income is 
sss,ooo a year. 

https://Rolette.is
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Pt1blic Housing Demand 
Explodes; Waits Hit 5 Years 
■ Urban life: LA.'s list of applicants grows from 12,COO 
co 20,COO in a y~!l"r. SlumIJing economy is partly blamed. 

3y LOCIS .SAi iAGtJN 
ii~!S S":AFF ,i,,J!ITI:;( 

A wa1far.g l:s! .:if tam1\ies wanting 
~o l1v~ ;n Los ang~te.:s' publlc 
ho1~s1.. g ;:roiec~ ncar!y doubled 
ov~:- ~:-:.e past .,ear :o 20.000 aooli­
c:.nts :n :i::C? :dr 100 vacanc:es each 
:r:o .. t!':. c:ty housm5 official.! $aid. 

The :iemana so gre3tly outS,rtPS 
5u-;,p,y ~hat m..ny ram:iics wiil 
n;;.·.-e ~v ·.1ra1t :i·.-P. yea':'S :ic!are ~:1ey 
:ar. :nave :nto ~he city's 18 hou!mg 
pr~1ec~s. lCc~:-::img to Los Angcies 
Ecusmg A:.ithority -~ffic1;.ls. 

--?~c;::le ~aik~ about a housing 
c:-:s?s :n t:ie 1980s... s.:11d '.'.f1chae! 
3c,faken. Ma:,or ·ram Bradley's 
~01.m;:g {':)0!'-:::::.::.1.r,r ''tf :t Was a 
cr::s.s ·.:.~:-:. ·,,,,:ar. ·In ·.r.-~ call it 
new'" 

With hundreds of fam1!ies troop­
ing to the Ho1Jsing Aulhomy'3 
applications center P.ac.h we-ek. 
housing offic:al.s are considermg 
seelcmg fetleral approva! !or a tem­
porary cap on the list that included 
only 12,000 names a year ago. 

The cao. Sa!d Housini Aut!lor:ty 
s-ookesman Marshall Kandel!. 
•.;.:-:,,1ld hetp reduce a backloJ that 
gr~w by t.600 applicz.t1ons :ast 
month. 

"What sense 1s ~here in ha·,in~ l 
five-year •.vait?.. Kande!l said. "It's 

·.discour;;g1ng :c kec-;, {applicauonsj 
onen 1i some people have pracuc.i­
lv no chance of ge~ting to the top of 
the list." 

Ouane Walker. manager ol the 
a-pplic.1tion center's b!!ea~uerr.d 

Ptes.se .s~ HOt;SING~ A:l2 

https://ffic1;.ls
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XO" t!:i!AS L~1 Aturi:kt T1:r:c, 

Housing applicant Maria Luisa Jaimes, ·en. Mlh city's Duar.c Walker. Trans:ator S~nra \terdoza is.center. 

HOUSING: Urban Demand Exploding 
Continued (rom.U 
22•me:nbc: staff. bl:imcd the re• 
ccsSian. shrieking job market:s. r..s-
mg renu, c:cpcnsive housing and 
t!":.e cantinUtr.g 3tre::im of 1mm11;-
ra::ts to Southern C;.Ii[orrua for 
ptac::ng ''an extremely large bu:-
den on ::mr ;btlitY to prov:de sc:-
v:c:c to the community.'' 

' 

pc::~lc tn 1mrneo::i1iilte need o! ncu?• "Nith ,1 lack llf aiCord.lble housing, 
1n!J, . _ : :i~ms to t:e driY:ng tr.ore poor.

.~.T~~ng ~he l_ppbca_nts J.re S1lv1- e!dcrlr and ;!-=ab!ed peopie than 
.1.:c .. !ml!:te:z. ms. w1!c ~nd their ,ave:- !O ~eek pt:bl:c: housing unt:s:. 
::ir..e -:::,1laen. whv wa1tea. a ye.:: m wht!'e ::-e~i:~nts arc reqcu·cd to 
"t'le:r c:ampcc .:r..e-bt?drccm .1p:i.rt- i p:iy 'Jnly 30% oi their :ncome on 
:nem £or word cf ac:ion on their , .. • (f: ; ls • -d 
:-cque5t for pubilc hcusir:g. ~.:... • eH~~si~i\r:1~!::.is !.ttd the V:i.c,m-

J1rnene. ·.v.s prepared fer good cy :-ate ar ,c:tt.able public housins 
news when ~e •,1,,·as flnaily surn.:,...i"•unitshasdrct:-pediromaboutJ$in 

, . . 
'-T?,ls ts g-r.1t•·.vrenchm~ st~ff gr::ims. hcusmg omc:als said they hot:s1r.g :s cor.ce:11:-::ited :r.o?t!y :n 

.. ~ m ..h,avtr;g to• d~~1 .v.:1th we:P. •.mpr:p~:eci {er the an:sla.ught East ar.d S.JuL1-Ct::tr.;:il L:s A."l• J 
ev~r: ,a.ay. Wal1'.er ~.1.d. It ,;)Cc_s ~{ .:i.p9!1ca:icr.s !or so-called '"last• g~!cs. s~d l:orne-Ju;::er3 g-rc1.:ps will 
a sp~~-.ii pc_rson !o ~e• .ite the harsn reson hcusmg" in otyproJects: . fight anv pian to 1r.creJ:ie afford• l 
:-ellmes or au~. !!me fram~S' m IThe ~wo-ye:ar r~cesston. cpup?ed] ib!e hc~ng m t:-:er: c:ic:< ;,;r::S." _j 

moned ta the c:entc:- at Avalon 
Bouleva,d and"Sl•uscn .\Venue fer 
an intar"11ew l:ist Toursd:1.y. 

instead. the 42-y'!ar-old former 
flywe:ght boxer. who no,v ~~V• 
cng~s b.mles and cans for a b•1mg, 
w3 toid it could ~kc years be!~re 
the fiv,-bedrocm ap;irtmcnt he 
:teed!I becomes 3.Yiilil..ble. 

Jimcmez immedi:ite!y offer~ la 
s;,llt up his C:unUy if .something 
smaller wcutd ~e available sooner. 

Walkee shook his he•d sadly and 
said. ''It you spilt up your family it 
could :1tlll take il year or mon." 

F:ghting :iack tl!3n. Jimenez 
said. ..It"sJ going lO be hard to tell 
my •Mt[c that it will talc~ a miracle 
to get the apan.mcnt we need." 

A few minutes llatlier. Wilker 
had to give bad news to Maria 
Lui"" JOJmcs. 33, who applied fer 
public housing thrcs, years ago. She 
hod been bumped to the bottom of 
the waiting list fer recently mov-
ing :o an opartment a Cow blocks 
cut:side or the city limits-only city 
residents are eligible to get public 
hcu.•mg :n Les Angeles. 

"I'll move back to the city-my 
c!tih!ren need a pl.1;srcund." said 
J.rm:c.~ who spends :nore th..n hall 

:iidcrablc! wait ·1ntH ·.ve C3n ha,:e 
you m !or an :ntcrncw:• 

"I c:n ·.i.·;nt."' Janr.cs !w1d. daub-
1rig ~er ~ye! •.i,u!\ J. U!3ue. ·"rve 
waued this lar.:g.'' 

W:U!e: f-ie nu::.be:- of requ,s:s ~er 
public ho..:sing 1s awa:-!cd by the 
SO.•XO tow-mc·.mi.e people on an 
a!re~dy-c!c.!cl ·.v::imn'g~ist !or Sec-
lien S !ede:-;I :-e:n-assistance pro-

• 1 d u 
~~;.;~~~~nt~=~~Q~~~ I ~:~~- ~~rsee~:r: ~~~vtn': t. 
m.cnt she .,nare with two yOung I wait irom two ~ five yclI'S for 
chtldren. LUtlits. 

"":£ ycu move b:u:k ... Wslker ··tt's.1n.J.ll•◊Ut ""·:rofnccd."" s;id 
~~,cpl:uned.. ":,,cu'tl .still ha.ve :i e0n- Juaruta T,te. e¼ec:Juve dir~tor of 

June to abctit 170. The total num• 
berofunluc:tp,dei!S.SCO. 

C!ty Councilwor.1an Joan }Ulke 
Flores. whose 15th DistC:ct m the 
souti1trn part. oi Los Angeles tn· 

c!uceson••t~irdcllhec1ty'•publlc 
ho,mng umts. !aid. "[ would not 
UKe to out 1 ca;, or.. u1ie •,vaiting 
list." • 

"·J'd nt.ier ,~ :nor• ,cruliny cf 
thc5e !lling applications.·· 

Flores ~id, ••and move up to the 
top 'J{ !he list :hose who are most 
:ieedv,..• 

Under HUD ,e~atlons govern• 
fng public hcus1ns nationwide. 
people g!t pr!!fe..--ential st.itus ff 
the:, are being £creed out or tttcir 
re?idences. live in substandard 
housing, pay more than SOS, oi 
thotr income for rent. are veLerans 
er live •nd work in Les Angeles. 

·The city's shortlise cf public 
hoesmg is .;c ac~te, howe·,er. th:it 
even prefcr,ed applicants who 

\ or.ce waited a few months fer 
, available units are racing del.1ys or 
• • year or mere. oific!als said. 
r1 The public housing shor::gc is 
; not uniq"e to !As Ango!cs. Ucu.<ins 
! author.ty officials m ~ew Yark an 

Conce~ed Cltizc:-.s of S01Jth-Cer.:-
tr3l Los Angeles. a. g:cup that 1s 
bu:lc!i."'lg !cw-inc~r:.e lp.trtn:~~tS ,f!l 
a j'.la.rt of t::1-.vn ·.i.·here the :,eed :s 
ac:.ite. l
''E·1~::1!:>~dy '.\"ants to talk 

:lbcut the problc:n. but r.o-
bcay W3i'lt.s ~ do anyr.t1r:g abom 
il.'" T.:i.te ~~d. •·a:g?lt 'new. pubi!c 

\Vhcn Br::;.dle:, m August ?rc-
ocsetl a !evv er. c!lrnmc:-c!.11 car.• 
lt:uct:en :s ~ ";\·::i·, o! !nJccting up-!o 
,530 nrlPor: 3 ·,e:iC' ·-:o :nuch-r.eed-

~d 'i; ·:1 ·b. - h ~;:n., and apart•3 0 , -~ a tor ;e . ··.~ . • ,:·. 
:nent cilr.st~ ucucn. c6 ,llC's :mI:Je ..1 

~:eiy c~Jc:~cd 0~!9otn1~ the pl1n 
•ourc .ur _,er ¢;...;,en .. e acono-
my a:i7 ~educe p:cperty values :n 
the v1c.ntty. . 

M•ny !'C<lplc who na;e cbtalnc1 
hot:Smg m the ?ro1ec!S cnnSJdcr 
th£m:iel-..c,_!orL'.J::aLe. a!thcugh t~e 
complc."cs :a·:e ;irobl~:r..s of .their 
own. 

"C:irr:.e here ts ~ugh. Uvmg 
condlt!or.s hera lrl! tough. too," 
ackno~vlcd2cd Howa:-d \Vasser~ 
man. m,ma'gc: of :...ie .spr:iwllng 
·Jordan Downs pro)e<:t in South• 
Central Los Angeles. "!Jut pccple 
still wont ,c e<>mo ao:-c oocause -.vo 
h:ive a re:ndent.5' cou'ncil. a m.1.tnte• 
nar.ce staff ,:>n sit~ and rent 1s 30~ 
ol :h~ir :ncome. • 

Th~e ".1."e:e :-e~cr.:J e:iough for 
Jcrg~ Bernal. h1s 14-.£.z. !\faria. and 
the?r airee your.g chHdren. who 
were !ivir.g on 3 :ed :n a :ela.ti..,.e':l 
g;;,r:igc when they 2;:ir:Ucd for a ~nit 
at Jorda.~ Downs ~wo years ago. 

T)ley moved :r.to :he complex in 
:.-io,·cmbcr. and ;:r.cc then Serr.al. 

_has been tc!l!c.g hJS Cricnds and31
relatives :n u,s An~,:•• and~!=• 
co 10 acplv fora unit. 

.1 t ~v:ii wor!!i :h• ...,ait.." said 
h · h his 

Bernal, sittmg on 1 :o1..::: w1t 
f•rnily in their freshly painted 
~lving rccm. ·•Hc:-e we·rc paying
S180 i :r.onth !or a three-be"~m 
apartme!lt. "Nhic!l t3 ire~ cormd-
ering 1 earn anirumum wage:•

--1,v~•;e v~I"'' comCor~ble here." 
:iddl!'d his ...,,,fc...,Ne'~ g,mig :o 
stay as !or.g ~ ;>csi1Ci!':· 

https://c!lrnmc:-c!.11
https://t::1-.vn
https://j'.la.rt
https://author.ty
https://sp~~-.ii
https://Wal1'.er
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SEARCH FOR WORK 

Los Angeles, like most other cities across this nation, is 
experiencing an increase in unemploymen;: opportunities. The 
unemployment rate is 8,1% compared to a national unemployment 
r3.te of 7. J%. The-re are many factors affecting the unemplc1-ment 
rate. The declining economy has meant sharp reductions ::n the 
amount of money available for many of California's Majer 
industriesi ,namely, financial ser·1ices, defe!lse, and 
e!ltertainrnent. 

John Costello, Director, Veteran's Affairs Job Fair ,~ Les 
Angeles. Mr. Costello organized a job fair held en February 4th 
and 3th in Los Angeles. Each day more than 6,000 people attended 
in the hopes of finding a job. The fair attracted people from 
all walks 0¥ life, both professional and unskilled workers. 

Wallace Ussery, owner and Manger, Slauson Farms Market. Mr. 
Usse·?:y' s market has experienced financial hardship in recent 
•1ears resulting in the lay off of nearl:r· half of his employees. 
Mr. Ussery has, worked in the grocery business most of his llfe 
and would like to continue to be a source of employment in the 
community. _),lnfortunately, Mr. Ussery's store was recently 
damaged in a fire leading to e•1en further economic setbacks. 

Jessie Martinez, Carpenter's Local 309 and Member, East Valley 
Organization. Local 309 has 3,000 members, of which 35% ta 40% 
are unemployed. They are relying on public works and highways to 
keep the members working. 

Bill Garcia, underemployed construction foreman. Mr. Garcia 
worked 20 years as a supervisor or foreman. He is now back to 
using his tools to earn what he can. He has found it verv 
difficult to find work even as a skilled worker and is especially 
worried about the loss of health care benefits. 
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When· \ 
Music 
Fades .. 
T

hr. mnnrlr. of Amrrlrn In In 1111 
ht11c•cnllnrs workr.r11, thc khul or 
pcnplr. Wnll Whlllnnn wrnlf! nhnul 

t3!i ycnrs ngn when ho cclr:hmlr:cl lhr. 
mll'llr: or lhrlr lnhor. 

I rrrncmbcr hlA poetry bccnm10 my· 
Inther llvr,I hy hrnwn nml t1went, n111I n 
lnl ur mv rclntlvciullll fin. 'l'hr. melody nr 
thrlr toil 1!1 ncv<'r rar nwny. 1 

'J'l,ry work on 1irodur.tlo11 llnf'Anr on 
11,:i,Ungdof'kAnntl r('lmr. lmmc wllh lhrlr 
h.irkfl nchinn hut their 1;oul11 lntnr.l frnm n 
noml1ln,y"A lnhnr. 

'l'hclr r.nvlrn11111rnt IA noh::r nml 11l r:im 
nntl tht' glarr. or WC'ldln(I lorch<':t, the 
rt:mnn111lhumormnchlnrry11UII 
1m,vhlh1R mi111lc/nrlluh11n In thr 
rnrlorlci1nf11rnilurllon. , 

I've ll11trnrrl lo lhnl klnrl or m11i1lr. mo!tl 
nr 111.v IHP., 0111I I Atlll do, hul It grnw11 
111:;rordnntoml lr1t.~Joy(11I nnilcr lhc 
1lrf'1ninl11g lnflur.ncP. nr rccr.Mlnn. • 

'l'hnl'11 whnL,tntmrlntonn \ 
unrmplnvincnt nUlrc oul In Cnnor,n ltnrk 
(ht• olhr.r clny, whrtr mU!tlr.nntl dignity 
1lh• qnlrlly In 1hr. h1111hr1I 1?nvlromnc11t nl , 
1,c•n1lll'01llofwork, •• 

'l'hcrr'1111:1111 tlu!rr.. my frlr.111111, :mcl 11 ; 1 

1111alih· of dr1111nlr nmnnn lhn!II? who wnll : 
In lnnR llnr!l lf111lg11 up rnr uncmploymrnl • 
c-1,rrk~ nr to n11k phriul w)ml~vr.r johA nrc : 
11v11ll:1hll'I. 

An,I th1?rr nrr lrnnlr!t In nh11n,t1mrr. 
wlwn lhlr~•11r111r1I fltr!II whn wrr-1llrd 
1111111:ir,<' fnr n llvlnn nr<' lnhl lh('y r.011111 
ha,r n Joll'tnmnrrnw Ir thr.y wrr~ only 
1t1•111•llr ,lliw,mtr? 11rrrl;1lli1l11 nr r.llnlc;1l lnh 
1,•rhnlrlno!t.' _ 

"Wh:tt phn11I mr?" 1 hr11nl nn 
1111rn111lovrd fnundl'y wnrknr n~k. "Whnl 
kln,I of ,Vnrk dnyou hnvc fnr me?" 

'l'h<' woman nl I he wlmlnw )u!tl 11hook 
lu•rhr:ul, 

' ..... ...... ,.,_ 

lhml(, i!I 11ml tl1t1 A'II.V In wnrklh1: 211'111mrs:• 
n wrrk hn l1h1 own llnrn ln try lo tmikr. ti :l 1 

mlrrir.l~hn1,11t'n, , '•:\ 
It hm'tj1111l hlnJoh hP.'R lrylnti lnRnvc,; 1: •\ 

ncmnlic ,iny:t. I lc'11 nn rtcctrlclnn nml r.nn :, 
olway11 rind wnrk. I' 

11,~t;~~::i.~!t~~:~·r::.;1~!:~,r;J~)v~~,~11~~ 1; 
l111111Jhl lhrm hpmrR n°1ul r.nmprr11 n111I 1; 
r,i,cHI v1u:nlln11i., r.lt'numu, or cnll\Cort 11ml , 
wlll vnnl:,h likn smoke In the wind when 1! 
OM 11h11is down. i; 

"Whnl'RR61n,t 1.0 h'npprm tn their j;
Amrrlrnn drrnm when lhr. work r.ihld" , 
llr1111licn11kff. "I'm doing II rorlllmn." ·1: 

'l'hr.rn'n n ltlml or 11111nlc In lhnl lno, : 
orr.hr.stralcd hy people whn lhlnk nhnnt 
r11r:h nlhr~ \\!hr.11 the r,1111111 nrr down n111I 
lhr gmne IA cmllng., 

'l'lml wns on my mhul whr.n I Alnnd 
nr.rn!l11 thr 11trr?cl from UM,nml :;tnrr:d nl I' 
ll!111nrkl11,r Int. . ; 

'l'l1r. plnnl IA nhuldmyn lnr n cn1111lc nr I;
wcl'.'kll n1J1I lhl' lot wn!I nlmn~l em11ly, nnd , 
I ,mlcl In my1uilr thlic IR the wny lt'11 f{nlnn ,: 
to ltmlc nil the time. ' 1• 

'l'h<'rr.'n nothlnn :;mhlr.r limn~•·: I: 
, wnrk11lnrr. ,:rn11p 1lr.ntl, , 

I wn!tlll th:il klml or mno1I whrn I : 
Alnp11rd hy lhn 1111r,rnploy111rnl nrrlrr In 1: lhc Vnlle?y nhrl ll11tc1,cd lo thr. muted 1• ,im1ml:tnfdr.11pr.rnllon. : 1 ,; 1, 

,\11 I wnlf'hcil mr.n nml wci111c11'\l/llhn11l I: 
Jnh11illru1mleforr.om11mmrc, I round I: 
myflrtr linJllnn nnnlnsl nll mltl11 th:il !! 
Urnnl11 J)alrymplc'11 drrnm Wouhl rnnm ,, 

1 :true. hrir.n1111c Jr ll(lnr.sn'I. thr. 1111111lr. Wnll:, 
i Whllmn'.1 hl':ml will nn rnmplr,lc,ly 1;1111r. ;; 

Ami llum IL Will hr gonr nllo,rnthc,r. " 
nnd thf! allrncc will awnllow w, nll. l;

I 
' .. 

I r.ruh!II IIJI l1111111111nn11lnl l11c :: 
11111•m11lny111entnrncr. nCtr.i: n ,: 

! convr.rsnllnn with l)c1111l!I Dnlry11111lc nl :: 
lilr. IJAW nrnr.r.nr.ro11.~ Crom tho (foncrnl 'I: 
MnlnrA Pinnt In Vnn N11y11. : 

•' A Crlr.ml kc~l lclllnn mr, nhnul 0<'nnlR I' 
,md ho,Y hn h:ul hl11 own 11hflw nn tmllllr. . • 
nc:<:cit~r.nhlo lr.luvli1!011 Rtlfl WM n11IIU11,t 1: 
l•> ~-r;~l~!,':,:,~~t~:~!~~~!~~~;1 ln~l yC'nr It !: 
wm, llhuttlnr. clown the locnl 11ln11l In I 
J\ugu~t. onn or 2!i <:M rncll!llr.!1 llml wlll j 
f!'Vrnt11nlly r.loM 11!1 cl,mr1t, rutting 71,000 :: 
111cnn11dw111n1?11011tnrwork, I 

1)r1111l!l l~!j,t nml hn11 workr.tl nt lhr. Vnni', 
N11y!t11lnnl rnr 16yr.:mt. li'nr lhcpm\l rwo j• 
yc;m:1 hc'ii hml n kind ol lnlk-lnlrrvlcw j!
nhnw on cnhlc trying Lo upgl':ule lnhdr'a . 
lmrir,~. 1 

On on~ show, he hnit Urn g11y11 In Local I 
6,tr, •Ii-~ 1111 In tuxedos nnd dl~Ctl~'I I 

. J\mr.rlrnn lnhor whllr. Jln1111l11I nvrrtnrr.A 1' 
• plnyrd In U1r h:ir:kRrnuml. • lrllln,r thr I• 
world lhnl lnhor knoWll tnU!tlr. nl11_f!Jllhnn \1 

1 
llti,~;~,~~~~~~~r~ i':r~~~l~~ttt~ilr, l)nm:l1t \ :· 
wn11 rnhtt'1I l11 n worklng•r.lns.-1 rnmlly. Ill!t ! 
dn1lcly n~rcl In trilm him lo union ltlt'rllnr,iti 

1 11 1 1 ~ ~~)~ :1~~;:t::1~( ~~~~-~~:l:~~}:~1::~::·~c i' ~ 
bnrf{ninlnn. l 

lie tlnt'!1t.nnw, 'l'hnt'11 why hr.'Agol the !, 
ithnw, whir.II hr. wr!lr!I fill wrll RII I 
pm!lur.c!I, nc111n Inn 11potllgl1L ls 1111lhl11n I 
new. h.v lhe wny. I IP. Lrlr.d 11lnml•t1Jl .; 
r.mnmJy ror yrnr,i nnd,wlll MY wllhn /: 
quick i.1111lc hc'R hombr.d In lllc hc11l cl11bi1,t 
lntnwn. . . :, 

Whcm OM 111111m111r.t'1l It WR!tt1h11lllnt1 1• 
down hi!! 11lnnl, ll1m11I~ hr,;nn mdnl( hlR • , 
Rhnw lo ,lnun up lnLt•rMl In l11rnhlft U1n 1 

hlg lnr:lory h1ln 11 m1111ufocl11rl11A ccntr.r I: 
fnrmni;!lir:innil, . 

·11r.•,i h:11111nlillr.lniu1 l\ml lrnll!lfllll'lllllnn • 
, r:<pr.rl:. or, hlii 1:hnw who l'IQY 1hr. hlen IR n 

r,on,1 nnr mul ll1r•y'll lmr.l, It, 
"ll'11 gnlnff In h:1pp1•11,'' Ucnnl11 wlll lrll 1' 

ynu. "I fr.,.I It in my h111111!1," 

r.1 
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EFFECT OF THE RECESSION ON THE AEROSPACE INDUSTRY 

The defense and aerospace industries have recencly experienced 
significant reductions due to a shifting of priorities at the 
national le•1el and the current recession. As major employers in 
Les Angeles and the surrounding counties, cutbacks in these 
industries ha•;e had a - tremendous impact on the local econcmy. 
Nany of the defense contractors have made significant cuts in 
staff due to shifts in the national budget away from defense 
sp'ending and the current recession. This has resulted in losses 
of jobs frcm line workers to engineers at the big contractors and 
at other small business called "job shops" which subcontract to 
che major defense contractors. 

Ruth Jernigan, the Collllilunity Action Program of the United Auto 
Workers prcvides job retraining and employment services for 
workers coming out of the aerospace indu~try. 

Michael J,.ido, =.employed defense production manager. Mr. Lido is 
45 years old, marri.ed and has one. child. He worked for Titan 
Industries frcm 1971 to 1991 as a production manager·. Because of 
defense cutbacks, Titan has closed most of its engineering 
division in Los Angeles. He -iias recently completed a job 
retraining class in the handling of hazardous materials and is 
now searching for work. At present, his wife- is supporting the 
family on her income as a day care worker. 

Robert Ozuna, President, New Bedford Panoramex Corporation. Mr. 
Ozuna founded the New Bedford Panoramex Corporation which is a 
control systems and electronics contractor to the defense and 
aerospace industries. Through the 1970's and 1980's, NBP 
prospered, eiq::anding from app~oximately 15 employees to 300 
employees in 1989. Most of NBP's revenues have been generated 
through military and aerospace industry contracts. However, 
recent downsizing of the military budget, the recent failure of 
three major air carriers and the current recession have all 
significantly reduced NBP' s revenues. Since 1989', NBP has 
reduced its staff by 50% to 160 employees and if no new contracts 
are awarded, NBP will be forced to cut its work force by another 
10% in July. 

Reginald Collier;-unemployed aerospace engineer. Mr. Collier was 
laid off November 20, 1991 after working 10 years for a major
defense contractor. He has one child and he and his family are 
presently living on his wife's salary. 

https://marri.ed
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200,ooq ?U!tfJobs Seen 
P~ri1ed py-l;)efense Cuts 

.. - . • ; ·.. .. -;: •.·. .... l'.:. : •. • 

■ Military: The loss of ~.000 nationwi~e by 1997 is 
predicted. Northrop will. eliminate 1,500 positions. 

. . . ·- .,_ -· • -,:. ·: . 
By RALPH y ARTABEDIAN 
TIMES STAFF WRITER 

The precipitous defense spend­
ing C'.lts unveiled Wednesday by 
the Pentagon could throw as many 
as 600,000 U.S. workers o_ut o{ jobs 
nationwide-including more than 
200.000 in California. a~ording to 
projections by defense anaiysa. 

The first of the local employ­
ment cutbacks were announced 
only hours after the spending ,re­
ductions were released in Wash~­
ington. when Northrop Corp. said 
that it would eliminate 1.500 jobs 
on the B-2 Steaith bomber pro­
gra:n in Palmdale and Pico Rive..---a 
through layoffs and attrition. 

The Air Force will halt B-2 
production after just· 20 aircraft. 
memmg that the last plane wm 
leave its Mojave Desert plant by no 
later than 1998 and the vast major­
ity of Northrop's 13,400 jobs on the 
program would be eliminated. The 
program accounts for >!0,000 jobs in 
California. 

Defense s~~ Dick Cheney 
unveiled a Pentagon budget 
Wednesday that would reduce 
spending by 7 % in fiscal 1993. 
compared i.O this year:. and by 1997 
would drive down the defense 
budget by 37%, compared.. to ia 
peak in 1985. In defense procure­
ment, the funding cutback is a 

• • stark 50%. going from a peak of 
about $120 billion in the mid-1980s 
to a projected $54.4 billion by 1993. 

The cutbacks will have a pro­
found econoQ'!jc impact. even be­
yond the direct de!ense industry 
_iobs. The U.S. labor market will be 
flooded with 138.0CO militazy per­
sonnel to be released dunng Ll:te 
curre.'lt fiscal year and a tot.al of 
321.000 by 1995. senior defense 
officials said in briefings Werln~­
day. 

The economic fore--..asting firm 
DRI/McGraw Hill projected that 
anticipated budget c:.itbacks would 
res-ult in the loss of 600.000 jobs in 
the U.S. ~nomy by 1997. baserl on 
both the loss of direct defense 
industry jobs and a broad range of 
jobs throughout the economy. On a 
similar basis, the California impact 
was 200,000, according to Sal Mon­
aco. a principle in DRI's aerospace 
practice.. 

David Hensley. an economist at 
UCLA's Business Forecasting 
Project. said be estimates that the 
budget cutbacks will result in the 
loss of 71.0CO direct aerospace jobs 
jn California over the next five 
years. not including indirect effects 
through the economy. Hensley said 
61.000 jobs have already been lost 
since the state's ae!'OSpace employ­
ment peaked in 1988 at 375.000. 

Please see DEFENSE, .UG 
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head. which was to have given on developing amt Owldmg mo<l!f1-
unorecedented destrucUve capa- cations to enhance existing weap- In drafUng the· revtsed budget"'·:::­

,IS. plan. the Penta2on ann,1::a,._,t ... __ 1'":,v 

DEFENSE: 200,.000 State.Job Losses Seen --
C.ntlnued from .\1 
jobs. 

Both the DR! and the UCLA 
forecasts do not account for possi­
ble job growth in other segments of 
the economy that would result 
from· alternative government 
spending or from reducUorts in the 
federal deficit. which could miU­
gate the loss of jobs resu!Ung from 
defense cutbacks. ~onaco said he 
Is skeptical ,t.iat a. reduction in the 
budget de!icit alone would create 
tnough sUmulus in the economy- to 
offse! the loss of defertse Jobs in the 
nearter:n. 

Cheney unveiled a long list of 
canceled defense programs 

Wednesday, many of them unfa. 
miliar to the general public but 
represenUng the bread and butter 
of the defertse industry-including 
a key Nayy missile program at 
T=s Instruments, an early warn­
ing aircraft at Grumman. a nuclear 
attack missile at Boeing, an attack 
submarine program at General Dy­
namics and torpedo propul!lon sys­
tem at Hughes Aircraft. 

As bad as California contractors 
were hit. Hughes Chairman Mal­
colm Currie remarked in an inter­
view Wednesday, "It could have 
been much worse." 

Indeed. the Pentason budget 
cal!s for S2.7 billion in funding to 

. produce eight C-17 cargo jets at 
McDonnell Douglas in Long Beach, 
a sharp increase in producUon. 
Previously, funding 'had been ap­
proved for 10 C-17s. 
. • "Clearly on the surface, McDon­
aell Douglas fared -very, well. at 
least the iniUal volley," Herbert 
Lanese, chief fina.'!cial officer for 
the St. Louis-based firm, told a 
wire service. but he cauUoned that 
a lot could change bet-,;een .iow 
and the time Congress acts on the 
Bush budget. 

Although substantial C'.lts were 
made against most programs, fund­
ing for the Strategic Defense IniU­
aUve, also known as "Star Wars." 
was boosted to S5.3 billion from 
Kl billion. California contractors 
account for the leading positions in 
the program. 

Meanwhile, the Navy is seeking 
funding to produce another 48 F-18 
jet fighters for $1.8 billion, about 
-19% of which is produced in El 
Segundo by Northrop. The B-2 
decision, in which the Air Force 
will spend $2.6 billion for the last 
four aircraft. saved Northrop from 
an immediate cancellation that 
would have deVastated the pro­
gram. 

In other Southland programs, 
the Pentagon is seeking $200 mil­
lion to conUnue development wor!c 
on the NaUonal Aero Space Plane, 

a program led by Rockwell Intei::' 
naUonal in Palmdale. •·• 

"Overall. we came out _on the' 
plus- side." said Sam Iacobellis; 
e:<ecutive ·nee president at Rock-. 
well He said that the·company will' 
take cuts in its Midgetman missile. 
program in Orange County, bu!; 
anticipates new -,;erk to reduce thee 
payloads on the Minuteman 3 mis~· 
sile, u part of Strategic weapons: 
reducUons ouUined by Clieney. .'~ 

But the ovarall message brough; 
out by Cheney on Wednesday~ 
t.'tat the industry will face cu~ 
through the mid-1990.!. ,;

"J t keeps extremely negaU~ 
pressure on defense amploy.­

ers year after year after year.~ 
remar:<ed First Boston aerospace 
analyst Peter Aserills. •~ 

Currie. the Hughes c.'iief. said: 
"The indusu-1 is going to continue 
to go down, As th~ existing produc• 
Uon programs end over the nexf 
several years. that is going to ~ 
the real crunch period for the 
industry." ~ 

The Pentagon plan includes an 
end to producUon of the GrwnmBI! 
F-14 and McDonnell F-15 jel 
fighters, both of which have signi! ~ 
icant content in California. includ• 
ing radars built by Hughes. The 
firm also builds the radar for the 
B-2bomber. 
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EFFECTS OF BANK MERGERS ON THE CALIFORNIA ECONOMY 

The merger of Bank of ~Jllerica and Security Pacific is especially 
relevant to the California economy and is a topic hotly debated 
at this time. The communities are concerned about the loss of 
branches and lack of credit availability that may result_from the 
merger. 

Gilda Haas, Director and Founder of Communities for Accountable 
Reinvestment. This organi~ation does economic research on 
community reinvest.~ent and works with financial institutions on 
the West Coast in an attempt to improve the nature of lending in 
low-income urban communities. Ms. Haas has done a great deal of 
research en the effects cf the proposed Bank of America/Security 
Pacific merger. Ms. Haas believes that the closing of over 100 
branch offices in Southern California as a result of the merger' 
could lead to the loss of 20,000 jobs ..in the region and will 
place up to one million square feet of office space on an.already 
depressed Los Ange!es commercial real estate market. 
Additionally, Ms. Haas' organizaticn,is concerned that the recent 
concessions in the area of communi~y lending that her group 
negotiated with Security Pacific could be lcist in the merger. __,a.. 

Robin cannon is an employee of the C1ty_ of Los Angeles' 
Information Systems depar~~ent and also a member of Concerned 
Citizens of South Central Los ~_ngeles. .Ms. Cannon lives in an 
area that has been subject to a large number of branch closings 
in recent years and now does not have a branch of any financial 
institution within a three mile radius of her urban Los ~_ngeles 
home. Ms. Cannon has been working with other:members of the 
panel to establish a community credit union in ·her neighborhood 
so that residents of the area :nay have access to basic financial 
services, rather than having tore.J.y on cambios and check cashing 
establishments just so they nay pay their bills and have cash for 
basic living ex.,enses. • 

Clyde Johnson is the President of the Black Employees Association 
of Los Angeles County and has been working with Ms. Cannon to 
obtain a char~er for a community credit union to service their 
area. Last Wednesday, the application for the charter was denied 
by the National Credit Union Administration. Mr. Johnson plans
to,appeal the rejection. 

Gregory Span is the owner and operator of the 27th Street Bakery. 
The bakery was started by Mr. Span's father and grandparents in 
1948 and has been a growing business ever since. Since 1985, Mr. 
Span has been attempting to expand his operation due to a very 
pigh demand for the bakery's s-«eet potato pies. Although Mr. 
Span has gross sales approaching $300,000 annually, he has been 
unable to obtain the necessary credit for expansion. Mr. Span 
has applied for loans and grants through the state, city, county, 
Small Business Administration, and a host of other sources. As 
of this time, he is still unable to obtain the needed credie. 
Mr. Span will be accompanied by his sister, Jeanette Bolden, a 
two time U.S. Olympian in track and field events. 

0 



ISBN 0-16-039345-0 

90000 

9 780160 39345 


